EXAMINING THE SOCIETAL CONSEQUENCES OF THE COVID-19 PANDEMIC

Provincial Health Officer's Annual Report, 2024





Examining the Societal Consequences of the COVID-19 Pandemic: Provincial Health Officer's Annual Report, 2024

PUBLISHED BY:



Office of the Provincial Health Officer BC Ministry of Health 4th Floor, 1515 Blanshard St Coast and Straits Salish Territory Victoria BC Canada V8W 9P4 www.health.gov.bc.ca/pho/reports/annual



BC Centre for Disease Control 655 West 12th Avenue Coast Salish Territory Vancouver BC Canada V5Z 4R4 www.bccdc.ca Ministry of Health Lekwungen Territories/Victoria, BC

December 2024

The Honourable Josie Osborne Minister of Health

Dear Honourable Josie Osborne:

I have the honour of submitting this Provincial Health Officer's Annual Report.

Sincerely,

Bithuy.

Bonnie Henry / OBC, MD, MPH, FRCPC Provincial Health Officer

Message from BC's Provincial Health Officer and the Chief Medical Officer, BC Centre for Disease Control

In March 2020, the World Health Organization declared the outbreak of the novel coronavirus (COVID-19) a global pandemic, signaling a profound change in the lives of people everywhere. Countries and communities around the world responded in a variety of ways. In British Columbia, the Provincial Health Officer declared a public health emergency on March 17, 2020. The BC Centre for Disease Control (BCCDC)—part of the Provincial Health Services Authority—was a key leader, resource, and partner in British Columbia's response to the pandemic.

Public health response measures included vaccination, physical distancing, wearing face masks, and restrictions on gathering sizes. These measures, while intended to minimize COVID-19-related illnesses and deaths, had substantial societal consequences.

The Office of the Provincial Health Officer and the BCCDC, in partnership with the BC Ministry of Health, BC Ministry of Mental Health and Addictions, First Nations Health Authority, Métis Nation British Columbia, regional health authorities, and other collaborators, have sought to better understand the societal consequences of COVID-19 and associated response measures on individuals, families, communities, and distinct populations across BC. This has included identifying, monitoring, and reporting on health and wellness impacts in areas ranging from racism and discrimination to unemployment, mental health, and substance use. This work evolved into the **Examining the Societal Consequences of the COVID-19 Pandemic** project described in this report, which was developed to better support British Columbians both during the pandemic and as we continue to recover afterwards. As we strive for in all our work, this project is rooted in unwavering commitments to anti-racist approaches, upholding inherent Indigenous rights, and truth and reconciliation with Indigenous Peoples (First Nations, Métis, and Inuit).

The chapters in this volume represent some of the topics explored through the **Examining the Societal Consequences of the COVID-19 Pandemic** project. The Office of the Provincial Health Officer and the BCCDC will continue monitoring these topics to understand and learn from the longer-term societal effects of this pandemic. This has been a very difficult time, and we dedicate this report to all British Columbians. In particular, we would like to recognize those who provided frontline services; those who supported family members, friends, and neighbours; and those who carried a disproportionate burden of the societal consequences of the pandemic, including children, youth, and young adults.

Dr. Bonnie Henry OBC, MD, MPH, FRCPC Provincial Health Officer

Dr. Jason Wong Chief Medical Officer, BC Centre for Disease Control Deputy Provincial Health Officer

Commitment to Anti-racist Approaches, Upholding Inherent Indigenous Rights, and Truth and Reconciliation

The Office of the Provincial Health Officer (OPHO) and the BC Centre for Disease Control (BCCDC) are committed to upholding anti-racist approaches, Indigenous self-determination, and truth and reconciliation with Indigenous Peoples (First Nations, Métis, and Inuit). This commitment includes foregrounding the inherent rights and title of Indigenous Peoples in the territories now known as British Columbia: inherent rights to self-determination, land, health, and wellness that have never been ceded or surrendered. Laws and governance systems rooted in the land have upheld the sovereignty of these diverse Nations for thousands of years. This commitment also includes a process of seeking out, naming, addressing, and undoing the sometimes apparent-but more often hidden-evidence of racist policies and practices, discrimination, settler colonialism, and white supremacy in our day-to-day work. This process is challenging and often uncomfortable, but it is necessary. It requires humility and a willingness to listen to and learn from Indigenous partner organizations and other teachers. It also requires a willingness to unlearn the entrenched stereotypes, attitudes, and behaviours that perpetuate racist policies and practices, settler colonialism, and white supremacy-all of which confer persistent unearned advantage to non-Indigenous people (especially white people) and unwarranted disadvantage to Indigenous Peoples. Our progress in fulfilling this commitment is often slower than we wish, and we will continue to make mistakes along the way, but we are taking up this work in good faith. We therefore humbly ask for your patience and your support. We offer the following as first steps on this journey.

The Office of the Provincial Health Officer and the BC Centre for Disease Control

The OPHO is a team of more than 30 people whose primary role is to support the work of the Provincial Health Officer (PHO). The PHO is responsible for monitoring the health of the population of BC and providing independent advice on public health issues, as outlined in the *Public Health Act*. The OPHO team has expertise in areas such as research, epidemiology, data analysis, report writing, and drinking water safety. With the leadership of the Deputy Provincial Health Officer, Indigenous Health, and strong, long-term partnerships with First Nations Health Authority and Métis Nation British Columbia, the OPHO team is learning how we can better honour Indigenous Peoples and Indigenous ways of knowing in our work. The BCCDC, a program of the Provincial Health Services Authority (PHSA), is on a similar path. The BCCDC is a team of almost 400 staff who work to promote and protect the health of people in BC. The BCCDC's work includes disease prevention, detection, monitoring, and treatment; advising on policies and programs; harm reduction and overdose response; environmental health; health promotion; and policy and program development and evaluation. The BCCDC is dedicated to embedding a culture of reconciliation with Indigenous Peoples, anti-racism, and quality and safety throughout the organization.

Both the OPHO and the BCCDC understand that some systems of oppression are harder to recognize due to lack of representation within our organizations. Developing team-wide capacity in areas such as anti-racist approaches, anti-colonialism, and sex and gender equity is a priority for both organizations. The OPHO operates within the Government of British Columbia, a hierarchical institution deeply rooted in patriarchal, Euro-colonial norms, values, and ways of being. In addition, the OPHO has identified, and is working to address, an important gap in terms of the specific lack of Two-Spirit perspectives and wisdom to inform its work.^a The BCCDC is also attempting to redress the past and present harms caused by settler colonialism. Both organizations are working to overcome these limitations in several ways: by increasing and honouring the diversity that exists within our own teams; by building and strengthening our relationships with partners and communities representing diverse perspectives and lived experiences; and by working collectively to increase our awareness of and ability to enact anti-racist approaches and principles such as **two-eyed seeing** (see text box), social justice, and health equity.

^a The Two-Spirit Dry Lab (<u>https://twospiritdrylab.ca/</u>) is a research group creating new knowledge(s) in this area.

Two-eyed seeing, coined by Mi'kmaq Elders Murdena Marshall and Albert Marshall, refers to seeing from one eye with the strengths of Indigenous ways of knowing and from the other eye with the strengths of "Western" or mainstream ways of knowing, and using both of these eyes together to gain a more comprehensive understanding.^{1,2(p.152)} In the OPHO, we also expand this concept to "multiple-eyed seeing" to recognize that there are many diverse Indigenous Nations and that each Nation has distinct, unique, and sacred ways of knowing.

Anti-racist Approaches

We acknowledge that settler-colonial institutions in BC have been built on foundations of white supremacy. Thus, we recognize that all policies and processes that have not undergone an explicit anti-racist review perpetuate the status quo of racist policies and processes. For example, an independent investigation initiated in 2020 identified addressing Indigenous-specific racism in BC's health system as a high priority.³ We use the framework of "mopping up institutional racism" to help us identify and address areas where institutional racism often occurs.⁴

The Societal Consequences of the COVID-19 Pandemic ("Societal Consequences") project work documented in this report is explicitly equity-focused and grounded in anti-racist approaches, decolonization, sex and gender parity, and social determinants of health. This orientation is reflected throughout the report, especially in the detailed Chapter 2 examination of the profound impacts of racism, stigma, and discrimination in BC, both before and during the COVID-19 pandemic, and in the report themes and findings presented in Chapter 15.

Inherent Indigenous Rights and Truth and Reconciliation

Provincial, federal, and international laws set out the obligations of governments and systems to uphold the inherent rights of Indigenous Peoples. These rights are natural and innate, and are reflected in treaties, Section 35 of the Canadian Constitution, court rulings, and the United Nations Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples (UNDRIP).⁵ They are also reflected in related provincial and federal laws and initiatives such as BC's *Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples Act* (DRIPA) and the DRIPA Action Plan,⁶ and Canada's *United Nations Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples Act* and action plan.⁷ UNDRIP provides a framework for reconciliation, while Indigenous Peoples have provided additional detailed instructions on how to move forward with this work—for example, through the Truth and Reconciliation Commission of Canada's Calls to Action,⁸ the National Inquiry into Missing and Murdered Indigenous Women and Girls Calls for Justice (which includes a focus on gender diverse and 2SLGBTQQIA+ people),⁹ and the recommendations made in the report *In Plain Sight: Addressing Indigenous-specific Racism and Discrimination in B.C. Health Care*.³ It is our responsibility to uphold these foundational obligations in every aspect of our work.

The Societal Consequences project recognizes the ongoing negative impacts of settler colonialism. The project aims to uphold inherent Indigenous rights, including the right to self-determination; to support and contribute to the work of reconciliation; and to follow the lead of Indigenous partner organizations in terms of approaches to Indigenous health and wellness, Indigenous data governance, and the need to create space for First Nations and Métis Peoples to tell their own stories about their experiences of the pandemic (see Chapter 1 for further details).^b The Societal Consequences project also highlights the need for governance protocols for Inuit data in BC as well as further work to build relationships between Inuit organizations, the BCCDC, and the OPHO.

^b The project partners are not currently able to provide Inuit-specific data or analyses.

Acknowledgements

We acknowledge with respect the inherent rights of the First Nations whose ancestral territories cover every inch of the province now known as British Columbia, including their unextinguished land rights and rights to self-determination, health, and wellness within these territories. We are indebted to the peoples on whose unceded traditional territories much of the work leading to this report took place, including the Esquimalt and Songhees Nations (ləkwəŋən or Lekwungen) and WSÁNEĆ (Saanich) Peoples in Victoria, BC, and the xwməθkwəýəm (Musqueam), Skwxwú7mesh (Squamish), and səlilwətal (Tsleil-Waututh) Peoples in Vancouver, BC.

We also recognize that many Indigenous Peoples (First Nations, Métis, and Inuit) from elsewhere in what is now known as Canada also call the lands and waters of this province home, and they too have rights to self-determination, health, and wellness. This includes Métis Nation British Columbia and its Chartered Communities across BC.

Executive Oversight

Dr. Bonnie Henry, BC Provincial Health Officer Office of the Provincial Health Officer, BC Ministry of Health Clinical Associate Professor, UBC School of Population and Public Health Project Executive Sponsor Fifth generation Canadian settler, Scottish Highland and Welsh ancestry. Born and raised on Mi'kmaq territory, PEI and NB.

Dr. Jason Wong, Chief Medical Officer, BC Centre for Disease Control

Deputy Provincial Health Officer

Clinical Assistant Professor, UBC School of Population and Public Health

Project Executive Sponsor and Co-chair

Chinese ancestry, born and raised on Treaty 6 territory, a traditional meeting ground and home for many Indigenous Peoples, including the nêhiyawak (Cree), Anishinaabe (Saulteaux), Niitsitapi (Blackfoot), Métis, Dene, and Nakota Sioux Peoples.

Dr. Brian Emerson, (former) Deputy Provincial Health Officer

Office of the Provincial Health Officer, BC Ministry of Health

Project Co-chair

French and Irish heritage, born and raised on Treaty 7 territory, which includes the Siksika Nation, Piikani Nation, Kainai Nation, the Îethka Stoney Nakoda, Nah-koh-duh Nation—consisting of the Chiniki Bearspaw and Good Stoney Bands, the people of the Tsuut'ina Nation, and the people of the Métis Nation of Alberta, Region 3 within the historical Northwest Métis homeland.

Dr. Réka Gustafson, Vice President, Population and Public Health, and Chief Medical Health Officer, Island Health

Clinical Associate Professor, UBC School of Population and Public Health

(former) Vice President, Public Health and Wellness, Provincial Health Services Authority,

(former) Deputy Provincial Health Officer, BC Ministry of Health

(former) Project Executive Sponsor

Born and raised in Hungary, and settled in the traditional unceded lands of the x^wməθk^wəýəm (Musqueam), S<u>kwx</u>wú7mesh (Squamish), and səlilwətał (Tsleil-Waututh) Nations.

Project Advisors

Dr. Naomi Dove, (former) Public Health and Preventative Medicine Physician Consultant, Office of the Provincial Health Officer, BC Ministry of Health

Clinical Assistant Professor, UBC School of Population and Public Health

Canadian settler, British ancestry with Newfoundland roots. Raised on the traditional territory of the Anishinaabe and Métis people in Northwestern Ontario.

Dr. Geoffrey McKee, Medical Director, Population and Public Health, BC Centre for Disease Control Clinical Instructor, UBC School of Population and Public Health

Canadian settler of mixed European and Métis ancestry born and raised on unceded Coast Salish lands.

Dr. Danièle Behn Smith, Deputy Provincial Health Officer, Indigenous Health, Office of the Provincial Health Officer, BC Ministry of Health

Eh Cho Dene, Fort Nelson First Nation. Métis/French Canadian, Red River Valley, MB. Born in Fort Nelson, BC, on her paternal Eh Cho Dene territory. Raised on Treaty 1 territory of the Cree, Anishnaabe, Dene, Dakota, and Anisininew Nations and her maternal Métis homelands in Winnipeg, MB.

Report Development Team

Adrienne Bonfonti Project Director, Office of the Provincial Health Officer (OPHO)

Kathleen Perkin (former) A/Project Director, OPHO

Eryn Braley (former) Manager, Indigenous Health Research and Writing, OPHO

Charity-Ann Hannan

(former) Manager, Research and Writing, OPHO

Ellen Lo

Project Manager, Population and Public Health, BC Centre for Disease Control (BCCDC)

Maya Nakajima

(former) Lead Manager, Project Research and Reporting Initiatives, OPHO

Daphnee Vasseur Manager, Research and Writing, OPHO

Elsie Wong Federal Field Surveillance Officer, Public Health Agency of Canada

Holy Cow Communication Design Graphic design and copy editing Sidney, BC **River Chandler** (former) A/Director, COVID-19 Response, OPHO

Kathlynn Ahern (former) A/Manager, Project and Research Reporting Initiatives, OPHO

Lauren Burr (former) A/Manager, Research and Writing, OPHO

Sherry Lee (former) A/Manager, Project and Research Reporting Initiatives, OPHO

Adrienne Munro

A/Lead Manager, Project Research and Reporting Initiatives, OPHO

Emerald UnRuh Lead Manager, Indigenous Research and

Reporting Initiatives, OPHO

Zoe Verlaan Manager, Indigenous Health Research and Writing, OPHO

Sennait Yohannes

A/Manager, Research and Writing, OPHO

Barb Callander

Senior Policy Analyst, OPHO

For the development of Chapter 6: Métis Food (In)security and Food as Medicine, we acknowledge the contributions from Métis Nation British Columbia (Tanya Davoren, Stephen Thomson, Leona Shaw, Sophia Huang, Merrhea Teixeira, Monique Courcelles, Sheila Lewis, and Seanna Johnston).

Data Analysis Team

Xibiao Ye

Director of Epidemiology, Population Health Surveillance and Epidemiology, OPHO

Henry Ngo

(former) Data and Analytics Lead, Population Health Surveillance and Epidemiology, OPHO

Mei Chong

(former) Biostatistician, Public Health Analytics, BCCDC

Yao Nie

Data Scientist, Population Health Surveillance and Epidemiology, OPHO

Ioana Sevcenco

(former) Data Scientist, Population Health Surveillance and Epidemiology, OPHO

Drona Rasali

(former) Director of Population Health Surveillance and Epidemiology, BCCDC

Theodora Consolacion

Epidemiologist, Clinical Prevention Services, BCCDC

Alyssa Parker

Data and Analytics Lead, Population Health Surveillance and Epidemiology, OPHO

Richard Mercer

Research Officer, Population Health Surveillance and Epidemiology, OPHO

Reiko Okamoto

(former) Senior Data Analyst, Population Health Surveillance and Epidemiology, OPHO

Wendy Vander Kuyl

(former) Research Analyst, Population Health Surveillance and Epidemiology, OPHO

For the data analysis in Chapter 7: Missed or Delayed Routine Childhood Immunizations, we acknowledge the contributions from the BCCDC Immunization Programs and Vaccine Preventable Diseases Service (Monika Naus, Samara David, Kate Twohig). For the data analysis in Chapter 8: Emergency Department Use, we acknowledge the contributions from the BC Observatory for Population & Public Health at BCCDC (Braeden Klaver, Angela Yao, Kate Smolina). For the data analysis in Chapter 14: Increased Overdose Harms and Deaths, we acknowledge the contributions from the BCCDC Public Health Response/Substance Use and Harm Reduction Services (Christopher Mill, Margot Kuo, Chloé Xavier) and the Overdose Emergency Response Centre in the BC Ministry of Mental Health and Addictions (Connie Carter, Carolyn Davison).

Working Group Members

The chapters in this volume were developed through a partnership between the BCCDC and the OPHO. However, this work was accomplished through far-reaching collaboration, and we are grateful to the leadership and staff of the following organizations for their commitment and contributions as members of the project working group:

Métis Nation British Columbia

First Nations Health Authority

BC Association of Aboriginal Friendship Centres

BC Ministry of Health

BC Ministry of Mental Health and Addictions

Government of Yukon

Regional BC health authorities:

- Fraser Health
- Interior Health
- Island Health
- Northern Health
- Vancouver Coastal Health

The project team and working group members are also indebted to the many additional individuals and organizations, including academic and community-based researchers, who provided their time, insights, and subject-matter expertise to this project. Thank you.

References

1 Iwama M, Marshall M, Marshall A, Bartlett C. Two-eyed seeing and the language of healing in community-based research. Canadian Journal of Native Education. 2009 Jul;32(2):3–23.

2 First Nations Health Authority, Office of the Provincial Health Officer. First Nations population health and wellness agenda. Coast Salish Territory, West Vancouver, BC, and Victoria, BC: First Nations Health Authority, Office of the Provincial Health Officer; 2021.

3 Turpel-Lafond ME. In plain sight: addressing Indigenousspecific racism and discrimination in BC health care. Victoria, BC: BC Ministry of Health; 2020 Nov [cited 2022 Jun 30]. Available from: https://engage.gov.bc.ca/app/uploads/ sites/613/2020/11/In-Plain-Sight-Full-Report-2020.pdf.

4 Came H, Humphries M. Mopping up institutional racism: activism on a napkin. Journal of Corporate Citizenship. 2020:95–108.

5 United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs. United Nations Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples [Internet]. New York, NY: United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs: Indigenous Peoples; 2007 [adopted 2007 Sep 13; cited 2022 Oct 27]. Available from: https://www.un.org/development/desa/indigenouspeoples/ declaration-on-the-rights-of-indigenous-peoples.html.

6 Government of British Columbia. Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples Act [Internet]. Victoria, BC: Government of British Columbia; [cited 2023 Feb 01]. Available from: https://www2.gov.bc.ca/gov/content/governments/ indigenous-people/new-relationship/united-nationsdeclaration-on-the-rights-of-indigenous-peoples.

7 Department of Justice Canada. Backgrounder: United Nations Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples Act [Internet]. Ottawa, ON: Government of Canada; 2021 Dec 10 [cited 2023 Feb 01]. Available from: https://www.justice.gc.ca/eng/declaration/about-apropos.html.

8 Truth and Reconciliation Commission of Canada. Truth and Reconciliation Commission of Canada: calls to action. Winnipeg, MB: Truth and Reconciliation Commission of Canada; 2015 [cited 2023 Feb 01]. Available from: https://nctr.ca/records/reports/#trc-reports.

9 National Inquiry into Missing and Murdered Indigenous Women and Girls. Reclaiming power and place: the final report of the National Inquiry into Missing and Murdered Indigenous Women and Girls: calls for justice. Gatineau, QC: National Inquiry into Missing and Murdered Indigenous Women and Girls; 2019. Available from: <u>https://www.mmiwg-ffada.ca/wpcontent/uploads/2019/06/Calls for Justice.pdf</u>.

Table of Contents

Message from BC's Provincial Health Officer and the Chief Medical Officer, BC Centre for Disease Control	ii
Commitment to Anti-racist Approaches, Upholding Inherent Indigenous Rights, and Truth and Reconciliation	iii
Acknowledgements	V
List of Figures & Tables	xii
Executive Summary	xviii
Chapter 1: The Pandemic Response	1
Chapter 2: Anti-Asian Racism, Stigma, and Discrimination	17
Chapter 3: Gender-based Violence	29
Chapter 4: Unemployment and Underemployment	49
Chapter 5: Food Insecurity	69
Chapter 6: Métis Food (In)security and Food as Medicine	93
Chapter 7: Missed or Delayed Routine Childhood Immunizations	113
Chapter 8: Emergency Department Use	125
Chapter 9: Selected Communicable Diseases other than COVID-19	147
Chapter 10: Mental Health	165
Chapter 11: Social Isolation of Residents in Long-term Care & Assisted Living	187
Chapter 12: Self-harm & Suicide	195
Chapter 13: Problematic Alcohol Use	213
Chapter 14: Increased Overdose Harms and Deaths	231
Chapter 15: Discussion and Recommendations	253
Supplement A: FNHA's Statement on the Societal Consequences of BC's COVID-19 Response	263
Supplement B: Priority-setting Framework	267

List of Figures & Tables

Chapter 1: The Pandemic Response

Figure 1.1	New Daily Cases by Wave and Prevalent Variant, January 2020 to January 2022	6
Figure 1.2	Timeline of COVID-19-related Events and Response Measures in BC, January 2020 to January 2022	7
Figure 1.3	Visualizing Health Equity: One Size Does Not Fit All	11
Figure 1.4	Adverse Impacts of COVID-19 and Related Response Measures on Determinants of Health	13
Chanter 2:	Anti-Acian Racism Stigma, and Discrimination	
Table 2.1	Perceived and Reported Anti-Asian Racism and Discrimination in BC and Canada During COVID-19	18
Figure 2.1	Chinese Canadians' Experience of Racism in the Past Three Months, Canada, June 2020	20
Figure 2.2	Perceived Frequency That People Are Attacked Based on Race, Ethnicity, or Skin Colour, Age 15+, by Visible Minority Status, BC, May 12–25, 2020	21
Figure 2.3	Perceived Frequency That People Are Attacked Based on Race, Ethnicity, or Skin Colour, Age 15+, by Age Group, BC, May 12–25, 2020	22
Chapter 4:	Unemployment and Underemployment	
Figure 4.1	Unemployment Rate, Age 15+, BC, January to November, 2019 and 2020	51
Figure 4.2	Unemployment Rate, Age 15+, by Sex, BC, January to November 2020	52
Figure 4.3	Unemployment Rate, Age 15+, by Age Group, BC, January to November 2020	53
Figure 4.4	Unemployment Rate, BC Residents, Age 15+, by Educational Attainment, BC, July 2019 and July 2020	54
Figure 4.5	Unemployment Rate, Age 15+, by Educational Attainment, BC, December 2019 and December 2020	54
Figure 4.6	Supplemental Unemployment Rates Showing Underemployment, Age 15+, BC, January to November 2020	55
Figure 4.7	Percentage of Individuals Who Reported Not Working Due to COVID-19, Age 18+, by Racialized Group, BC, May 2020	56
Figure 4.8	Percentage of Individuals Who Reported Not Working Due to COVID-19, Age 18+, by Regional Health Authority. BC. May 2020	57

Chapter 5: Food Insecurity

Figure 5.1	Percentage of Individuals Who Reported They Worry Food Will Run Out Before They Get Money to Buy More, Since the COVID-19 Pandemic, Age 18+, by Regional Health Authority, BC, May 2020	75
Figure 5.2	Percentage of Individuals Who Reported They Worry Food Will Run Out Before They Get Money to Buy More, Since the COVID-19 Pandemic, Age 18+, by Age Group, BC, May 2020	76
Figure 5.3	Percentage of Individuals Who Reported They Worry Food Will Run Out Before They Get Money to Buy More, Since the COVID-19 Pandemic, Age 18+, by Household Income Level, BC, May 2020	77
Figure 5.4	Percentage of Individuals Who Reported They Worry Food Will Run Out Before They Get Money to Buy More, Since the COVID-19 Pandemic, Age 18+, by Education Level, BC, May 2020	78
Figure 5.5	Percentage of Individuals Who Reported They Worry Food Will Run Out Before They Get Money to Buy More, Since the COVID-19 Pandemic, Age 18+, by Number of Years in Canada, BC, May 2020	79
Figure 5.6	Percentage of Individuals Who Reported They Worry Food Will Run Out Before They Get Money to Buy More, Since the COVID-19 Pandemic, Age 18+, Among Respondents With and Without Disabilities, BC, May 2020	80
Figure 5.7	Percentage of Individuals Who Reported They Worry Food Will Run Out Before They Get Money to Buy More, Since the COVID-19 Pandemic, Age 18+, by Racialized Group, BC, May 2020	81
Chapter 7:	Missed or Delayed Routine Childhood Immunizations	
Table 7.1	BC's Routine Childhood Immunization Schedule	114
Figure 7.1	Percentage Change in Number Immunized On Time for DTaP-HB-IPV-Hib in 2020 vs. 2019, 2 Month Vaccination, by Regional Health Authority, BC	116
Figure 7.2	Percentage Change in Number Immunized On Time for DTaP-HB-IPV-Hib in 2020 vs. 2019, 4 Month Vaccination, by Regional Health Authority, BC	117
Figure 7.3	Percentage Change in Number Immunized On Time for DTaP-HB-IPV-Hib in 2020 vs. 2019, 6 Month Vaccination, by Regional Health Authority, BC	118
Figure 7.4	Percentage Change in Number Immunized On Time for MMR in 2020 vs. 2019, 12 Month Vaccination, by Regional Health Authority, BC	119
Figure 7.5	Percentage Change in Number Immunized On Time for DTaP-HB-IPV-Hib in 2020 vs. 2019, 18 Month Vaccination, by Regional Health Authority, BC	120
Chapter 8:	Emergency Department Use	

Figure 8.1BEmergency Department Visits for All Causes, by Regional Health Authority, NACRS-reporting
Facilities, BC, January 2019–December 2022128

Figure 8.1C	Emergency Department Visits for All Causes, by Sex, NACRS-reporting Facilities, BC, January 2019–December 2022	129
Figure 8.2	Percentage of Emergency Department Visits, by Triage Level, NACRS-reporting Facilities, BC, April–December 2015–2019 and 2020	131
Figure 8.3	Percentage Change in Counts of Emergency Department Visits from Previous Year, by Cause, NACRS-reporting Facilities, BC, March–April 2019 vs. March–April 2020	132
Figure 8.4A	50th and 90th Percentile for Emergency Department Wait Time to Physician Initial Assessment, NACRS-reporting Facilities, BC, 2015–2019 and 2020	133
Figure 8.4B	Monthly Percentage of Emergency Department Patients Who Left Without Being Seen by an Emergency Department Physician, NACRS-reporting Facilities, BC, January 2015 to December 2020	134
Figure 8.4C	Monthly Percentage of Emergency Department Patients Who Left Without Being Seen by an Emergency Department Physician, by Age Group, NACRS-reporting Facilities, BC, January 2018 to December 2020	135
Chapter 9:	Selected Communicable Diseases other than COVID-19	
Table 9.1	Overall Trend in Select Communicable Diseases in BC in 2020, Compared to Previous Years	149
Figure 9.1	Percentage of Patients Presenting to BC Children's Hospital Emergency Room Due to Influenza-like Illness, BC, 2019/20 and 2020/21 vs 2014/15–2018/19 Moving Average	150
Figure 9.2	Mumps, Three-week Moving Average, BC, 2020 and 2015–2019	151
Figure 9.3	Pertussis, Three-week Moving Average, BC, 2020 and 2015–2019	152
Figure 9.4	Pneumococcal Disease (Invasive), Adults Age 16+, Three-week Moving Average, BC, 2020 and 2015–2019	153
Figure 9.5	Streptococcal Disease (Invasive Group A - iGAS), Three-week Moving Average, BC, 2020 and 2015–2019	154
Figure 9.6	Campylobacter Infection, Three-week Moving Average, BC, 2020 and 2015–2019	155
Figure 9.7	Escherichia coli Infection (Shiga-toxigenic), Three-week Moving Average, BC, 2020 and 2015–2019	156
Figure 9.8	Giardia Infection, Three-week Moving Average, BC, 2020 and 2019	157
Figure 9.9	Shigella Infection, Three-week Moving Average, BC, 2020 and 2015–2019	158
Chapter 10): Mental Health	
Figure 10.1	Self-reported Mental Health Status Compared to Before COVID-19 Physical Distancing, Age 15+, BC, April 24–May 11, 2020	167
Figure 10.2	Self-reported Mental Health Status Compared to Before COVID-19 Physical Distancing, Age 15+, by Gender, BC, April 24–May 11, 2020	168
Figure 10.3	Self-reported Mental Health Status Compared to Before COVID-19 Physical Distancing, Age 15+, by Age Group, BC, April 24–May 11, 2020	169

Figure 10.4	Self-reported Mental Health Status Compared to Before COVID-19 Physical Distancing, Age 15+, by Regional Health Authority, BC, April 24–May 11, 2020	170
Figure 10.5	Percentage of Individuals Who Reported That Most Days Since the COVID-19 Pandemic are Quite or Extremely Stressful, Age 18+, by Age Group, BC, May 2020	171
Figure 10.6	Percentage of Individuals Who Reported That Most Days Since the COVID-19 Pandemic are Quite or Extremely Stressful, Age 18+, by Household Income Level, BC, May 2020	172
Figure 10.7	Percentage of Individuals Who Reported That Most Days Since the COVID-19 Pandemic are Quite or Extremely Stressful, Age 18+, by Education Level, BC, May 2020	173
Figure 10.8	Percentage of Individuals Who Reported That Most Days Since the COVID-19 Pandemic are Quite or Extremely Stressful, Age 18+, Among Respondents With and Without Disabilities, BC, May 2020	174
Figure 10.9	Percentage of Individuals Who Reported That Most Days Since the COVID-19 Pandemic are Quite or Extremely Stressful, Age 18+, by Racialized Group, BC, May 2020	175
Chapter 1	2: Self-harm & Suicide	
Figure 12.1	Monthly Crude Rate of Injury Hospitalizations Due to Self-harm, BC, January 2015–December 2020	198
Figure 12.2	Monthly Number and Crude Rate of Injury Hospitalizations Due to Self-harm, by Sex, BC, January 2019–September 2020	199
Figure 12.3	Four-month Crude Rate of Injuries Due to Self-harm, by Regional Health Authority, BC, April–July 2019 and 2020	200
Figure 12.4	Four-month Crude Rate of Injuries Due to Self-harm, Age 10+, by Age Group, BC, April–July 2019 and 2020	201
Figure 12.5	Monthly Suicide Death Crude Rate, Age 10+, BC, January 2015 to July 2020	202
Figure 12.6	Monthly Suicide Death Count and Crude Rate, Age 10+, by Sex, BC, January 2019 to July 2020	203
Figure 12.7	Four-month Suicide Crude Rates, Age 10+, by Regional Health Authority, BC, April–July 2019 and 2020	204
Figure 12.8	Suicide Crude Rate, Age 10+, by Age Group, BC, March–November 2020	205
Chapter 1	3: Problematic Alcohol Use	
Table 13.1	Comparison of Annual Alcohol Sales (\$ million) and Average per cent Increase in BC during the First Ten Months of 2019 and 2020	215
Figure 13.1	Total Monthly Alcohol Sales, by Regional Health Authority, BC, October 2018 to October 2020	216
Figure 13.2	Weekly Change in Alcohol Consumption as a Result of COVID-19, Age 15+, by Sex, Canada, March 20–April 3, 2020	217
Figure 13.3	Weekly Change in Alcohol Consumption as a Result of COVID-19, Age 15+, by Age Group, Canada, March 29–April 3, 2020	218

Figure 13.4	Percentage of Individuals Who Reported Increased Alcohol Consumption During COVID-19 Pandemic, Age 18+, by Racialized Group, BC, May 2020	219
Figure 13.5	Percentage of Individuals Who Reported Increased Alcohol Consumption During COVID-19 Pandemic, Age 18+, by Household Income Level, BC, May 2020	220
Figure 13.6	Percentage of Individuals Who Reported Increased Alcohol Consumption During COVID-19 Pandemic, Age 18+, by Education Level, BC, 2020	221
Figure 13.7	Percentage of Individuals Who Reported Increased Alcohol Consumption During COVID-19 Pandemic, Age 18+, by Population Density, BC, 2020	222
Chapter 14	I: Increased Overdose Harms and Deaths	
Figure 14.1	Illicit Drug Toxicity Deaths in British Columbia, January 2015–April 2021	234
Figure 14.2	Illicit Drug Toxicity Deaths in British Columbia by Regional Health Authority, January 2015–April 2021	235
Figure 14.3	Illicit Drug Toxicity Deaths in British Columbia by Sex, January 2015–April 2021	236
Figure 14.4	Illicit Drug Toxicity Deaths in British Columbia by Age, January 2015–April 2021	237
Figure 14.5	Visits to Overdose Prevention Service Sites and Supervised Consumption Services Sites, January 2018–April 2021	239
Figure 14.6	Visits to Overdose Prevention Service Sites and Supervised Consumption Services Sites, by Health Authority, January 2018–April 2021	240
Figure 14.7	Paramedic-attended Overdose Events in British Columbia, January 2015–April 2021	241
Figure 14.8	Paramedic-attended Overdose Events in British Columbia by Regional Health Authority, January 2015–April 2021	242
Figure 14.9	Paramedic-attended Overdose Events in British Columbia by Sex, January 2015–April 2021	243
Figure 14.10	Paramedic-attended Overdose Events in British Columbia by Age, January 2015–April 2021	244
Figure 14.11	Illicit Drug Toxicity Deaths: Pre vs Post COVID-19 Emergency Declaration, BC	245

Chapter 15: Discussion and Recommendations

Figure 15.1	The First Peoples' Map of BC	255
Figure 15.2	Métis Nation British Columbia Map of Métis Chartered Communities in BC	256

Executive Summary

In March 2020, the World Health Organization declared COVID-19 a global pandemic. Responses to the pandemic resulted in massive societal shifts in virtually every jurisdiction in the world.

In BC, the Provincial Health Officer (PHO) declared a public health emergency and implemented a series of public health orders and guidelines (e.g., physical distancing, wearing masks, limits on gathering sizes). These orders and guidelines also known as "response measures"—were intended to reduce the spread of COVID-19; minimize related illness, hospitalization, and death; and ensure that sufficient health-care resources remained available to those in need of urgent and life-saving care. However, COVID-19 response measures also had substantial societal impacts, both positive and negative, on individuals and communities across the province and around the globe.

The Office of the Provincial Health Officer (OPHO) and the BC Centre for Disease Control (BCCDC) led efforts to understand how COVID-19 response measures in BC were affecting the population through a project titled Examining the Societal **Consequences of the COVID-19 Pandemic** ("Societal Consequences" project). The aim of this work was to identify and monitor the effects of COVID-19 response measures early in the pandemic and use that information to better support people in BC through the pandemic and during recovery afterwards, while also protecting public health. Partners and advisors included the First Nations Health Authority (FNHA), Métis Nation British Columbia (MNBC), and the BC Association of Aboriginal Friendship Centres (BCAAFC), as well as regional health authorities, the Provincial Health Services Authority, and BC government ministries and organizations. A key principle in this work was recognizing and working to uphold the inherent rights of Indigenous Peoples (First Nations, Métis, and Inuit).

The Societal Consequences project has included the development of short issue reports on topics that have been impacted by COVID-19 and related response measures. These topics were selected and prioritized based on urgency and the expected severity of related impacts. Each issue report summarizes the data used to monitor population health and guide public health decision-making on that topic during the pandemic. Issue reports published to date appear as individual chapters (Chapters 2 through 14) in this larger report. In addition to informing the response to COVID-19, these findings will help shape responses to future public health emergencies.



Summary of Key Findings

The issues explored in Chapters 2 through 14 of this report range from overall population health and wellness to health-care service utilization. Because population mental health and wellness emerged as a critical area of concern during the pandemic, many chapter topics focus on, or are linked to, mental health and substance use.

Chapter 2: Anti-Asian Racism, Stigma, and Discrimination

 Targeted anti-Asian racism and discriminatory acts increased in frequency and severity throughout communities in BC and across Canada during COVID-19.

Chapter 3: Gender-based Violence

- The COVID-19 pandemic and response measures to limit the spread of COVID-19 increased the risk, and likely also the prevalence and severity, of gender-based violence (GBV) in BC, while reducing access to related support services.
- The number of calls to the Battered Women's Support Services crisis line in Vancouver significantly increased during the first month of COVID-19.
- Data gaps make it difficult to accurately understand the prevalence of GBV in the BC population, how often it occurs, and the associated short- and long-term impacts on mental, emotional, physical, and spiritual health and wellness.
- GBV disproportionately affects some populations, including gender diverse and non-binary people, those who identify as 2SLGBTQQIA+,^a immigrants and refugees, people of colour, Indigenous women and girls, individuals living with disabilities, people in rural and remote areas, sex workers, children and youth (especially girls), pregnant people, and new parents.

• The report *Reclaiming Power and Place: The Final Report of the National Inquiry into Missing and Murdered Indigenous Women and Girls* confirmed that due to structural racism and impacts of colonization, Indigenous women, girls, and 2SLGBTQQIA+ people are at higher risk of violence. The National Inquiry into Missing and Murdered Indigenous Women and Girls issued 231 Calls for Justice that have yet to be fully addressed by either the Government of Canada or the Government of British Columbia.

Chapter 4: Unemployment and Underemployment

- BC's unemployment rate increased from 5.2% in February 2020 to 13.1% in May 2020, largely because of COVID-19 response measures. Unemployment declined between June and November 2020 with the partial lifting of these measures, but was still higher compared to the same months in 2019.
- Unemployment and underemployment can harm physical and mental health. As well, parental unemployment and underemployment are linked to lower levels of children's educational attainment and well-being.
- Women, temporary workers, informal economy, and non-white racialized workers have been disproportionately affected by COVID-19-related unemployment.

Chapter 5: Food Insecurity

 The COVID-19 pandemic and associated response measures impacted various dimensions of food security, including the availability, accessibility, and affordability of food in BC. Increased unemployment and reduced income during the pandemic substantially contributed to household food insecurity.

^a The acronym 2SLGBTQQIA+ refers to Indigenous people who identify as Two-Spirit and all people who identify as lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, queer, questioning, intersex, and/or asexual, as well as those with non-heterosexual/non-binary sex and gender identities who do not see themselves reflected in this acronym.

- In the early months of the pandemic, 14.6% of people age 18 and older in BC reported worrying that food would run out before they could get money to buy more. This proportion was highest in the Northern Health region (18.5%).
- In BC, as a result of discrimination and deeply entrenched societal inequities, food insecurity during the COVID-19 pandemic disproportionately affected people age 18–29, people with an annual household income of less than \$20,000, people without a high school diploma, people with at least one disability, Indigenous Peoples (First Nations, Métis, and Inuit), and people who are racialized.

Chapter 6: Métis Food (In)security and Food as Medicine



Photo © Métis Nation British Columbia

- Due to settler colonialism and other complex socio-economic factors, many Métis people experience food insecurity, which in some cases was made worse by the COVID-19 pandemic and associated response measures such as physical distancing and group size limitations.
- Métis people and communities developed diverse and creative ways to stay connected and provide access to food during the pandemic.
- As a result of multiple intersecting forms of oppression, food insecurity affects certain populations disproportionately, including Indigenous Peoples, women, children, Elders, lone-parent families, 2SLGBTQQIA+ people, people with lower incomes, people with diverse abilities, and those living in rural, remote, isolated, and/or northern communities.

- Métis identity is a source of strength and resilience. Increased risk to Métis people's food security is deeply rooted in historic and ongoing legacies of racism and settler colonialism found across practices, policies, systems, institutions, and norms.
- Upholding Métis people's inherent rights to health and wellness, including food as medicine, must be a key component of any strategy to support Métis food security.

Chapter 7: Missed or Delayed Routine Childhood Immunizations

- Lower percentages of infants and toddlers received their immunizations on time in March 2020, compared to March 2019, in most health regions.
- The percentages of infants and toddlers who received their routine immunizations on time improved between March and July 2020; however, percentages in July 2020 were still lower than July 2019 for most regions.

Chapter 8: Emergency Department Use

- There was a decrease in the number of emergency department visits from March to April 2020, compared to the same period in 2019. The number of emergency department visits returned to close to pre-pandemic numbers by June 2021.
- Among those who accessed emergency department services, the proportion of visits requiring the most urgent level of care increased in 2020, compared to previous years, while the proportion requiring less urgent care decreased.

Chapter 9: Selected Communicable Diseases Other Than COVID-19

- Response measures introduced to reduce transmission of COVID-19 and changes in individuals' behaviour may have also led to the decline in cases of several reportable communicable diseases compared to previous years.
- Decreases in communicable diseases during 2020 may be due to reduced social contacts, travel restrictions, more frequent cleaning (i.e., surfaces and hands), and increased use of personal protective equipment. Decreases in testing may have also contributed to the decline in cases identified.

Chapter 10: Mental Health

- The COVID-19 pandemic and related response measures negatively impacted mental health and may lead to lasting poor mental health and mental illness for some people.
- In a survey conducted by Statistics Canada, over half of respondents age 15+ in BC reported experiencing "somewhat worse" or "much worse" mental health due to COVID-19 and related measures. Females and individuals age 15–24 and 25–44 were more likely to report worsened mental health.
- Experiences of greater stress and worsened mental health were reported more among individuals living with disabilities, people with a pre-existing mental health issue, gender diverse individuals, recent immigrants, and individuals earning lower levels of income. This reflects multiple deeply entrenched and intersecting forms of discrimination, oppression, and inequity throughout society.

Chapter 11: Social Isolation of Residents in Long-term Care and Assisted Living

- Residents of care homes, including long-term care and assisted living residences, are at higher risk of serious illness, complications, and death due to COVID-19.
- Infection prevention measures in long-term care and assisted living residences included restrictions on visitors, social gatherings, and activities. These measures led to increased social isolation and decreased physical health, mental health, and quality of life for residents.
- When limited visits were allowed to resume, 61% of family members reported that their loved ones in care homes seemed worse than when they had last seen them, in terms of reduced cognitive function (58%), mood and emotional well-being (58%), and/or physical function (46%).

Chapter 12: Self-harm and Suicide

- COVID-19 response measures increased social isolation and stress and made it harder to access mental health care. These factors may have exacerbated existing mental illness and contributed to heightened risk of self-harm and suicide.
- Self-harm occurs most frequently among young females and non-binary individuals, while the suicide rate is highest among middle-aged males. Populations who have been subject to marginalization, such as trans and non-binary individuals, people with low income, and people with mental illness are disproportionately affected by both. As a result of cultural genocide, intergenerational trauma, and structural racism, Indigenous Peoples are also disproportionately affected by both self-harm and suicide. These patterns applied both before and during the pandemic.
- Self-harm hospitalization and suicide rates in BC both decreased slightly during the initial months of the pandemic, then increased to levels similar to those seen prior to the pandemic. These findings should be interpreted with caution, however, given data limitations and delays in reporting.

Chapter 13: Problematic Alcohol Use

- Population survey and alcohol sales suggest that the COVID-19 pandemic led to increased alcohol consumption among youth and adults in BC.
- After the start of the pandemic, self-reported consumption and alcohol sales across BC increased, but support systems and treatment programs for alcohol use disorders became more difficult to access during COVID-19 due to public health measures to prevent transmission.
- The BC COVID-19 Survey on Population Experiences, Action, and Knowledge (SPEAK) showed alcohol consumption during COVID-19 in BC was much higher than what had been reported nationally. The increase in alcohol consumption in BC showed high rates among those age 18 to 49 and those with higher levels of education and household income.

Chapter 14: Increased Overdose Harms and Deaths

 The COVID-19 pandemic and response measures compounded the pre-existing overdose public health emergency and increased the risk of overdose, illness, and death for people who use drugs. Since late March 2020, fatal and non-fatal overdoses increased in BC and both reached all-time highs during the pandemic.

Project Themes

The chapters in this report explore several societal consequences of the COVID-19 pandemic and public health response measures introduced to reduce the spread and impact of COVID-19 in BC. Lessons learned—including the critical role of health equity and the importance of ongoing work to uphold anti-racist approaches—are discussed in Chapter 15 of this report and reflected in the following three key themes that were highlighted during the course of the Societal Consequences project:

- 1. The need to uphold inherent Indigenous rights, self-determination, and truth and reconciliation;
- 2. The profound impacts of racism and discrimination; and
- 3. The amplification of pre-existing inequities during the pandemic.

These three themes helped inform the development of the following recommendations to better prepare and serve the population of BC now and in the event of future public health emergencies.

Recommendations

- 1. Advance Indigenous population health data sovereignty as an important component of self-determination
 - a. Make substantial investments in advancing First Nations, Métis, and Inuit population health data sovereignty, including but not limited to adequate resourcing that enables Indigenous governing bodies to provide services and undertake real-time population health surveillance.
 - b. Work to advance Indigenous population health data sovereignty by engaging in meaningful partnership with Indigenous governing bodies and organizations to uphold the inherent rights and title of BC First Nations, and the inherent rights of all Indigenous Peoples (First Nations, Métis, and Inuit) in BC through effective co-governance models.

2. Advance population and public health surveillance and assessment capacity, collaboration, and coordination

Make substantial investments in local, regional, provincial, and Indigenous population and public health surveillance and health assessment capacity to monitor population health status and equity, track burden and trends of diseases and injuries, and identify potential and emerging public health risks. In particular, expand surveillance capacity for determinants of health and non-communicable diseases with a focus on enhancing collaboration and coordination across sectors.

3. Clarify and communicate the population and public health surveillance and assessment mandate of the BC Centre for Disease Control (BCCDC) and its commitment to Indigenous population health data sovereignty

Clarify and raise awareness of BCCDC's mandate as the provincial body for BC population and public health surveillance and assessment, including the determinants of health, communicable and non-communicable diseases, and environmental health. At the same time, reaffirm BCCDC's ongoing commitment to collaborate with Indigenous governing organizations and to honour Indigenous data governance standards in this work.

Chapter 1 The Pandemic Response

"We cannot say this loudly enough, or clearly enough, or often enough: all countries can still change the course of this pandemic. If countries detect, test, treat, isolate, trace, and mobilize their people in the response, those with a handful of cases can prevent those cases becoming clusters, and those clusters becoming community transmission."

> Dr. Tedros Adhanom Ghebreyesus Director-General, World Health Organization March 11, 2020¹

Note to Reader: This report is retrospective in nature, in that it focuses on the earlier days of the COVID-19 pandemic (2020 and 2021), when COVID-19 and related response measures were having a considerable impact on the daily lives of most BC residents, and before the advent of COVID-19 vaccines.

On March 11, 2020, after monitoring the spread of COVID-19^a since the first cases were reported in December 2019, the World Health Organization (WHO) declared COVID-19 a global pandemic. In his remarks on that day, the WHO's Director-General noted the alarming increase in cases worldwide, which at that point had reached more than 118,000 cases in 114 countries.¹ The WHO's declaration sparked responses from governments everywhere, creating massive shifts in the everyday lives of people around the world. Strategies to minimize the health-related impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic included both voluntary and mandatory response measures such as self-isolation, quarantine, curfews, checkpoints, business closures, and travel restrictions.

"We've taken a number of unprecedented measures in the last few days and this declaration of an emergency enables me to be faster, more streamlined, and nimble in the things that we need to do right now."

> Dr. Bonnie Henry BC Provincial Health Officer March 17, 2020²

On March 17, 2020, in response to the threat posed by COVID-19, BC's Provincial Health Officer (PHO) declared a public health emergency under the province's *Public Health Act*.^b The following day, the Province of BC declared a state of emergency under the *Emergency Program Act*.^c At the same time, and continuing for more than two years, the PHO and other officials introduced a series of response measures to protect the

^a For more information on COVID-19, please see the COVID-19 (Coronavirus disease) text box in this chapter or visit <u>http://www.bccdc.ca/health-info/diseases-conditions/covid-19</u>.

^b The *Public Health Act* provides public health and other officials with important tools and powers, including the ability to put orders and measures in place to respond to public health emergencies. For more information, visit https://www2.gov.bc.ca/gov/content/health/about-bc-s-health-care-system/legislation/public-health-act.

^c The Emergency Program Act has since been replaced by the Emergency and Disaster Management Act. This legislation supports the provincial government's ability to manage emergencies such as global pandemics, security threats, and weather events linked to climate change. For more information, visit https://www2.gov.bc.ca/gov/content/safety/emergency-management/legislation-and-regulations.

COVID-19 and the Public Health Response

COVID-19 (Coronavirus disease) is an infectious disease caused by the SARS-CoV-2 virus. Most people who get COVID-19 have no symptoms or have mild to moderate respiratory illness. However, some people-especially those who are older, have chronic medical conditions, or have compromised immune systems-may become very ill and need medical attention, possibly including hospitalization and intensive care support. Serious illness, post-COVID syndrome (i.e., long COVID), and death from COVID-19 also occur most often among these populations, although severe outcomes can affect people of any age.²⁵ In addition to impacting the health of people who contracted COVID-19, the rapid spread of this virus strained the capacity of BC hospitals.²⁶

The COVID-19 virus spreads by way of respiratory droplets and aerosols (smaller droplets) that enter the air from an infected person's mouth or nose when they breathe, talk, sing, shout, cough, or sneeze.^{27,28} In the early days of the COVID-19 pandemic, before vaccines became available, the simplest and best ways to protect oneself and others from infection were to reduce interpersonal contact (e.g., maintain physical distance, stay home and self-isolate when feeling unwell), wash and sanitize hands frequently, and wear a properly fitted face mask when in public.^{d,25}

In BC, COVID-19 response measures in the early part of the pandemic included the following:

- · Physical distancing
- Wearing masks
- Restricting in-person gatherings
- First Nations community border closures and checkpoints
- Avoiding non-essential travel
- A shift to working from home
- Temporary suspension of in-class learning in kindergarten to grade 12 and post-secondary schools
- Postponing or deferring non-urgent surgeries
- Temporarily restricting or closing certain businesses, especially those in which people gathered for social purposes (e.g., restaurants, pubs, bars, and nightclubs)
- Limiting visitation in hospitals, long-term care, assisted living, and other residential care settings
- Setting up alternate care sites to increase hospital capacity and other responses within the health system to safely care for COVID-19 patients
- Rapid expansion of virtual health-care options overall (e.g., medical appointments via phone, email, videoconferencing)
- Temporary suspension of routine cancer screening and other non-urgent screening and diagnostic services
- Discharging patients from hospitals where it was safe to do so in order to free up hospital capacity

^d Once COVID-19 vaccines became available, being vaccinated was added to this list. However, this volume focuses principally on the earlier days of the pandemic when vaccines were still not available.

health of BC residents by slowing the spread of COVID-19. These response measures included limiting gathering sizes, physical distancing, wearing masks, temporarily closing businesses, and suspending in-class learning in schools. First Nations leaders in BC undertook similar and sometimes additional measures (e.g., closing community borders and instituting checkpoints) to safeguard the health of their communities.³ Métis Nation British Columbia (MNBC) began mobilizing resources to support Métis citizens in BC.

In the early days of the pandemic, SARS-CoV-2 (the virus that causes COVID-19) was an unknown pathogen that spread rapidly and posed a substantial risk to human health. Vaccines and pharmaceutical treatments were not yet available, and public health response measures that focused on modifying public behaviours were therefore the most effective way to address the risk. These public health response measures were implemented to reduce the spread of COVID-19 and related serious outcomes (severe illness, hospitalization, and death), while attempting to minimize social disruption as much as possible.4,5 The response measures were also meant to ensure that the health-care system had the capacity (i.e., enough staff, beds, medications, and equipment) to treat people in need of urgent and life-saving care-whether related to COVID-19 or other ailments. However, as discussed in this report, the pandemic and associated response measures also contributed to many barriers to health-care access in BC (e.g., reduced availability of inperson services, including mental health and substance use services; longer wait times; supply chain issues).^{6,7} These barriers were even greater for many Indigenous Peoples (First Nations,



© Métis Nation British Columbia

"We have a very brief opportunity to prevent the spread and the devastating consequences of this disease in our communities. Any gathering where close contact occurs can cause transmission and none of us are immune. I am especially worried about our Elders, young children and those with underlying health issues."

> Shannon McDonald (former) Chief Medical Officer First Nations Health Authority March 22, 2020

Métis, and Inuit), including the ongoing burden of extensive Indigenous-specific racism in the BC health-care system.^{8,9}

BC's overall COVID-19 response has often been characterized as effective.^{10,11,12,13} For example, one study credited "gaining public trust" as a contributor to BC's "largely successful pandemic response."^{14(p.10)} Despite the successes, the effects have been inequitable. This is evidenced by the disproportionate impacts on First Nations^{3,15} and other populations in BC.^{16,17} Similarly, at the national level, one comparison found that "Canada's record thus far in responding to the COVID-19 pandemic compares favourably to most comparator nations for broad health outcomes, although adverse economic and social impacts are also apparent"18(p.E876) (emphasis added; for more information, see the text box on the Oxford COVID-19 Government **Response Stringency Index**).

The pandemic and associated response measures have taken a toll on the population, impacting people's physical, mental, emotional, and spiritual health and wellness, the health-care system, the environment, and the economy. In BC, families, communities, and individuals experienced anxiety, tragedy, loss, alienation, racism, and increased violence and substance use during the pandemic.^{20,21,22,23,24} While there have been positive impacts-for example, pandemic control measures reportedly contributed to decreases in motor vehicle crashes and influenza-related deaths²⁰-many of the response measures that helped prevent the spread of COVID-19 also disrupted the day-to-day lives of people across the province. The following statements from the First Nations Health Authority (FNHA) and MNBC

explore the societal consequences of COVID-19 and associated response measures on the health and wellness of First Nations and Métis people and communities in BC. These statements discuss inequitable impacts experienced during the pandemic as well as how culture and community provided strength and supported health and wellness during this time.

The Oxford COVID-19 Government Response Stringency Index is based on the Oxford COVID-19 Government Response Tracker, which was designed to monitor policy responses to the COVID-19 pandemic. The Stringency Index measured and compared the severity of COVID-19 response measures implemented by governments around the world.

According to an analysis of Canada's COVID-19 response compared to 10 other countries,^e Canada had lower cumulative per-capita case rates and COVID-19related death rates than all comparator countries except Japan.¹⁸ At close to 80% in February 2022,19 Canada also had the highest proportion of people in the total population who had been fully vaccinated.^{f,18} However, in terms of the restrictions put in place, Canada was relatively severe compared to its peers. The Stringency Index found that Canada had "among the most sustained stringent policies regarding restrictions on internal movement, cancellation of public events, restrictions on public gatherings, workplace closures, and international travel controls."18(pp.E871,E873)

For more information, visit <u>https://www.</u> bsg.ox.ac.uk/research/research-projects/ oxford-covid-19-government-responsetracker.

The First Nations Health Authority's Statement on the Societal Consequences of BC's COVID-19 Response

COVID-19 and the public health measures taken to respond to it have reinforced existing inequities and discrimination present in BC's health and wellness system. First Nations people in BC have been disproportionately affected by COVID-19. Data show that First Nations people in BC have tested positive for COVID-19 at a higher rate than other residents, have had lower median ages of hospitalization, and have higher rates of admission to intensive care units and death from the virus. The impact of COVID-19 on social determinants such as housing, food security, education, and geography has had ripple effects on the health and wellness of First Nations in BC. This is evident in the significant increase in toxic drug deaths during the pandemic and the elevated rates of anxiety, depression, and grief experienced by many First Nations people, which is further layered with intergenerational trauma and loss from past pandemics. Despite these challenges, First Nations people in BC have responded to the pandemic with strength and resilience that is grounded in culture and community. Families have found new ways to connect, support their communities and keep each other well. The First Nations Health Authority (FNHA) has worked quickly to expand virtual services, and proudly served as a partner to First Nations communities in BC to advance community priorities and ensure support and services have been available throughout the pandemic. The FNHA's full statement on the societal consequences of BC's COVID-19 response is attached to this report as Supplement A, and can also be found online at: www.fnha.ca/Documents/FNHA-COVID-19-Statement.pdf.

^e This comparison is based on G10 countries (of which there are 11), which are considered broadly comparable to Canada in terms of economic and political models, per-capita income levels, and population size.

¹ Detailed information on vaccine coverage in Canada, including by age, is available from <u>https://health-infobase.</u> <u>canada.ca/covid-19/vaccination-coverage/</u>.

Métis Nation British Columbia's Statement on the Consequences of COVID-19

The effects of COVID-19 and the public measures to stifle its spread have impacted the lives of many. Métis people have suffered from these impacts disproportionately when compared to the general population. Existing health and wellness disparities and systemic barriers to care have been exacerbated by the closure of schools and businesses, lockdowns, and lack of accessible resources.

Financial stressors and socioeconomic burdens during COVID-19 played a significant role in amplifying the pre-existing inequities that Métis people face. Pre-existing inequities from colonial capitalism, like food insecurity,^g chronic illness, and the impacts of systemic violence, continued to create lasting effects on the health and wellbeing of Métis people. During the pandemic, many necessities such as food, medication, healthcare, personal protective equipment (PPE), utilities, and housing were unavailable or inaccessible. Reduced access to medical, emotional, and cultural supports also worsened mental wellness and increased isolation in our communities-especially for Métis women, youth, 2SLGBTQQIA+ people, and people living with disabilities. Our Elders and seniors also experienced a marked increase in social isolation as they reduced contact and stayed home in an attempt to keep safe from COVID-19.

Métis culture is built on relationships, connection, and Kaa-wiichihitoyaahk—"we take care of each other." To assist in alleviating the negative consequences of COVID-19, Métis Nation British Columbia (MNBC) supported Communities by piloting various assistance programs such as Elder and senior medical supports, mental health supports, rental and utility subsidies, food security programs, and other financial aid supports. According to the 2021 MNBC annual report, Métis Chartered Community volunteers have been on the front lines of assisting our communities with their immediate needs—including PPE, food and groceries, medicine, providing transportation for community members, technology support, emotional support, mental health first aid, and other financial assistance.

In addition to COVID-19, Métis families and communities were met with the realities of climate change, and the ongoing toxic drug supply crisis. Moreover, the uncovering of unmarked graves further solidified the stories shared by survivors in the Truth and Reconciliation report in 2015, of Indigenous children who never returned home from Residential schools. This uncovering of unmarked graves has further impacted the spiritual, emotional, physical, and mental wellbeing of Indigenous communitiesincluding Métis Chartered Communities throughout COVID-19. The pandemic has compounded already existing issues experienced by the Métis Nation and has given urgency to the prioritization of the wellbeing and healing of our Nation which has been neglected for too long.

"Returning to strength and community is the root that connects us to our ancestors past and present. It is the pathway to our future."

 Louis De Jaeger, Former MNBC Minister of Health and Economic Development, 2022

^g See also Chapter 6: Métis Food (In)security and Food as Medicine.

This report explores several key societal consequences of the COVID-19 pandemic and related response measures intended to protect public health. Chapters 2 through 14 of this report each summarize a topic identified as a high priority for monitoring population health and guiding public health decision-making during the pandemic.^h The purpose of this report is to share some of what has been learned so far, to support residents during BC's ongoing recovery from the pandemic, and to inform the response to any future public health emergency.

^h Each of these chapters initially appeared on the Societal Consequences Project website as a short individual "issue report."

FIGURE 1.1



Figure 1.1 shows the number of COVID-19 cases in BC reported each day from January 2020 to January 2022. BC experienced five waves during this period, where each wave represented a substantial increase in COVID-19 cases. Generally, each of these waves was associated with one or more variants of the COVID-19 virus.

Examining the Societal Consequences of the COVID-19 Pandemic

The Office of the Provincial Health Officer (OPHO) and the BC Centre for Disease Control (BCCDC) were leaders in BC in terms of monitoring, responding to, and providing guidance about the COVID-19 pandemic. Similarly, First Nations and Métis leaders in BC worked in partnership with provincial leaders and took action to control the spread of COVID-19 and associated negative impacts in their communities.

The Provincial Health Officer and Public Health Emergencies in BC

The PHO is the senior public health official for BC. Under section 66 of BC's *Public Health Act*, the PHO is required to monitor and report annually on the health status of the population and to provide independent advice on public health issues and the need for related legislation, policies, and practices.

Part 5 of the *Public Health Act* grants the PHO certain emergency powers. These include the power to declare a public health emergency where there is "an immediate and significant risk to public health."³⁰ Declaring a public health emergency gives the PHO the additional power to make orders to protect public health in BC, including "order[ing] individuals to take preventive measures."³¹





Figure 1.2 shows a timeline of key COVID-19-related public health events and response measures instituted from January 2020 to January 2022, during the same five waves of the pandemic shown in Figure 1.1.

Adapted from: BC Office of the Provincial Health Officer. COVID-19 Update: Two Years of Working Together. Victoria, BC: BC Ministry of Health; 2022 Jan 28.²⁹ For more information, see https://news.gov.bc.ca/files/1-28-22 COVID-19 Update.pdf.

The BC Centre for Disease Control

The BCCDC, a program of the Provincial Health Services Authority, is the BC public health service providing provincial and national leadership in disease surveillance, detection, prevention, treatment, policy development, and programming to promote and protect the health of the population. BCCDC's Population and Public Health Surveillance Program collects, analyzes, interprets, and shares data about demography, socio-economic status, health status, and chronic diseases, as well as about protective and risk factors among people in BC. BCCDC is committed to integrating anti-racism, quality and safety, and truth and reconciliation with Indigenous Peoples into all aspects of its work.³²

BCCDC is also the provincial reporting centre for reportable diseases, including COVID-19, and works closely with the OPHO to understand and respond to public health issues.³² BCCDC's public health monitoring work has included administering the BC COVID-19 Survey on Population Experiences, Action, and Knowledge (SPEAK), which generated much of the data in the following chapters of this report.¹

In May 2020, recognizing the importance of gaining a better understanding of how the COVID-19 pandemic and related response measures were affecting the health and wellness of individuals and communities across BC, the OPHO and the BCCDC convened a project team and working group to begin exploring these impacts. That work evolved into the *Examining the Societal Consequences of the COVID-19 Pandemic* ("Societal Consequences") project, which is described later in this chapter.

Inherent Rights of Indigenous Peoples

Both the OPHO and BCCDC have obligations and responsibilities to uphold the self-determination and inherent rights of Indigenous Peoples in BC, and have committed to doing so, as outlined in the first pages of this report. This includes a commitment to upholding anti-racist approaches and truth and reconciliation with Indigenous Peoples, as well as foregrounding the inherent rights and title of BC First Nations and the inherent rights of all Indigenous Peoples in the territories now known as British Columbia. For more information, see the text box **Indigenous Peoples: Truth and Reconciliation**.



Commemorating Blueberry River First Nations' initial agreement with the Province of BC, October 7, 2021 Photo © Government of BC

¹ For more information about BC COVID-19 SPEAK, please visit <u>http://www.bccdc.ca/health-info/diseases-conditions/covid-19/covid-19-survey</u>.

Indigenous Peoples: Truth and Reconciliation

Section 35 of the *Constitution Act, 1982*, recognizes and affirms the existing Aboriginal and treaty rights of three distinct Indigenous Peoples in Canada: **First Nations**, **Métis**, and **Inuit**. This and other provincial, federal, and international laws, agreements, treaties, and court rulings set out the obligations of governments and systems to uphold the rights of Indigenous Peoples. The United Nations Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples (UNDRIP)³³ creates a framework for action, and Indigenous Peoples have provided detailed instructions through many of the instruments listed below. In response, the Province of British Columbia has made several foundational commitments to reconciliation and relationship-building with Indigenous Peoples in BC, including the following:¹

- Adopting the Truth and Reconciliation Commission of Canada's 94 Calls to Action (2015): <u>https://www2.gov.bc.ca/gov/</u> <u>content/governments/indigenous-people/</u> <u>new-relationship/truth-and-reconciliation-</u> <u>commission-calls-to-action</u>
- Abiding by the 10 Draft Principles that Guide the Province of British Columbia's Relationship with Indigenous Peoples (2018): <u>https://news.gov.bc.ca/files/6118</u> Reconciliation Ten Principles Final Draft.pdf
- Responding to the National Inquiry into Missing and Murdered Indigenous Women and Girls' 231 Calls for Justice, which include a focus on gender diverse and 2SLGBTQQIA+ people (2019): <u>https://</u> www2.gov.bc.ca/gov/content/safety/crimeprevention/community-crime-prevention/ taking-action-mmiwg
- Acting on the 24 recommendations in In Plain Sight: Addressing Indigenous-specific Racism and Discrimination in BC Health Care (2020): <u>https://engage.gov.bc.ca/</u> addressingracism/

- Implementing the new BC Cultural Safety and Humility Standard (2022): <u>https://</u> <u>healthstandards.org/standard/cultural-safety-</u> and-humility-standard/
- Implementing the BC Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples Act (DRIPA, 2019) and the 89 actions outlined in the DRIPA Action Plan (2022–2027): https://declaration.gov.bc.ca/
- Maintaining a distinctions-based approach, recognizing that First Nations, Métis, and Inuit are distinct peoples with distinct histories, rights, priorities, interests, and circumstances.

These instruments and instructions outline a clear path forward for all people in BC and Canada to help build a more just and equitable society—one that promotes truth and reconciliation and honours and respects the inherent rights of Indigenous Peoples. It is our collective responsibility to uphold these foundational obligations in every aspect of our work.

^j For more information on the Province of British Columbia's approach to reconciliation, please visit <u>https://www2.gov.bc.ca/gov/content/governments/indigenous-people</u>.

The Societal Consequences Project

The purpose of the Societal Consequences project has been to identify and monitor the effects of COVID-19 and related public health response measures on society in BC. This project has engaged with individuals and organizations with expertise in many domains of public health, including mental health and wellness. FNHA, MNBC, and the BC Association of Aboriginal Friendship Centres (BCAAFC) have supported the project by highlighting and integrating the perspectives, experiences, and priorities of Indigenous Peoples in BC.^k Regional health authorities have assisted in identifying and responding to instances where health and wellness outcomes have been affected by factors such as geography, access to transportation, and other rural/urban differences. The contributions of many other educational, governmental, and communitybased researchers and organizations have also been invaluable. Initially, the project's findings were used to understand when and where BC needed to adjust its pandemic response. The findings are now principally used to monitor the ongoing societal impacts of COVID-19 and related response measures, and to adjust and enhance pandemic preparedness plans. While some jurisdictions have taken up similar work, BC is the only province in Canada to have conducted this type of in-depth cross-sectoral examination of societal impacts both during the pandemic and beyond.

The project partners began by identifying the areas of society most likely to be impacted by COVID-19 and related response measures: population health and wellness, mental health and substance use, health-care services, community support systems and the economy, environmental health, and Indigenous health and wellness. The partners then developed a framework for prioritizing report topics in each of these areas, grounded in a population and public health approach and based on the urgency and severity of anticipated consequences in each area. This Priority-setting Framework (attached as Supplement B) was used to determine the order in which these topics were explored.

Health Equity and the Social Determinants of Health

COVID-19 has had substantial and widespread impacts on BC residents, and not everyone has experienced these in the same way. The many societal changes arising from the pandemic and associated response measures have affected critical support systems in our communities. As this report demonstrates, during the pandemic there was increased demand for community services and reduced capacity to provide them.

The chapters in this volume use a health equity framework, which means looking at how different groups of people in BC have been affected by COVID-19 response measures in different ways (see text box for a description and Figure 1.3 for a visual representation of health equity). Even before the COVID-19 pandemic, it was clear that some people in BC had unearned advantages, while others faced inequitable disadvantages and had less access to services, resources, and opportunities due to factors such as historical and present-day colonialism, stigma, discrimination, and systemic racism. Using a health equity framework helps illuminate how some groups may experience greater impacts than others as a result of the pandemic and related response measures.

The chapters in this report also focus on **determinants of health** (see text box and Figure 1.4 for an overview of adverse impacts of COVID-19 on the social determinants of health). For a population to be healthy and well, people must be able to fulfill basic personal needs, such as adequate income, food, and housing; a strong social network; access to health services; being safe in their homes and communities; and living with a stable global climate.^{38,39,40} Self-determination, identity, cultural continuity, and



^k The project partners are not currently able to provide Inuit-specific data or analyses due to a lack of formal relationships with Inuit living in BC and an absence of BC Inuit data governance protocols. Inuit-focused information and resources are available from Inuit Tapiriit Kanatami (https://www.itk.ca/) and Pauktuutit Inuit Women of Canada (https://pauktuutit.ca/).
FIGURE 1.3 Visualizing Health Equity: One Size Does Not Fit All



Reproduced with permission of the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation, Princeton, N.J. @ 2017 Robert Wood Johnson Foundation^{\rm 37}

Health equity exists when all people have equitable access to the opportunities, resources, and supports needed to achieve and maintain health and wellness. Everyone is therefore able to reach their full health potential, and no one is "disadvantaged from attaining it because of their race, ethnicity, religion, gender, age, social class, socio-economic status, or other socially determined circumstance."^{36(p.1)}

Conversely, health *inequities* are "health differences between population groups—defined in social, economic, demographic or geographic terms—that are [inherently] unfair and avoidable."^{36(p.1)} Although health inequities are systemic and therefore may not be avoidable at the individual level, inequities *can* be addressed at systems and societal levels.

For more information on health equity, please visit <u>http://www.bccdc.ca/health-</u> info/prevention-public-health/health-equity and <u>https://nccdh.ca/learn/lets-talk/</u>. connection to the land are additional determinants of great significance to many Indigenous Peoples.^{41,42,43} These and other determinants of health are foundational in the ways they shape health and wellness, both directly and indirectly. As a result, they are frequently characterized as "upstream"-meaning that they influence everything that happens "downstream," where the immediate health needs of a population can be seen (e.g., serious health events and illnesses, visits to the hospital emergency room).1,44 Determinants of health are structural and deeply ingrained in society; 44 therefore, addressing them requires broad societal commitment and action. Many are beyond the scope of the health system or require coordination between public health and other sectors.45

¹ The upstream/downstream concept of health is based on the story of a bystander who sees someone caught in a river current. After helping the person out of the river, the bystander notices more people struggling in the current, and helps each one out. Finally, the bystander goes upstream to see why people keep falling in the river and to try to stop it from happening. "Upstream" therefore represents public health's focus on prevention and health promotion—the important work of keeping people from falling in the river in the first place.

Determinants of health are factors and influences that shape health and wellness across the lifespan. These include the physical environment, personal characteristics and behaviours, and cultural. environmental, social, and economic factors. One subset of determinants of health, the "social determinants," accounts for as much as half of what makes us healthy and well. Social determinants of health are non-medical factors such as income. education, literacy, employment and working conditions, social environments, housing, food security, social inclusion, connections to culture and language, Indigenous self-determination, freedom from violence and oppression (e.g., due to forces such as settler colonialism, racism, sexism, and ableism), and non-discrimination (i.e., not being discriminated against based on attributes like gender and sexual identity or expression, affectional orientation, race, or place of origin). Individual social determinants of health may support or detract from health and wellness.

For more information about determinants of health, see *Taking the Pulse of the Population: An Update on the Health of British Columbians* (2019) at www.health.gov.bc.ca/pho/reports/annual. as age, sex and gender identity, socio-economic status, population density (rural/urban), immigration status, race/racialization, and Indigenous identity.

For many Indigenous Peoples, public health restrictions during COVID-19 added to existing stresses and inequities such as intergenerational and colonial trauma, social exclusion, ongoing racism and discrimination, and lack of access to culturally safe health care.º In addition, settler-colonial governments and racist policies undermined Indigenous communities' rights to self-determination in responding to COVID-19.47,48,49 This project recognizes the ongoing impacts of settler colonialism, racism, and discrimination in the health-care system⁸ and throughout society, and strives to make progress toward upholding Indigenous self-determination and truth and reconciliation. FNHA, MNBC, and BCAAFC helped guide the development of surveys and reports linked to this project, ensuring that the project was grounded in a strengths-based approach to Indigenous health and wellness and upheld Indigenous data governance standards.^p Indigenous and non-Indigenous project partners worked together with an intention to disrupt the status quo of population health reporting and support Indigenous self-determination by creating space for First Nations and Métis partners to share their experiences of the pandemic.

The Societal Consequences project's focus on social justice, health equity, and the social determinants of health is reflected in its attentiveness to markers of identity such as sex, gender, race, and Indigeneity. For example, this project has used tools such as Gender-based Analysis Plus (GBA+)^m and the "Grandmother Perspective" framework espoused by the Office of the BC Human Rights Commissioner for the collection of disaggregated race-based data.ⁿ These tools promote a better understanding of how COVID-19 response measures have been experienced differently based on factors such

^mFor more information on GBA+, please visit <u>https://women-gender-equality.canada.ca/en/gender-based-analysis-plus/</u> what-gender-based-analysis-plus.html.

ⁿ For more information on the Grandmother Perspective, please visit <u>https://bchumanrights.ca/publications/datacollection/</u>.

[•] Note that "access" has multiple dimensions, including the existence of a program or service; its availability in terms of location, open hours, and adequate staffing; supports that facilitate access (e.g., transportation, child care); and cultural safety (the degree to which an environment is free of racism and discrimination, where people feel safe when receiving health care).

^p Indigenous data governance standards include the First Nations principles of OCAP® (ownership, control, access, and possession) and the principles of OCAS (ownership, control, access, and stewardship) embraced by Métis Nation British Columbia. For more information, see the First Nations Information Governance Centre (https://fnigc.ca) and the *Framework for Research Engagement with First Nation, Metis, and Inuit Peoples* from the University of Manitoba Faculty of Health Sciences (https://umanitoba.ca/healthsciences/sites/health-sciences/files/2021-01/frameworkresearch-report-fnmip.pdf).

FIGURE 1.4 Adverse Impacts of COVID-19 and Related Response Measures on Determinants of Health



Shared with the permission of Toronto Public Health.^{46(p.5)} For more information, see <u>https://www.toronto.ca/legdocs/mmis/2020/hl/bgrd/backgroundfile-157257.pdf</u>.



Kitsumkalum First Nation, June 2020. Tara Lynn111/Shutterstock.com

In addition to the FNHA and MNBC statements that appear earlier in this chapter, this has included collaborating on the prioritization of report topics and the creation of Chapter 6 of this report: Métis Food (In)security and Food as Medicine.

Despite collaboration throughout the Societal Consequences project, inequitable resourcing and the need for FNHA, MNBC, and BCAAFC to focus on supporting Indigenous people and communities throughout the pandemic prevented their equal and full participation. These organizations faced a very high burden of pandemic response, as the pandemic layered on to the heavy weight of colonial harms and pre-existing socio-economic and health inequities. The BC PHO and BCCDC leadership therefore raise their hands to these organizations in appreciation of the added hard work they took on throughout the pandemic to support the health and wellness of Indigenous people and communities across BC. Lessons learned from this project have informed internal processes at the OPHO and the BCCDC that support unlearning and undoing systemic white supremacy and Indigenous-specific racism. Continuing this work facilitates anti-racist approaches and can improve future collaboration with Indigenous organizations.

Organization of this Report

Chapters 2 through 14 of this report each explore a particular aspect of the societal consequences of COVID-19 and related response measures in BC. The final chapter discusses key themes and challenges that emerged and makes recommendations for moving forward.

References

1 World Health Organization. WHO Director-General's opening remarks at the media briefing on COVID-19 - 11 March 2020. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization; 2020 Mar 11 [cited 2022 Apr 19]. Available from: https://www.who.int/director-general/speeches/detail/who-director-general-s-opening-remarks-at-the-media-briefing-on-covid-19---11-march-2020.

2 Cable Public Affairs Channel (CPAC). BC declares public health emergency due to COVID-19 [video file]. Ottawa, ON: CPAC; 2020 Mar 17 [cited 2022 Apr 12]. Available from: <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=2pODfFtBbmc</u>.

3 First Nations Health Authority. FNHA's statement on the societal consequences of BC's COVID-19 response [Internet]. Coast Salish Territory [Vancouver, BC]; [cited 2022 Nov 21]. Available from: https://www.fnha.ca/Documents/FNHA-COVID-19-Statement.pdf.

4 Chief Public Health Officer of Canada. From risk to resilience: an equity approach to COVID-19. The Chief Public Health Officer of Canada's report on the state of public health in Canada 2020. Ottawa, ON: Public Health Agency of Canada; 2020 Oct [cited 2022 Aug 24]. Available from: <u>https://www. canada.ca/en/public-health/corporate/publications/chief-</u> <u>public-health-officer-reports-state-public-health-canada/from-</u> <u>risk-resilience-equity-approach-covid-19.html#a2.3</u>.

5 Debusmann B Jr. Why is Canada's COVID death rate so much lower than US? BBC News, Washington. 2022 Feb 15 [cited 2022 Jul 25]. Available from: <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/world-us-canada-60380317</u>.

6 BC Centre for Disease Control. Examining the societal consequences of the COVID-19 pandemic: health care services [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: BC Centre for Disease Control; [cited 2023 May 31]. Available from: http://www.bccdc.ca/health-professionals/data-reports/societal-consequences-covid-19/ health-care-services#other.

7 de Faye B, Perrin D, Trumpy C. COVID-19 lessons learned review final report. Victoria, BC: BC Minister of Public Safety and Solicitor General; 2022 Sep 23 [cited 2023 May 31]. Available from: https://www2.gov.bc.ca/assets/gov/publicsafety-and-emergency-services/emergency-preparednessresponse-recovery/embc/reports/covid-19 lessons learned_ report.pdf.

8 Turpel-Lafond ME. In plain sight: addressing Indigenousspecific racism and discrimination in BC health care. Victoria, BC: BC Ministry of Health; 2020 Nov [cited 2022 Jun 30]. Available from: https://engage.gov.bc.ca/app/uploads/ sites/613/2020/11/In-Plain-Sight-Full-Report-2020.pdf.

9 Standing Committee on Indigenous and Northern Affairs. COVID-19 and Indigenous Peoples: from crisis towards meaningful change. Report of the Standing Committee on Indigenous and Northern Affairs. Ottawa, ON: 2021 Mar [cited 2023 May 31]. Available from: https://www.ourcommons.ca/ Content/Committee/432/INAN/Reports/RP11143866/inanrp06/ inanrp06-e.pdf.

10 Young L. Why has BC handled the pandemic better than other provinces? Global News. 2020 Jun 21 [cited 2022 Jul 25]. Available from: <u>https://globalnews.ca/news/7085828/bc-coronavirus-strategy/</u>.

11 Stewart B. Luck and timing: how BC has managed to avoid the worst-case COVID-19 scenario. BC death rate is substantially lower than Quebec's and Ontario's. CBC News. 2020 Jun 22 [cited 2022 Jul 25]. Available from: https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/british-columbia/covid-b-c-coronavirus-health-1.5617825.

12 Peck S. Comment: BC's pandemic response will be a model for the world. Victoria Times Colonist. 2021 Jun 17 [cited 2022 Jul 25]. Available from: <u>https://www.timescolonist.com/opinion/comment-bcs-pandemic-response-will-be-a-model-for-the-world-4690116</u>.

13 Michael Smith Health Research BC. COVID-19 research response [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: Michael Smith Health Research BC; [cited 2022 Jul 26]. Available from: <u>https://www.msfhr.org/covid-19-research-response</u>.

14 Cameron-Blake E, Breton C, Sim P, Tatlow H, Hale T, Wood A, et al. Variation in the Canadian provincial and territorial responses to COVID-19 [working paper]. Oxford, UK: Blavatnik School of Government; 2021 [cited 2022 Jul 26]. Available from: https://www.bsg.ox.ac.uk/sites/default/files/2021-03/ BSG-WP-2021-039.pdf.

15 First Nations Health Authority. Community situation reports [Internet]. Coast Salish Territory [Vancouver, BC]; 2020, 2021, 2022 [cited 2022 Nov 21]. Available from: https://www.fnha.ca/what-we-do/communicable-disease-control/coronavirus.

16 City of Vancouver Social Policy and Projects. Populations disproportionately impacted by COVID-19: current state assessment. Coast Salish Territory [Vancouver, BC]: City of Vancouver; 2021 Jan [cited 2022 Nov 21]. Available from: https://vancouver.ca/files/cov/pdi-covid-current-state-reportjanuary-2021.pdf.

17 BC Centre for Disease Control. Young people disproportionately impacted by pandemic: new report [Internet]. Coast Salish Territory [Vancouver, BC]: BC Centre for Disease Control; 2021 Jul 23 [cited 2022 Nov 21]. Available from: http://www.bccdc.ca/about/news-stories/stories/2021/ young-people-disproportionately-impacted-by-pandemic.

18 Razak F, Shin S, Naylor CD, Slutsky AS. Canada's response to the initial 2 years of the COVID-19 pandemic: a comparison with peer countries. CMAJ. 2022 Jun 27 [cited 2022 Jul 25];194(25):E870-7. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1503/cmaj.220316</u>.

19 Public Health Agency of Canada. COVID-19 vaccination in Canada [Internet]. Ottawa, ON: Government of Canada; 2022 Feb 18 [cited 2023 Mar 21]. Available from: https://health-infobase.canada.ca/covid-19/vaccination-coverage/archive/2022-02-18/index.html.

20 McGrail K. Excess mortality, COVID-19 and health care systems in Canada. CMAJ. 2022 May 30 [cited 2022 Aug 24];194(21):E741-5. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1503/cmaj.220337</u>.

21 Samji H, Dove N, Ames M, Barbic S, Sones M, Leadbeater B, for the BC Centre for Disease Control COVID-19 Young Adult Task Force. Impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic on the health and well-being of young adults in British Columbia. Vancouver, BC: BC Centre for Disease Control; 2021 [cited 2022 Aug 24]. Available from: http://www.bccdc.ca/Health-Professionals-Site/Documents/COVID-Impacts/BCCDC_COVID-19 Young Adult_Health_Well-being_Report.pdf.

22 BC Association of Aboriginal Friendship Centres, Battered Women's Support Services. The road to safety: Indigenous Survivors in BC speak out against intimate partner violence during the COVID-19 pandemic. Victoria, BC: BC Association of Aboriginal Friendship Centres, Battered Women's Support Services; 2022 [cited 2022 Aug 24]. Available from: <u>https://</u> bcaafc.com/2022/07/13/new-report-highlights-increasedviolence-against-indigenous-women-and-gender-diversepeople-during-covid-19-pandemic/.

23 Statistics Canada. The social and economic impacts of COVID-19: a six-month update. Community safety and crime [Internet]. Ottawa, ON: Statistics Canada; 2020 Oct 20 [cited 2022 Aug 24]. Available from: https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/11-631-x/2020004/s10-eng.htm.

24 BC Office of the Human Rights Commissioner. Inquiry into hate in the pandemic: inquiry details [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: BC Office of the Human Rights Commissioner; [cited 2022 Jul 13]. Available from: <u>https://hateinquiry.bchumanrights.ca/</u> inquiry-details/.

25 World Health Organization. Coronavirus disease (COVID-19) [Internet]. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization; [cited 2022 Jun 16]. Available from: <u>https://www.who.int/health-topics/coronavirus#tab=tab_1</u>.

26 BC Ministry of Health. COVID-19: critical care and acute care hospitalization modelling [technical briefing]. Victoria, BC: Government of British Columbia; 2020 Mar 27 [cited 2022 Jun 16]. Available from: https://news.gov.bc.ca/files/COVID19_TechnicalBriefing_Mar27_2020.pdf.

27 Government of Canada. COVID-19: main modes of transmission [Internet]. Ottawa, ON: Government of Canada; [cited 2022 Jun 22]. Available from: <u>https://www.canada.ca/en/public-health/services/diseases/2019-novel-coronavirus-infection/health-professionals/main-modes-transmission.html.</u>

28 BC Centre for Disease Control. About COVID-19: how it spreads [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: BC Centre for Disease Control; [cited 2022 Jun 29].

29 BC Office of the Provincial Health Officer. COVID-19 update: two years of working together. Victoria, BC: BC Ministry of Health; 2022 Jan 28 [cited 2022 Aug 31]. Available from: https://news.gov.bc.ca/files/1-28-22_COVID-19_Update.pdf.

30 Government of British Columbia. Public Health Act [Internet]. Victoria, BC: Queen's Printer; 2008 May 29 [current to 2022 Jun 01; cited 2022 Jun 15]. Available from: https://www.bclaws.gov.bc.ca/civix/document/id/complete/ statreg/00_08028_01.

31 Government of British Columbia. Overview of Public Health Act: part 5 – emergency powers [Internet]. Victoria, BC: Province of British Columbia; [cited 2022 Jun 15]. Available from: <u>https://www2.gov.bc.ca/gov/content/health/about-bc-s-</u> health-care-system/legislation/public-health-act/overview-ofpublic-health-act#five. **32** BC Centre for Disease Control. What we do [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: Provincial Health Services Authority; [cited 2022 Jun 15]. Available from: <u>http://www.bccdc.ca/about/what-we-do</u>.

33 United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs. United Nations Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples [Internet]. New York, NY: United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs: Indigenous Peoples; 2007 [adopted 2007 Sep 13; cited 2022 Oct 27]. Available from: https://www.un.org/development/desa/indigenouspeoples/ declaration-on-the-rights-of-indigenous-peoples.html.

34 Statistics Canada. COVID-19: a data perspective [Internet]. Ottawa, ON: Statistics Canada; [modified 2022 Jul 11; cited 2022 Jul 12]. Available from: <u>https://www.statcan.</u> <u>gc.ca/en/covid19</u>.

35 Statistics Canada. Canadian economic dashboard and COVID-19: monthly update [Internet]. Ottawa, ON: Statistics Canada; [updated 2022 Jun 16; cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/71-607-x/71-607-x/71-607-x/71-607-x/71-607-x/71-607-x2020009-eng.htm.

36 National Collaborating Centre for Social Determinants of Health. Let's talk: health equity. Let's talk: Health equity. Antigonish, NS: National Collaborating Centre for Determinants of Health, St. Francis Xavier University; 2013 [cited 2023 Feb 23]. Available from: https://nccdh.ca/images/uploads/Lets_Talk_Health_Equity_English.pdf.

37 Robert Wood Johnson Foundation. Visualizing health equity: one size does not fit all infographic [Internet]. Princeton, NJ: Robert Wood Johnson Foundation; 2017 Jun 30 [cited 2022 Jul 15]. Available from: https://www.rwjf.org/en/library/infographics/visualizing-health-equity.html.

38 Canadian Public Health Association. Public health: a conceptual framework [working paper]. 2nd ed. Ottawa, ON: 2017 Mar [cited 2022 Aug 25]. Available from: <u>https://www.cpha.ca/sites/default/files/uploads/policy/ph-framework/phcf_e.pdf</u>.

39 BC Provincial Health Officer. Taking the pulse of the population: an update on the health of British Columbians. Provincial Health Officer's Annual Report. Victoria, BC: BC Provincial Health Officer; 2019 Jan [cited 2022 Mar 01]. Available from: https://www2.gov.bc.ca/assets/gov/health/about-bc-s-health-care-system/office-of-the-provincial-health-officer/reports-publications/annual-reports/pho-annual-report-2019.pdf.

40 World Health Organization. Social determinants of health [Internet]. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization; [cited 2022 Jun 28]. Available from: https://www.who.int/health-topics/social-determinants-of-health#tab=tab_1.

41 Mowbray, M. Social determinants and Indigenous health: the international experience and its policy implications. Report on specially prepared documents, presentations and discussion at the International Symposium on the Social Determinants of Indigenous Health, Adelaide. Adelaide, Australia: Commission on Social Determinants of Health; 2007 Apr [cited 2022 Jun 29].

42 Government of Canada. Canada's response to WHO Commission on Social Determinants of Health [Internet]. Ottawa, ON: Government of Canada; 2013 Jan 14 [cited 2022 Jun 14]. Available from: <u>http://www.phac-aspc.gc.ca/sdh-dss/crg-grc-eng.php</u>.

43 Pan-Canadian Health Inequalities Reporting Initiative. Key health inequalities in Canada: a national portrait. Ottawa, ON: Public Health Agency of Canada, Pan-Canadian Public Health Network; 2018 [cited 2020 Apr 28]. Available from: https://www.canada.ca/content/dam/phac-aspc/documents/services/publications/science-research/key-health-inequalities-canada-national-portrait-executive-summary/hir-full-report-eng.pdf.

44 National Collaborating Centre for Determinants of Health. Let's talk: moving upstream. Antigonish, NS: National Collaborating Centre for Determinants of Health, St. Francis Xavier University; 2014 [cited 2022 Jun 14]. Available from: https://nccdh.ca/images/uploads/Moving_Upstream_Final_En.pdf.

45 BC Ministry of Health. Promote, protect, prevent: our health begins here: BC's guiding framework for public health [electronic resource]. Victoria, BC: BC Ministry of Health; 2013 Mar [updated 2017 Mar; cited 2022 Jun 09]. Available from: https://www.health.gov.bc.ca/library/publications/year/2017/ BC-guiding-framework-for-public-health-2017-update.pdf.

46 Near K, King L, Calla D. COVID-19 and the social determinants of health: community consultation report. Toronto, ON: Toronto Public Health; 2020 Oct [cited 2022 Aug 25]. Available from: https://www.toronto.ca/legdocs/mmis/2020/hl/bgrd/backgroundfile-157257.pdf.

47 Behn Smith D. A message from the Deputy Provincial Health Officer – Indigenous Health [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: BC Centre for Disease Control; [cited 2022 Jun 30]. Available from: http://www.bccdc.ca/health-professionals/data-reports/societal-consequences-covid-19/indigenous-health-and-wellness.

48 Slett M, Sayers J. Systemic failures in BC laws: OIPC ruling on COVID info sharing shows continuing failure of government to recognize First Nations and their unique needs [Internet]. Heiltsuk & Nuu-Chah-Nulth Territories; 2020 Dec 17 [cited 2022 Jun 30].

49 Mashford-Pringle A, Skura C, Stutz S, Yohathasan T, Waakebiness-Bryce Institute for Indigenous Health, Dalla Lana School of Public Health, et al. What we heard: Indigenous Peoples and COVID-19. Supplementary report for the Chief Public Health Officer of Canada's report on the state of public health in Canada. Ottawa, ON: Public Health Agency of Canada; 2021 Feb [cited 2022 Jun 30]. Available from: https:// www.canada.ca/en/public-health/corporate/publications/chiefpublic-health-officer-reports-state-public-health-canada/fromrisk-resilience-equity-approach-covid-19/indigenous-peoplescovid-19-report.html#a4.1.

Chapter 2

Anti-Asian Racism, Stigma, and Discrimination

(Reported July 2021)

Key Findings:

• Targeted anti-Asian racism and discriminatory acts have increased in frequency and severity throughout communities in BC and across Canada during COVID-19.

Situation

There has been an increase in racism and intolerance in BC during the COVID-19 pandemic, directed against Chinese populations and people perceived to be of Asian descent.

Background

Anti-Asian racism and biases are not new in the BC and Canadian context. Past instances include explicit historical federal policies discriminating against Chinese communities (e.g., Chinese Head Tax (1885), Chinese Exclusion Act (1923-1947));1 historical denial of voting rights for those of Asian descent (1885, 1920);² targeted attacks on Japanese and Chinese communities organized by the Asiatic Exclusion League during the Vancouver Anti-Asian Riots (1907);^{3,29,30} racialization of drug laws in Canada specifically targeting Chinese individuals (1920s);^{4,5} and incarcerating Japanese Canadians during the Second World War (1942).² More recently, this includes racialized discrimination targeting Chinese and Asian communities during the SARS outbreak in 2003.3,6

While interpersonal and systemic racism persists in BC overall, specific drivers of racism towards Chinese and Asian populations during the COVID-19 pandemic have included:

- The origins/first documentation of the virus in the city of Wuhan, China;
- Stigmatizing and incorrect language used when speaking about COVID-19;⁷ and
- Initial international travel restrictions by several countries limiting travel specifically from China.⁸

Numerous reports and publications have identified a need to reduce barriers to accessing culturally safe and appropriate care during COVID-19, including safe spaces, respectful interactions and access to translated materials.^{18,19,20,21}

Truth and Reconciliation: Indigenous-specific Racism and Discrimination

While this chapter specifically focuses on the racism and discrimination faced by Asian people during COVID-19, the impact of structural and interpersonal racism, ongoing discrimination and related stigma on Indigenous Peoples (First Nations, Métis, and Inuit) during COVID-19 is also a serious issue. The pervasiveness of Indigenousspecific racism and discrimination in BC's health-care system are well described in the *In Plain Sight* report (https://engage.gov. bc.ca/addressingracism/). The report also details concrete actions that are required to arrest racism and its associated harms.

Findings

Evidence from BC and Canada clearly demonstrates that COVID-19 has generated and/or worsened targeted racism towards Asian Canadians. It is reflected in a number of ways, including racist graffiti/social media messaging, being called names or insulted, and being threatened, intimidated and assaulted. See Table 2.1: Perceived and reported anti-Asian racism and discrimination in BC and Canada during COVID-19 for select summary of findings related to increased racism and hate crimes being reported across BC and Canada against Asian community members.

Table 2.1 Pe	Perceived and Reported	Anti-Asian Racism a	nd Discrimination i	n BC and	Canada Duri	ng COVID-	-19
--------------	------------------------	---------------------	---------------------	----------	-------------	-----------	-----

Source	Source Notes	Findings
Vancouver Police Department	 Public reporting via VPD Hate Crime phone line and online forms (including Chinese- translated) Scope: regional (Vancouver-only) 	 155 hate-related police reports have been filed, including those targeting Asian communities (up from 69 in the same time period in 2019).⁹ Anti-Asian racism complaints (ranging from mischief [e.g., graffiti] to physical assaults) have spiked from 7 in 2019 to 66 in the first six months of 2020.¹⁰
Angus Reid Institute Survey ¹¹ (see also: Figure 2.1)	 Online survey Collection date: June 15–18, 2020 N=516 (representative randomized sample of Canadian adults self-identifying as ethnically Chinese) Scope: national 	 As a direct result of COVID: 50% reported being called names or insulted; 43% have been threatened or intimidated; 30% report being exposed to racist graffiti or social media messaging; 29% report being made to feel as though they posed a threat to the health and safety of others; 61% have altered daily practices to avoid negative social encounters; and 64% believe negative media portrayal led to negative views of Chinese ethnicity in North America.
Statistics Canada ¹² (see also: Figure 2.2)	 Crowdsourcing online survey on the impacts of COVID-19 on Canadians' perceptions of safety Collection date: May 12–25, 2020 N=>43,000 Canadians Scope: national 	 30% of those identifying as Chinese reported having perceived an "increase in harassment or attacks on the basis of race, ethnicity, or skin colour" in their neighbourhood since the start of the pandemic. Visible minority^a respondents were three times more likely to believe discriminatory attacks have increased since the pandemic began than those who did not report being visible minorities.

^a See Appendix 2-A for definition of visible minority.

Source	Source Notes	Findings
Statistics Canada	 Canadian Perspectives Survey Series: third wave Collection date: June 15–21, 2020 N=> 4,000 respondents Scope: all 10 provinces 	• 20.6% of those identifying as a visible minority reported fear of targeted stigmatization due to racial identity where this was significantly higher among immigrants (41.7%) than Canadian-born respondents (8.6%). ¹³
Chinese Canadian National Council for Social Justice ^{14,15}	 Automated phone interview Collection date: April 24, 2020 N=1,130 (18 years or older) Scope: regional (limited to Vancouver, Toronto, Montreal) 	 4% reported having concerns that all Chinese or Asian people carry COVID-19. 13% reported being aware of a neighbourhood contact who had experienced racial bias due to COVID-19.
Project 1907 (in partnership with Chinese Canadian National Council Toronto Chapter, Chinese Canadian National Council for Social Justice, and Vancouver Asian Film Festival) ¹⁶	Online COVID-19 Racism Incident Reporting form Collection date: April 23–May 18, 2020 with updated information in September 2020 N=619 respondents Scope: national	 Overview of anti-Asian incidents: Sites: public spaces (e.g., sidewalk, park) (45%); grocery store (14%); public transit (8%). 30% included targeted coughing, spitting, physical violence. 65% included verbal harassment (e.g., name calling, racial slurs, threats, swearing). 60% were reported by female survey respondents nationally, and 70% were reported by female survey respondents in BC. 83% were targeted at individuals from East Asian backgrounds.



Additional data analyses were completed for the Angus Reid Institute survey summarized above (see Table 2.1: Perceived and Reported Anti-Asian Racism and Discrimination in BC and Canada during COVID-19). As shown in Figure 2.1, in a national survey, 22% of Chinese Canadian respondents reported they were "frequently" treated with less respect than other people due to their ethnicity, since mid-March, 2020, and 2% believed this was "always" the case. Additionally, 16% were "frequently" or "always" called names or insulted, and 13% have "frequently" or "always" been personally threatened or intimidated based on their ethnicity from March to June 2020.



Notes: This survey is based on crowdsourcing data (N = 4,870). This report recognizes that the United Nations Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination called on Canada to "reflect further" on the use of the term "visible minorities." Due to data limitations, we included "visible minority" groups in this report to show inequitable outcomes between racialized groups and non-racialized groups, that result from many factors, including historic and current systemic discrimination and racism.

Source: Statistics Canada, Impacts of COVID-19 on Canadians: Data Collection Series, Perceptions of Safety, Public Use Microdata File. Prepared by Population Health Surveillance and Epidemiology, Office of the Provincial Health Officer, BC Ministry of Health, July 2020.

Figure 2.2 shows the results of a Statistics Canada survey about COVID-19 (*Impacts of COVID-19 on Canadians Data Collection Series, Perception of Safety*). The survey asked about the perceived frequency that visible minority people were attacked based on their race, ethnicity, or skin colour, during COVID-19 in May 2020. Among respondents who self-identify as a visible minority, 26.2% perceived that racialized attacks occurred "often" or "sometimes." Additionally, respondents who do not identify as a visible minority were more likely to report that attacks were based on race, ethnicity, or skin colour "rarely."

FIGURE 2.3



Figure 2.3 shows results from the same Statistics Canada survey described above (see Figure 2.2) about perceived frequency of attacks based on race, ethnicity, or skin colour, by age. Younger people were more likely to report perceived frequency of racialized attacks as "often" or "sometimes," with perceived frequency decreasing with respondent age.

Equity Considerations

It is important to understand that the experiences of interpersonal racism take place within pre-existing systemic and institutional racism in BC; it creates additional layers of unequal impacts and potential harms for racialized citizens. In addition to the explicit experiences of racism and discrimination, results from BC's COVID-19 SPEAK Survey (see Appendix 2-A for further details) demonstrate how Asian groups have differently experienced the impacts of COVID-19 and related response measures.¹⁷ Findings include:

- Respondents who were most likely to report having difficulty accessing health care were those who identified as Japanese/Korean (30.3%), multiple or other ethnicities (26.7%), or South Asian (26.5%).
- The highest proportion of respondents who reported their children experienced impaired learning during the pandemic identified as Chinese (81%) or Japanese/Korean (78.2%).
- 60.8% of individuals who identified as Japanese or Korean reported more stress on their child as a result of school closures (see Appendix 2-A for further information).

Increased racialized attacks during COVID-19 have multiple layers of inequities, shown in preliminary data:

- Gendered differences have been reported, whereby Asian women are disproportionately attacked, and are also more likely than Asian men to report fear of stigmatization because of the attack.^{13,16}
- A higher proportion of Canadians living in urban areas reported fears of being stigmatized than those in rural areas (21% and 12% respectively), which may in part reflect the higher proportion of visible minority populations in urban areas.¹³

Actions Initiated or Planned to Address Unintended Consequence

This list provides examples of actions taken or initiated and is not a comprehensive list. Readers are encouraged to visit the websites of ministries involved in this work to find the latest information.

- In May 2020, the Victoria Immigrant and Refugee Centre Society (VIRCS) was selected as the new Resilience BC Hub to connect communities with information, training and resources throughout the province and address systemic, institutionalized racism.²²
- The Resilience BC Anti-Racism Network is working to address systemic and institutionalized racism, and is offering new resources, such as a new online tool for reporting incidents of racism and hate, and sharing multi-lingual videos.^{23,24}
- In June 2020, the BC Ministry of Public Safety and Solicitor General announced the creation of an all-party committee to engage with communities and experts on modernizing the 45-year-old *Police Act* to reflect today's challenges and opportunities for delivering police services with a specific focus on systemic racism.²⁵
- In June 2020, Premier Horgan requested the Office of the Human Rights Commissioner and the Office of the Information and Privacy Commissioner to research and present recommendations to the province on the collection of race and ethnicity-based data, to better understand how the pandemic is affecting racialized communities differently to ensure equitable, fair planning for BC's recovery.²⁶
- In July 2020, the Ministry of Education announced the first official meeting of the new Community Roundtable on Anti-Racism, which functions to ensure development of an ant-racism action plan and to strengthen the K–12 curriculum, honouring the diversity, cultures, and beliefs of all students and staff.²⁷

- In 2021, across Canada, May 10 was marked the Day of Action Against Anti-Asian Racism. Similarly, the Government of British Columbia announced that May 23-29, 2021 will be recognized as Anti-Racism Awareness Week, with many new initiatives, including the launch of a new racist incident hot line, new legislation for race-based data collection, and the introduction of the first anti-racism act in BC.²⁸
- BC will be introducing anti-racism data legislation in the spring of 2022 based on recommendations by the Office of the Human Rights Commissioner and the Office of the Information and Privacy Commissioner. ³¹
- The Province will be creating a racist incident hotline in response to an increase in racist activities throughout BC. This is intended to be a multilingual service, not delivered by police, for British Columbians to report racist incidents and receive needed supports.³²
- Research related to this topic includes the following:
 - COVID-19 and Mental Health Resources for Asians in Canada, led by Fred Chou (University of Victoria; funded by the Faculty of Education COVID-19 Emergency Research Fund); and
 - Mediating Contagion: International Students Negotiating Media, Policy and Institutional Responses for COVID-19, led by John Paul C Catungal (University of British Columbia; funded by Social Sciences and Humanities Research Council of Canada (SSHRC)).

Considerations for Further Action

This section provides considerations for action based on the findings of this chapter. These are not formal recommendations, but rather ideas to consider when shaping recommendations and actions related to this topic.

- 1. Actively address racist, discriminatory acts, including creating effective strategies for non-visible minorities to be allies to those impacted.
- 2. Ensure easily accessible, understandable, and culturally relevant supports including translated materials are widely distributed. This is especially important to address concerns (e.g., vaccine hesitancy, safety) and misinformation.
- 3. Increase availability of culturally safe, relevant, and appropriate health services. This includes appropriate and safe treatment in all health settings, and increased mental health support to assist those affected by racism and discrimination.
- 4. Enhance anti-discriminatory and intolerancerelated content in educational curriculum at all levels of schooling, including secondary and post-secondary settings.

Appendix 2-A: Data Methodology Notes

1. Charts provided by Population Health Surveillance and Epidemiology, Office of the Provincial Health Officer.

For questions contact: <u>HLTH.PHSE@gov.bc.ca</u>.

2. Statistics Canada Survey on the Impacts of COVID-19 on Canadians

The Statistics Canada surveys on the Impacts of COVID-19 on Canadians are designed to assess the quality and viability of a more timely collection model using willing participants (voluntary) and web-only collection. In the context of this product, the term *crowdsourcing* refers to the process of collecting information via an online questionnaire. The crowdsourcing data was collected through a completely non-probabilistic approach which does not involve a random selection of respondents like other traditional Statistics Canada surveys. Consequently, results pertain only to the participants and cannot be used to draw conclusions about the larger population of Canadians. Standardized benchmarking factors have been applied to compensate for the over/underrepresentation of the participants resulting from the use of crowdsourcing data.

3. Use of the term "visible minority" in Statistics Canada surveys

Statistics Canada uses the term "visible minority" according to the definitions in the *Employment Equity Act*. The same terminology is still being used in order to maintain historical comparability with survey data that have been collected over many years. The categories refer to 'persons, other than Aboriginal peoples, who are non-Caucasian in race or non-white in colour.' The visible minority variable includes the following classifications: South Asian, Chinese, Black, Filipino, Latin American, Arab, Southeast Asian, West Asian, Korean, Japanese, Visible minority, n.i.e. (n.i.e. meaning 'not included elsewhere'), Multiple visible minorities and Not a visible minority.

4. BC COVID-19 SPEAK Survey

Survey administration: The BC COVID-19 SPEAK Survey was primarily an online survey administered from May 12, 2020 to May 31, 2020 across British Columbia. A call centre was also created to support individuals who wished to take the survey with assistance. The survey was available in English and Simplified Chinese, with language guides in downloadable electronic format available for 9 other languages (Arabic, American Sign Language, Farsi, French, Korean, Punjabi, Spanish, Traditional Chinese and Vietnamese). All other languages were available through the call centre from PHSA Provincial Language Services. The BC COVID-19 SPEAK Survey was funded by the BCCDC Foundation for Public Health.

Sampling: The target population for the survey was residents of British Columbia who were 18 years of age or older. In order to achieve a large and representative sample, a response target of 2% of the urban population and 4% for rural/remote communities were set as determined by the Community Health Service Area (CHSA) density designation. Targets were also established for age, gender, income, education and ethnicity by each geographic area. Progress towards these targets was monitored daily and purposeful promotion and stakeholder outreach was done in order to better reach certain geographies and population demographics. Population targets were surpassed for each Regional Health Authority. However, not all sub-regions or demographic groups by geography did reach their target. Specifically, rural communities, populations with lower education, lower incomes, and some visible minorities were less reached and were prioritized for outreach. The final analytical dataset, which only included surveys where a Health Service Delivery Area geography, age, and gender were assigned and where the respondent must have completed at least 33% of the survey, contained 394,382 responses.

Weighting: Statistical weighting is often used in large surveys to ensure that the sample of collected responses reflects the overall target population. This type of weighting compensates for the fact that certain demographics are less likely to respond to a survey. By establishing detailed socio-demographic targets at the outset for each geographic area of interest within the survey area, it allowed for more focused participant recruitment with the ultimate benefit of applying smaller weights. The final BC COVID-19 SPEAK Survey sample was weighted using 2016 Canadian Census data by demographic and geographic variables, as appropriate (e.g., age, sex, ethnicity, education level, local health area), to account for residual differences in sample demographics and to ensure that the sample is as representative as possible of the overall geographic population that is being reported on.

Data limitations: BC COVID-19 SPEAK Survey is a non-randomized voluntary survey subject to self selection bias among those who choose to respond to the survey. To adjust the sample to the population and enhance representativeness, quota-based sampling by geography and post collection weighting are used. Correction for unknown population characteristics is not possible. This limitation is not unique to non-randomized surveys as self selection bias is apparent in voluntary randomized surveys as well where a significant proportion of those offered to take a survey choose not to participate. Despite attempts for outreach to underrepresented communities and statistical weighting and the creation of multiple points of access, this survey may be limited in its ability to fully reflect the experiences of members of communities unable to complete the survey due to language or access barriers.

References

1 McRae M. The Chinese head tax and the Chinese Exclusion Act [Internet]. Winnipeg, MB: Canadian Museum for Human Rights; [cited 2021 Apr 27]. Available from: <u>https://</u> humanrights.ca/story/the-chinese-head-tax-and-the-chineseexclusion-act.

2 Government of Canada. Events in Asian Canadian history [Internet]. Ottawa, ON: Government of Canada; 2020 [cited 2021 Jan 4]. Available from: <u>https://www.canada.ca/en/</u> <u>canadian-heritage/campaigns/asian-heritage-month/importantevents.html</u>.

3 Lam FT. The 'shadow pandemic' of anti-Asian racism: stoked by divisive politics preying on ignorance, the threat grows and victims mount. The Tyee. 2020 May 7 [cited 2020 Aug 7]. Available from: <u>https://thetyee.ca/Analysis/2020/05/07/Shadow-Pandemic-Anti-Asian-Racism/</u>.

4 Carstairs C. Deporting "Ah Sin" to save the white race: moral panic, racialization, and the extension of Canadian drug laws in the 1920s. Canadian Bulletin of Medical History. 1999 Apr;16(1):65-88.

5 CBC Radio. Drugs: what's race got to do with it? CBC. 2017 Jul 17 [cited 2021 Jan 4]. Available from: <u>https://www. cbc.ca/radio/ondrugs/drugs-what-s-race-got-to-do-with-</u> it-1.4206616.

6 Fang J. The 2003 SARS outbreak fueled anti-Asian racism. Coronavirus doesn't have to. The Washington Post. 2020 Feb 4 [cited 2021 Jan 4]. Available at: <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/outlook/2020/02/04/2003-sars-outbreak-fueled-anti-asian-racism-this-pandemic-doesnt-have/.</u>

7 Georgiou A. WHO expert condemns language stigmatizing Coronavirus after Trump repeatedly calls it the 'Chinese Virus.' Newsweek. 2020 Mar 19 [cited 2020 Aug 7]. Available from: https://www.newsweek.com/who-language-stigmatizingcoronavirus-trump-chinese-1493172.

8 Transport Canada. Aviation measures in response to COVID-19 [Internet]. Ottawa, ON: Government of Canada; 2020 [cited 2020 Aug 9]. Available from: <u>https://tc.canada.ca/en/</u> initiatives/covid-19-measures-updates-guidance-tc/aviationmeasures.

9 Vancouver Police Department. VPD says hate incidents still prevalent throughout the city [news release]. Vancouver, BC: Vancouver Police Department; 2020 Jul 17 [cited 2020 Aug 9]. Available from: <u>https://mediareleases.vpd.ca/2020/07/17/</u> vpd-says-hate-incidents-still-prevalent-throughout-the-city/.

10 CBC News. Vancouver police launch task force to address spike in hate crime. CBC. 2020 Jul 17 [cited 2020 Aug 9]. Available from: https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/british-columbia/vpd-hate-crimes-still-on-rise-1.5653564.

11 Angus Reid Institute. Blame, bullying and disrespect: Chinese Canadians reveal their experiences with racism during COVID-19 [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: Angus Reid Institute; 2020 Jun 22 [cited 2020 Aug 7]. Available from: <u>http://angusreid.org/</u> <u>racism-chinese-canadians-covid19/</u>. **12** Heidinger L, Cotter A. Perceptions of personal safety among population groups designated as visible minorities in Canada during the COVID-19 pandemic. Ottawa, ON: Statistics Canada; 2020 Jul 8 [cited 2020 Aug 9]. Available from: <u>https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/en/pub/45-28-0001/2020001/</u> article/00046-eng.pdf?st=96nSr6PL.

13 Hango D. Fear of COVID-19 related stigmatization. Ottawa, ON: Statistics Canada; 2020 Jul 15 [cited 2021 Apr 27]. Available from: https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/en/pub/45-28-0001/2020001/article/00051-eng.pdf?st=262Wzwja.

14 Rowe DJ. Anti-Asian racism on the rise in Canada's biggest cities amid COVID-19 crisis: poll. CTV News. 2020 Apr 27 [cited 2020 Aug 10]. Available from: <u>https://montreal.ctvnews.ca/anti-asian-racism-on-the-rise-in-canada-s-biggest-cities-amid-covid-19-crisis-poll-1.4913957.</u>

15 Chinese Canadian National Council - For Social Justice. Anti-Asian racism rife amid covid-19 in Canada's largest cities. Toronto, ON: Chinese Canadian National Council – For Social Justice; 2020 Apr 27 [cited 2021 Apr 27]. Available from: https://ccncsj.ca/nationalpollbias/.

16 Project 1907. Racism incident reporting centre [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: Project 1907; [cited 2020 Sep 22]. Available from: <u>https://www.project1907.org/reporting-centre</u>.

17 Internal data analyses of BC COVID-19 SPEAK: Your story, our future population health survey. April 24 to May 12, 2020.

18 Bastien N, Lemyre E. COVID-19 pandemic: People unable to converse in English or French. Ottawa, ON: Statistics Canada; 2020 May 11 [cited 2020 Aug 10]. Available from: <u>https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/en/pub/45-28-0001/2020001/article/00014-eng.pdf?st=9ntithyc</u>.

19 Little S. Outreach efforts look to overcome language, cultural barriers as B.C. begins mass vaccinations. CTV News. 2021 Mar 7 [cited 2021 Apr 27[. Available from: https://globalnews.2021 Mar 7 [cited 2021 Apr 27[. Available from: https://globalnews.2021 Mar 7 [cited 2021 Apr 27[. Available from: https://globalnews.2021

20 South Asian COVID Task Force. About us [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: South Asian COVID Task Force; 2021 [cited 2021 Apr 27]. Available from: <u>https://www.southasiancovidtf.ca/about-us</u>.

21 Chouinard S, Normand M. Talk COVID to me: language rights and Canadian government responses to the pandemic. Can J Polit Sci. 2020 Jun;53(2):259-64.

22 BC Ministry of Tourism, Arts and Culture. Province selects group to lead anti-racism program [news release]. Victoria, BC: Government of British Columbia; 2020 May 5 [cited 2020 Aug 31]. Available from: <u>https://news.gov.bc.ca/</u>releases/2020TAC0020-000820.

23 Government of British Columbia. Resilience BC Spokes [Internet]. Victoria, BC: Government of British Columbia; [cited 2020 Sep 22]. Available from: <u>https://www2.gov.bc.ca/gov/</u> content/governments/multiculturalism-anti-racism/anti-racism/ resiliencebc/14637-50670.

24 Resilience BC: Hate has no place in BC [Internet]. Victoria, BC: Resilience BC. [cited 2020 Sep 22]. Available from: <u>https://hatecrimesinbc.resiliencebcnetwork.ca/</u>.

25 BC Ministry of Public Safety and Solicitor General. Minister's statement on Police Act reform [Internet]. Victoria, BC: Province of BC; 2020 Jun 12 [cited 2020 Sep 22]. Available from: https://archive.news.gov.bc.ca/releases/news_ releases_2017-2021/2020PSSG0034-001065.htm.

26 Office of the Premier. Letter to BC Human Rights Commissioner [Internet]. Victoria, BC: Office of the Premier; 2020 Jun 16 [cited 2020 Aug 10]. Available from: <u>https://</u> bchumanrights.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/06/2020-06-16-Commissioners-Govender-McEvoy.pdf.

27 BC Ministry of Education. New community roundtable to tackle racism in B.C. schools [news release]. Victoria, BC: Government of British Columbia; 2020 Jul 24 [cited 2020 Aug 31]. Available from: https://news.gov.bc.ca/releases/2020EDUC0051-001372.

28 BC Ministry of Attorney General. Parliamentary secretary's statement on Day of Action Against Anti-Asian Racism [news release]. Victoria, BC: BC Ministry of Attorney General; 2021 May 10 [cited 2021 May 11]. Available from: <u>https://news.gov.bc.ca/releases/2021AG0061-000871</u>.

29 Museum of Vancouver. 1907 Anti-Asian Riots: Teacher Notes. Vancouver, BC: Museum of Vancouver; n.d. [cited 2021 May 27]. Available from: <u>https://static1.squarespace.</u> com/static/58d29e6ccd0f6829bdf2f58f/t/59531f04197aea da91693169/1498619654648/MOV_Anti_Asian_Riots_Story.pdf.

30 National Association of Japanese Canadians. Japanese Canadian history [Internet]. Winnipeg, MB: National association of Japanese Canadians; n.d. [cited 2021 May 27]. Available from: http://najc.ca/japanese-canadian-history/.

31 Government of British Columbia. Anti-racism initiatives engagement [Internet]. Victoria, BC: Government of British Columbia; 2022 [cited 2022 Mar 15]. Available from: https://engage.gov.bc.ca/antiracism/data/.

32 BC Ministry of Attorney General. Racist incident hotline to be created in British Columbia [news release]. Victoria, BC: Government of BC; 2021 Apr 30 [cited 2022 Mar 15]. Available from: https://news.gov.bc.ca/releases/2021AG0054-000808.

Chapter 3

Gender-based Violence

(Reported November 2022)

Key Findings:

- The COVID-19 pandemic and response measures to limit the spread of COVID-19 increased the risk, and likely also the prevalence and severity, of gender-based violence (GBV) in BC, while reducing access to related support services.^{1,2,3}
- The number of calls to the Battered Women's Support Services crisis line in Vancouver significantly increased during the first month of COVID-19.⁴
- Data gaps make it difficult to accurately understand the prevalence of GBV in the BC population, how often it occurs, and the associated short- and long-term impacts on mental, emotional, physical, and spiritual health and wellness.
- GBV disproportionately affects some populations including gender diverse and non-binary people, those who identify as 2SLGBTQQIA+,^{a,5,6} immigrants and refugees, people of colour, Indigenous women and girls,^{2,7} individuals living with disabilities, people in rural and remote areas, sex workers, children (especially girls) and youth, pregnant people, and new parents.⁸
- The report Reclaiming Power and Place: The Final Report of the National Inquiry into Missing and Murdered Indigenous Women and Girls^{9,10} confirmed that due to structural racism and impacts of colonization, Indigenous women, girls, and 2SLGBTQQIA+ people are at higher risk of violence. The National Inquiry into Missing and Murdered Indigenous Women and Girls issued 231 Calls for Justice that have yet to be fully addressed by either the Government of Canada or the Government of British Columbia.¹¹
- ^a 2SLGBTQQIA+ stands for Two-Spirit, lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, queer, questioning, intersex, and asexual. The plus sign acknowledges the many sexual and gender minority people who do not otherwise see themselves reflected in this acronym.

Situation

The COVID-19 pandemic and measures put in place to protect British Columbians from the spread of COVID-19—specifically those encouraging isolation or sheltering in place early in the pandemic—may have increased overall life stressors (e.g., financial strain, lost jobs, suspension of in-school learning) for some people. In some cases, these measures also put people experiencing, or at risk of, violence into closer and more sustained contact with abusers. The cumulative impacts of these factors likely contributed to increased risk of gender-based violence (GBV) and substantial increases in both the prevalence and the severity of GBV in BC during the pandemic. GBV has become known, in Canada and around the world, as the "shadow pandemic."^{1,2,3}

If you fear for your immediate safety, have been injured, or are thinking about harming yourself:

- Call 9-1-1 (if available in your community) or call your local police station.
- Go to a hospital emergency unit.
- Call or text VictimLinkBC: 1-800-563-0808 toll-free, any time, day or night—for crisis support and information for victims of family violence, sexual violence, and all other crimes.
- Call the Crisis Centre of BC: 1-800-SUICIDE (1-800-784-2433) toll-free, any time, day or night—for immediate, non-judgmental support. Find additional resources online at <u>https://crisiscentre.bc.ca/get-help/</u>.
- Contact the 24/7 crisis line of Battered Women's Support Services at 1-855-687-1868, or text 604-652-1867.
- The Hope for Wellness Help Line is available for Indigenous people across Canada, 24/7 at 1-855-242-3310 or via online chat at <u>www.hopeforwellness.ca</u>.
- The Indian Residential School Survivor Society crisis line for First Nations people in BC is available 24 hours a day for anyone experiencing pain or distress as a result of their Residential School experience. If you need assistance, please call **1-800-721-0066**.

Find Anti-violence Services, Transition Houses, and Safe Homes in BC

- Ending Violence Association of BC: <u>https://endingviolence.org/need-help/services/</u>.
- BC Society of Transition Houses: <u>https://bcsth.ca/get-help-now/</u>.

Background

What is Gender-based Violence?

Gender-based violence (GBV) is violence committed against someone based on their sex or gender identity, gender expression, or perceived gender. It can be physical, emotional, psychological, or sexual in nature, and can include any word, action, or attempt to degrade, control, humiliate, intimidate, coerce, deprive, threaten, or harm another person.⁸ GBV is an umbrella term that includes, but is not limited to, sexual assault, intimate partner violence, criminal harassment (stalking), and violence against women and girls.^{8,12,13}

Intimate partner violence (IPV) describes violence, abuse, or aggression inflicted by one partner against another in a romantic or intimate relationship (i.e., between dating, married, or common-law partners, or spouses). IPV can occur between current or former partners.^{2,14} As with GBV, it includes any form of interpersonal violence (e.g., physical, sexual, emotional, financial, psychological, verbal).¹⁵ IPV may also be referred to as *domestic violence*¹⁵ or *spousal violence*.¹⁶

Violence against women and girls (VAWG) is a subset of GBV. It is important to highlight VAWG because the vast majority of GBV is perpetrated against women and girls.¹⁷ VAWG^b is a human rights violation,³ in many cases a crime,^{18,19} that can lead to significant short- and long-term effects for survivors and those who are exposed to or witness it. Impacts are varied, but include physical,^{14,20,21} emotional,²² and social harms,²⁰ as well as economic costs (e.g., labour market withdrawal, costs to the health and justice systems), and may be fatal. In Canada in 2009, the personal and systemic cost of GBV (e.g., costs to the justice system, health-care system, and individuals) was estimated at \$7.4 billion.^{25,26}

^b Provincial datasets typically collect sex data (e.g., intersex/female/male) but not gender data (e.g., non-binary/woman/girl/man/boy). In many cases, however, the collection of sex data is conflated with gender by both the data collectors and the residents of BC who submit their data. While this document focuses on gender throughout, the intent is not to further conflate sex and gender.

Truth and Reconciliation: Violence against Indigenous Women, Girls, and 2SLGBTQQIA+ People

As the original Peoples of what is now known as Canada, First Nations, Métis, and Inuit have pre-existing rights (commonly referred to as Indigenous or Aboriginal Rights) that are recognized and affirmed by Section 35 of the *Constitution Act*, 1982. First Nations, Métis, and Inuit are distinct Peoples, and each have their own customs, practices, and traditions.

As outlined in Reclaiming Power and Place: The Final Report of the National Inquiry into Missing and Murdered Indigenous Women and Girls (https://www.mmiwg-ffada.ca/ final-report/), Indigenous women, girls, and 2SLGBTQQIA+ people face lasting and deliberate human and Indigenous rights violations and abuses. This has been especially true since the pandemic began, as evidenced by data from the Native Women's Association of Canada (https://nwac.ca/media/2020/05/violenceagainst-indigenous-women-during-covid-19-sparks-calls-for-mmiwg-plan), which found that Indigenous (First Nations, Métis, and Inuit) women were more concerned about increased gender-based violence than COVID-19. Despite these serious challenges, Indigenous women, girls, and 2SLGBTQQIA+ people remain strong and resilient in the face of adversity, with support from community, family, and dedicated service providers. It remains clear that efforts to address ongoing violence must include Indigenous leadership to determine, plan, and implement the most effective, culturally safe, community or Nation-driven care for Indigenous Peoples.

Witnessing or experiencing violence in the home, including witnessing GBV and VAWG, is an *adverse childhood experience* (ACE)²³ that can have lasting effects across generations. ACEs have been shown to activate children's physical stress response,

cause long-term changes in their immune system, change brain development, increase risk factors for chronic disease in later years, negatively affect mental and emotional health, and increase risk of problematic substance use.^{23,24}

VAWG is a longstanding concern in BC and is highlighted as a priority in five of the seven goals^c in *Promote, Protect, Prevent: Our Health Begins Here*—*BC's Guiding Framework for Public Health*.²⁷ It is also included as an area of focus in numerous strategic planning and policy documents across many ministries in BC.^{28,29} In 2018, 3.8 million women in Canada (about one in four women age 15 and older) reported facing unwanted sexual behaviours (e.g., unwanted sexual attention, lewd comments) in the preceding 12 months.³⁰

How have the COVID-19 pandemic and related response measures affected gender-based violence?

The COVID-19 pandemic and response measures introduced to limit the spread of COVID-19 early in the pandemic changed people's day-to-day lives and resulted in changes to services and programs that may have worsened GBV, either directly or indirectly, in the following ways by:

- Increasing the risk of GBV for survivors who were distancing or self-isolating at home while living with a perpetrator, and may have been unable to flee, safely seek help, or get consent from the perpetrator to leave the home;^{2,31,32}
- Reducing capacity at health and social services that could otherwise help a survivor to report, seek help, escape from, and manage outcomes of GBV;^{31,33}
- Exacerbating difficulties for people living in rural and remote communities where fewer services are available, who must travel a greater distance to access these services;³⁴
- Increasing the stress and related triggers of GBV perpetrators (e.g., financial impacts, unstable housing, food insecurity, lost wages, employment) in addition to potentially increasing their substance use;^{31,33,35}

^c The five relevant goals from the *Guiding Framework for Public Health* are as follows: Healthy Living and Healthy Communities (Goal 1); Maternal, Child, and Family Health (Goal 2); Positive Mental Health and Prevention of Substance Harms (Goal 3); Communicable Disease Prevention (Goal 4); and Injury Prevention (Goal 5).

- Decreasing access to community interventions and personal supports for survivors (e.g., family, friends, school, place of worship, workplace, community, transition houses, personal or public transportation, insurance, gas money);^{2,31}
- Reducing the ability to safely use virtual health services in the home (e.g., due to not having Internet access or a cell phone, living with a perpetrator who restricts or monitors one's access to services, lack of privacy);^{2,32}
- Continuing and increasing experiences of technology-facilitated sexualized violence (e.g., illegally accessing personal information with hateful intent, stalking, malicious distribution of personal materials);^{36,37,38,39}
- Increasing reluctance to seek health services because of fear of stigma and discrimination, including fear of child apprehension when disclosing family violence;²
- Increasing reluctance to seek support services (e.g., transition houses) due to fears of contracting COVID-19;³² and
- Increasing reluctance to seek help due to the public messaging to avoid non-urgent visits to emergency departments or other health centres to prevent undue strain on the health system during COVID-19.^{40,41}

Equity Considerations

GBV affects BC's diverse population in different ways, resulting in additional risks, related harms, and further marginalization for some groups. Some people are at higher risk of GBV due to various forms of oppression such as sexism, racism, colonialism, homophobia, transphobia, and ableism.8 GBV is committed disproportionately against women, girls, and 2SLGBTQQIA+ peoples, particularly those who are Indigenous (First Nations, Métis, or Inuit), Black, newcomers to Canada, living in rural and remote communities, and living with disabilities.8,12 It is important to note that these inequities are unlikely to result from a single, distinct factor.⁴² Instead, they are more likely to be the outcome of intersections of different social locations, power relations, and experiences.⁴² For example, for Black women, the identities of "Black" and "woman" do not exist

independently of each other; people develop and connect these social categorizations to create a complex convergence of discrimination or disadvantage towards Black women.

- Women: In Canada, women and girls are more likely to experience IPV than men. In 2018, 44% of women reported having experienced some form of IPV in their lifetime (since age 15).⁸
- 2SLGBTQQIA+ community: The 2014 General Social Survey on Canadians' Safety (Victimization) showed that individuals identifying as lesbian or gay (142 per 1,000 population) and bisexual (267 per 1,000 population) were much more likely to report being victims of violent crime than heterosexual respondents (69 per 1,000 population).43 Lesbian, gay, and bisexual individuals face challenges when looking for supports, as many supports are not tailored to their unique needs;^{43,44,45} these challenges were even greater when services and supports were limited during the pandemic. In Canada, 59% of transgender and gender diverse people reported having been physically or sexually assaulted at least once since age 15—significantly higher than the 37% of cisgender people who reported the same.8
- Indigenous women, girls, and 2SLGBTQQIA+ people: Indigenous women, girls, and 2SLGBTQQIA+ people experience higher rates of violence than non-Indigenous women, girls, and 2SLGBTQQIA+ people.^{7,9} The final report of the National Inquiry Into Missing and Murdered Indigenous Women and Girls ("the National Inquiry"), Reclaiming Power and Place, confirmed that due to structural racism and impacts of colonization, Indigenous women, girls, and Two-Spirit people are at higher risk of violence.⁹ The National Inquiry issued 231 Calls for Justice that have yet to be fully addressed by either the Government of Canada or the Government of British Columbia.¹¹ The report The Road to Safety: Indigenous Survivors in BC Speak Out Against Intimate Partner Violence During the COVID-19 Pandemic presents findings from an online survey of Indigenous women and 2SLGBTQQIA+ people conducted in 2021 and 2022, findings from interviews with Indigenous women and gender diverse

people who experienced IPV, as well as support workers providing services to this population.² Most survey respondents (85%) reported the onset of IPV during the pandemic, and 77% reported an increase in IPV.² Support workers shared that the violence experienced by Indigenous survivors had escalated in severity, intensity, and that they observed a shift in the forms of abuse and control perpetrated during the pandemic (e.g., from mental to physical abuse).² Furthermore, there were several challenges that prevented Indigenous survivors from seeking services, including housing affordability, lack of services, lack of transportation, racism, discrimination, lack of cultural safety upon receiving help, risk of social services involvement (e.g., child protection services, police, court), family separation, having a disability, and navigating underlying mental health conditions and addictions.²

- **People of colour:** Racialized communities already bear a disproportionate burden of stress, illness, and health inequities rooted in the structural racism that often negatively impacts the social determinants of health (e.g., safe housing, income, education, access to health care).^{46,47} The existing inequities, impacts of the pandemic, and associated response measures have acted together to increase the risk of violence for racialized peoples, and exacerbated already existing barriers to culturally safe health and social services needed by survivors.⁴⁸
- Women, girls, and 2SLGBTQQIA+ people in rural and remote communities: Statistics Canada reported that, in 2019, women living in rural areas across Canadian provinces reported IPV at almost twice the rate of women living in urban areas (860 versus 467 victims per 100,000 population).⁸ Similarly, police-reported data from 2017 showed that rates of sexual assault perpetrated against women age 25–89 were twice as high across Northern Canada (provinces and territories) compared to the South (131 versus 57 victims per 100,000 population).⁸
- Young women and girls: 2019 police-reported data showed that the rate of family violence against children and youth was significantly higher among girls compared to boys (379

versus 239 victims per 100,000), and more than four times higher for rates of sexual offences perpetrated by a family member (170 versus 37 victims per 100,000 population).⁸ Self-reported data from across Canada in 2018 showed that young women age 15–24 were five times more likely than women 25 and older to have been sexually assaulted in the previous 12 months (5% versus 1%), three times more likely to have been physically assaulted in the previous 12 months (6% versus 2%), and nearly three times more likely to have been emotionally, financially, or psychologically abused in the previous 12 months (28% versus 10%).⁸

- Transgender youth: The Canadian Trans Youth Health Survey was launched in October 2013 across all 10 provinces and one territory. It is the first national survey asking transgender youth about experiences influencing their health. This survey showed that 23% of transgender youth (among both the national sample and BC respondents) reported being forced into unwanted sexual encounters.⁴⁹ Transgender youth face significant barriers to accessing physical and mental health care; many face rejection, discrimination, and violence at home, at school, in their communities, as well as in the health-care system.⁴⁹ Furthermore, 2020 data from the Trans PULSE Canada COVID Survey showed that 5.8% of respondents reported an increase in IPV and, due to the pandemic, 7.0% had to live with someone who was unsupportive of their gender.50
- Immigrants and refugees: Among this • population, fears of being reported to immigration authorities, possible deportation, and lack of understanding of their rights in Canada are often reported as key barriers to seeking supports.⁵¹ Immigrants and refugees were especially impacted by travel restrictions during the pandemic, experiencing delays in their immigration process or that of their family members, as well as in citizenship processes.^{52,53} Delays by Immigration, Refugee, and Citizenship Canada in processing immigration documentation created a backlog of immigration applications, including immigration document renewal.⁵⁴ Expired immigration documents increased fears of deportation and decreased the ability to seek

support.^{55,56,57} Due to language barriers and differences in cultural norms, immigrants and refugees also faced barriers to finding or using community supports and health services during the COVID-19 pandemic.^{58,59,60}

- People with disabilities: In Canada in 2014, rates of violence against both women and men with a sensory or physical disability were twice as high as rates of violence against those without disabilities.⁶¹ Rates of violence targeting women and men with a cognitive or mental health-related disability were four times higher than rates for those without a disability.⁶¹ Women with a disability were also nearly twice as likely as women without a disability to report having been sexually assaulted and/or having experienced violent victimization more than once in the preceding year.⁶¹
- Sex workers: This population is already marginalized and stigmatized for their work, which often forces them to work in unsafe conditions and at increased risk of violence. Lack of access to COVID-19 income supports (i.e., Canada Emergency Response Benefit) may have made sex workers more likely to work in unsafe or violent conditions during the pandemic.⁶²
- **Pregnant people and new parents:** Pregnant people are more likely to experience IPV, which can be associated with heightened harmful impacts to physical health, mental health, access to care, and ability to access social support networks, for both parent and child.^{63,64,65}

Gender-based Violence Data Challenges

There are challenges and gaps in data to accurately describe and monitor GBV, largely because it tends to occur in private settings and frequently goes unreported. Examples of the challenges in collecting accurate data include:

- Survivors' fear of shame or other consequences (e.g., involving Child Protection Services, breaking apart a family⁶⁰) from reporting an incident;⁶⁶
- Survivors' fear of retaliation from their abuser, which could result in further violence or fatal outcomes, the greatest risk for homicide being when a survivor decides to leave their abuser;^{16,67}
- Data collected often only include physical violence and not the impact of emotional or financial abuse;^{30,68,d}
- Administrative data systems (e.g., health data, police data) are not set up to collect relevant, complete, or timely information on GBV;⁶⁹
- The occurrence of formal charges and meaningful consequences for perpetrators is extremely low: Statistics Canada reports that from 2009–2014, 93,501 incidents of sexual assault were reported to police, of which 43% (40,490 incidents) resulted in charges being laid.⁷⁰ Of these charged cases, only half (49%, or 19,806 cases) proceeded to the justice system.⁷⁰ Once cases were completed in court, only 8,742 resulted in guilty verdicts,⁷⁰ creating fear that the risks of reporting may outweigh the benefits;³⁰ and
- Those responding to GBV calls (e.g., first responders) are limited to dealing with a specific form of violence (e.g., IPV), and are unable to document the holistic mental, emotional, and physical health needs of victims with the specialized interdisciplinary care they might require.⁶⁰

^d In 2019, Statistics Canada pursued data on emotional and financial abuse experienced by Canadians; however, this appears to have been the first instance.

Findings

Increased GBV during COVID-19 has been reported globally.⁷¹ The United Nations has suggested that the pandemic reduced violence prevention and protection efforts, as well as access to social services and care for women and girls.⁷¹ This undermined progress made across the world to end GBV, especially where many women were living with their abusers, unable to leave or access normal support services.⁷¹ In April 2020, the United Nations Development Programme reported that worldwide 243 million women and girls age 15-49 experienced IPV in the previous 12 months.⁷² The United Nations Population Fund estimated that if stay-at-home measures continued for six months, an additional 31 million cases of GBV would result.73

GBV is known to be substantially underreported.⁷⁴ Formal quantitative and qualitative data sources, as well as adequate data collection, management, and reporting, are lacking in BC and in Canada;⁷⁴ there is no central, coordinated system to monitor and report on GBV, nor are there standard definitions or measures for reporting. The data referred in this section are understood as representing only a small fraction of GBV experienced in BC and other jurisdictions. While the available data likely underreport GBV, trends over time do provide an indication of whether rates of GBV are increasing or decreasing.

While the COVID-19 pandemic has been a novel public health emergency, the gendered impact and inequitable outcomes are not new. Inequitable outcomes have been observed during previous pandemics, among other emergencies.^{75,76,77} At the onset of the pandemic, many research studies were undertaken to better understand these impacts. For further information, please visit https://healthresearchbc.ca/news_article/msfhr-funds-covid-19-research-mitigate-effects-bcs-vulnerable-populations/.

The experiences highlighted in this section likely disproportionately reflect those of heterosexual, cisgender women and girls, and not those of gender diverse and non-binary individuals. The intersectional nature of GBV puts youth, individuals experiencing unstable housing, and people who identify as 2SLGBTQQIA+ at higher risk of being targeted for violence.⁷⁸ Also of considerable concern are the direct short- and long-term impacts of violence on children and youth (survivors of violence themselves, as well as those who witness violence against a parent or other household member), which include a range of emotional, behavioural, and developmental issues, as well as the possibility of post-traumatic stress disorder and intergenerational cycles of abuse.⁷⁹ These impacts, although significant, are beyond the scope of this report.

Direct Impacts of the Pandemic and Response Measures on Gender-based Violence and Intimate Partner Violence as Experienced by Survivors and Witnesses

The frequency,⁸⁰ prevalence, and severity of abuse appear to have worsened, while the reporting of abuse and the availability of support services decreased.³² Across North America, risk factors for increased GBV and IPV due to the pandemic and response measures included financial stress. sheltering-in-place, difficulty maintaining social ties (particularly among Canadian women), and symptoms of COVID-19.⁸¹ One study found that stress related to COVID-19 was associated with greater likelihood of sexual coercion among those who lived with a romantic partner.82 Many have reported that physical distancing and shelterin-place measures facilitated and reinforced perpetrators' control and abuse,⁸³ and made it challenging to access services and personal supports. Online supports may not always be accessible due to perpetrators' surveillance of social media accounts.83 Furthermore, some reported greater reluctance to seek help during the initial months of the pandemic due to concerns of being exposed to COVID-19 at shelters.³²

Two Statistics Canada studies show the impact of physical distancing measures. The first study dated March 29 to April 3, 2020, found that 33.4% of Canadians reported being "very" or "extremely" concerned about family stress from confinement.⁸⁴ 9.9% of female respondents were "very" or "extremely" concerned about violence in the home, compared to only 6.0% of men.⁸⁴ The second study dated April 3 to 9, 2020, showed that, overall and across each age category, women were more likely than men to

be "very" or "extremely" anxious about violence in the home during early phases of the COVID-19 pandemic; young women age 15–24 (12%) were significantly more likely to report this level of concern compared to men (8%).⁸⁵ Several other sources report survivors experiencing moderate to severe depressive symptoms, as well as self-harm, suicidal ideation, post-traumatic stress disorder, eating disorders, anxiety, and substance use during the pandemic.^{81,86,87}

Survivors have been more likely to stay longer with an abuser due to uncertainty experienced through the pandemic (e.g., difficulty with planning ahead, concern about losing housing if they were to leave their abuser).^{32,88} These effects may continue well past the pandemic. For example, research in Canada and the United States found that GBV survivors reported continued long-term impacts following a crisis (e.g., Hurricane Katrina), ranging from six months to two years after the event.^{89,90,91,92}

In Canada, women and girls are killed by violence every 2.5 days.93 During the first year of the pandemic, there was a 9.6% increase in the number of women and girls killed, from 146 in 2019 to 160 in 2020, with the highest monthly counts in March (17), April (26), and July (23); of these killings, 80% were committed by men and 22.5% by known intimate partners.94 Women age 25-34, 35-44, 45-54, and 55-64 were overrepresented as victims of femicide compared to the general population in 2020; in 2019, only women age 55-64 were over-represented.94 Among the victims killed in incidents involving a male perpetrator, 68 were known to have left behind children; it is estimated that at least 157 children in Canada have lost a mother in 2020 due to femicide.94

Femicide is defined as the intentional killing of a girl or woman because of their sex or gender, often rooted in an explicit hatred toward women and girls.⁹⁴ Importantly, the statistics above are likely to be an underestimate given known challenges with documenting femicide: accessibility, availability of data (especially in cases with ongoing criminal investigations), timeliness of data (i.e., counts increasing years after the actual time of death as investigations, court verdicts, and other information sources are made public), publicly

available data not identifying whether an act was specifically gender-based or a form of femicide, deaths not being countable as femicides if not formally deemed homicides, and lack of concerted measures to collect information on femicide prevention initiatives.⁹⁴ Many of the data used to report these values come from media coverage and publicly available court documents, making it difficult to obtain an accurate count or work towards meaningful prevention efforts.

British Columbians had the opportunity to share their experiences of how the pandemic and response measures impacted them through the BC COVID-19 Survey on Population Experiences, Action and Knowledge. The second iteration of the survey, conducted from April–May 2021, assessed whether household conflict had increased since the pandemic. The findings are as follows:⁹⁵

- Overall, 43.9% of respondents reported an increase in household conflict.
- Of those who reported an increase in household conflict, 59.4% lived with children in the household, as compared to 37.8% who lived in households without children.
- Increased household conflict was reported among younger respondents: 51.5% among individuals age 18–29, 50.3% among individuals age 30–39, and 52.5% among individuals age 40–49.
- Increased household conflict was reported more frequently among respondents who identified as West Asian/Arab (52.1%), South Asian (49.6%), and Latin American/Hispanic (48.3%).

Demand for Health, Policing, and Social Services

Use of Crisis Lines

In the first year of the pandemic, there was a significant increase in both the frequency and severity of calls for help reported in BC and across Canada.³² The crisis line of the Vancouver-based Battered Women's Support Services typically receives 18,000 calls annually;⁴ in the early months of the pandemic, there was a 300% increase in calls, including over 32,000 requests for support.⁹⁶ Similarly, Canada's Assaulted Women's Helpline received 51,299 calls from April 1 to

September 30, 2020, compared to 24,010 calls during the same period in 2019.⁹⁷ An additional 20,334 calls were received between October 1 and December 31, 2020, compared to 12,352 over the same period in the previous year.⁹⁷ Information was not available on whether services were able to meet this increased demand.

Access and Use of Shelters and Transition Homes

To better understand the impact of the pandemic on survivors of violence, Women's Shelters Canada published findings from a special iteration of a national survey, Shelter Voices 2020,³² which surveyed 266 shelters and 251 shelter and transition home organizations across Canada^e during two time periods: Phase 1 (March–May 2020), when restrictions were most strict, and Phase 2 (June–October 2020), when restrictions were initially relaxed.^f Their findings include:

- Frequency of calls: 59% of respondents reported a decrease in calls during Phase 1, while 61% reported an increase during Phase 2.
- Requests for admittance to shelters: 65% of respondents reported a decrease in requests during Phase 1, while 54% reported an increase during Phase 2.
- Difficulty seeking support: Survivors may have faced difficulties in seeking support or fleeing their environments during the early months of the pandemic. Many of the narratives captured in the survey reflect what is already known: inability to make calls due to perpetrators controlling phones, devices, and movements; fear of potential homelessness; and fear of outbreaks in shelters.
- Reduced capacity: 71% of respondents' sites had to reduce capacity to meet public health recommendations (e.g., due to need for isolation unit on-site, limiting shared rooms and bathrooms, limiting use of communal areas). The impact of this reduced capacity on the services' ability to meet demand is not known.

- Change in severity of violence experienced by survivors coming into the shelter: 52% of respondents reported either "much more" or "somewhat more" severe violence, compared to 48% reporting "about the same." Respondents also reported admitting women with worse outcomes on danger risk assessments, showing higher indicators of lethality.
- Use of pandemic as a means of control by abusers: There was an increase of coercive control used by perpetrators, such as threats to intentionally transmit COVID-19 to survivors and children, delaying of court dates, and violations of child custody arrangements.
- Ability to provide services: 28% of respondents indicated that the pandemic "greatly" impacted their ability to provide services, and 39% reported being "moderately" impacted.

It should be noted that access to, and availability of, transition homes and similar safe houses was already limited prior to the pandemic. In November 2019, an average of 620 women and children were turned away from shelters for survivors of domestic violence across Canada per day, with over 80% being turned away because the shelter was full.⁹⁸ This is noteworthy as November typically sees lower numbers than other months due to reluctance to flee in advance of the winter holiday season.⁹⁸ From 2014 to 2018, the average number of women and children being turned away from shelters each day has increased 69%, from 539 (2014) to 911 (2018).⁹⁸

Emergency Department Visits

Emergency Department (ED) visits for sexual and physical assault reflect the more extreme incidents that require immediate emergency care, and only represent cases where GBV was clearly specified as the cause. Therefore, less severe but ongoing violence, or violence where the cause is not disclosed, is not reflected in data on ED visits. Published ED data for sexual assault during the pandemic are also very limited, although one study from Ottawa reported a 54.55% reduction

^e The response rate was 52%, and there was representation from every province and territory, as well as urban and rural areas, and Indigenous shelters/transition homes.

¹ The report does not specify the pre-pandemic time period that survey respondents were asked to compare with when answering questions, so while the results below indicate changes over time, the time period being examined is not clear.

in the weekly counts of assault victims presenting at the ED-based Sexual Assault and Domestic Violence Program from March 4 to May 5, 2020, with a decrease of 53.49% in sexual assault cases and a 48.45% reduction in physical assault cases weekly.99 In BC, there was a reduction of approximately 40% in age-standardized rates for all causes of ED visits from March to April 2020,¹⁰⁰ as well as a 50% reduction nationally.¹⁰¹ Further investigation is needed to understand how ED visits for sexual assault and other forms of violence may have fluctuated in comparison to pre-pandemic times across BC. Acknowledging the significant increased frequency in calls to crisis lines and requests for safe housing, the decrease in ED visits is likely linked to an inability or reluctance to access health-care services during the early months of the pandemic, and not reflective of a reduction in the need for those services.

Police-reported Sexual Assaults

Finally, Statistics Canada reported a 26.6% decline in total police-reported⁹ sexual assaults and an 11.4% decline in total police-reported assaults from March to June 2020, as compared to the same period in 2019 across Canada. In contrast, domestic disturbances increased by 11.6% during this same period.¹⁰² Similarly, 54% of Canadian victim services providers reported an increase in the number of victims served from mid-March to early July 2020.¹⁰³

Obtaining and understanding the reporting statistics for Indigenous women is much more complicated due to systemic racism, which creates barriers that can prevent Indigenous women from seeking help following violent or traumatic experiences. Examples of these barriers include inaccessibility of supports and services, as well as mistrust in the police, criminal justice system, health system, and institutions intended to protect people from harm.³⁴ Specifically, many Indigenous women have reported that they are afraid to contact the police.¹⁰⁴ There are both historic and contemporary reasons for this, including instances of police violence against Indigenous people, and the role police play in perpetuating colonial violence in their interactions with Indigenous IPV survivors.² For example, some Indigenous IPV survivors report that police have frequently dealt with situations of violence inappropriately, favouring male perpetrators of violence and reporting to Child Protection Services for the purposes of child apprehension.² Both law enforcement and the justice system often retraumatize Indigenous IPV survivors seeking help.²

Increased Need for Resources to Better Address Intimate Partner Violence

The stories of survivors and service providers clearly indicate an increased need for resources through the pandemic and long after it wanes. The physical distancing and shelter-in-place measures required a considerable shift in how services are organized and provided in BC and elsewhere:

- Existing transition houses and other safe spaces underwent physical renovations to ensure the safety and well-being of clients and adhere to public health orders.³²
- In March 2020, Battered Women's Support Services pivoted to provide 24/7 support adding texting services, email options, and callouts for more volunteers to support the increased demand.⁹⁶
- Many service providers implemented virtual services and new technologies (e.g., PROMiSE, an IPV safety planning tool developed for use during public health emergencies and launched in December 2020 throughout the Greater Toronto Area¹⁰⁵) to continue providing services when in-person services were not an option (e.g., video/phone conferencing, online chat, email, text messaging).¹⁰³
- Many service providers implemented innovative new ways for survivors to report violence (e.g., "Signal of Help," a simple hand gesture a survivor can make to convey a need for help without leaving any indication that help was sought),¹⁰⁶ or relay important messages to survivors (e.g., "Bruised Fruit" campaign providing a call-in number for support),¹⁰⁷ in common community settings that survivors might still have had access to during the pandemic (e.g., pharmacies, grocery stores).

^g The survey responses included voluntarily reported data from 17 police services across Canada, which together serve approximately 59% of the overall Canadian population. The survey responses from the Royal Canadian Mounted Police were limited and only captured experiences of those serving 32% of the Canadian population.

- Additional training was initiated to support health-care professionals (e.g., physicians,¹⁰⁸ nurses,¹⁰⁹ midwives¹¹⁰) to ask about potential violence, to understand longer term patterns in patients presenting repeatedly with symptoms of violence, and to strengthen the ability to develop safety plans with clients.
- Many service providers had to hire and train more staff to meet the growing needs of survivors and their affected families.⁹⁶

In addition to the items above, more ways to recognize and respond to coercive controlwhich often precedes violence-are needed. On October 5, 2020, BC Member of Parliament Randall Garrison introduced a private member's bill, Bill C-247, an Act to amend the Criminal Code (controlling or coercive conduct), that, if it became law, would create an offence of engaging in "controlling or coercive conduct," i.e., conduct resulting in significant impact on the targeted individual(s), as evidenced by a fear of violence, a decline in physical or mental health, or substantial adverse effects on their daily activities.¹¹¹ This proposed legislation was intended to criminalize the behaviour patterns and worsening conduct of abusers, and create the legal framework for police to be able to act on abusive, threatening, or controlling behaviour in the absence of physical violence. However, this bill did not become law.112,113 Coercive control is one of several considerations for making a protection order listed in BC's Family Law Act.114

Considerations for Further Action

While GBV is difficult to address due to the complexities and sensitivities involved, actions can be taken to help prevent it from happening, to better monitor frequency and severity when it happens, and to better respond to it in BC. This section provides considerations for action based on the findings of this report. These are not formal recommendations, but rather ideas to consider when shaping recommendations and actions related to this topic.

- 1. Implement province-wide violence prevention initiatives that increase awareness and understanding of GBV as an issue, with particular focus on equity-seeking groups disproportionately impacted by GBV (e.g., 2SLGBTQQIA+), and highlight attention to perpetrator prevention (e.g., targeted early education involving boys and youth on the role of gender in violence and the root causes of violence, involving men and boys in initiatives to prevent GBV)^{115,116} and broader structural prevention efforts (e.g., gender equity, female empowerment, stable housing and income)¹¹⁷ rather than victim prevention approaches that put the onus on potential victims to avoid violence.
- Integrate efforts to assess and respond to GBV in BC across all government ministries and other partners to ensure a comprehensive understanding of the issue, focusing on improved data collection and analysis methods, and the most coordinated, efficient, and effective response, with optimal outcomes for survivors and their families.
- 3. Improve measurement and understanding of GBV while upholding victims' confidentiality and safety. Until better data are available on GBV in BC, all other response efforts will be limited in their ability to understand, assess, and respond effectively and strategically to GBV. Better data could also be used to evaluate efforts to prevent and respond to GBV.
- 4. Increase communication and awareness of GBV and its impacts across all ministries and all pandemic-related activities, and actively work to implement a Gender-based Analysis Plus^{h,118} and trauma- and violence-informed care^{i,119,120} lens broadly across any emergency response.^{121,122}

CHAPTER 3: GENDER-BASED VIOLENCE

^h Gender-based Analysis Plus (GBA+) is an analytical tool used to understand and evaluate how diverse groups of women, men, and gender diverse people may experience policies, programs, and initiatives. The "+" acknowledges that analyses go beyond biological (sex) and socio-cultural (gender) differences.

¹ Trauma- and violence-informed care is a strengths-based framework grounded in acknowledgement of, and response to, the impact of traumatic life events (historic and persistent). It can reduce barriers to accessing health and social services, and promote more caring, compassionate, person-centred, and non-judgmental care.

- 5. Support interdisciplinary programs that focus on the impacts of GBV on children (e.g., the Adverse Childhood Experiences (ACEs) Working Group of the Child and Youth Mental Health and Substance Use Community of Practice).^{23,123,124}
- 6. Support efforts to strengthen health professionals' clinical skills in recognizing and asking clients about GBV and its direct and indirect impacts, in addition to knowing the appropriate next steps.

Appendix 3-A: Data Methodology Notes

1. BC COVID-19 Survey on Population Experiences, Action and Knowledge (SPEAK) Data: The BC COVID-19 SPEAK from which data in this report were derived, was funded by the BCCDC Foundation for Public Health. SPEAK data are publicly accessible here: <u>http://www.bccdc.ca/health-professionals/data-reports/bc-covid-19-speak-dashboard</u>.

References

1 Murphy S. The shadow pandemic: increased sexual- and gender-based violence during COVID-19. 2021 Dec 06 [cited 2022 Jul 28]. In: Canadian Red Cross Blog [Internet]. Available from: https://www.redcross.ca/blog/2021/12/the-shadow-pandemic-increased-sexual-and-gender-based-violence-during-covid-19.

2 BC Association of Aboriginal Friendship Centres, Battered Women's Support Services. The road to safety: Indigenous survivors in BC speak out against intimate partner violence during the COVID-19 pandemic. Victoria, BC: BC Association of Aboriginal Friendship Centres, Battered Women's Support Services [cited 2022 Jul 28]. Available from: <u>https://www.bwss.</u> org/wp-content/uploads/Road-to-Safety-FINAL-web.pdf.

3 UN Women, World Health Organization. Violence against women and girls data collection during COVID-19 [Internet]. New York, NY; 2020 Apr 17 [cited 2020 Aug 14]. Available from: https://mx.coe.int/vawg-data-collection-during-covid-19/16809e5e79.

4 Battered Women's Support Services. Battered Women's Support Services in need of more crisis line volunteers as support for domestic violence victims and survivors expand [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: Battered Women's Support Services; 2020 Aug 28 [cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: <u>https://www. bwss.org/battered-womens-support-services-in-need-ofmore-crisis-line-volunteers-as-support-for-domestic-violencevictims-and-survivors-expand/.</u>

5 QMUNITY. Queer terminology from A to Q. 2018 ed. Vancouver, BC: QMUNITY; 2018 [cited 2021 Apr 20]. Available from: <u>https://qmunity.ca/wp-content/uploads/2019/06/Queer-Glossary_2019_02.pdf</u>.

6 BC Public Service Agency. Words matter: guidelines on using inclusive language in the workplace. Victoria, BC: BC Public Service Agency; 2018 May 18 [cited 2021 Apr 20]. Available from: https://www2.gov.bc.ca/assets/gov/careers/allemployees/working-with-others/words-matter.pdf.

7 Jones C, Monchalin R, Bourgeois C, Smylie J. Kokums to the Iskwêsisisak: COVID-19 and urban Métis girls and young women. Girlhood Studies. 2020 Dec 1;13(3):116–32. doi: https://doi.org/10.3167/ghs.2020.130309.

8 Government of Canada. What is gender-based violence? [Internet]. Ottawa, ON: Government of Canada; 2022 Feb 07 [cited 2022 Mar 30]. Available from: <u>https://women-genderequality.canada.ca/en/gender-based-violence-knowledgecentre/about-gender-based-violence.html</u>.

9 National Inquiry into Missing and Murdered Indigenous Women and Girls. Reclaiming power and place: the final report of the National Inquiry into Missing and Murdered Indigenous Women and Girls. Vol 1a. Ottawa, ON: National Inquiry into Missing and Murdered Indigenous Women and Girls; 2019 Jun [cited 2022 Jan 10]. Available from: https://www.mmiwg-ffada. ca/wp content/uploads/2019/06/Final Report Vol 1a-1.pdf.

10 National Inquiry into Missing and Murdered Indigenous Women and Girls. Reclaiming power and place: the final report of the National Inquiry into Missing and Murdered Indigenous Women and Girls. Vol 1b. Ottawa, ON: National Inquiry into Missing and Murdered Indigenous Women and Girls; 2019 Jun [cited 2022 Jan 10]. Available from: https://www.mmiwg-ffada. ca/wp-content/uploads/2019/06/Final_Report_Vol_1b.pdf. **11** National Inquiry into Missing and Murdered Indigenous Women and Girls. Master list of report recommendations organized by theme and colour-coded by jurisdiction. Ottawa, ON: National Inquiry into Missing and Murdered Indigenous Women and Girls; 2019 Jun [cited 2022 Jan 10]. Available from: https://www.mmiwg-ffada.ca/wp-content/uploads/2019/06/ National-Inquiry-Master-List-of-Report-Recommendations-Organized-By-Theme-and-Jurisdiction-2018-EN-FINAL.pdf.

12 Government of British Columbia. Gender-based violence, sexual assault, and domestic violence [Internet]. Victoria, BC: Government of British Columbia; [cited 2020 Sep 21]. Available from: https://www2.gov.bc.ca/gov/content/safety/public-safety/domestic-violence.

13 Ending Violence Association of BC. Types of violence and abuse [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: Ending Violence Association of BC; [cited 2022 Jul 28]. Available from: <u>https://endingviolence.org/need-help/types-of-violence-and-abuse-2/</u>.

14 BC Coroners Service. Intimate partner violence 2004–2014 YTD. Victoria, BC: Government of British Columbia; 2014 [cited 2020 Aug 19]. Available from: https://www2.gov.bc.ca/assets/gov/birth-adoption-death-marriage-and-divorce/deaths/coroners-service/statistical/intimate-partner-violence.pdf.

15 Government of British Columbia. Domestic violence [Internet]. Victoria, BC: Government of British Columbia; [cited 2022 Jul 28]. Available from: <u>https://www2.gov.bc.ca/gov/</u> <u>content/justice/criminal-justice/bcs-criminal-justice-system/</u> <u>reporting-a-crime/what-is-a-crime/crime-examples/domestic-</u> <u>violence</u>.

16 Pelley L. Leaving relationship is 'most dangerous time' for domestic violence victims, experts say. CBC News [Internet]. 2016 Dec 08 [cited 2022 Jul 28]. Available from: https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/toronto/domestic-violence-victims-1.3885381.

17 Government of Canada. Elimination of violence against women and girls [Internet]. Ottawa, ON: Government of Canada; [cited 2022 Jul 28]. Available from: <a href="https://www.international.gc.ca/world-monde/issues_development-enjeux_development/gender_equality-egalite_des_genres/violence_against_women-violence_contre_femmes.aspx?lang=eng.

18 Department of Justice Canada. Family violence laws [Internet]. Ottawa, ON: Government of Canada; 2019 Dec 20 [cited 2021 Jun 09]. Available from: <u>https://www.justice.gc.ca/</u> eng/cj-jp/fv-vf/laws-lois.html.

19 Department of Justice Canada. Final report of the Ad Hoc Federal-Provincial-Territorial Working Group Reviewing Spousal Abuse Policies and Legislation [Internet]. Ottawa, ON: Government of Canada; 2017 Feb 24 [cited 2021 Jun 09]. Available from: https://justice.gc.ca/eng/rp-pr/cj-jp/fv-vf/pol/p2.html.

20 Sabri B, Granger DA. Gender-based violence and trauma in marginalized populations of women: role of biological embedding and toxic stress. Health Care Women Int. 2018;39(9):1038–55. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1080%</u> 2F07399332.2018.1491046. **21** Provincial Office of Domestic Violence. Coroners Recommendations Working Group (CRWG)—a review of intimate partner violence deaths 2010–2015 action plan. Victoria, BC: Provincial Office of Domestic Violence; 2017 Dec 22 [cited 2020 Aug 19]. Available from: <u>https://www2.gov. bc.ca/assets/gov/birth-adoption-death-marriage-and-divorce/ deaths/coroners-service/death-review-panel/intimate_partner_ violence_action_plan_dec_2017.pdf.</u>

22 Women and Gender Equality Canada. 2018–2019—it's time: Canada's strategy to prevent and address gender-based violence [Internet]. Ottawa, ON: Women and Gender Equality Canada; 2019 [cited 2020 Aug 20]. Available from: <u>https://</u>women-gender-equality.canada.ca/en/gender-based-violence-knowledge-centre/report-rapport2019-en.pdf.

23 Burkey MD, Ali T, Hobson B, Despins L, Sze S. Addressing adverse childhood experiences (ACEs) in BC: practical approaches [Internet]. BCMJ. 2020 [cited 2020 Aug 17];62(1):14–7. Available from: <u>https://bcmj.org/articles/</u> addressing-adverse-childhood-experiences-aces-bc-practicalapproaches.

24 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. CDC APHA infographic and description [Internet]. Atlanta, GA: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention; 2020 Dec 15 [cited 2022 Aug 02]. Available from: https://www.cdc.gov/injury/priority/CDC-APHA-Infographic.html.

25 Wathen CN, MacGregor JCD, MacQuarrie BJ. The impact of domestic violence in the workplace: results from a pan-Canadian survey. J Occup Environ Med. 2015;57(7):e65–71. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/JOM.00000000000499</u>.

26 Department of Justice Canada. An estimation of the economic impact of spousal violence in Canada, 2009 [Internet]. Ottawa, ON: Government of Canada; 2017 [cited 2020 Aug 21]. Available from: <u>https://www.justice.gc.ca/eng/rp-pr/cj-jp/fv-vf/rr12_7/p0.html#sum</u>.

27 Government of British Columbia. BC's guiding framework for public health [Internet]. Victoria, BC: Government of British Columbia; [cited 2021 Apr 21]. Available from: <u>https://www2.gov.bc.ca/gov/content/health/about-bc-s-health-care-system/health-priorities/bc-s-guiding-framework-for-public-health.</u>

28 Government of British Columbia. A vision for a violence free BC: addressing violence against women in British Columbia. Victoria, BC: Government of British Columbia; [cited 2021 Jun 17]. Available from: <u>https://www2.gov.bc.ca/assets/gov/law-crime-and-justice/criminal-justice/bc-criminal-justice-system/if-victim/publications/violence-free-bc.pdf</u>.

29 BC Ministry of Public Safety and Solicitor General, BC Ministry of Attorney General, BC Ministry of Children and Family Development. Violence against women in relationships policy. Victoria, BC: Government of British Columbia; 2010 Dec [cited 2021 Jun 17]. Available from: https://www2.gov.bc.ca/assets/gov/law-crime-and-justice/criminal-justice/victims-of-crime/vs-info-for-professionals/info-resources/vawir.pdf.

30 Cotter A, Savage L. Gender-based violence and unwanted sexual behaviour in Canada, 2018: initial findings from the Survey of Safety in Public and Private Spaces. Ottawa, ON: Statistics Canada; 2019 Dec 05 [cited 2020 Aug 19]. Available from: https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/en/pub/85-002-x/2019001/article/00017-eng.pdf?st=_dTZAcDR.

31 Malhotra N, Mason K. Violence against women escalates as we flatten the curve for the COVID-19 pandemic. In: Women's Health Blog [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: University of British Columbia Women's Health Research Cluster; [cited 2022 Jul 13]. Available from: <u>https://womenshealthresearch.ubc.</u> <u>ca/blog/violence-against-women-escalates-we-flatten-curvecovid-19-pandemic</u>.

32 Women's Shelters Canada. Special issue: the impact of COVID-19 on VAW shelters and transition houses. Shelter voices. Ottawa, ON: Women's Shelters Canada; 2020 Nov [cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: <u>http://endvaw.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/11/Shelter-Voices-2020-2.pdf</u>.

33 Illingworth H, Ferrara N. Submission to Ms. Dubravka Šimonovic, United Nations Special Rapporteur on Violence Against Women: COVID-19 and the increase in domestic violence against women. Living in fear... between two pandemics. Ottawa, ON: Office of the Federal Ombudsman for Victims of Crime; 2020 Jun [cited 2022 Jul 13]. Available from: https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/Documents/Issues/ Women/SR/VAWJournalists/Government/canada.pdf.

34 Heidinger L. Intimate partner violence: experiences of First Nations, Métis and Inuit women in Canada, 2018 [Internet]. Ottawa, ON: Statistics Canada; 2021 May 19 [cited 2022 July 11]. Available from: <u>https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/85-002-x/2021001/article/00007-eng.htm</u>.

35 BC Centre for Disease Control, Office of the Provincial Health Officer. Problematic alcohol use. Examining the societal consequences of the COVID-19 pandemic. Vancouver, BC: BC Centre for Disease Control; 2021 Jun 23 [cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: http://www.bccdc.ca/Health-Professionals-Site/ Documents/societal_consequences/Problem_Alcohol_Use.pdf.

36 Wong R. A guide for Canadian women experiencing technology-facilitated violence: strategies for enhancing safety. Victoria, BC: BC Society of Transition Houses; 2019 [cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: https://bcsth.ca/wp-content/uploads/2019/03/BCSTH-A-guide-for-Canadian-women-experiencing-technology-facilitated-violence-2019.pdf.

37 Women and Gender Equality Canada. Fact sheet: intimate partner violence [Internet]. Ottawa, ON: Government of Canada; 2022 Feb 07 [cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: https://women-gender-equality.canada.ca/en/gender-basedviolence-knowledge-centre/intimate-partner-violence.html.

38 Dunn S. Supporting a safer Internet paper no. 1. Technology-facilitated gender-based violence: an overview. Waterloo, ON: Centre for International Governance Innovation; 2020 [cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: <u>https://www.cigionline.</u> org/static/documents/documents/SaferInternet_Paper%20 no%201_0.pdf.

39 Stevenson S. Technology-facilitated violence against women and girls: the Canadian compromise. International Human Rights Internship Program Working Paper Series. 2019 [cited 2022 Jul 11];7(1):1–43. Available from: https://www.mcgill.ca/humanrights/files/humanrights/ihri v7_2019_stevenson.pdf.

40 Hodgson C. 10 facts on gender-based violence [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: BC Women's Health Foundation; 2020 Jun 19 [cited 2020 Aug 14]. Available from: <u>https://www.</u> <u>bcwomensfoundation.org/10-facts-on-gender-based-violence/</u>. **41** CBC. Public co-operation required to ease burden of COVID-19 on BC health-care system, doctor says. CBC News [Internet]. 2020 Mar 10 [cited 2020 Aug 21]. Available from: https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/british-columbia/covid-19-healthcare-system-bc-1.5492293.

42 British Columbia's Office of the Human Rights Commissioner. Intersectionality [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: British Columbia's Office of the Human Rights Commissioner; [modified 2020 Sep 25; cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: https://bchumanrights.ca/glossary/intersectionality/.

43 Simpson L. Violent victimization of lesbians, gays and bisexuals in Canada, 2014. Ottawa, ON: Statistics Canada; 2018 May 18 [cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/en/pub/85-002-x/2018001/article/54923-eng.pdf?st=29ocmw7k.

44 House of Commons. The health of LGBTQIA2 communities in Canada: report of the Standing Committee on Health. Ottawa, ON: Government of Canada; 2019 Jun [cited 2020 Sep 21]. Available from: https://www.ourcommons. ca/Content/Committee/421/HESA/Reports/RP10574595/ hesarp28/hesarp28-e.pdf.

45 Canadian Centre for Gender and Sexual Diversity. Creating services that are here to help: a guidebook for LGBTQ2S+ and intimate partner violence service providers in Canada. Ottawa, ON: City of Ottawa; 2017 [cited 2020 Sep 21]. Available from: https://ccgsd-ccdgs.org/wp-content/ uploads/2020/09/IPV-Guidebook-10_10_17.pdf.

46 Khanlou N, Vazquez LM, Pashang S, Connolly JA, Ahmad F, Ssawe A. 2020 syndemic: convergence of COVID-19, gender-based violence, and racism pandemics. J Racial Ethn Health Disparities. 2021 Oct 14:1–3. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s40615-021-01146-w</u>.

47 Mukhtar S. COVID-19 feminist framework and biopsychosocial-spiritual perspective for social workers and mental health practitioners to manage violence, abuse, and trauma against children, women, BIPOC, and LGBTQIA+ during and post-COVID-19. Int Soc Work. 2022. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1177%2F00208728211067158</u>.

48 BIPOC Women's Health Network. COVID-19: an intimate partner violence flashpoint in racialized communities. London, ON: BIPOC Women's Health Network; [cited 2022 Aug 04]. Available from: https://bipocwomenshealth.com/gender-based-violence/domestic-violence/covid-19-an-intimate-partner-violence-flashpoint-in-racialized-communities/.

49 Veale J, Saewyc E, Frohard-Dourlent H, Dobson S, Clark B, Canadian Trans Youth Health Survey Research Group. Being safe, being me: results of the Canadian Trans Youth Health Survey. Vancouver, BC: University of British Columbia; 2015 [cited 2020 Sep 21]. Available from: https://apsc-saravyc.sites.olt.ubc.ca/files/2018/03/SARAVYC_Trans-Youth-Health-Report_EN_Final_Web2.pdf.

50 Santos H, Trans PULSE Canada. Trans PULSE Canada COVID data dashboard [Internet]. Canada: Trans PULSE Canada; 2021 Apr 09 [cited 2022 Aug 07]. Available from: https://transpulsecanada.ca/covid/.

51 Canadian Council for Refugees. Violence against newcomer women [Internet]. Montreal, QC: Canadian Council for Refugees [cited 2020 Aug 20]. Available from: <u>https://ccrweb.ca/en/violence-against-women</u>.

52 Government of Canada. How the coronavirus disease (COVID-19) is affecting immigration, refugees, citizenship and passport services [Internet]. Ottawa, ON: Government of Canada; [modified 2022 May 18; cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: https://open.canada.ca/data/en/dataset/5b03996d-86ba-4ec3-996e-12cc9dea0d54.

53 Immigrant and Refugee Board of Canada. Find out how COVID-19 is impacting those who appear before the Board [Internet]. Ottawa, ON: Government of Canada; 2022 Jun 09 [cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: https://irb-cisr.gc.ca/en/stay-connected/Pages/covid-19-irb-operations.aspx.

54 Yun T. Canada is confronting a massive immigration backlog. This is what it looks like for those facing delays. CTV News [Internet]. 2022 May 07 [cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: https://www.ctvnews.ca/canada/canada-s-immigrationbacklog-exceeds-2-million-as-long-wait-times-poorcommunication-leave-immigrants-in-limbo-1.5892040.

55 Hunt S. Former international student fears deportation due to Canada's backlogged immigration system. CityNews [Internet]. 2022 May 03 [cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: https://toronto.citynews.ca/2022/05/03/international-student-deportation-canadas-backlogged-immigration-system/.

56 Hamilton W. Deportation fears keeping undocumented migrants away from vaccine clinics, advocates say. CBC News [Internet]. 2021 Apr 26 [cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/british-columbia/covid-19-vaccine-undocumented-migrants-bc-immigration-1.6001643.

57 Sabri B, Hartley M, Saha J, Murray S, Glass N, Campbell JC. Effect of COVID-19 pandemic on women's health and safety: a study of immigrant survivors of intimate partner violence. Health Care Women Int. 2020;41(11–12):1294–312. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080%2F07399332.2020.1833012.

58 Smyth G. Refugees face more hardship settling during lockdown, advocates say. CBC News [Internet]. 2020 Apr 27 [cited 2020 Aug 20]. Available from: https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/british-columbia/refugees-face-more-hardship-settling-during-lockdown-1.5535316.

59 BC Refugee Hub. COVID-19 updates [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: BC Refugee Hub; 2020 [cited 2020 Aug 18]. Available from: https://bcrefugeehub.ca/covid-19-updates/.

60 McCormick AV, Cohen IM, Corrado RR. Enhancing Surrey RCMP detachment's domestic violence unit. Abbotsford, BC: University of the Fraser Valley; 2017 [cited 2020 Sep 21]. Available from: https://cjr.ufv.ca/wp-content/uploads/2017/07/ Surrey-RCMP-Domesitc-Violene-Report.pdf.

61 Cotter A. Violent victimization of women with disabilities, 2014. Ottawa, ON: Statistics Canada; 2018 Mar 15 [cited 2020 Aug 20]. Available from: <u>https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/en/pub/85-002-x/2018001/article/54910-eng.pdf?st=_zx1KyJ0</u>.

62 Peterson J. For Canadian sex workers, CERB was a lifeline—if they could get it. CBC News [Internet]. 2020 Oct 25 [cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: <u>https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/saskatchewan/cerb-sex-worker-access-1.5769650</u>.

63 HealthLink BC. Domestic violence [Internet]. Victoria, BC: HealthLink BC; 2022 Apr 28 [cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: https://www.healthlinkbc.ca/health-topics/domestic-violence. **64** Taillieu TL, Brownridge DA, Tyler KA, Chan KL, Tiwari A, Santos SC. Pregnancy and intimate partner violence in Canada: a comparison of victims who were and were not abused during pregnancy. J Fam Violence. 2016;31(5):567–79. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10896-015-9789-4</u>.

65 HealthLink BC. Children, youth and families during COVID-19 [Internet]. Victoria, BC: HealthLink BC; 2022 Mar 11 [cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: <u>https://www.healthlinkbc.ca/</u> more/health-features/coronavirus-disease-covid-19/childrenyouth-and-families-covid.

66 United Nations Population Fund. Reporting on genderbased violence in humanitarian settings: a journalist's handbook. 2nd ed. New York, NY: United Nations Population Fund; 2020 [cited 2021 Jan 08]. Available from: <u>https://www. unfpa.org/sites/default/files/pub-pdf/Journalists Handbook -March 8 - English.pdf.</u>

67 Canadian Women's Foundation. The facts about genderbased violence [Internet]. Toronto, ON: Canadian Women's Foundation; 2022 Jun 01 [cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: https://canadianwomen.org/the-facts/gender-based-violence/.

68 Statistics Canada. Measuring violence against women: statistical trends. Ottawa, ON: Statistics Canada; 2013 Feb 25 [cited 2021 Jan 08]. Available from: <u>https://www150.statcan.</u> gc.ca/n1/en/pub/85-002-x/2013001/article/11766-eng. pdf?st=dYMyImrQ.

69 Palermo T, Bleck J, Peterman A. Tip of the iceberg: reporting and gender-based violence in developing countries. Am J Epidemiol. 2014;179(5):602–12. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/aje/kwt295</u>.

70 Rotenberg C. From arrest to conviction: court outcomes of police-reported sexual assaults in Canada, 2009 to 2014 [Internet]. Ottawa, ON: Statistics Canada; 2017 Oct 26 [cited 2021 Apr 22]. Available from: https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/85-002-x/2017001/article/54870-eng.htm.

71 UN Women. Measuring the shadow pandemic: violence against women during COVID-19. New York, NY: UN Women; 2021 [cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: https://data.unwomen.org/sites/default/files/documents/Publications/Measuring-shadow-pandemic.pdf.

72 Mlambo-Ngcuka P. Violence against women and girls: the shadow pandemic [Internet]. New York, NY: UN Women; 2020 Apr 06 [cited 2020 Aug 14]. Available from: <u>https://www. unwomen.org/en/news/stories/2020/4/statement-ed-phumzile-</u><u>violence-against-women-during-pandemic</u>.

73 United Nations Population Fund, Avenir Health, Johns Hopkins University, Victoria University. Impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on family planning and ending gender-based violence, female genital mutilation and child marriage [Internet]. New York, NY: United Nations Population Fund; 2020 Apr [cited 2020 Aug 17]. Available from: https://www.unfpa.org/resources/ impact-covid-19-pandemic-family-planning-and-endinggender-based-violence-female-genital.

74 Hayes M. In counting domestic-violence deaths, Canada's jumble of rules and record-keeping doesn't add up [Internet]. Globe and Mail. 2019 Aug 19 [cited 2020 Sep 21]. Available from: https://www.theglobeandmail.com/canada/article-in-counting-domestic-violence-deaths-canadas-jumble-of-rules-and/.

75 Stark L, Vahedi L. Lessons from the past: protecting women and girls from violence during COVID-19. 2021 Apr 05 [cited 2022 Jul 11]. In: The Conversation [Internet]. Available from: https://theconversation.com/lessons-from-the-past-protecting-women-and-girls-from-violence-during-covid-19-157609.

76 Health Cluster. Gender-based violence in health emergencies [Internet]. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization [cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: <u>https://</u> healthcluster.who.int/our-work/thematic-collaborations/genderbased-violence-in-health-emergencies.

77 Harville EW, Taylor CA, Tesfai H, Xiong X, Buekens P. Experience of Hurricane Katrina and reported intimate partner violence. J Interpers Violence. 2010;26(4):833–45. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1177%2F0886260510365861</u>.

78 Buchnea A, McKitterick MJ. Responding to youth homelessness during COVID-19 and beyond: perspectives from the youth-serving sector in Canada. Toronto, ON: Canadian Observatory on Homelessness Press and A Way Home Canada; 2020 [cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: <u>https:// www.homelesshub.ca/sites/default/files/attachments/YS%232-CV-19%5BSummary%5D%5BV2%5D_0.pdf.</u>

79 Department of Justice Canada. About family violence [Internet]. Ottawa, ON: Government of Canada; 2022 Mar 07 [cited 2022 Mar 23]. Available from: <u>https://www.justice.gc.ca/eng/cj-jp/fv-vf/about-apropos.html</u>.

80 Brotto L, Ogilvie G, Kaida A, Galea L, Albert A, Sadarangani M, et al. Early release: impact of COVID-19 pandemic controls on mental health outcomes for a provincial population-based cohort through a sex- and gender-lens. Vancouver, BC: Women's Health Research Institute; 2021 [cited 2022 Mar 24]. Available from: https://whri.org/wp-content/ uploads/2021/02/COVID-19-RESPPONSE_Mental-Health-Report_Feb-18-2021_FINAL.pdf.

81 Kourti A, Stavridou A, Panagouli E, Psaltopoulou T, Spiliopoulou C, Tsolia M, et al. Domestic violence during the COVID-19 pandemic: a systematic review. Trauma Violence Abuse. 2021. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1177%</u> 2F15248380211038690.

82 Brotto L, Brown N, Milani S, Zdaniuk B. Impact of COVID-19 related stress on sexual desire and behavior in a Canadian sample. Int J Sex Health. 2022;34(1):1–16. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/19317611.2021.1947932.

83 Pentaraki M, Speake J. Domestic violence in a COVID-19 context: exploring emerging issues through a systematic analysis of the literature. Open J Soc Sci. 2020;8(10):193–211. doi: https://doi.org/10.4236/jss.2020.810013.

84 Statistics Canada. Canadian perspectives survey series 1: impacts of COVID-19. Ottawa, ON: Statistics Canada; 2020 Apr 08 [cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: <u>https://www150.</u> <u>statcan.gc.ca/n1/en/daily-quotidien/200408/dq200408c-eng.</u> <u>pdf?st=v9P8Wmnf</u>.

85 Statistics Canada. Impacts of COVID-19 on Canadians: first results from crowdsourcing. Ottawa, ON: Statistics Canada; 2020 Apr 23 [cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/en/daily-quotidien/200423/ dq200423a-eng.pdf?st=ykTiYOYp. **86** Khanlou N, Ssawe A, Zahraei S, Connolly JA, Pashang S, Bohr Y, et al. Gender-based violence and the COVID-19 pandemic: risk factors and systemic challenges. Toronto, ON: York University; 2020 Jul 22 [cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: https://cihr-irsc.gc.ca/e/documents/KHANLOU-information-sheet-2020-07-22.pdf.

87 Trudell AL, Whitmore E. Pandemic meets pandemic: understanding the impacts of COVID-19 on gender-based violence services and survivors in Canada. Ottawa and London, ON: Ending Violence Association of Canada; 2020 [cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: https://endingviolencecanada.org/wpcontent/uploads/2020/08/FINAL.pdf.

88 Scotten M. COVID-19 severely affects victims of domestic violence in crisis, say advocates. CTV News [Internet]. 2021 Feb 11 [cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: <u>https://montreal.ctvnews.ca/covid-19-severely-affects-victims-of-domestic-violence-in-crisis-say-advocates-1.5305482.</u>

89 Viero A, Barbara G, Montisci M, Kustermann K, Cattaneo C. Violence against women in the COVID-19 pandemic: a review of the literature and a call for shared strategies to tackle health and social emergencies. Forensic Sci Int. 2021;319(1). doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.forsciint.2020.110650.

90 Bradley NL, DiPasquale AM, Dillabough K, Schneider PS. Health care practitioners' responsibility to address intimate partner violence related to the COVID-19 pandemic. CMAJ. 2020;192(22):e609–10. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1503/cmaj.200634</u>.

91 Anastario M, Shehab N, Lawry L. Increased gender-based violence among women internally displaced in Mississippi 2 years post-Hurricane Katrina. Disaster Med Public Health Prep. 2009;3(1):18–26. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/DMP.0b013e3181979c32</u>.

92 Rolfe M. Professor's expertise in gender-based violence sought by emergency planners: nursing prof advises agencies ahead of COVID-19 lockdowns [news release]. Calgary, AB: Mount Royal University; 2020 May 04 [cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: https://www.mtroyal.ca/AboutMountRoyal/ MediaRoom/Stories/professors-expertise-in-gender-based-violence-sought-by-emergency-planners.htm.

93 Bradley NL, Gawad N, McNamara J, Ahmed N. The physician's role in the prevention of femicide in Canada. CMAJ. 2021;193(48):e1844–5. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1503/cmai.211324</u>.

94 Dawson M, Sutton D, Zecha A, Boyd C, Johnson A, Mitchell A. #CallItFemicide: understanding sex/genderrelated killings of women and girls in Canada, 2020. Guelph, ON: Canadian Femicide Observatory for Justice and Accountability; 2020 [cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: <u>https://</u> femicideincanada.ca/callitfemicide2020.pdf.

95 BC Centre for Disease Control. BC COVID-19 SPEAK round 2 results [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: BC Centre for Disease Control; 2021 Nov 23 [cited 2022 Mar 15]. Available from: https://public.tableau.com/app/profile/ bccdc/viz/BCCOVID-19SPEAKSurveyRound2/BCCOVID-19SPEAKresults.

96 Battered Women's Support Services. We stay on the frontline 24 hours a day, 7 days a week [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: Battered Women's Support Services; 2021 [cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: https://www.bwss.org/frontline-24-7/.

97 Thomson N. Reports of domestic, intimate partner violence continue to rise during pandemic. CBC News [Internet]. 2021 Feb 15 [cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/toronto/domestic-intimate-partner-violence-up-in-pandemic-1.5914344.

98 Carman T. Women, children turned away from shelters in Canada almost 19,000 times a month. CBC News [Internet]. 2020 Mar 05 [cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: <u>https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/womens-shelters-turned-away-domestic-violence-1.5483186</u>.

99 Muldoon KA, Denize KM, Talarico R, Fell DB, Sobiesiak A, Heimerl M, et al. COVID-19 pandemic and violence: rising risks and decreasing urgent care-seeking for sexual assault and domestic violence survivors. BMC Med. 2021;19(1). doi: https://doi.org/10.1186/s12916-020-01897-z.

100 BC Centre for Disease Control, Office of the Provincial Health Officer. Examining the societal consequences of the COVID-19 pandemic: emergency department use. Vancouver, BC: BC Centre for Disease Control; unpublished [cited 2022 Jul 13].

101 Canadian Institute for Health Information. COVID-19's impact on emergency departments [Internet]. Ottawa, ON: Canadian Institute for Health Information; 2021 Dec 09 [cited 2022 Feb 04]. Available from: https://www.cihi.ca/en/covid-19-resources/impact-of-covid-19-on-canadas-health-care-systems/emergency-departments.

102 Statistics Canada. Police-reported crime incidents down during the early months of the pandemic, while domestic disturbance calls increase. Ottawa, ON: Statistics Canada; 2020 Sep 01 [cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/en/daily-quotidien/200901/dq200901a-eng.pdf?st=DPfkM2kL.

103 Allen M, Jaffray B. The COVID-19 pandemic and its impacts on Canadian victim services. Ottawa, ON: Statistics Canada; 2020 Jul 30 [cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: <u>https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/en/pub/45-28-0001/2020001/</u> article/00065-eng.pdf?st=baNLXaRI.

104 Oppal WT. Forsaken: the report of the Missing Women Commission of Inquiry. Vol. 1. Victoria, BC: Government of British Columbia; 2012 Nov 19 [cited 2022 Jul 22]. Available from: https://www2.gov.bc.ca/assets/gov/law-crime-andjustice/about-bc-justice-system/inquiries/forsaken-vol_1.pdf.

105 Metheny N, Perri M, Velonis A, Kamalanathan J, Hassan M, Buhariwala P, et al. Evidence for changing intimate partner violence safety planning needs as a result of COVID-19: results from phase I of a rapid intervention. Public Health. 2021;194(1):11–13. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.</u> puhe.2021.02.015.

106 Canadian Women's Foundation. Signal for help [Internet]. Toronto, ON: Canadian Women's Foundation; [cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: <u>https://canadianwomen.org/signal-forhelp/</u>.

107 Interval House. Easing COVID restrictions don't apply to abused women [news release]. Toronto, ON: Cision; 2021 Jul 05 [cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: <u>https://www.newswire.ca/news-releases/easing-covid-restrictions-don-t-apply-to-abused-women-831150828.html</u>.
108 Moreira DN, da Costa MP. The impact of the COVID-19 pandemic in the precipitation of intimate partner violence. Int J Law Psychiatry. 2020;71(1). doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.</u>jjlp.2020.101606.

109 Jack SM, Munro-Kramer ML, Williams JR, Schminkey D, Tomlinson E, Mayo-Wilson LJ, et al. Recognizing and responding to intimate partner violence using telehealth: practical guidance for nurses and midwives. J Clin Nurs. 2020;3–4. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/jocn.15554.

110 Canadian Association of Midwives, National Aboriginal Council of Midwives. Responding to family violence: knowledge assessment survey report. Montreal, QC: Canadian Association of Midwives; 2021 May [cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: https://canadianmidwives.org/wp-content/ uploads/2021/06/ENG_Knowledge-Assessment-Survey_ Report_FINAL_20210528.pdf.

111 Garrison M. Bill C-247: an Act to amend the Criminal Code (controlling or coercive conduct). Ottawa, ON: House of Commons of Canada; 2020 Oct 05 [cited 2022 Jul 22]. Available from: https://www.parl.ca/Content/Bills/432/Private/C-247/C-247_1/C-247_1.PDF.

112 Open Parliament. Bill C-247 (historical) [Internet]. Ottawa, ON: Open Parliament [cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: https://openparliament.ca/bills/43-2/C-247/#:~:text=This%20 enactment%20amends%20the%20Criminal.on%20their%20 day%2Dto%2Dday.

113 Parliament of Canada. Bill C-247: An Act to amend the Criminal Code (controlling or coercive conduct) [Internet]. Ottawa, ON: House of Commons; 2020 Oct 05 [cited 2022 Sep 08]. Available from: https://www.parl.ca/DocumentViewer/en/43-2/bill/C-247/first-reading.

114 Government of British Columbia. Family Law Act [SBC 2011] Chapter 25 [Internet]. Victoria, BC: Queen's Printer; 2022 Aug 24 [cited 2022 Aug 31]. Available from: https://www.bclaws.gov.bc.ca/civix/document/id/complete/ statreg/11025_01.

115 Government of Newfoundland and Labrador. Tips for youth to prevent gender-based violence and inequality [Internet]. St. John's, NL: Government of Newfoundland and Labrador; [cited 2022 Aug 08]. Available from: https://www.gov.nl.ca/vpi/tips-and-tools/tips-for-youth-to-prevent-gender-based-violence-and-inequality/.

116 Minerson T, Carolo H, Dinner T, Jones C. Issue brief: engaging men and boys to reduce and prevent gender-based violence. Ottawa, ON: Status of Women Canada; 2011 [cited 2022 Aug 08]. Available from: <u>https://static1.squarespace.com/</u> <u>static/61f407c3b5e1337808f6d8d5/t/621e32e78beee447de03a</u> <u>3f5/1646146282305/Engaging+Men+and+Boys+to+Reduce+a</u> <u>nd+Prevent+Gender-Based+Violence.pdf</u>.

117 Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development. Chapter 2. The OECD three-pillar approach to a whole-of-state framework for gender-based violence (GBV). In: Eliminating gender-based violence: governance and survivor/ victim-centred approaches. Paris, France: OECD Publishing; 2021 [cited 2022 Aug 08]. p. 17–65. Available from: https:// www.oecd-ilibrary.org/sites/687928d6-en/index.html?itemId=/ content/component/687928d6-en. **118** Government of British Columbia. Policy approaches playbook: considerations for policy development. Victoria, BC: Government of British Columbia; 2020 [cited 2020 Dec 14]. Available from: https://www2.gov.bc.ca/assets/gov/government/about-the-bc-government/regulatory-reform/pdfs/policy_approaches_playbook.pdf.

119 Government of British Columbia. Trauma-Informed Practice (TIP)—resources [Internet]. Victoria, BC: Government of British Columbia [cited 2020 Dec 14]. Available from: <u>https://</u> www2.gov.bc.ca/gov/content/health/managing-your-health/ mental-health-substance-use/child-teen-mental-health/traumainformed-practice-resources.

120 Canadian Public Health Association. Trauma- and violence-informed care toolkit for reducing stigma related to sexually transmitted and blood-borne infections (STBBIs). Ottawa, ON: Canadian Public Health Association; 2020 [cited 2020 Dec 14]. Available from: https://www.cpha.ca/sites/ default/files/uploads/resources/stbbi/STBBI-TVIC-toolkit_e.pdf.

121 Nurses and Nurse Practitioners of British Columbia. COVID-19 & violence against women and children. Burnaby, BC: Nurses and Nurse Practitioners of British Columbia; 2020 Apr [cited 2021 Apr 22]. Available from: <u>https://nnpbc.com/</u> pdfs/policy-and-advocacy/covid/IB-COVID-19-&-Violence-Against-Women-&-Children.pdf.

122 Nurses and Nurse Practitioners of British Columbia. Addressing relationship violence from a nursing perspective. Burnaby, BC: Nurses and Nurse Practitioners of British Columbia; 2020 Oct [cited 2021 Apr 22]. Available from: https://www.nnpbc.com/pdfs/policy-and-advocacy/issues/IS-Relationship-Violence.pdf.

123 Shared Care Partners for Patients, Division of Family Practice Kootenay Boundary. Adverse childhood experiences: a toolkit for specialists. Kootenay Boundary, BC: Divisions of Family Practice; [cited 2021 Apr 22]. Available from: <u>https://</u> www.divisionsbc.ca/sites/default/files/Divisions/Kootenay%20 Boundary/ACEs%20Toolkits/ACEs%20Booklet%20SPs%20 v6-Electronic.pdf.

124 Child and Youth Mental Health and Substance Use Community of Practice. 2021–2022 CYMHSU CoP Strategic Plan [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: Doctors of BC; 2021 [cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: https://sharedcarebc.ca/our-work/ spread-networks/cymhsu-community-of-practice.

Chapter 4

Unemployment and Underemployment

(Reported June 2021)

Key Findings:

- BC's unemployment rate increased from 5.2% in February 2020 to 13.1% in May 2020, largely because of COVID-19 response measures. Unemployment declined between June and November 2020 with the partial lifting of these measures; but was still higher compared to the same months in 2019.
- Unemployment and underemployment can harm physical and mental health. As well, parental unemployment and underemployment are linked to lower levels of children's educational attainment and well-being.
- Women, temporary workers, informal economy, and non-white racialized workers have been disproportionately affected by COVID-19-related unemployment.

Situation

Response measures to the COVID-19 pandemic¹ included the temporary closure of nonessential services and restrictions on certain industries (e.g. dine-in services at pubs, bars and restaurants; travel/tourism restrictions)² that could not meet physical distancing and other safety requirements.¹ Essential services, such as grocery stores, were encouraged to stay open, and required to modify physical spaces to ensure that customers and staff interact safely.^{3,4} Many businesses were challenged by the changes required, and/or struggled to make enough revenue,⁵ and as a result, some businesses closed temporarily and some closed permanently.^{6,7}

Background

Unemployment rate is used to understand the health of economies.¹³ It measures the share of workers in the labour force who do not currently have a job and are actively looking for work.¹⁴ It does not include individuals who are retired, on a scheduled leave, or not looking for work. *Underemployment rate* is used to understand labour markets.¹⁵ It measures the share of part-time workers who would prefer to be working full-time.¹⁶

Prior to 2020, the highest unemployment rate recorded in Canada^{a,9,10} was 12% in 1983.¹⁰ Between March and September 2020, the number of Canadians who experienced long-term unemployment (unemployment for 6 months or more) increased by 107%.⁸ In 2020, the Canadian unemployment rate reached a high of 13.7%¹¹ in May, and declined to 8.8% in December 2020.¹²

^a Canada began to regularly collect unemployment data through the labour force survey in 1945.

Employment can improve people's physical and mental well-being, while being unemployed can have negative impacts on mental and physical health.¹⁷ Unemployed people have an elevated risk of: cancer, circulatory diseases, respiratory diseases, alcohol related diseases, accidents, and violence, compared to people who are employed.¹⁸ Unemployed people are also more likely than employed people to experience mental illness (e.g. depression, psychological distress),¹⁹ stress, boredom, high level of uncertainty, and less satisfaction with life.²⁰ Similarly, unemployment has consequences for people's physical and mental health.^{21,22,23,24} Parental unemployment^{25,26,27,28} and underemployment²⁹ have effects on their children and youth as well. When compared to children of employed parents, children and youth with unemployed parents have lower self-esteem, higher school dropout rates, lower academic expectations, poorer health, and higher household food insecurity.

Many factors affect unemployment and underemployment rates, including: availability of jobs;³⁰ automation;³¹ quality of jobs (e.g. temporary, contract and term employment);^{32,33} level of education and training;³⁴ health;³⁵ and systemic discrimination and racism.36,37,38 COVID-19 response measures have impacted many of these factors. The temporary closure of nonessential services has reduced the number of jobs available,39 as well as reduced hours and/ or wages.⁴⁰ The replacement of workers with technology (automation) has accelerated during COVID-19 measures, with increased reliance on technology to perform services,41 especially in low-wage occupations.42,43,44 The impacts of response measures on reduced access to postsecondary education^{45,46} and skills training programs⁴⁷ meant delayed or cancelled training for entering or moving within the workforce.

Forecasts for global economic recovery vary.^{48,49,50} Within Canada, the Conference Board forecasted that BC will have the best economic performance in the 2020/21 fiscal year compared with other provinces, due to the continuation of major energy projects and fiscal stimulus programs.⁵¹ However, travel restrictions will continue to impact the tourism and hospitality industry in BC. Systemic discrimination and racism,⁵² and women's disproportionate responsibility for childcare^{53,54} will affect the economic recovery of certain groups of people more than others (see Equity Considerations below, for further discussion of disproportionately impacted populations).

Findings

This section provides an overview of the unemployment and underemployment rates for BC before and after the declaration of a public health emergency in March 2020. Analyses of Statistics Canada's Labour Force Survey (LFS) shows differences in rates according to sex, age, and educational attainment. Analyses of BC's 2020 COVID-19 SPEAK Survey data indicate that the pandemic has affected racialized groups' unemployment experiences differently. SPEAK Survey analyses by sex and gender are forthcoming and will be included in future reports.



Figure 4.1 shows that the unemployment rate in BC for people 15 years and older increased from 5.2% in February to 13.1% in May 2020. It decreased to 7.2% in November as a result of the partial lifting of public health measures. Overall, the unemployment rate was higher between February and November 2020, compared to the same months for 2019.



Figure 4.2 shows the unemployment rates in BC by sex from January to November 2020. Although the unemployment rates between males and females remained close during this time-period, the rate for females exceeded that of males' between March and August 2020. By September 2020 however, the unemployment rate for women returned to being lower than the unemployment rate for men.



Figure 4.3 shows the unemployment rates in BC from January to November 2020, by age group. Between February and May 2020, the unemployment rate of young adults (age 15-24) more than tripled (from 9.1% to 29.6%). During the same time-period, it almost tripled for individuals aged 25-44 (from 4.3% to 12.6%). Although unemployment rates decreased for all age groups between May 2020 and November 2020, they were still higher in November 2020 than they were in the two months leading up to the pandemic.

Figure 4.4 and Figure 4.5 show the unemployment rates in BC, by educational attainment, in July 2019 and 2020, and December 2019 and 2020, respectively. Overall, these figures showed similar patterns in July and December, in which unemployment rates were higher in 2020 than in 2019. In July (Figure 4.4), the increase in the unemployment rate from July 2019 to 2020 was largest among individuals whose highest educational attainment was high school and some postsecondary education.

FIGURE 4.4



Educational Attainment

Notes: The category of "Postsecondary certificate or diploma" identifies those who completed any certificate or diploma from an educational institution beyond the secondary level but below a Bachelor's degree obtained at a university. The category of "Some postsecondary" includes those who worked towards a postsecondary certificate or diploma. Unemployment is based on the number of persons who were without work, had looked for work in the past four weeks, and were available for work. Those persons on layoff or who had a new job to start in four weeks or less are considered unemployed. These rates are seasonally unadjusted. The rates are not additive since they represent unemployment rates calculated independently for those who are unemployed with the reported level of educational attainment.

Source: Statistics Canada, Labour Force Survey (LFS), Table 14-10-0019-01 Labour force characteristics by educational attainment. Prepared by Population Health Surveillance and Epidemiology, Office of the Provincial Health Officer, BC Ministry of Health, August 2020.

FIGURE 4.5





Notes: The category of "Postsecondary certificate or diploma" identifies those who completed any certificate or diploma from an educational institution beyond the secondary level but below a Bachelor's degree obtained at a university. The category of "Some postsecondary" includes those who worked towards a postsecondary certificate or diploma. Unemployment is based on the number of persons who were without work, had looked for work in the past four weeks, and were available for work. Those persons on layoff or who had a new job to start in four weeks or less are considered unemployed. These rates are seasonally unadjusted. The rates are not additive since they represent unemployment rates calculated independently for those who are unemployed with the reported level of educational attainment. The 2019 rate in the category of "Grade 8 or lower" was suppressed to meet the confidentiality requirements of the Statistics Act.

Source: Statistics Canada, Labour Force Survey (LFS), Table 14-10-0019-01 Labour force characteristics by educational attainment. Prepared by Population Health Surveillance and Epidemiology, Office of the Provincial Health Officer, BC Ministry of Health, January 2021.



Notes: R5 to R8 are supplemental unemployment rates, meant to be compared to the official employment rate (R4). Discouraged searchers are people who wanted and were available to take work but who did not look for a job because they believed none was available. Waiting group includes those who are not searching for work but are waiting for employment (e.g. waiting to be recalled from a previous employer, have applied for a job and are waiting for replies, or have lined up a job to start in five weeks or more). Involuntary part-time workers do not include those who work full-time hours between two jobs nor part-timers who are only partially utilized in the labour market. Rate R8 provides a single measure of labour underutilization, including all of the groups in the preceding three rates (R5-R7).

Source: Statistics Canada. Table 14-10-0077-01 Supplementary unemployment rates, monthly, unadjusted for seasonality. Prepared by Population Health Surveillance and Epidemiology, Office of the Provincial Health Officer, BC Ministry of Health, January 2021.

Figure 4.6 shows the unemployment, as well as combined unemployment and underemployment rates in BC, from January to November 2020. Between February and May 2020, the combined underemployment and unemployment rate increased from 11.0% in March 2020 to a high of 18.3% in May 2020. Although the underemployment and unemployment rates declined between June and November 2020, they remained higher in November 2020 than they were in the two months leading up to the pandemic.



Figure 4.7 shows the percentage of respondents to the 2020 BC COVID-19 SPEAK Survey who reported that they are not currently working due to COVID-19, by racialized group. At the time of survey completion in May 2020, higher proportions of non-white racialized respondents reported that they are not currently working due to COVID-19, than white (European descent) respondents. The difference between non-white racialized groups and the white group was largest among British Columbians who reported being Black (23.7%), Latin American/Hispanic (22.4%), Southeast Asian (21.3%), West Asian (20.3%), and Arab (20.2%).



Figure 4.8 shows the percentage of respondents to the 2020 BC COVID-19 SPEAK Survey who reported that they are not currently working due to COVID-19, by health region. At the time of survey completion (May 2020), 15.3% of respondents reported that they are not currently working due to COVID-19. While 17.4% of respondents from the Vancouver Coastal health region reported not working due to COVID-19, 13.2% of respondents from the Northern health region reported not working due to COVID-19.

Equity Considerations

Unemployment disproportionately affects health and wellness based on gender, age, education level, type of employment, and race.

During COVID-19, some groups of people have been disproportionately impacted by job loss.

Systemic discrimination has been defined as "practices or attitudes that have, whether by design or impact, the effect of limiting an individual's or a group's right to the opportunities generally available because of attributed rather than actual characteristics."⁷⁹

Indications that systemic discrimination may be happening in employment, include inequitable employment outcomes and/or different experiences between groups of people; non-inclusive policies, practices, and decision-making processes; and non-inclusive organizational cultures.⁸⁰

Women: COVID-19 response measures have disproportionately impacted women's employment,^{39,40,55,56,57} and economists have described this phenomenon as a "shecession."58,59 A national survey in Canada found that more women (11%) reported losing their job as a result of COVID-19 response measures than men (6%).56 It also found that one-third of women respondents considered guitting their jobs to take care of home responsibilities, including child care, compared to 20% of men.56 Some women with children also stopped looking for work or withdrew from the workforce, because they were not the higher household income earner.⁶⁰ Similarly, some women reduced their hours to look after their children,^{55,57} because their partner earns more.⁶¹ This widening of the gender gap among parents^{55,57} has raised concerns about the longterm impacts on gender equality in employment, and drawn attention to the importance of an equitable recovery.53,54,61

Young adults: COVID-19 response measures have also disproportionately impacted youth employment.⁶² The unemployment rate in Canada for non-student youth reached 25.1% in May 2020, compared to 9.8% in May 2019.⁶² Similarly, the unemployment rate in Canada for student youth (looking for summer employment) was 40.3% in May 2020, compared to 13.8% in May 2019.⁶²

Workers in less secure jobs: Unemployment due to COVID-19 response measures has had a greater impact on workers in less secure jobs and lower quality jobs in Canada. The number of employees in temporary jobs decreased by 14.5% (274,900 jobs) in March 2020. This decrease was observed across all types of temporary work, with the greatest decrease in casual employment (decrease of 23.5% or 136,000 jobs). Individuals employed in accommodation and food services; information, culture and recreation; and some education services, were more likely to lose their jobs than individuals employed in other industries.⁶³

Informal economy workers: Globally, the COVID-19 pandemic is presenting significant impacts in terms of unemployment and underemployment for informal workers.^{b,64,65,66} In Canada, informal economy workers are not captured in the Labour Force Survey, but they are likely to have experienced significant declines in the availability of work and income as a result of COVID-19 response measures.^{53,67} In 2007, a study found that only 32% of unemployed women are eligible for Employment Insurance compared to 40% of men because women are more likely than men to be employed in part-time or non-standard work due to child care demands.^{54,68}

^b Informal employment includes paid work that is "not registered, regulated, or protected by existing legal or regulatory frameworks" as well as unpaid work. Informal workers do not have secure employment contracts, workers' benefits, social protection or workers' representation. Examples include domestic workers, sex workers, undocumented workers, panhandlers, waste-pickers ("binners"), and casual (day) labourers.

Visible Minorities^c: In July 2020, the national unemployment rates for South Asian, Arab, and Black respondents were 17.8%, 17.3%, and 16.8% respectively, compared to 9.3% for whites/ Caucasian respondents.⁶⁹

Visible minority women: In July 2020, the national unemployment rate for south Asian women (20.4%) was significantly higher than the unemployment rate for South Asian men (15.4%).⁶⁹ Black women were also more likely to be unemployed than Black men (18.6% vs 15.1%).⁶⁹ As shown in Figure 4.7, in May 2020, in BC, higher proportions of non-white racialized respondents reported that they are not currently working due to COVID-19, than white (European descent) respondents.

Truth and Reconciliation: Equity in Employment

For many Indigenous (First Nations, Métis, and Inuit) individuals and communities, the challenges of public health restrictions added a layer to the cumulative barriers and stresses faced every day as a result of settler colonialism, intergenerational trauma, manufactured poverty, and pervasive discrimination. Governments and employment sectors must work in meaningful partnership with Indigenous Peoples to arrest structural racism and white supremacy to ensure equitable economic recovery after the pandemic.

Actions Initiated or Planned to Address Unintended Consequence

This list provides examples of actions taken or initiated and is not a comprehensive list. Readers are encouraged to visit the websites of ministries involved in this work to find the latest information.

To mitigate the consequences of unemployment the Province of BC continued and/or implemented business supports and financial aid packages. These included (but are not limited to):

- The Emergency Benefit for Workers (a \$1,000 taxfree, one time benefit available to BC residents).⁷⁰
- The BC Temporary Rental Supplement (BC-TRS) Program (provides up to \$500 a month to help renters and landlords during COVID-19 for lowand moderate-income renters).⁷¹
- The BC Rental Assistance Program (RAP) (assistance with monthly rent payments for eligible low-income working families).⁷²
- A ban on evictions for non-payment of rent between March 18 and August 17, 2020 and the related Rent Repayment Plan to give tenants a reasonable timeframe to pay landlords any back payments due for rent for March 18 to August 17, 2020.⁷³

Additional supports implemented by the Canadian Government for individuals, businesses, sectors and organizations included:

- The Canada Emergency Response Benefit [CERB] (\$500 a week for workers who stopped working because of COVID-19),⁷⁴ and the subsequent enhanced Employment Insurance (EI) program⁷⁵ and new Canada Recovery Benefit for workers who are not eligible for EI (e.g., selfemployed individuals and people working in the gig economy).⁷⁵
- The Canada Recovery Sickness Benefit and Canada Recovery Caregiving Benefit which provide monetary support for workers who are sick or must self-isolate; or are caring for a child, a family member with a disability, or a dependent for reasons related to COVID-19, will also be available from September 27, 2020 for one year.⁷⁵

^c This report recognizes that The United Nations Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination called on Canada to "reflect further" on the use of the term "visible minorities." The term "visible minorities" is used in this section of the report for consistency with the data source referenced: Statistics Canada's Labour Force Survey.

Considerations for Further Action

This section provides considerations for action based on the findings of this report. These are not formal recommendations, but rather ideas to consider when shaping recommendations and actions related to this topic.

Individuals who are unemployed for a longer time are less likely to successfully transition back into employment, but economists are optimistic that the uniqueness of this period of high unemployment due to COVID-19 may ease the barriers that longer-term unemployed individuals typically face when transitioning back to employment.⁸ The following considerations for action are offered both to assist with the severity and impact of underemployment and unemployment as the pandemic continues, as well as to help the province adapt once response measures are no longer in effect.

 Incorporate an equity lens into all recovery and employment/stimulus activities, to recognize that extra measures and/or policies or programs may be needed to support some of the most vulnerable groups (e.g., informal workers) and the groups who have been disproportionately impacted (e.g., women, racialized groups)

- 2. Adapt post-secondary training programs to provide students with the education and skills required to work in occupations that are indemand in a post-COVID-19 economy.⁷⁶ Such programs can be helpful for new workers, as well as workers who are looking for new jobs because they lost their old jobs to automation or the permanent closure of businesses.
- 3. Plan for economic recovery that focuses on fixing the causes of inequitable employment outcomes (e.g., systemic discrimination and racism, and differential gender roles^{53,54,77}).
- 4. Ensure that schools, daycares and other childcare programs are open and affordable, in a consistent, reliable manner, and are able to facilitate parents' return to full employment, particularly for women.⁷⁸
- 5. Evaluate the short- and long-term impact of CERB and the revised El program to monitor the implications for health and wellness, and potential broader societal benefits.

Appendix 4-A: Data Methodology Notes

1. Charts provided by Population Health Surveillance and Epidemiology, Office of the Provincial Health Officer.

For questions contact: <u>HLTH.PHSE@gov.bc.ca</u>.

2. Definitions for the terms used in the Statistics Canada Labour Force Survey:

- a. Labour Force: Number of civilian, non-institutionalized persons 15 years of age and over who, during the reference week, were employed or unemployed. Estimates in thousands, rounded to the nearest hundred.
- b. Part-time employment: Persons who usually work less than 30 hours per week at their main or only job. Estimates in thousands, rounded to the nearest hundred.
- c. Population: Number of persons of working age, 15 years and over. Estimates in thousands, rounded to the nearest hundred.
- d. Seasonally adjusted: Fluctuations in economic time series are caused by seasonal, cyclical, and irregular movements. A seasonally adjusted series is one from which seasonal movements have been eliminated. Seasonal movements are defined as those which are caused by regular annual events such as climate, holidays, vacation periods and cycles related to crops, production and retail sales associated with Christmas and Easter. The data in this report have not been seasonally adjusted.
- e. Unemployment: Number of persons who, during the reference week, were without work, had looked for work in the past four weeks, and were available for work. Those persons on layoff or who had a new job to start in four weeks or less are considered unemployed. Estimates in thousands, rounded to the nearest hundred.
- f. Unemployment rate: The unemployment rate is the number of unemployed persons expressed as a percentage of the labour force. The unemployment rate for a particular group (age, sex, marital status, etc.) is the number unemployed in that group expressed as a percentage of the labour force for that group. Estimates are percentages, rounded to the nearest tenth.
- g. Underemployment measures: Although the official rate of unemployment is a key indicator of job conditions, no single measure can capture the complexity of the labour market. For this reason, supplementary measures of unemployment have been developed to shed further light on the degree of labour market slack and the extent of hardship associated with joblessness. For more information, please see the summer 1999 issue of the Labour Force Update (catalogue 71-005-XPB), which presents supplementary measures of unemployment.
 - R4 is the official unemployment rate.
 - R5 is the first of the rates to factor-in people not normally included among the unemployed. Along with the unemployed, this rate also includes discouraged searchers. They are people who wanted and were available to take work but who did not look for a job because they believed none was available. This definition has changed and as a result, R5 is only available from 1997 onwards.
 - R6 includes those considered on the margins of the labour force, that is, those who are
 not searching for work but are available for work and are waiting for employment. They are
 either waiting to be recalled from a previous employer, or they have applied for a job and are
 waiting for replies. Also included are those who have lined up a job to start in five weeks or
 more. These people have a much higher likelihood of being in the labour force in the future
 than others not in the labour force.

CHAPTER 4: UNEMPLOYMENT AND UNDEREMPLOYMENT

- R7 adds a portion of those who are involuntary part-time workers to the official unemployed. There are two adjustments made to the number of involuntary part-timers to derive the portion used in R7. Firstly, involuntary part-timers who have a second job and work full-time hours between both jobs are excluded. Secondly, a large number of involuntary part-timers are removed because each involuntary part-timer is only partially utilized in the labour market.
- R8 is the most comprehensive and therefore, highest of the supplementary rates as it includes all of the groups in the preceding three rates. As such, R8 provides a single measure of labour underutilization. Included in this rate are the discouraged searchers, those waiting for recall, replies, long-term future starts and the underutilized portion of involuntary part-timers.
- h. Additional notes: To ensure respondent confidentiality, estimates below a certain threshold are suppressed. For British Columbia, suppression is applied to all data below 1,500.

3. BC COVID-19 SPEAK Survey

Survey administration details: The BC COVID-19 SPEAK Survey was primarily an online survey administered from May 12, 2020 to May 31, 2020 across British Columbia. A call centre was also created to support individuals who wished to take the survey with assistance. The survey was available in English and Simplified Chinese (online), with language guides in downloadable electronic format available for 9 other languages (Arabic, American Sign Language, Farsi, French, Korean, Punjabi, Spanish, Traditional Chinese and Vietnamese). All other languages were available through the call centre from PHSA Provincial Language Services. The BC COVID-19 SPEAK Survey was funded by the BCCDC Foundation for Public Health.

Sampling details: The target population for the survey was residents of British Columbia who were 18 years of age or older. In order to achieve a large and representative sample, a response target of 2% of the urban population and 4% for rural/remote communities were set as determined by the Community Health Service Area (CHSA) density designation. Targets were also established for age, gender, income, education and ethnicity by each geographic area. Progress towards these targets was monitored daily and purposeful promotion and stakeholder outreach was done in order to better reach certain geographies and population demographics. Population targets were surpassed for each Regional Health Authority. However, not all sub-regions or demographic groups by geography did reach their target. Specifically, rural communities, populations with lower education, lower incomes, and some visible minorities were less reached and were prioritized for outreach. The final analytical dataset, which only included surveys where a Health Service Delivery Area geography, age, and gender were assigned and where the respondent must have completed at least 33% of the survey, contained 394,382 responses.

Weighting details: Statistical weighting is often used in large surveys to ensure that the sample of collected responses reflects the overall target population. This type of weighting compensates for the fact that certain demographics are less likely to respond to a survey. By establishing detailed socio-demographic targets at the outset for each geographic area of interest within the survey area, it allowed for more focused participant recruitment with the ultimate benefit of applying smaller weights. The BC COVID-19 SPEAK results presented in this chapter were weighted using 2016 Canadian Census data by demographic and geographic variables, as appropriate (e.g., age, sex, ethnicity, education level, local health area), to account for residual differences in sample demographics and to ensure that the sample is as representative as possible of the overall geographic population that is being reported on. This set of survey weights is slightly different than those used to produce the public BC COVID-19 SPEAK Round 1 Dashboard, so the results in this report are not directly comparable to the public Dashboard.

Limitations: BC COVID-19 SPEAK Survey is a non-randomized voluntary survey subject to self selection bias among those who choose to respond to the survey. To adjust the sample to the population and enhance representativeness, quota-based sampling by geography and post collection weighting are used. Correction for unknown population characteristics is not possible. This limitation is not unique to non-randomized surveys as self selection bias is apparent in voluntary randomized surveys as well where a significant proportion of those offered to take a survey choose not to participate. Despite attempts for outreach to underrepresented communities and statistical weighting and the creation of multiple points of access, this survey may be limited in its ability to fully reflect the experiences of members of communities unable to complete the survey due to language or access barriers.

Notes on racialized groups: Figure 4.7 shows BC COVID-19 SPEAK responses disaggregated by non-Indigenous racialized groups. This report analyzes data by racialized groups "to reveal and address systemic inequalities in social determinants of health and access to health care," as per the report, *Disaggregated demographic data collection in British Columbia: The Grandmother Perspective*, by the BC Office of the Human Rights Commissioner.^d

Some of the categories charted were abbreviated for space. The category "Filipinx" is a gender-neutral term used in place of "Filipino" and/or "Filipina." The question asked, "Do you consider yourself to be (check all that apply)"

The options included "First Nations," "Métis," and "Inuit." Respondents who selected "First Nations," "Métis," or "Inuit" are not reported in these figures. In accordance with Indigenous Data Governance practices in BC, data from Indigenous respondents is provided to the First Nations Health Authority and Métis Nation British Columbia to determine how best to use the data in planning and engaging Indigenous communities across the province.

The options also included "White (European descent)," "Chinese," "South Asian (e.g., East Indian, Pakistani, Sri Lankan)," "Black (e.g., African or Caribbean)," "Filipino," "Latin American/Hispanic," "Southeast Asian (e.g., Vietnamese, Cambodian, Malaysian, Laotian)," "Arab," "West Asian (e.g., Iranian, Afghan)," "Korean," "Japanese," "Other, please specify," and "Prefer not to answer."

Respondents are reported in every category they selected.

^d BC Office of the Human Rights Commissioner. Disaggregated demographic data collection in British Columbia: the grandmother perspective. Vancouver, BC: BC Office of the Human Rights Commissioner; 2020 Sep [cited 2022 Aug 23]. Available from: <u>https://bchumanrights.ca/wp-content/uploads/BCOHRC_Sept2020_Disaggregated-Data-Report_FINAL.pdf</u>.

References

1 BC Ministry of Health. Joint statement on Province of B.C.'s COVID-19 response, latest updates [Internet]. Victoria, BC: Government of British Columbia; 2020 Mar 17 [cited 2021 Apr 20]. Available from: <u>https://news.gov.bc.ca/</u> releases/2020HLTH0089-000505.

2 Government of British Columbia. Phase 1 – BC's restart plan [Internet] Canada; [cited 2020 Sep 30]. Available from: https://www2.gov.bc.ca/gov/content/safety/emergencypreparedness-response-recovery/covid-19-provincial-support/ phase-1.

3 WorkSafe BC. COVID-19 [Internet]. Victoria, BC: Government of British Columbia; [cited 2021 Apr 20]. Available from: https://www.worksafebc.com/en/about-us/covid-19updates.

4 BC Centre for Disease Control. Retail stores [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: Government of British Columbia; [cited 2021 Apr 20]. Available from: <u>http://www.bccdc.ca/health-info/diseasesconditions/covid-19/employers-businesses/retail-stores</u>.

5 Greater Vancouver Board of Trade. News release: almost half of B.C. businesses now closed not confident in ability to reopen [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: Greater Vancouver Board of Trade; 2020 Apr 21 [cited 2021 Apr 20]. Available from: https://www.boardoftrade.com/news/50-news/2020/1797-news-release-almost-half-of-b-c-businesses-now-closed-not-confident-in-ability-to-reopen.

6 Statistics Canada. Monthly business openings and closures: experimental series for Canada, the provinces and territories, and census metropolitan areas [Internet]. Ottawa, ON: Government of Canada; [cited 2021 Apr 20]. Available from: https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/11-626-x/11-626-x/2020014-eng.htm.

7 Ballard J. This Vancouver restaurant is one of thousands of B.C. businesses lost to the pandemic. CBC News. 2020 Aug 06 [cited 2021 Apr 20]. Available from: <u>https://www. cbc.ca/news/canada/british-columbia/this-vancouver-</u> restaurant-is-one-of-thousands-of-b-c-businesses-lost-to-thepandemic-1.5676719.

8 Schirle T, Skuterud M. Intelligence memos: Long-term joblessness: a significant policy change on the horizon? [Internet]. Toronto, ON: C.D. Howe Institute; 2020 Oct 20 [cited 2021 Apr 20]. Available from: <u>https://www.cdhowe.org/sites/</u> default/files/IM-Schirle-Skuterud 2020-1020.pdf.

9 Gower D. A note on Canadian unemployment since 1921. Perspectives. 1992 Autumn;4(3). Available from: <u>https://</u> www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/en/pub/75-001-x/1992003/87-eng. pdf?st=Kzp5Wo5s.

10 Usalcas J, Kinack M. History of the Canadian labour force survey [Internet]. Ottawa, ON: Statistics Canada; 2017 Jan 06 [cited 2021 Apr 20]. Available from: <u>https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/75-005-m/75-005-m/2016001-eng.htm</u>.

11 Statistics Canada. Infographic 3: unemployment rate continues to drop from May's record high [Internet]. Ottawa, ON: Government of Canada; 2020 Sep 04 [cited 2021 Apr 20]. Available from: https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/daily-guotidien/200904/g-a003-eng.htm.

12 Statistics Canada. Labour force survey, December 2020 [Internet]. Ottawa, ON: Government of Canada; 2021 Jan 8 [cited 2021 Apr 20]. Available from https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/daily-quotidien/210108/dq210108a-eng.htm.

13 The Canadian Encyclopedia. Unemployment in Canada [Internet]. The Canadian Encyclopedia; [cited 2021 Apr 20]. Available from: <u>https://www.thecanadianencyclopedia.ca/en/</u><u>article/unemployment</u>.

14 Economic Policy Institute. Useful definitions [Internet]. Washington, DC: Economic Policy Institute; [cited 2021 Apr 20]. Available from: <u>https://www.epi.org/newsroom/useful_</u> definitions/#:~:text=While%20no%20single%20number%20 captures,are%20actively%20looking%20for%20work.

15 Nunn R, Parsons J, Shambaugh J. Race and underemployment in the US labor market [Internet]. Washington, DA: The Brookings Institution; 2019 Aug 1 [cited 2021 Apr 20]. Available from: <u>https://www.brookings.edu/</u> blog/up-front/2019/08/01/race-and-underemployment-inthe-u-s-labor-market/#:~:text=The%20unemployment%20 rate%20is%20an,statistic%20for%20the%20labor%20 market.&text=The%20underemployment%20rate%20is%20 also,fallen%20to%20a%20low%20level.

16 Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development. Time related underemployment: definition [Internet]. Paris, France: Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development; 2003 Mar 14 [cited 2021 Apr 20]. Available from: <u>https://stats.oecd.org/glossary/detail.asp?ID=3542</u>.

17 Goodman N. The impact of employment on the health status and health care costs of working-age people with disabilities [Internet]. LEAD Centre; 2015 Nov [cited 2021 Apr 20]. Available from: https://leadcenter.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/07/impact of employment health status health care costs 0.pdf.

18 Mustard CA, Bielecky A, Etches J, Wilkins R, Tjepkema M, Amick BC, Smith PM, Aronson KJ. Mortality following unemployment in Canada, 1991–2001. BMC public health. 2013 Dec 1;13(1):441.

19 Jin RL, Shah CP, Svoboda TJ. The impact of unemployment on health: a review of the evidence. CMAJ: Canadian Medical Association Journal. 1995 Sep 1;153(5):529.

20 Gien LT. Land and sea connection: The east coast fishery closure, unemployment and health. Canadian Journal of Public Health. 2000 Mar 1;91(2):121-4.

21 Scott-Marshall H, Tompa E, Trevithick S. The social patterning of underemployment and its health consequences. International journal of contemporary sociology. 2007 Apr;44(1):7.

22 Grzywacz JG, Dooley D. "Good jobs" to "bad jobs": replicated evidence of an employment continuum from two large surveys. Social science & medicine. 2003 Apr 1;56(8):1749-60.

23 Raykov MM. Underemployment and health-related quality of life (Doctoral dissertation).

24 Maddocks HL. Underemployment, unemployment, and mental health. London, ON: University of Western; 2012. Available from: <u>https://ir.lib.uwo.ca/etd/476/</u>.

25 Nichols A, Mitchell J, Lindner S. Consequences of longterm unemployment. Washington, DC: The Urban Institute. 2013 Aug 20 [cited 2021 Apr 20]. Available from: <u>https://</u> www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/23921/412887-Consequences-of-Long-Term-Unemployment.PDF.

26 Brand JE. The far-reaching impact of job loss and unemployment. Annual review of sociology. 2015 Aug 14;41:359-75.

27 Lehti H, Erola J, Karhula A. The heterogeneous effects of parental unemployment on siblings' educational outcomes. Research in Social Stratification and Mobility. 2019 Dec 1;64:100439.

28 Sriram U, Tarasuk V. Changes in household food insecurity rates in Canadian metropolitan areas from 2007 to 2012. Canadian Journal of Public Health. 2015 Jul 1;106(5):e322-7.

29 Poureslami I, Hertzman C, Hattersley L, Nimmon L. The relationship between professional immigrant parents' underemployment status and their children's emotional health and behavioral patterns. International Journal of Canadian Studies/Revue internationale d'études canadiennes. 2010(42):9-24.

30 Statistics Canada. Linking labour demand and labour supply: Job vacancies and the unemployed [Internet]. Canada; 2017 November [cited 2020 Dec 11]. Available from https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/75-006-x/2017001/article/54878-eng.htm.

31 Oschinski M, Wyonch R. Future shock? The impact of automation on Canada's labour market [Internet]. Canada: C.D. Howe Institute; 2017 [cited 2020 Dec 11]. Available from: https://www.cdhowe.org/sites/default/files/attachments/ research_papers/mixed/Update_Commentary%20472%20 web.pdf.

32 Vancea M, Utzet M. How unemployment and precarious employment affect the health of young people: A scoping study on social determinants. Scandinavian journal of public health. 2017 Feb;45(1):73-84.

33 Foster K. Youth employment and un(der) employment in Canada [Internet]. Canada: Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives; 2012 [cited 2020 Dec 11]. Available from: http://www.policyalternatives.ca/sites/default/files/uploads/ publications/National%20Office/2012/10/Youth%20 Unemployment.pdf.

34 Statistics Canada. Employment rates, by educational attainment [Internet]. Ottawa, ON: Government of Canada; 2015 [cited Dec 11]. Available from: https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/71-222-x/2008001/sectionf/f-education-eng.htm.

35 Canadian Mental Health Association, British Columbia Division. Unemployment, mental health and substance use [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: Canadian Mental Health Association, British Columbia Division; 2014 [cited 2020 Dec 11]. Available from: https://cmha.bc.ca/documents/unemployment-mentalhealth-and-substance-use/. **36** Pierre M. Promoting the full participation of black communities will help legitimize our democracy, for a more just and equitable family [Internet]. Canada: Policy Options; 2019 [cited 2020 Dec 11]. Available from: https://policyoptions.irpp.org/magazines/march-2019/eradicating-structural-racism-for-black-canadians/.

37 Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives. By the numbers: Race, gender and the Canadian labour market [Internet]. Canada; n.d. [cited 2020 Dec 11]. Available from: <u>https://</u> monitormag.ca/shorthand/by-the-numbers-race-gender-andthe-canadian-labour-market-200221160640/index.html.

38 Francis V. Discrimination against Black Canadians in employment [Internet]. Canada: Isiko; 2017 [cited 2020 Dec 11]. Available from: <u>https://www.isikoresolutions.com/</u> <u>discrimination-against-black-canadians-in-employment</u>.

39 Lemieux T, Milligan K, Schirle T, Skuterud M. Initial impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic on the Canadian labour market. Canadian Public Policy. 2020 Jul 1;46(S1):S55-65.

40 Beland LP, Brodeur A, Mikola D, Wright T. The Short-Term Economic Consequences of COVID-19: Occupation Tasks and Mental Health in Canada [cited 2021 Apr 20]. Available at: https://www.iza.org/publications/dp/13254/the-short-term-economic-consequences-of-covid-19-occupation-tasks-and-mental-health-in-canada.

41 Ziady H. The pandemic is speeding up automation, and 85 million jobs are on the line. CTV News. 2020 Oct 21 [cited 2021 Apr 20]. Available from: <u>https://www.ctvnews.ca/business/the-pandemic-is-speeding-up-automation-and-85-million-jobs-are-on-the-line-1.5154794</u>.

42 Shendruk A. the jobs most threatened by automation because of COVID-19 [Internet]. Quartz. 2020 Oct 26. Available from: https://qz.com/1916388/the-jobs-most-threatened-by-automation-because-of-covid-19/.

43 Semuels A. Millions of Americans have lost jobs in the pandemic – and robots and AI are replacing them faster than ever [Internet]. Time Magazine. 2020 Aug 6 [cited 2021 Apr 20]. Available from: <u>https://time.com/5876604/machines-jobs-coronavirus/</u>.

44 Chernoff A, Warman C. Down and out: pandemicinduced automation and labour market disparities of COVID-19 [Internet]. VoxEU. 2021 Feb 2 [cited 2021 Apr 20]. Available from: <u>https://voxeu.org/article/pandemic-induced-automation-</u> and-labour-market-disparities-covid-19.

45 Bains C. Post-secondary students requiring practical skills concerned about education [Internet]. CTV News. 2020 May 22 [cited 2021 Apr 20]. Available from: <u>https://www.ctvnews.ca/canada/post-secondary-students-requiring-practical-skills-concerned-about-education-1.4949880.</u>

46 Camosun College. Announcements [Internet]. Victoria, BC: Camosun College; [cited 2021 Apr 20]. Available from: https://ce.camosun.ca/.

47 Justice Institute of British Columbia. Paramedic program adjusts to training during pandemic [Internet]. New Westminster, BC: Justice Institute of British Columbia; 2020 Oct 22 [cited 2021 Apr 20]. Available from: https://www.jibc.ca/article/paramedic-program-adjusts-training-during-pandemic.

48 The World Bank. The global economic outlook during the COVID-19 pandemic: A changed world [Internet]; 2020 June [cited 2020 Sep 30]. Available from: <u>https://www.worldbank.org/en/news/feature/2020/06/08/the-global-economic-outlook-during-the-covid-19-pandemic-a-changed-world.</u>

49 OECD. Building confidence amid an uncertain recovery [Internet]; 2020 Sep [cited 2020 Sep 30]. Available from: https://www.oecd.org/economic-outlook/september-2020/.

50 International Monetary Fund. A crisis like no other, an uncertain recovery [Internet]; 2020 June [cited 2020 Sep 30]. Available from: https://www.imf.org/en/Publications/WEO/ Issues/2020/06/24/WEOUpdateJune2020.

51 The Conference Board of Canada. A prolonged COVID-19 recovery – The Conference Board of Canada releases its Provincial economic outlook [Internet] Canada; 2020 August [cited 2020 Sep 30]. Available from: https://www.conferenceboard.ca/press/newsrelease/2020/08/24/a-prolonged-covid-19-recovery-the-conference-board-of-canada-releases-its-provincial-economic-outlook.

52 Public Service Alliance of Canada. Women and COVID-19: Pandemic could set marginalized women back for decades [Internet] Canada; 2020 July [cited 2020 Sep 30]. Available from: <u>http://psacunion.ca/women-covid-19-marginalization</u>.

53 YWCA Canada. A feminist economic recovery plan for Canada: Making the economy work for everyone [Internet] Canada; 2020 [cited 2020 Sep 30]. Available from: <u>https://</u> static1.squarespace.com/static/5f0cd2090f50a31a91b37ff7/t/ 5f205a15b1b7191d12282bf5/1595955746613/ Feminist+Economy+Recovery+Plan+for+Canada.pdf.

54 Policy Options. Canada's economic stability hinges on an equitable recovery for women: Racialized and low-income women have been hurt by the pandemic. Investments in childcare and expanded El would help counteract inequity [Internet] Canada; 2020 Sep [cited Sep 30]. Available from: https://policyoptions.irpp.org/magazines/september-2020/ canadas-economic-stability-hinges-on-an-equitable-recoveryfor-women/.

55 Qian Y, Fuller S. COVID-19 and the gender employment gap among parents of young children. Canadian Public Policy. 2020 Aug 1;46(S2):S89-101. Available from: <u>https://utpjournals.press/doi/pdf/10.3138/cpp.2020-077</u>.

56 The Prosperity Project. One-third of Canadian women consider quitting jobs [Internet] Canada; 2020 Sep [cited 2020 Oct 20]. Available from: https://blog.canadianprosperityproject. ca/one-third-of-canadian-women-consider-quitting-jobs/.

57 Collins C, Landivar LC, Ruppanner L, Scarborough WJ. COVID-19 and the gender gap in work hours. Gender, Work & Organization. 2020 Jan 1.

58 Alini E. Welcome to the 'she-session.' Why this recession is different. The Globe and Mail. 2020 May 9 [cited 2021 Apr 20]. Available from: <u>https://globalnews.ca/news/6907589/</u>canada-coronavirus-she-session/.

59 Gupta A. Why some women call this recession a 'shecession.' The New York Times. 2020 May 9 [cited 2021 Apr 20]. Available from: https://www.nytimes.com/2020/05/09/us/unemployment-coronavirus-women.html.

60 Stroh P. Pandemic threatens to wipe out decades of progress for working mothers. CBC News [Internet]. 2020 Aug 17 [cited 2020 Oct 20]. Available from: https://www.cbc.ca/news/business/women-employment-covid-economy-1.5685463.

61 Royal Bank of Canada. Pandemic threatens decades of women's labour force gains [Internet]. Canada; 2020 [cited 2020 Aug 31]. Available from: <u>https://thoughtleadership.rbc.com/</u>pandemic-threatens-decades-of-womens-labour-force-gains/.

62 Statistics Canada. Labour Force Survey, May 2020. [Internet] Canada; 2020 June [cited 2020 Aug 31]. Available from https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/daily-quotidien/200605/ dq200605a-eng.htm.

63 Statistics Canada. Labour Force Survey, March 2020. [Internet] Canada; 2020 April [cited 2020 Aug 31]. Available from: <u>https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/daily-guotidien/200409/dq200409a-eng.htm</u>.

64 International Labour Organization. Chapter 4: Who should be getting minimum wages: 4.5 Informal economy workers [Internet]. Geneva, Switzerland: International Labour Organization; [cited 2021 Apr 16]. Available from: <u>http://www.ilo.int/global/topics/wages/minimum-wages/beneficiaries/</u> WCMS_436492/lang--en/index.htm.

65 Amnesty International. The rights of sex workers are being ignored in the COVID-19 response: in a conversation with Jenn Clamen of the Canadian Alliance for sex work law reform [Internet]. London, UK: Amnesty International; [cited 2021 Apr 16]. Available from: <u>https://www.amnesty.ca/blog/rights-sex-workers-are-being-ignored-covid-19-response-conversation-jenn-clamen-canadian</u>.

66 Food and Agriculture Organizations of the United Nations. Impact of COVID-19 on informal workers [Internet]; April 2020 [cited 2020 Sep 30]. Available from: <u>http://www.fao.org/3/ ca8560en/CA8560EN.pdf</u>.

67 Government of Canada. GBA+ summary for Canada's COVID-19 economic response plan [Internet] Canada; 2020 July [cited 2020 Sep 30]. Available from: <u>https://www.canada.ca/en/department-finance/services/publications/economic-fiscal-snapshot/gba-summary-economic-response-plan.html</u>.

68 Townson M, Hayes K. Women and the Employment Insurance program. [Internet] Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives. 2007 November [cited Oct 20]. Available at: http://www.policyalternatives.ca/sites/default/files/uploads/ publications/National Office Pubs/2007/Women and the El_ Program.pdf.

69 Statistics Canada. Labour Force Survey, July 2020. [Internet] Canada; 2020 August [cited 2020 Aug 31]. Available from: https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/dailyguotidien/200807/dq200807a-eng.htm.

70 Government of British Columbia. BC emergency benefit for workers [Internet] British Columbia; 2020 [cited 2020 Aug 31]. Available from: <u>https://www2.gov.bc.ca/gov/content/</u>employment-business/job-seekers-employees/emergency-benefit-workers.

71 BC Housing. BC temporary rental supplement (BC-TRS) program [Internet] British Columbia; 2020 [cited 2020 Aug 31]. Available from: https://www.bchousing.org/BCTRS.

72 BC Housing. Rental assistance program (RAP) [Internet] British Columbia; 2020 [cited 2020 Aug 31]. Available from: https://www.bchousing.org/housing-assistance/rentalassistance/RAP.

73 Government of British Columbia. COVID-19 and Tenancies [Internet] British Columbia; 2020 [cited 2020 Sep 30]. Available from: <u>https://www2.gov.bc.ca/gov/content/housing-tenancy/residential-tenancies/covid-19</u>.

74 Government of Canada. Canada emergency response benefit (CERB): closed [Internet]. Ottawa, ON: Government of Canada; [cited 2021 Apr 20]. Available from: <u>https://www. canada.ca/en/services/benefits/ei/cerb-application.html</u>.

75 Government of Canada. Supporting Canadians through the next phase of the economy re-opening: Increased access to EI and recovery benefits [Internet] Canada; 2020 [cited 2020 Sep 30]. Available from: https://www.canada.ca/en/employment-social-development/news/2020/08/supporting-canadians-through-the-next-phase-of-the-economy-re-opening-increased-access-to-ei-and-recovery-benefits.html.

76 CTV News. B.C.'s post-secondary 'micro credentials' program aims to build fast track to jobs. CTV News. 2021 Feb 8 [cited 2021 Apr 20]. Available from: <u>https://vancouverisland.ctvnews.ca/b-c-s-post-secondary-micro-credentials-program-aims-to-build-fast-track-to-jobs-1.5300782.</u>

77 World Economic Forum. What risks does COVID-19 pose to society in the long-term? [Internet]; 2020 May [cited Sep 30]. Available from: https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2020/05/what-risks-does-covid-19-pose-to-society-in-the-long-term/.

78 Bochove D, Balji D, Sambo P. COVID-19 is setting Canadian women in finance back by decades. BNN Bloomberg [Internet]. 2020 Sep 2 [cited 2020 Oct 20]. Available from: https://www.bnnbloomberg.ca/covid-19-is-setting-canadianwomen-in-finance-back-by-decades-1.1488377.

79 Abella RS. Equality in employment: the report of the Commission on Equality in Employment. Ottawa, ON: Supply and Services Canada; 1984.

80 Ontario Human Rights Commission. Policy and guidelines on racism and racial discrimination. Toronto, ON: Ontario Human Rights Commission; 2009 Dec [cited 04 Jun 2021]. Available from: http://www3.ohrc.on.ca/sites/default/files/ attachments/Policy and guidelines on racism and racial discrimination.pdf.

Chapter 5 **Food Insecurity**

(Reported January 2024)

Key Findings:

- The COVID-19 pandemic and associated response measures impacted various dimensions of food security, including the availability, accessibility, and affordability of food in BC. Increased unemployment and reduced income during the pandemic substantially contributed to household food insecurity.
- In the early months of the pandemic, 14.6% of people age 18 and older in BC reported worrying that food would run out before they could get money to buy more. This proportion was highest in the Northern Health region (18.5%).
- In BC, as a result of discrimination and deeply entrenched societal inequities, food insecurity during the COVID-19 pandemic disproportionately affected people age 18–29, people with an annual household income of less than \$20,000, people without a high school diploma, people with at least one disability, Indigenous Peoples (First Nations, Métis, and Inuit), and people who are racialized.

Situation

The COVID-19 pandemic and associated response measures impacted various dimensions of food security, including the availability, accessibility, and affordability of food in BC. Increased unemployment and reduced income substantially contributed to household food insecurity. People who experienced food insecurity before the COVID-19 pandemic were more likely to face increased challenges with food insecurity due to the pandemic and related response measures.

Background

Food insecurity is closely tied to structural inequities, racism, discrimination, and colonialism.^{1,2} Even before the pandemic, some groups in society were more likely to experience food insecurity. Those who most frequently experience food insecurity in Canada include low-income households, people who identify as Black or Indigenous, families with children (especially female lone-parent families), and households that rely on social assistance or other income supports.^{3,4}

Because understandings of food security and food insecurity vary, the BC Centre for Disease Control (BCCDC), along with Indigenous and health sector partners, has created common definitions for the BC context (see text box).^{1,5} Through this work, they have also sought to describe—rather than define—the complex nature of Indigenous food sovereignty (IFS) and its integral role in achieving population-level food security.6 IFS has been characterized as "a re-connection to land-based food and political systems"7(p.18) and "the right and responsibility of people to have access to healthy and culturally appropriate foods, while defining their own food systems."8 IFS also forms the basis of a sustainable framework for Indigenous health, wellness, and community development; 8,9 this includes the need to restructure colonial systems to support IFS and to honour "the values and practices that guide Indigenous Peoples' relationships to the land and to each other."a,1(p.3),5

^a For more information, including a discussion of key principles that guide Indigenous food sovereignty, please see the BCCDC's *Conceptual Framework for Food Security Indicators in British Columbia* summary report (pp. 9-10): http://www.bccdc.ca/pop-public-health/Documents/ conceptual-framework-food-security-indicators.pdf.

Defining Food (In)security

In 2022, the BC Centre for Disease Control, working with Indigenous and health sector partners across BC, released the following definitions of food security and food insecurity.

Food security means that everyone has equitable access to food that is affordable, culturally preferable, nutritious, and safe; everyone has the agency to participate in, and influence food systems; and that food systems are resilient, ecologically sustainable, socially just, and honour Indigenous food sovereignty.

Food insecurity exists when factors outside an individual's control negatively impact their access to enough foods that promote well-being. Economic, social, environmental, and geographical factors influence this access. Food insecurity is most acutely felt by those who experience the negative impacts of *structural inequities*,^b such as discrimination and ongoing colonial practices.

For more information, see <u>http://www.</u> <u>bccdc.ca/Documents/FoodSecurity_</u> <u>FoodInsecurity_Definitions_FINAL.pdf.</u>

Household food (in)security

Food security is commonly understood to exist in a household when all members of that household, at all times, have access to sufficient, safe and nutritious food for an active and healthy life. Conversely, food insecurity occurs when food quality and/or quantity are compromised, typically associated with limited financial resources.¹¹

Food insecurity exists along a continuum, with different levels requiring different responses and supports. *Severe* food insecurity refers

to prolonged deprivation, which can include missing meals, reducing food intake, and going without food for extended periods (even full days).¹⁰ Moderate food insecurity is associated with inadequate food intake: although food is accessible, it is poor in quality, quantity, and/or diversity.¹⁰ Food insecurity can also be described as marginal (i.e., worrying that food will run out before being able to get more,¹⁰ whether through food production, hunting/fishing, gathering, or purchasing food). Some sources further distinguish between the concept of food insecurity more broadly and household food insecurity (see text box).¹¹ Any of these states of food insecurity may be linked to low income, mental health challenges,¹⁰ and settler-colonial harms such as dispossession and displacement of Indigenous Peoples from land and resources.¹²

Food insecurity may be transitory or chronic. In other words, food insecurity can be the short-term result of unforeseen events or conditions such as disruption of food production, increased food prices, and/or reductions in household income. Food insecurity can also be the longer-lasting result of poverty, the absence of economic resources and opportunities, and/or separation from ancestral lands and traditional food sources.¹³ By the time individuals or families are experiencing food insecurity, they are already likely to face challenges in terms of access to and affordability of other basic needs (e.g., housing).14 More than one-third (36%) of food-insecure households in Canada indicated that food was the first expense they would cut from their budget (i.e., before they would cut expenses such as transportation, medicine, utilities, or housing).¹⁵

Food security supports positive physical, mental, emotional, and spiritual health, while food *insecurity* is associated with a range of health and wellness impacts across the life course.¹⁵ In 2020, Canadians reported that food insecurity affected their relationships with loved ones and the health and wellness of their children, isolated them socially, created barriers to finding and maintaining employment, impeded their ability to find meaning and purpose in life, and affected their ability to express and share their culture.¹⁵

^b Structural inequities are the unfair and unjust systemic biases present in institutional policies and day-to-day practices that disadvantage certain social identities over others based on race, gender, class, sexual orientation, and other domains.

Research has linked food insecurity to adverse maternal and birth outcomes;^{16,17} increased risk of chronic diseases such as cardiovascular disease, diabetes, and asthma;^{18,19,20,21} and higher mortality rates.²² Having access to a balanced and healthy diet is important to reduce the risk of developing chronic disease.²³ Food-insecure adolescents and adults are more likely to experience nutritional deficiencies.²⁴ Food insecurity is also associated with poorer mental health, and can contribute to mental health conditions such as depression and anxiety.^{25,26,27}

The COVID-19 pandemic and associated response measures impacted various dimensions of food security, including the availability, accessibility, and affordability of food. Following the declaration of the pandemic in 2020, "panic buying" and hoarding of food and household products (e.g., non-perishable food, baby formula, toilet paper) occurred for several weeks in Canada and the United States.^{28,29} Sales at food and beverage stores increased 22.8% from February 2020 to March 2020 in Canada.³⁰ This spike in consumer demand in the early days of the pandemic led to temporary interruptions and shortages of food supplies in grocery stores.²⁹ These interruptions and shortages, along with subsequent disruptions in food supply chains, left individuals and families with limited options as to what remained available. Some stores eventually responded by imposing quantity purchasing limits on products.²⁹ These limits disproportionately impacted people in rural, remote, and Indigenous communities, many of whom tend to buy groceries in large quantities.^{c,31,32} In addition, some people may have experienced limited food access due to fears of COVID-19.^{29,33} Some may have shopped less because of the fear of taking public transportation or going inside grocery stores as COVID-19 case rates increased across the province and globally, especially if they did not have someone else to shop for them, or if they could not order food or groceries online.

Truth and Reconciliation: Food (In)security and Connection to Land

Section 35 of the Canadian Constitution recognizes and affirms the existing Aboriginal and Treaty rights of three distinct Indigenous Peoples: First Nations, Métis, and Inuit.

The lands now known as British Columbia and Canada have sustained and been stewarded by Indigenous Peoples since time immemorial. Indigenous Peoples' connectedness to the land, access to resources, and associated cultural practices have been profoundly disrupted by colonization and ongoing settler colonialism. Forced removal from ancestral lands, deliberate restriction of access to traditional resources, systemic racism and discrimination, and genocide have deeply impacted Indigenous food sovereignty and the ability of Indigenous Peoples to exercise their inherent rights and self-determination, including with respect to accessing foods (whether through food production, hunting/ fishing, gathering, or purchasing food).

During the pandemic, the Governments of British Columbia and Canada identified supporting Indigenous communities to respond to COVID-19 as a high priority. The Government of British Columbia has also committed to a process of reconciliation and relationship-building with Indigenous Peoples, including implementation of the Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples Act. For more information, visit https://www2.gov.bc.ca/gov/content/ governments/indigenous-people/newrelationship. There remains a great deal of work to be done by settler governments and systems to uphold the inherent rights of Indigenous Peoples.

^c This may be because many people in rural, remote, and Indigenous communities must travel long distances to get to a grocery store, sometimes by boat or plane, with significant costs in terms of travel time, fuel, and related expenses. They might also be shopping for larger/multi-generational households or multiple community members.

As the pandemic continued, COVID-19 outbreaks in food processing plants and labour shortages in the horticulture sector caused disruptions to food supply chains in BC.^{29,34,35} The pandemic has also led to new and continued pressures and disruptions in global food supply chains (e.g., production, processing, distribution), largely due to health and safety protocols and closures to curb the spread of COVID-19;^{36,37} these and other economic impacts of the pandemic and response measures affected both the accessibility and affordability of food.

In addition, the pandemic and related response measures contributed to a decline in employment and a reduction in hours of work for many, due in part to increased caregiving responsibilitiesespecially for women-after the suspension of in-class learning at schools and the reduction of home care services.38,39 The decline in employment further increased the risk of food insecurity.⁴⁰ Decreased employment and reduced income were inequitable in other ways as well, with disproportionate impacts felt by younger workers, Indigenous workers, recent immigrants, racialized workers, and those with lower incomes and/or less secure employment.41 Lower income is strongly associated with household food insecurity, and even small decreases in income can increase risk.¹⁰ Furthermore, food in Canada became substantially more expensive in 2020. For example, the prices of the following foods increased by 7 to 14% between May 2019 and May 2020: meat (7.8%), rice/rice-based mixes (9.3%), flour/flour-based mixes (9.4%), and canned tuna (13.9%).42

While there have been many harmful outcomes related to increased food insecurity during the pandemic, positive impacts related to COVID-19 response measures have also been identified, particularly in more rural and remote areas. In some Indigenous communities, individuals and families have "returned to the land" to self-isolate and harvest wild foods and medicines as ways to stay well and connect to culture during the pandemic.^{43,44,45} In communities that rely on ferry services to get groceries, some people reported that BC Ferries' decision to deliver groceries during the pandemic—which reduced the need for people to travel long distances to the grocery store—supported people to stay at home and

self-isolate, increasing access to food.⁴⁶ Many people and communities—Indigenous and non-Indigenous alike—also began or increased their home-based food production activities, which are associated with increased community cohesion, resilience, self-sufficiency, and food sovereignty.^{47,48,49}

Food Banks and the Charitable Food Sector

Food banks and affiliate organizations in the charitable food sector provide important emergency relief and short-term support to individuals and families in crisis. However, food banks were not designed to increase food security. Because food insecurity is not simply a matter of "needing more food," but is clearly linked to inadequate income, food banks and the charitable food sector can only treat the symptoms of food insecurity, and not the root causes.^{10,50,51} The majority of food-insecure households in Canada do not access food banks, but rely instead on strategies such as borrowing money or not paying bills so they can afford to buy food.¹⁰

Still, in a survey of food banks and affiliate organizations across Canada, more than half (52%) reported an increase in usage in March 2020, during the onset of the COVID-19 pandemic, compared to March 2019.⁵² Food banks struggled to respond to the increased need, citing a shortage of volunteers, an insufficient food supply due to disruptions in the supply chain, reduced donations and funding, and difficulties in adjusting to public health protocols.52 New federal and provincial funding and support from individuals, businesses, and local communities helped many food banks meet these challenges and provide increased support.52,53

After the initial surge in demand, however, 53% of food banks reported a decline in usage in June 2020 compared to March 2020. The majority (90%) of food bank operators believed this decline was due to government financial support for individuals in need.⁵²

Findings

A Statistics Canada survey conducted in May 2020 revealed that 15.3% of BC households (14.6% of Canadian households) had experienced food insecurity in the previous 30 days.^{d,40} This is higher than reported in Statistics Canada's 2017/18 Canadian Community Health Survey, which showed that 10.7% of BC households^{54,55} (10.5% of Canadian households) experienced food insecurity.⁵⁶ This difference suggests a dramatic increase in food insecurity in the early days of the pandemic. The May 2020 survey also found higher rates of food insecurity among Canadians living in households with children (19.2%) compared to households without children (12.2%).⁴⁰ Canadians who were absent from work due to business closure, layoff, or personal circumstances resulting from COVID-19 were almost three times more likely to report food insecurity than those who were working (28.4% compared to 10.7%).^{e,40}

The Institute for Sustainable Food Systems at Kwantlen Polytechnic University conducted a survey on food access, concerns, and perceptions during the pandemic. The survey ran from April 15 to August 15, 2020, and 2,211 BC residents responded.²⁹ Of these,

- 26% worried they might not always have access to enough food for a healthy life for all household members in the coming month. This percentage rose above 30% for those who were unemployed, those with a household income below \$40,000, and those who identified as Indigenous.
- 60% reported at least one factor limiting their access to food during the pandemic. The factors included limited income or food being too expensive (47%), being too worried/anxious

to go out (47%), limited stores in the area they lived (25%), lack of transportation (15%), quarantine/self-isolation (15%), food scarcity (8%), and closed stores (4%).

- 39% of respondents said they could get the foods they needed, while 61% of respondents identified difficulties in accessing food items.
- 46% of unemployed respondents agreed with the statement: "Thinking about next month, I'm concerned that I won't have enough food for [an] active healthy life for all household members," compared with 30% of employed respondents.²⁹

This survey also found that specific groups of people indicated higher levels of difficulty in accessing food during the pandemic. These groups include families with children living at home, Indigenous people, and those at high risk of severe illness from COVID-19.²⁹ For Indigenous communities in BC, access to traditional foods was also affected by the pandemic response; for example, the need for physical distancing made harvesting fish and other seafoods challenging, and added to the existing impacts of climate change, industrialization and resulting habitat loss, and the need for conservation of shrinking wildlife populations.⁵⁷

Research conducted in the fall of 2020 suggests that pandemic-related financial support slightly decreased household food insecurity in Canada, including among Indigenous Peoples.⁵⁸ However, given the temporary nature of this support and increasing inflation, this positive impact was not expected to last.

In February and March 2021, the Public Health Association of BC surveyed community service organizations that provide food access in BC: 69% of responding organizations reported increased need/usage during the pandemic, and 65% indicated that they had established new food access programming, in some cases for the first time, because of the pandemic.⁵⁹

^d Individuals within a household might experience different levels of food insecurity. For example, individual members of a food-insecure household might vary in their access to food supports outside the household (e.g., access to school-based meal programs).

^e This section of the report presents data from several BC- and Canada-based surveys, with an emphasis on BC COVID-19 SPEAK data from May 2020. For further details about COVID-19 SPEAK, please see Appendix 5-A. For a summary of additional research projects focused on the impacts of COVID-19 on food security in BC and across Canada, please see Appendix 5-B.

Figures 5.1 to 5.7 below present findings about perceived food insecurity that are representative of the BC population, based on the first BC COVID-19 Survey on Population Experiences, Action, and Knowledge (SPEAK; May 12–31, 2020). These figures include analyses by regional health authority (Figure 5.1), age group (Figure 5.2), household income (Figure 5.3), education level (Figure 5.4), number of years in Canada (Figure 5.5), level of ability (Figure 5.6), and race/ethnicity (Figure 5.7).^f

[†] Due to the specific analyses and weighting conducted for this report, there may be slight differences between the COVID-19 SPEAK data presented here and the data available on the COVID-19 SPEAK Dashboard (http://www.bccdc.ca/health-professionals/data-reports/

bc-covid-19-speak-dashboard).



Figure 5.1 presents the percentage of people age 18 and older in BC, by health region, who reported worrying since the COVID-19 pandemic began that food would run out before they could get money to buy more. For example, 15.6% of people in Interior Health reported worrying about running out of food before they could get money to buy more. The average in BC was 14.6%, while the highest proportion was in Northern Health (18.5%) and the lowest proportions were in Vancouver Coastal Health (13.5%) and Island Health (13.2%). The proportions in Northern, Interior, and Fraser Health were all above the provincial average.



Figure 5.2 shows the percentage of people age 18 and older in BC, by age group, who reported worrying since the COVID-19 pandemic began that food would run out before they could get money to buy more. For example, 19.1% of people age 18–29 reported worrying about running out of food before they could get money to buy more. There is an overall decrease in the proportion of individuals reporting this as age increases. People age 18–29 were most likely to report worrying about running out of food, and people in this age group were almost twice as likely as those in the oldest age group (10.0% of those age 80 and older) to worry about running out of food.



Figure 5.3 shows the relationship between household income and worrying since the COVID-19 pandemic began that food would run out before having money to buy more. For example, 41.3% of people with annual household incomes below \$20,000 reported worrying about running out of food before they could get money to buy more. As annual household income decreased, people were more likely to report worrying about running out of food. People with annual household incomes below \$20,000 were most likely to report worrying about running out of food before they could get money to buy more, while those with annual household incomes of \$140,000 or more were least likely.



As was the case with income, Figure 5.4 shows that those with lower education levels were most likely to worry since the COVID-19 pandemic began that food would run out before they had money to buy more. For example, 25.1% of those without a high school diploma and 17.2% of those who completed high school but not further education reported worrying about running out of food before they could get money to buy more. As education levels increased, people were less likely to be worried about food running out. Fewer than 10% of those with a university degree reported worrying food would run out before they could get money to buy more. This likely reflects the tendency for Canadians with university degrees to have higher incomes than those with lower levels of education.⁶⁰



Figure 5.5 presents the percentage of people age 18 and older in BC, by number of years spent in Canada, who reported worrying since the COVID-19 pandemic began that food would run out before they could get money to buy more. For example, 37.1% of people who had spent less than one year in Canada reported worrying about running out of food before they could get money to buy more. People not born in Canada, regardless of the number of years spent living in Canada, were more likely than those born in Canada to report worrying about running out of food before they could get money to buy more. Those who had spent less than one year in Canada were more than two and a half times more likely to worry about running out of food than those who were born in Canada (37.1% compared to 14.1%).

FIGURE 5.6



Figure 5.6 compares the percentages of people age 18 and older in BC, with and without disabilities, who reported worrying since the COVID-19 pandemic began that food would run out before they could get money to buy more. Of people who reported having at least one disability, 22.1% worried about running out of food before they could get money to buy more. People with at least one disability were much more likely than those without a disability to report worrying about food running out before they could get money to 12.9%).



Figure 5.7 shows the percentage of people age 18 and older in BC, by racialized group, who reported worrying since the COVID-19 pandemic began that food would run out before they could get money to buy more. For example, 26.0% of people who identified as Arab reported worrying about running out of food before they could get money to buy more. People who identified as white or Japanese were least likely to report this worry (12.6%), while other people who identified as racialized reported this worry at levels ranging from a low of 19.2% (Korean) to a high of 30.7% (Filipinx⁹). Although Figure 5.7 illustrates perceptions of food affordability rather than food insecurity more directly, research shows that increased levels of food insecurity among racialized populations—along with newcomers to Canada (as seen in Figure 5.5), many of whom are also racialized—are the result of many intersecting factors, including structural and systemic racism, as well as systems, policies, and institutions in BC and across Canada that privilege white people while marginalizing and disadvantaging People of Colour.^{1,2,3,61}

⁹ "Filipinx" is a gender-neutral term for people and communities originating in the Philippines, also known as "Filipino."

While not included in this chart, Indigenous Peoples and communities are known to experience very high levels of food insecurity due to the ongoing legacies of colonialism and racism. Even before the pandemic, some sources found rates of food insecurity among First Nations people that exceeded 40%.⁴ Métis Nation British Columbia reports that food security is also a serious issue among Métis people in BC.49,62 Again, it is important to recognize that this is the result of factors such as racism, colonialism, and oppressive systems, policies, and practices that create unearned advantages for white people and unfair disadvantages for Indigenous Peoples.^{1,2,3,61} During the pandemic, First Nations Health Authority and Métis Nation British Columbia were among those working to address food insecurity in BC (see text box).

First Nations Health Authority created a <u>toolkit</u> with ideas, templates, tools, and information to support First Nations communities in increasing control over community-level food systems and making short-, medium-, and long-term plans for food security using a food systems approach.⁶³

Métis Nation British Columbia (MNBC)

identified food security as <u>a key priority</u> and launched several projects to promote increased self-sufficiency in terms of access to food. These included the Métis home garden pilot project and a Métis harvester relief fund.⁶⁴

In addition, MNBC partnered with the Office of the Provincial Health Officer and the BCCDC to develop a report focused on Métis food (in)security and food as medicine during the COVID-19 pandemic. This report is available online (www.mnbc. ca/foodasmedicinereport), and appears as Chapter 6 in this report.

Equity Considerations

Note that the factors and considerations listed below often intersect, thus compounding their effects and deepening experiences of marginalization, poverty, stress, and food insecurity for many people. BC COVID-19 SPEAK–Round 2 data indicated an overall decrease in food insecurity concerns in BC in April–May 2021 compared to the previous spring; however, once again, certain populations (e.g., younger people, racialized people and communities, those with lower incomes and/or less education) remained disproportionately affected.⁶⁵

- Socio-economic status: Food insecurity is closely linked to social and economic disadvantage, particularly low and unstable income. Households with lower household income face the greatest risks of food insecurity;⁶¹ however, most food insecure households in BC (65%) are working households.²⁹ Lower wages and precarious employment can prevent a working individual from being food secure.¹⁰ Among BC households who depend on social assistance as their main source of income, the majority (76%) are food insecure.²⁹ In Canada, renters are more likely to be food insecure than homeowners.³ Furthermore, households with lower education levels are more likely to be food insecure (7.2% of households with a minimum of one member with a Bachelor's degree or higher versus 18.4% of households where the highest education level of any member is a high school diploma and 21.1% of households where no member has completed high school).3
- Sex and gender: Sexism, transphobia, and heteronormativity contribute to disproportionate levels of poverty, socio-economic marginalization, and food insecurity among women⁶⁶ and people who identify as trans, queer, and non-binary.^{67,68} As noted elsewhere in this report, lone-parent households headed by women are more likely to be food insecure than lone-parent households headed by men.³
- Indigenous Peoples: The ability of Indigenous Peoples to exercise their inherent rights has been negatively impacted by factors such as historical and ongoing colonialism, systemic
racism, removal and forced separation from traditional lands and resources, and environmental degradation. Indigenous Peoples and communities experience much higher rates of food insecurity than non-Indigenous people in Canada.^{10,57,69} Access to market foods may be disrupted by geographic, financial, and transportation challenges, while access to foods obtained through traditional harvesting may be affected by climate change, industrial development, and lack of access to traditional territories and harvesting grounds.57,69 Indigenous Peoples in northern, rural, or remote locations face additional challenges (see "Northern, rural, and remote communities" below).

- Racialized groups: Structural racism and discrimination produce unequal socioeconomic outcomes, including food insecurity, among many racialized groups.^{1,2} According to weighted prevalence data from Statistics Canada's Household Food Security Survey (2005 to 2014), household food insecurity was much higher for Black respondents (28.4%) than white respondents (10.0%).³ Although owning one's home is associated with a lower likelihood of food insecurity, levels of food insecurity among Black homeowners in Canada were similar to those among white renters in Canada (14.7% vs 14.3%) from 2005 to 2014.70 More recent data from 2017 and 2018 have also demonstrated elevated levels of food insecurity among many racialized populations in Canada.³
- Children and youth: In BC, 15.6% of children under the age of 18 live in food-insecure households.⁷¹ In Canada, households with children are more likely than households without children to be food insecure (16.2% of households with at least one child compared to 11.4% of households without a child).³ The risk is even higher among children who live in a lone-parent household (33.1% for female lone-parent households and 21.6% for male lone-parent households compared to 11.8% of dual-parent households).³ Many public schools in BC offer food programs to students whose families are food insecure. While many school districts adapted their food programs during the suspension of in-person instruction in BC, new challenges and limitations for access still emerged for children and families.72

Disability status: Research demonstrates that people living with disabilities-including sensory, mobility, mental, cognitive, and physical impairments-face a higher risk of food insecurity due to financial, physical, and social barriers to accessing food. For example, higher rates of poverty among people living with a disability suggest that they have reduced economic access to food.73 This is particularly the case among younger adults and individuals who have a mental health-related disability.73 Many people have relied more on online shopping for food as an easier way to shop during the COVID-19 pandemic;²⁹ however, one in five individuals living with a disability in Canada does not use the Internet, making it more challenging to access food online.74

Northern, rural, and remote communities: People living in northern, rural, and remote communities (including many Indigenous communities) face additional challenges in accessing healthy and affordable food. In BC, the Northern Health region had the highest overall rate of food insecurity in 2011/12 (16.4%),⁷¹ which is consistent with COVID-19 SPEAK data presented in this report (see Figure 5.1). Lack of public transit and other transportation options,⁷⁵ greater distances to grocery stores, higher food prices in stores (particularly for fresh fruits and vegetables), and fewer healthy food options are some of the factors that disproportionately affect people living in rural and remote communities.³²

Considerations for Further Action

This section provides considerations for action based on the findings of and research done for this report. These are not formal recommendations, but rather ideas to consider when shaping recommendations and actions related to this topic. The scope of the Societal Consequences of COVID-19 project (of which this report is a part) does not permit a complete cataloguing of all actions currently underway in BC on this report topic. The considerations below may lend support to actions already underway that address the issues identified and provide a starting place for discussion if action has not yet begun.

- 1. **Short- to medium-term**: Use a broad, intersectional equity framework in work to address food insecurity—for example, by focusing on the upstream impacts and intersections of systemic racism, colonialism, sex and gender inequity, ableism, inequitable income distribution, and other factors that increase food insecurity (e.g., poverty, housing, geography). This will require improved data collection and monitoring to ensure appropriately disaggregated data are available for improved evidence-based decision making.^{14,70,76,77,78}
- Medium- to longer-term: This report highlights the potential for decreasing food insecurity among Canadian and British Columbian households by reducing income inequality (i.e., improving the financial circumstances of low-income households).⁷⁹ Food insecurity was a significant theme that emerged from the 2018–19 provincewide consultations informing BC's first poverty reduction strategy, *TogetherBC*.⁷⁸
- 3. **Medium- to longer-term:** The pandemic has highlighted inequities and the need for change both in terms of food security among the broader population and within the food system itself (e.g., supply chain issues, concerns regarding the situation of agricultural workers). Longer-term investments are required to achieve longer-term improvements to food security. Systems change within the

food system—including increased local food production and food sovereignty in rural and remote areas and for Indigenous Peoples and communities³²—could help build a more sustainable, more equitable food system for all.⁸⁰ This consideration around equity highlights the importance of ongoing work toward reconciliation and self-determination for Indigenous Peoples, which will ultimately support increased Indigenous food sovereignty.

4. **Planning for the future:** As part of this work, it is essential to plan and strategize for improved food security overall, and for achieving and maintaining sufficient access to food for all segments of the population in the case of future public health emergencies.

Provincial Food Security Planning and Action.

To address long-term needs, the BC government is developing a coordinated approach to food security, focused on the following:

- Providing a mechanism for the Province to respond during provincial emergencies,
- Guiding coordinated cross-government planning and action to support people living in BC to have greater food security,
- Upholding Indigenous food sovereignty, and
- Responding to the threat of climate change to food security and food sovereignty.

This work will prioritize actions that support population groups at higher risk for food insecurity and outline sustainable actions that comprehensively address food insecurity and reduce the need for short-term responses. Engagement with Indigenous and external partners has begun and the development of a coordinated approach to food security is expected to be complete in 2024.

Appendix 5-A: Data Methodology Notes

1. Charts provided by Population Health Surveillance and Epidemiology, Office of the Provincial Health Officer.

For questions contact: <u>HLTH.PHSE@gov.bc.ca</u>.

2. BC COVID-19 SPEAK Data

Survey administration details: The BC COVID-19 Survey on Population Experiences, Action, and Knowledge (SPEAK) was primarily an online survey administered from May 12, 2020, to May 31, 2020, across British Columbia.^{h,81} A call centre was also created to support individuals who wished to take the survey with assistance. The survey was available in English and Simplified Chinese (online), with language guides in downloadable electronic format available for nine other languages (Arabic, American Sign Language, Farsi, French, Korean, Punjabi, Spanish, Traditional Chinese, and Vietnamese). All other languages were available through the call centre from Provincial Health Services Authority's Provincial Language Services. BC COVID-19 SPEAK was funded by the BCCDC Foundation for Public Health.

Sampling details: The target population for the survey was residents of British Columbia who were 18 years of age and older. To achieve a large and representative sample, a response target of 2% of the urban population and 4% for rural/remote communities was set as determined by the Community Health Service Area density designation. Targets were also established for age, gender, income, education, and ethnicity by each geographic area. Progress towards these targets was monitored daily, and purposeful promotion and stakeholder outreach was done, to better reach certain geographies and population demographics. Population targets were surpassed for each Regional Health Authority. However, not all sub-regions or demographic groups by geography did reach their target. Specifically, rural communities, populations with lower education, lower incomes, and some visible minorities were less reached and were prioritized for outreach. The final analytical dataset, which only included surveys where a Health Service Delivery Area geography, age, and gender were assigned and where the respondent must have completed at least 33% of the survey, contained 394,382 responses.

Weighting details: Statistical weighting is often used in large surveys to ensure that the sample of collected responses reflects the overall target population. This type of weighting compensates for the fact that certain demographics are less likely to respond to a survey. Establishing detailed sociodemographic targets at the outset for each geographic area of interest within the survey area allowed for more focused participant recruitment with the ultimate benefit of applying smaller weights. The BC COVID-19 SPEAK results presented in this report were weighted using 2016 Canadian Census data by demographic and geographic variables, as appropriate (e.g., age, sex, ethnicity, education level, local health area), to account for residual differences in sample demographics and to ensure that the sample is as representative as possible of the overall geographic population being reported on. This set of survey weights is slightly different than those used to produce the public BC COVID-19 SPEAK Round 1 Dashboard, so the results in this report are not directly comparable to the public Dashboard.

Limitations: BC COVID-19 SPEAK is a non-randomized voluntary survey subject to self-selection bias among those who choose to respond. To adjust the sample to the population and enhance representativeness, quota-based sampling by geography and post collection weighting are used. Correction for unknown population characteristics is not possible. This limitation is not unique to non-randomized surveys as self-selection bias is also apparent in voluntary randomized surveys where a significant proportion of those invited to participate choose not to. Despite attempts for outreach to underrepresented communities, statistical weighting, and the creation of multiple points of access, this survey may be limited in its ability to fully reflect the experiences of members of communities unable to complete the survey due to language or access barriers.

^h At the time of this reporting, a second round of COVID-19 SPEAK data (from the Round 2 survey) was available. A Round 3 survey is underway.

Note on disability status: Respondents included in the "At least 1 disability reported" population are those who selected one or more of the following responses to the question "Do you have a permanent or long-term disability? If so please indicate what type (check all that apply)": Vision; Hearing; Mobility (e.g., difficulty walking); Flexibility (e.g., difficulty bending down and picking up an object); Dexterity (e.g., difficulty in using hands or fingers); Pain-related; Learning (e.g., attention difficulties); Developmental (e.g., autism); Mental health-related (e.g., anxiety disorder); Memory (e.g., frequent episodes of confusion); or Other (please specify).

Notes on racialized groups: Figure 5.7 shows BC COVID-19 SPEAK responses disaggregated by non-Indigenous racialized groups. This report analyzes data by racialized groups "to reveal and address systemic inequalities in social determinants of health and access to health care," as per the report, *Disaggregated demographic data collection in British Columbia: The Grandmother Perspective*, by the BC Office of the Human Rights Commissioner.⁸²

Some of the categories charted were abbreviated for space. The category "Filipinx" is a gender-neutral term used in place of "Filipino" and/or "Filipina." The question asked, "Do you consider yourself to be (check all that apply)"

The options included "First Nations," "Métis," and "Inuit." Respondents who selected "First Nations," "Métis," or "Inuit" are not reported in these figures. In accordance with Indigenous Data Governance practices in BC, data from Indigenous respondents is provided to the First Nations Health Authority and Métis Nation British Columbia to determine how best to use the data in planning and engaging Indigenous communities across the province.

The options also included "White (European descent)," "Chinese," "South Asian (e.g., East Indian, Pakistani, Sri Lankan)," "Black (e.g., African or Caribbean)," "Filipino," "Latin American/Hispanic," "Southeast Asian (e.g., Vietnamese, Cambodian, Malaysian, Laotian)," "Arab," "West Asian (e.g., Iranian, Afghan)," "Korean," "Japanese," "Other, please specify," and "Prefer not to answer."

Respondents are reported in every category they selected.

Appendix 5-B: Research and Surveys

Subject/ Scope	Title of Research/ Survey Name	Notes on Research, Researcher, and Funding	
Connection between access to transit and food security	"Getting Around to Feed Ourselves Well: Exploring the Intersection of Access to Transit and Food Security"	Tammara Soma, Simon Fraser University, Simon Fraser University Start Up Grant <u>https://www.bcpovertyreduction.ca/posts-and-</u> <u>releases/gafow</u>	
Impact of COVID-19 on how people engage with food and food-related media	"International Corona Cooking Survey"	Kate White, University of British Columbia Charlotte DeBacker, University of Antwerp https://covid19.research.ubc.ca/research/covid19- food-survey-international-corona-cooking-survey https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/ fnut.2020.621726/full	
Other research & surveys that include themes related to food (in)security			
Canadians coping with the COVID-19 outbreak	"Cross-Canada survey on how Canadians are coping with the COVID-19 outbreak"	Partnership between Angus Reid and Dalhousie University <u>https://www.dal.ca/sites/agri-food/research/</u> <u>grocery-shopping-during-the-covid-19-pandemic.</u> <u>html</u>	
Impact of the COVID-19 outbreak on Canadians	"The Cohesion Study"	Led by a multidisciplinary team of researchers from the University of Montreal and University of Saskatchewan and supported by various public health authorities across Canada https://cohesionstudy.ca/	
Mental health of Indigenous Communities	"Pandemic experiences and impacts of COVID-19 on the mental health of Indigenous communities"	Alanaise Goodwill, Simon Fraser University Jeannie Morgan, Simon Fraser University	
		Pandemic experiences and impacts of COVID-19 on the mental health of Indigenous communities: Preliminary Knowledge Synthesis	
		Funded by the Canadian Institutes of Health Research	

References

1 BC Centre for Disease Control. Defining food security & food insecurity in British Columbia. Vancouver, BC: BC Centre for Disease Control, Population and Public Health; 2022 Oct 18 [cited 2023 Jan 05]. Available from: http://www.bccdc.ca/bocuments/FoodSecurity_FoodInsecurity_Definitions_FINAL.pdf.

2 Odoms-Young AM. Examining the impact of structural racism on food insecurity: implications for addressing racial/ ethnic disparities. Fam Community Health. 2018 Apr;41:S3.

3 Tarasuk V, Mitchell A. Household food insecurity in Canada, 2017-18. Toronto, ON: Research to identify policy options to reduce food insecurity (PROOF); 2020 [cited 2022 May 12]. Available from: <u>https://proof.utoronto.ca/wp-content/</u> uploads/2020/03/Household-Food-Insecurity-in-Canada-2017-2018-Full-Reportpdf.pdf.

4 Chan L, Batal M, Sadik T, Tikhonov C, Schwartz H, Fediuk K, et al. First Nations Food, Nutrition & Environment Study final report for eight Assembly of First Nations regions: draft comprehensive technical report. Ottawa, ON: Assembly of First Nations, University of Ottawa, Université de Montréal; 2019 [cited 2022 Jun 06]. Available from: https://www.fnfnes.ca/ docs/FNFNES draft technical report Nov 2 2019.pdf.

5 BC Centre for Disease Control. Conceptual framework for food security indicators in British Columbia: summary report. Vancouver, BC: BC Centre for Disease Control, Population and Public Health; 2019 [cited 2022 Jul 20]. Available from: <u>http://www.bccdc.ca/pop-public-health/Documents/conceptual-framework-food-security-indicators.pdf</u>.

6 BC Centre for Disease Control. Defining food security and food insecurity: process background. Vancouver, BC: BC Centre for Disease Control, Population and Public Health; 2021.

7 Martens T, Cidro J, Hart MA, McLachlan S. Understanding Indigenous food sovereignty through an Indigenous research paradigm. J Indig Soc Dev. 2016;5(1):18-37.

8 Blue Bird Jernigan V, Maudrie TL, Nikolaus CJ, Benally T, Johnson S, Teague T, et al. Food sovereignty indicators for Indigenous community capacity building and health. Front. Sustain. Food Syst. 2021;5:704750. Available from: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fsufs.2021.704750/full.

9 Morrison D. Indigenous methodologies. In BC Centre for Disease Control, Conceptual framework for food security indicators in British Columbia: summary report (p. 4). Vancouver, BC: BC Centre for Disease Control, Population and Public Health; 2019 [cited 2022 Sep 20]. Available from: <u>http://</u> <u>www.bccdc.ca/pop-public-health/Documents/conceptualframework-food-security-indicators.pdf</u>.

10 PROOF Food Insecurity Policy Research. Understanding household food insecurity [Internet]. Toronto, ON: Research to identify policy options to reduce food insecurity (PROOF); [cited 2021 Jun 17]. Available from: <u>https://proof.utoronto.ca/food-insecurity/</u>.

11 Statistics Canada. Household food insecurity, 2011-2012 [Internet]. Ottawa, ON: Statistics Canada; [cited 2022 Sep 20]. Available from: https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/82-625-x/2013001/article/11889-eng.htm. **12** Yellowhead Institute. Land back: a Yellowhead Institute Red Paper. Toronto, ON: Yellowhead Institute; 2019 Oct [cited 2022 Aug 22]. Available from: <u>https://redpaper.</u> yellowheadinstitute.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/10/redpaper-report-final.pdf.

13 Food and Agriculture Organization. An introduction to the basic concepts of food security. Rome, Italy: European Commission - Food and Agriculture Organization Food Security Programme; 2008 [cited 2021 Jun 17]. Available from: http://www.fao.org/3/al936e/al936e.pdf.

14 Li T. When it comes to tackling food insecurity, tackling anti-Black racism is an important part of the puzzle [Internet]. Toronto, ON: Research to identify policy options to reduce food insecurity (PROOF); 2021 [cited 2021 Nov 15]. Available from: https://proof.utoronto.ca/anti-black-racism/.

15 Community Food Centres Canada. Beyond hunger: the hidden impacts of food insecurity in Canada. Toronto, ON: Community Food Centres Canada; [cited 2021 Jun 17]. Available from: https://act.beyondhunger.ca/.

16 Carmichael SL, Yang W, Herring A, Abrams B, Shaw GM. Maternal food insecurity is associated with increased risk of certain birth defects. J Nutr. 2007 Sep;137(9):2087-92.

17 Tarasuk V, Gundersen C, Wang X, Roth DE, Urquia ML. Maternal food insecurity is positively associated with postpartum mental disorders in Ontario, Canada. J Nutr. 2020 Nov 19;150(11):3033-40.

18 Seligman HK, Laraia BA, Kushel MB. Food insecurity is associated with chronic disease among low-income NHANES participants. J Nutr. 2010 Feb;140(2):304-10.

19 Decker D, Flynn M. Food insecurity and chronic disease: addressing food access as a healthcare issue. R I Med J (2013). 2018 May 1;101(4):28-30.

20 Gucciardi E, Vahabi M, Norris N, Del Monte JP, Farnum C. The intersection between food insecurity and diabetes: a review. Curr Nutr Rep. 2014;3(4):324-32.

21 Mangini LD, Hayward MD, Dong YQ, Forman MR. Household food insecurity is associated with childhood asthma. J Nutr. 2015 Dec;145(12):2756-64. doi: 10.3945/ jn.115.215939. Epub 2015 Oct 21.

22 Gundersen C, Tarasuk V, Cheng J, De Oliveira C, Kurdyak P. Food insecurity status and mortality among adults in Ontario, Canada. PloS One. 2018 Aug 23;13(8):e0202642.

23 Lieffers JR, Ekwaru JP, Ohinmaa A, Veugelers PJ. The economic burden of not meeting food recommendations in Canada: the cost of doing nothing. PLoS One. 2018 Apr 27;13(4):1-17.

24 Kirkpatrick S, Tarasuk V. Food insecurity is associated with nutrient inadequacies among Canadian adults and adolescents. J Nutr. 2008;138:604-12.

25 Fang D, Thomsen MR, Nayga RM. The association between food insecurity and mental health during the COVID-19 pandemic. BMC Public Health. 2021 Dec;21(1):1-8.

26 Men F, Elgar FJ, Tarasuk V. Food insecurity is associated with mental health problems among Canadian youth. J Epidemiol Community Health. 2021 Feb 12.

27 Jones AD. Food insecurity and mental health status: a global analysis of 149 countries. Am J Prev Med. 2017 Aug 1;53(2):264-73.

28 Niles MT, Bertmann F, Belarmino EH, Wentworth T, Biehl E, Neff R. The early food insecurity impacts of COVID-19. Nutrients. 2020 Jul;12(7):2096.

29 Polasub W, Wijekoon M, Saugstad L, Mullinix K. Food access, concerns and perceptions during COVID-19 first wave: British Columbia. Richmond, BC: Institute for Sustainable Food Systems, Kwantlen Polytechnic University; 2020 [cited 2021 Jun 17]. Available from: <u>https://www.kpu.ca/sites/default/files/Food%20access%20concerns%20and%20perceptions%20</u> during%20COVID-19_BC.pdf.

30 Statistics Canada. Retail trade, March 2020 [Internet]. Ottawa, ON: Statistics Canada; 2020 May 22 [cited 2021 Jun 17]. Available from: <u>https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/daily-</u> <u>quotidien/200522/dq200522a-eng.htm</u>.

31 United Way British Columbia. United Way British Columbia supports food security in rural and Indigenous communities [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: United Way British Columbia; 2021 Oct 04 [cited 2022 May 19]. Available from: https://uwbc.ca/blog/united-way-british-columbia-supports-food-security-in-rural-and-indigenous-communities/.

32 BC Centre for Disease Control. Food security policy brief: rural, remote and Indigenous food security in BC. Vancouver, B.C.: BC Centre for Disease Control, Population Public Health; 2022.

33 Agri-Food Analytics Lab. Grocery shopping during the COVID-19 pandemic. Truro, NS: Faculty of Agriculture, Dalhousie University; 2020 Mar 17 [cited 2021 Oct 04]. Available from: https://cdn.dal.ca/content/dam/dalhousie/ pdf/sites/agri-food/Agri_food%20Analytics%20Lab%20-%20 COVID-19.pdf.

34 Hjalmarson E. Sentenced for the season: Jamaican migrant farmworkers on Okanagan orchards. Race & Class. 2022;63(4):81-100. Available from: <u>https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/full/10.1177/03063968211054856</u>.

35 Landry V, Semsar-Kazerooni K, Tjong J, Alj A, Darnley A, Lipp R, et al. The systemized exploitation of temporary migrant agricultural workers in Canada: exacerbation of health vulnerabilities during the COVID-19 pandemic and recommendations for the future. Journal of Migration and Health. 2021;3:100035. Available from:

www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/ S2666623521000027.

36 Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development. Food supply chains and COVID-19: impacts and policy lessons. Paris, France: Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development; 2020 Jun 02 [cited 2021 Oct 04]. Available from: <u>https://read.oecd-</u> ilibrary.org/view/?ref=134_134305-ybqvdf0kg9&title=Food-Supply-Chains-and-COVID-19-Impacts-and-policylessons& ga=2.107572610.164342947.1635358707-369501920.1634590398.

37 Aday S, Aday MS. Impact of COVID-19 on the food supply chain. Food Quality and Safety. 2020 Dec;4(4):167-80.

38 Gupta A. Why some women call this recession a 'shecession.' New York Times. 2020 May 09 [cited 2022 May 18]. Available from: <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2020/05/09/us/unemployment-coronavirus-women.html</u>.

39 The Canadian Women's Foundation, Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives, Ontario Nonprofit Network, Faraday F. Resetting normal: women, decent work and Canada's fractured care economy. Toronto, ON: Canadian Women's Foundation; 2020 Jul [cited 2022 May 18]. Available from: https://canadianwomen.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/07/ ResettingNormal-Women-Decent-Work-and-Care-EN.pdf.

40 Statistics Canada. Food insecurity during the COVID-19 pandemic, May 2020. Ottawa, ON: Statistics Canada; 2020 Jun 24 [cited 2020 Oct 06]. Available from: <u>https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/en/pub/45-28-0001/2020001/article/00039-eng.pdf?st=a6XzTYOm.</u>

41 Environics Institute for Survey Research, Diversity Institute, Future Skills Centre. Widening inequality: effects of the pandemic on jobs and income [Internet]. Ottawa, ON: Government of Canada; 2021 [cited 2022 Sep 20]. Available from: https://fsc-ccf.ca/research/widening-inequality-effectsof-the-pandemic-on-jobs-and-income/.

42 Statistics Canada. Consumer Price Index, May 2020. Ottawa, ON: Statistics Canada; 2020 Jun 17 [cited 2021 July 12]. Available from: https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/en/dailyguotidien/200617/dq200617a-eng.pdf?st=RYUrJsBa.

43 Bellrichard C. COVID-19 concerns, closures have families and communities heading out on the land. CBC News; 2020 Mar 18 [cited 2020 Dec 31]. Available from: https://www.cbc.ca/news/indigenous/covid-19-tradition-land-medicine-1.5500973.

44 Banning J. How Indigenous people are coping with COVID-19. CMAJ 2020 July 06;192:E787-8. doi: 10.1503/ cmaj.1095879.

45 National Collaborating Centre for Methods and Tools & National Collaborating Centre for Indigenous Health. Rapid review: what factors may help protect Indigenous peoples and communities in Canada and internationally from the COVID-19 pandemic and its impacts? Hamilton, ON: National Collaborating Centre for Methods and Tools; 2020 Oct 16 [cited 2021 Jul 12]. Available from: https://www.nccmt.ca/uploads/media/0001/02/99c03498ac3fcd1a492be93846 836aa4087e3aa7.pdf.

https://www.nccmt.ca/knowledge-repositories/covid-19-rapidevidence-service.

46 Paul B. First Nation praises BC Ferries' 'phenomenal' grocery delivery service to community. North Island Gazette. 2020 Jun 22 [cited 2022 Sep 21]. Available from: <u>https://www.northislandgazette.com/news/first-nation-praises-bc-ferries-phenomenal-grocery-delivery-service-to-community/.</u>

47 Mullins L, Charlebois S, Finch E, Music J. Home food gardening in Canada in response to the COVID-19 pandemic. Sustainability. 2021;13:3056. Available from: https://doi.org/10.3390/su13063056.

48 D'Elia Decembrini A. Indigenous food sovereignty and COVID-19 [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: First Peoples Law; 2020 Aug 26 [cited 2022 Sep 22]. Available from: https://www.firstpeopleslaw.com/public-education/blog/indigenous-food-sovereignty-and-covid-19.

49 Johnston S, Shaw L. Report on Home Garden Pilot Project 2021. Surrey, BC: Métis Nation British Columbia Ministry of Environmental Protection and Métis Rights; 2021 Oct 19 [cited 2023 Jan 05]. Available from: <u>https://www.mnbc.</u> ca/media/563.

50 Bazerghi C, McKay FH, Dunn M. The role of food banks in addressing food insecurity: a systematic review. Journal of Community Health. 2016 Aug;41(4):732-40.

51 Tarasuk V, Fafard St-Germain AA, Loopstra R. New research—the relationship between food banks and food insecurity: insights from Canada. International Journal of Voluntary and Nonprofit Organizations. 2019 Jan:31(9).

52 Food Banks Canada. A snapshot of food banks in Canada and the COVID-19 crisis. Mississauga, ON: Food Banks Canada; [cited 2021 Jun 17] Available from: <u>https://foodbankscanada.ca/a-snapshot-of-food-banks-in-canada-and-the-covid-19-crisis_en-3/.</u>

53 BC Ministry of Municipal Affairs and Housing. Province supporting BC's food banks during COVID-19 [news release]. Victoria, BC: Government of British Columbia; 2020 Mar 29 [cited 2022 May 17]. Available from: <u>https://news.gov.bc.ca/releases/2020MAH0049-000583</u>.

54 Statistics Canada. Canadian Community Health Survey: household food insecurity in Canada, 2017/2018 [sub- analysis of the 2017/18 CCHS data set]. Ottawa, ON: Statistics Canada; 2020 Feb 18 [cited 2020 Oct 06].

55 Wren A. Personal communication. BC Ministry of Health; 2021 Nov 18.

56 Statistics Canada. Canadian Community Health Survey: household food insecurity in Canada, 2017/2018. Ottawa, ON: Statistics Canada; 2020 Feb 18 [cited 2020 Oct 06]. Available from: <u>https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/en/dailyguotidien/200218/dq200218e-eng.pdf?st=ZgVbhsoL</u>.

57 Wood SK. Adapting to coronavirus: how BC First Nations balance food security and conservation. The Narwhal. 2020 Apr 14 [cited 2022 Jul 20]. Available from: https://thenarwhal.ca/adapting-to-coronavirus-how-b-c-first-nations-balance-food-security-and-conservation/.

58 Polsky JY, Garriguet D. Household food insecurity in Canada early in the COVID-19 pandemic [Internet]. Ottawa, ON: Statistics Canada; 2022 Feb 16 [corrected 2022 Feb 18; cited 2022 Jul 20]. Available from: https://www.doi. org/10.25318/82-003-x20220020002-eng.

59 Public Health Association of BC. Food access across British Columbia. Victoria, BC: Public Health Association of BC; 2021 May 04 [cited 2022 Jun 06]. Available from: <u>https://phabc.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/05/Food-Access-Across-BC-Report_-PHABC_May-4th-2021.pdf</u>.

60 Statistics Canada. Census in brief: does education pay? A comparison of earnings by level of education in Canada and its provinces and territories [Internet]. Ottawa, ON: Statistics Canada; 2017 Nov 29 [cited 2022 May 18]. Available from: https://www12.statcan.gc.ca/census-recensement/2016/as-sa/98-200-x/2016024/98-200-x2016024-eng.cfm#.

61 PROOF Food Insecurity Policy Research. Food insecurity: a problem of inadequate income, not solved by food [fact sheet]. Toronto, ON: Research to identify policy options to reduce food insecurity (PROOF); 2022 Oct 13 [cited 2023 Nov 21]. Available from: https://proof.utoronto.ca/resource/food-insecurity-a-problem-of-inadequate-income-not-solved-by-food/.

62 Métis Nation British Columbia. MNBC launches food security pilot project [Internet]. Surrey, BC: Métis Nation British Columbia; 2021 Mar 26 [cited 2023 Nov 21]. Available from: https://www.mnbc.ca/news/mnbc-launches-food-securitypilot-project.

63 First Nations Health Authority. Planning for food security: a toolkit for the COVID-19 pandemic. North Vancouver, BC: First Nations Health Authority; [cited 2022 May 19]. Available from: <u>https://www.fnha.ca/WellnessSite/WellnessDocuments/</u> ENHA-Planning-for-Food-Security-A-Toolkit-for-the-COVID-19-Pandemic.pdf.

64 Métis Nation British Columbia, BC Centre for Disease Control, BC Office of the Provincial Health Officer. Métis food (in)security and food as medicine. Victoria, BC: Métis Nation British Columbia, BC Centre for Disease Control, BC Office of the Provincial Health Officer; 2023.

65 BC Centre for Disease Control. BC COVID-19 SPEAK dashboard [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: BC Centre for Disease Control; [cited 2022 Aug 08]. Available from: <u>http://www.bccdc.</u> ca/health-professionals/data-reports/bc-covid-19-speak-dashboard.

66 Chasey S, Pederson A, Duff P, BC Centre of Excellence for Women's Health. Taking a second look: analyzing health inequities in British Columbia with a sex, gender and diversity lens. Vancouver, BC: Provincial Health Services Authority; 2009 Nov [cited 2022 Jun 06]. Available from: <u>http://www.bccdc.ca/</u> pop-public-health/Documents/TakingaSecondLook.pdf.

67 Just Food Project. Gender, equity and food security [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: University of British Columbia; [updated 2021 Aug 02; cited 2022 Jun 06]. Available from: https://wiki.ubc.ca/Just Food Project: Gender, Equity and Food Security.

68 Russomanno J, Patterson JG, Jabson JM. Food insecurity among transgender and gender nonconforming individuals in the southeast United States: a qualitative study. Transgend Health. 2019;4(1):89-99.

69 Levkoe CZ, McLaughlin J, Strutt C. Mobilizing networks and relationships through Indigenous food sovereignty: the Indigenous Food Circle's response to the COVID-19 pandemic in Northwestern Ontario. Front Commun. 2021 Jun 04 [cited 2022 May 18]. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/</u> fcomm.2021.672458.

70 Dhunna S, Tarasuk V. Black–white racial disparities in household food insecurity from 2005 to 2014, Canada. Can J Public Health. 2021 Jun 15:1-5.

71 Li N, Dachner N, Tarasuk V, Zhang R, Kurrein M, Harris T, et al. Priority health equity indicators for British Columbia: household food insecurity report. Vancouver, BC: Provincial Health Services Authority; 2016 Aug [cited 2020 Oct 07]. Available from: http://www.bccdc.ca/pop-public-health/ Documents/Household%20food%20insecurity%20in%20 BC_full%20report.pdf. 72 Dove N, Wong J, Gustafson R, Corneil T. Impact of school closures on learning, child and family well-being during the COVID-19 pandemic. Vancouver, BC: BC Centre for Disease Control, BC Children's Hospital; 2020 Sept [cited 2021 Jun 17]. Available from: http://www.bccdc.ca/Health-Info-Site/Documents/Public health COVID-19 reports/Impact School Closures COVID-19.pdf.

73 Schwartz N, Buliung R, Wilson K. Disability and food access and insecurity: a scoping review of the literature. Health Place. 2019 May 01;57:107-21.

74 Statistics Canada. The vulnerability of Canadians with disabilities during the COVID-19 pandemic [Internet]. Ottawa, ON: Statistics Canada; 2020 Jul 06 [cited 2021 Jul 14]. Available from: https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/daily-quotidien/200706/dq200706a-eng.htm.

75 Hollander Analytical Services Ltd. Evidence review: food security. Victoria, BC: BC Ministry of Health; 2014 Mar [cited 2021 Jun 17]. Available from: <u>https://www.health.gov.bc.ca/</u> library/publications/year/2013/food-security-evidence-review.pdf.

76 Green DA, Kesselman JR, Tedds LM. Covering all the basics: reforms for a more just society. Final report of the British Columbia Expert Panel on Basic Income. Vancouver, BC: British Columbia Expert Panel on Basic Income; 2020 Dec 28 [cited 2021 Nov 15]. Available from: https://bcbasicincomepanel.ca/wp-content/uploads/2021/01/Final_Report_BC_Basic_Income_Panel.pdf.

77 PROOF Food Insecurity Policy Research. PROOF Podcast: Why eliminating food insecurity requires dismantling anti-Black racism [podcast]. Toronto, ON: Research to identify policy options to reduce food insecurity (PROOF); 2021 Oct 26 [cited 2021 Nov 16]. Available from: <u>https://proof.utoronto.ca/</u> racial-disparities-podcast/.

78 BC Ministry of Social Development and Poverty Reduction. TogetherBC: British Columbia's poverty reduction strategy. Victoria, BC: BC Ministry of Social Development and Poverty Reduction; 2018 [cited 2021 Nov 15]. Available from: https://www2.gov.bc.ca/assets/gov/british-columbians-ourgovernments/initiatives-plans-strategies/poverty-reductionstrategy/togetherbc.pdf.

79 PROOF Food Insecurity Policy Research. Household Food insecurity in Canada [Internet]. Toronto, ON: Research to identify policy options to reduce food insecurity (PROOF); [cited 2021 Nov 16]. Available from: <u>https://proof.utoronto.ca/foodinsecurity/#policy</u>.

80 Monbiot G. The banks collapsed in 2008—and our food system is about to do the same. The Guardian. 2022 May 19. Available from: https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2022/may/19/banks-collapsed-in-2008-food-system-same-producers-regulators?CMP=Share_iOSApp_Other.

81 Sandhu J, Demlow E, Claydon-Platt K, Gully M, Chong M, Oakey M, et al. British Columbia's COVID-19 surveys on population experiences, action, and knowledge (SPEAK): methods and key findings from two large cross-sectional online surveys. Can J Public Health. 2023;114:44–61. Available from: https://doi.org/10.17269/s41997-022-00708-7.

82 BC Office of the Human Rights Commissioner. Disaggregated demographic data collection in British Columbia: the grandmother perspective. Vancouver, BC: BC Office of the Human Rights Commissioner; 2020 Sep [cited 2022 Aug 23]. Available from: https://bchumanrights.ca/wpcontent/uploads/BCOHRC_Sept2020_Disaggregated-Data-Report_FINAL.pdf.

Chapter 6

Métis Food (In)security and Food as Medicine

(Reported March 2024)

Key Findings:

- Due to settler colonialism and other complex socio-economic factors, many Métis people experience food insecurity, which in some cases was made worse by the COVID-19 pandemic and associated response measures such as physical distancing and group size limitations.
- Métis people and communities developed diverse and creative ways to stay connected and provide access to food during the pandemic.
- As a result of multiple intersecting forms of oppression, food insecurity affects certain populations disproportionately, including Indigenous Peoples (First Nations, Métis, and Inuit), women, children, Elders, lone-parent families, 2SLGBTQQIA+ people, people with lower incomes, people with diverse abilities, and those living in rural, remote, isolated, and/or northern communities.
- Métis identity is a source of strength and resilience. Increased risk to Métis people's food security is deeply rooted in historic and ongoing legacies of racism and settler colonialism found across practices, policies, systems, institutions, and norms.
- Upholding Métis people's inherent rights to health and wellness, including food as medicine, must be a key component of any strategy to support Métis food security.

Introduction

This report explores how the COVID-19 pandemic and public health response measures to prevent transmission of the virus (e.g., stay-at-home guidelines, physical distancing, group size limitations) both illuminated and worsened pre-existing inequities in terms of food security for Métis people in BC.^a

This report is a joint initiative between Métis Nation British Columbia (MNBC), BC's Office of the Provincial Health Officer (OPHO), and the BC Centre for Disease Control (BCCDC). MNBC is grateful for the support of these partners in presenting our key findings and recommendations to improve food security for Métis people in BC.

MNBC, the OPHO, and the BCCDC affirm the inherent and treaty rights of BC First Nations, and their stewardship of the lands now known as British Columbia since time immemorial.

Please see Appendix 6-A for more information about MNBC.

^a Please see Chapter 5 for a report on food insecurity among the overall BC population (not Indigenous-focused).



Photo credit: L. Shaw, MNBC Ministry of Environmental Protection, Agriculture, and Food Sovereignty

Situation

As this report shows, a higher proportion of Métis people experience food insecurity than other British Columbians, due to a variety of complex historic, societal, and interconnected factors.

Ongoing and often increased food insecurity during the pandemic led to many innovative community responses and highlighted the vital role of food as medicine in addressing this issue. This discussion recognizes both the historic and ongoing impacts of colonialism and the critical links between food, culture, and health.

Background

Everyone needs access to healthy, nutritious foods to survive and be well. However, food can also have cultural and spiritual meanings, and this is most certainly the case for Métis people. For the Métis, food is a vital link to community, culture, identity, ancestors, and values (e.g., sharing, cooperation, reciprocity). Food is medicine, and it is connected to ceremony, the economy, language, and the ways knowledge is passed from one generation to the next.^{1,2} Food also brings families and communities together.

Understandings of food security and food insecurity vary, and have changed over time.^{3,4,5} The text box on this page presents definitions of these terms recently developed by the BCCDC and Indigenous and health sector organizations in BC.⁹ This report focuses on food security as a human right,¹⁰ considered in the context of Métis identity. "There is an old Metis saying: 'Let food be your medicine and let medicine be your food."

- Lawrence J. Barkwell^{7(p.3)}

The cultural connection with food is sacred for many Indigenous Peoples in Canada. For the Métis, food as medicine is a way to practice culture, strengthen identity, and improve wellness.

Food security means that everyone has equitable access to food that is affordable, culturally preferable, nutritious, and safe; everyone has the agency to participate in and influence food systems; and that food systems are resilient, ecologically sustainable, socially just, and honour Indigenous food sovereignty.

Food insecurity exists when factors outside an individual's control negatively impact their access to enough foods that promote wellbeing. Economic, social, environmental, and geographical factors influence this access. Food insecurity is most acutely felt by those who experience the negative impacts of *structural inequities*,^b such as discrimination and ongoing colonial practices.

For more information, see <u>http://www.</u> bccdc.ca/Documents/FoodSecurity FoodInsecurity Definitions FINAL.pdf.

^b Structural inequities are unfair and unjust systemic biases present in institutional policies and day-to-day practices that disadvantage certain social identities over others based on race, gender, class, sexual orientation, and other domains. The rules of the buffalo hunt ... formed the basis of the Métis traditional governance system and served to bring together families and communities under a common purpose."

> Kaa-wiichihitoyaahk: Métis Perspectives on Cultural Wellness^{11(p.19)}

Métis, among other Indigenous Nations and communities across Canada, have successfully managed local and regional food systems for generations.^{6,8} This has included developing deep relationships with the land, plants, and animals; understanding seasonal changes and travelling to specific resource locations at certain times of the year; knowing which plants and animals to harvest for food and medicines, and how to prepare and store them; stewarding the land to ensure the ongoing health and sustainability of their communities, and the plants and animals that they share the land with; and agricultural pursuits such as farming and gardening.^{2,12,13}

Many Indigenous communities continue to manage food systems in these ways, but in many cases, Indigenous relationships to local, wild, and traditional foods and landscapes have been profoundly damaged by the forces of colonialism, industrialization, and climate change.^{6,14,15} These forces have separated Indigenous communities from traditional territories and resources, including through the Métis **scrip** system (see text box).^{16,17}

As a result of deliberate settler colonial practices and policies, systemic racism and manufactured poverty have created and continue to sustain substantial inequities between Indigenous and non-Indigenous populations in Canada.^{20,21,22} These inequities are reflected in disparities in social, structural, and economic determinants of health and wellness, such as literacy, education, employment, income, housing, social status, access to culturally safe health services, safe drinking water, and food security.23,27 MNBC has heard from Métis Chartered Communities that food security is a major concern for Métis people and their families.²⁸ Food insecurity is also one of the biggest issues faced by Indigenous people accessing services from Aboriginal Friendship Centres in BC.29

Métis Scrip and the "Road Allowance People"

Scrip refers to an unjust system of land vouchers implemented by the Government of Canada in the late 19th and early 20th centuries whereby Métis communities were dispossessed of their lands.^{16,24} Vouchers for small parcels of land, often hundreds of kilometres from the communities they lived in, were given to Métis individuals, many of whom were subsequently defrauded by unscrupulous land speculators. More than a century later, the unfairness of the scrip system was acknowledged in the Supreme Court's 2013 *Manitoba Métis Federation Inc. v. Canada* decision.^{25(p.11)}

The ongoing displacement of Métis from their lands and territories in the Métis Homeland interrupted traditional food procurement and other economic activities and left many with nowhere to go. They settled where they could, in forested areas, parks, and on Crown land set aside for the creation of rural roads, known as "road allowances." The visibility of Métis communities springing up along these road allowances led to the Métis being known as the "Road Allowance People." The intersections of colonialism, systemic racism, and the disruption of traditional lifeways forced many Métis into lowpaying jobs in the wage labour economy. Because those living on Crown land did not pay property taxes, many Métis children were not allowed to go to school. The resulting lack of formal education often prevented Métis people from getting better employment. This trapped some Métis families in a vicious cycle of poverty that has lasted for generations.18,26

In the face of these profound injustices, Métis people (including those in "road allowance" communities) continued to demonstrate strength and resilience, maintaining family and community connections, speaking the Michif language, and passing on traditional Métis educations, cultural practices, and values to their children.¹⁸ "The food that [Métis women traditionally ate during pregnancy] was very, very healthy. . . . [It] was clean, it was from the bush. All those animals ate medicines, so therefore they became medicines for us."

- Participant, Métis maternal health consultation^{30(p.10)}

More affordable foods are often unhealthy, highly processed, and of low quality, and therefore do not meet peoples' nutritional needs even when they do have access to food.³¹ Sex and gender inequality also lead to gendered experiences of food insecurity.¹⁹ For example, women are more likely than men to be lone parents, and lone parenthood is associated with both lower income and higher food insecurity.³² On average, working women make less money than working men, and women are more likely to have temporary and/or insecure employment. The same is true for 2SLGBTQQIA+ people, many of whom face additional barriers to financial security due to homophobia and transphobia: this was the case both before and during the pandemic.^{33,34} This creates a disproportionate burden of food insecurity for Métis people and families overall, and, in particular, for Métis women and 2SLGBTQQIA+ people and their children. Due to pervasive ableism, people with diverse abilities are also known to be disproportionately represented among those who experience low income and food insecurity in BC and across Canada.35

"As Indigenous peoples migrate to urban centres, the immediate access to traditional or cultural foods is lessened and reliance on expensive and unhealthy market foods is increased.... Growing, harvesting, preparing, and eating cultural food is an important part of Indigenous peoples' connection to land. The disconnection from one's food and culture contributes to poorer mental, physical, emotional, and spiritual health."

- BCAAFC Urban Indigenous Wellness Report^{29(p.46)}



Photo credit: L. Shaw, MNBC Ministry of Environmental Protection, Agriculture, and Food Sovereignty

Geography also poses a challenge to Indigenous food security and access to food as medicine. People in many rural, remote, isolated, and/or northern communities have difficulty accessing fresh, nutritious foods because these must be imported from a great distance and/or because the transport costs make these foods unaffordable for many community members.^{14,19} In addition to reduced access to store-bought food, people in rural, remote, isolated, and/ or northern communities often have reduced access to resources like food banks, meal programs, public transportation, the Internet, and the services offered by Métis Chartered Communities. People living away from their home communities may also have challenges accessing food because they are unable to participate in community food programs or to access other community-based supports and funding.

Together, the factors discussed above meant that widespread and often severe food insecurity was experienced by many Métis people long before the COVID-19 pandemic began. This experience was not unique to Métis, however. In 2017-18. 28.2% of off-reserve First Nations, Métis, and Inuit households in Canada reported food insecurity—more than double the 12.7% reported by Canadian households overall.³² In 2017, 31% of Métis people age 18 and up living in urban areas in Canada reported living in a food-insecure household. Urban-dwelling Métis women were more likely than urban-dwelling Métis men to report food insecurity.³⁶ Among respondents to the 2018 BC Adolescent Health Survey, 15% of Métis youth (compared to 10% of non-Métis

youth) reported going to bed hungry at least some of the time because there was not enough money for food at home. This included 2% of Métis youth who *often* or *always* went to bed hungry.³⁷

"Research has shown that food insecurity can be reduced through public policies that improve the financial circumstances of low-income households."

PROOF Food Insecurity Policy Research³⁸

A Note on the Underrepresentation of Two-Spirit, Gender Diverse, and Rural/Remote Métis

Throughout this report, data are used to identify the specific strengths and challenges of Métis people and communities regarding food (in)security and food as medicine. There are, however, gaps in the data on the lived experience of Métis. For example, gender diverse populations and people living in rural and remote locations are often underrepresented in the data. Underrepresentation based on geography may be due to factors such as lack of access to the Internet, transportation, and generally lower incomes in more rural and remote areas. Underrepresentation based on gender identity can be linked to colonial trauma, lack of trust, and insufficient safety within Western systems for Métis people of diverse gender identities to engage and/or self-identify. A wholistic understanding of Métis experiences requires work to increase access, safety, participation, and engagement for Métis people in rural and remote areas and Métis who are Two-Spirit and/or have diverse gender identities. MNBC, the BCCDC, the OPHO, and other data reporting agencies will continue to work together to improve Métis data collection with "the goal of making this work as meaningful as possible to the Métis people of today and tomorrow, while honouring the memory of those who came before."25(p.iii)

Findings

The COVID-19 pandemic and related response measures revealed pre-existing food security inequities, challenges, and needs for many Métis people in BC, and in many cases made them worse. However, the pandemic has also highlighted some of the strengths of Métis communities and value systems, as discussed in this report.

Income and food insecurity both impacted Métis people during the pandemic.³⁹ According to the BC COVID-19 Survey on Population Experiences, Action, and Knowledge (SPEAK), 38.0% of Métis respondents reported increased difficulty meeting their household financial needs in 2020, compared to 32.3% of the BC population overall.^{c,40} By 2021, this proportion had increased to 41.6% for Métis respondents, while it had decreased to 28.8% for BC overall. In addition, the proportion of Métis respondents who reported accessing financial relief or support services increased from 38.3% in 2020 to 54.5% in 2021. The use of financial services was particularly high among Métis youth and young adults age 18–29 (76.1%).⁴⁰

In 2021, higher proportions of Métis respondents in the following population groups reported difficulty meeting their financial needs:

- Métis people age 18–29 (50.5%), 30–39 (46.5%), and 40–49 (47.0%);
- Métis people who self-identified as non-binary (52.3%*) or outside the listed gender options (86.4%*); and
- Métis living in remote areas (47.0%,* down from 55.3%* in 2020).⁴⁰

Throughout this chapter, data marked with an asterisk (*) should be interpreted with caution due to wide confidence intervals. Although the SPEAK data for Two-Spirit, non-binary, and gender diverse people have wide confidence intervals, we include these statistics with the intention of reversing the historical/colonial erasure of gender diverse Métis. We honour their spirit and experiences here.

^c The SPEAK data in this report are from the first two rounds of the survey: Round 1 (May 12–31, 2020) had 6,384 self-identified Métis respondents, and Round 2 (April 8–May 9, 2021) had 3,065 self-identified Métis respondents. Incomplete responses could not be analyzed, so data reported here reflect a smaller fraction of these voices. For more information, please see Appendix B.

Similarly, in 2020, 22.6% of Métis people worried that, due to the pandemic, food would run out before they had money to buy more. This was substantially higher than the rate of 15.6% reported by the BC population overall.^{39,41} As with financial difficulties, the proportion of the overall BC population reporting this concern decreased between 2020 and 2021 (from 15.6% to 12.3%), while the proportion of Métis reporting this concern increased slightly to 23.2%. In 2021, even higher proportions of Métis people in the following population groups reported being concerned that food would run out before they had money to buy more:

- Métis people age 30–39 (29.8%, up from 23.7% in 2020); and
- Métis people who self-identified as Two-Spirit (33.2%*), non-binary (46.1%*), or outside the listed gender options (74.4%*).⁴⁰

"[The relation between food and Métis identity] is an important part of our culture. The dining room was where planning and business took place usually over dinner. Métis people are rooted in sharing their resources with each other during winter months, providing for one another. Food is a central pillar to Métis culture and identity."

> - Anonymous survey participant, MNBC Climate Change & Food Access Survey, 2022

Beginning early in the pandemic, many Métis leaders took immediate action to care for their communities and ensure no families were without food and other necessities. MNBC distributed information, food, and funding support through Métis Chartered Communities across BC. However, despite many such examples of community cohesion and resilience, some government-issued COVID-19 policies and response measures led to inequitable outcomes for Indigenous people already experiencing food insecurity. The BC Government identified supporting First Nations, Métis, and Inuit people and communities in BC to respond to COVID-19 as a high priority.43 In addition, the provincial government has committed to reconciliation with Indigenous Peoples^{44,45} and passed the BC Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous *Peoples Act* in 2019.⁴⁶ Nevertheless, provincial government responses and public health and other measures did not always honour or align with Indigenous self-determination. Some of the restrictions put in place to mitigate the harms of COVID-19 infections had the unintended outcome of increasing food insecurity.

For example, group size restrictions limited the ability to hold communal meals. In-class learning and in-person community programming (e.g., Healthy Babies programs, support groups)environments where food is often provided-were temporarily suspended. Virtual get-togethers may have helped provide a sense of connection for some, but online events excluded people without access to a computer or the Internet, and could not fulfill the food redistribution and sharing aspects of in-person events. For children and others from food-insecure households, school meal programs and community kitchens may be among the only places they have consistent access to healthy and nutritious foods. Physical distancing guidelines meant that those delivering food hampers to Elders and other community members in need could not help recipients prepare food or stay to keep them company. Volunteer burnout has been another issue for Métis Chartered Communities, which had no funding to hire helpers despite the extra demand for services created by the pandemic and associated response measures.

Many people began "panic buying" and stockpiling seeds and gardening supplies early on in the pandemic. This led to reduced availability, so that individuals and communities who rely on growing their own food could not access supplies. Half of the respondents to an MNBC COVID-19 needs assessment survey in 2020 indicated that they struggled to afford groceries.⁴⁷ The increasing



Photo credit: L. Shaw, MNBC Ministry of Environmental Protection, Agriculture, and Food Sovereignty

costs of lumber and building materials also made it more difficult to construct greenhouses, garden beds, smokehouses, and other food production and processing infrastructure. The situation was made worse by racism (including "food racism")—a known contributor to food insecurity experienced by Indigenous Peoples and racialized populations.^{29,48} Food racism ranges from limiting the availability and/or increasing the prices of "specialty" cultural food items in grocery stores to the environmental degradation of sacred lands (e.g., for large-scale food production or resource extraction).⁴⁸

In some cases, people in rural, remote, isolated, and/or northern communities had difficulty accessing food while self-isolating. Challenges included lack of access to online grocery ordering and delivery and, for those who had to self-isolate in hotels or motels, lack of access to food services and cooking facilities. However, these communities also demonstrated self-determination and resilience. Some Métis communities requested access to Conservation Outdoor Recreation Education (CORE) training.

Though funding may have been available to support communities during the pandemic, some government funding programs had the unintended outcome of pitting Indigenous communities and organizations against one another for limited funds. MNBC has also found that funding is frequently project-based, administratively burdensome in terms of application and reporting requirements, and not designed with continuity or sustainability in mind. Funding may not reach people in crisis, who cannot always wait for the next government funding cycle.

The pandemic increased awareness of and interest in the local food supply, including people's desire to participate in local food-growing opportunities and have control over their own food. Families increasingly shared in traditional food practices (with appropriate licensing for hunting, fishing, gathering, smoking, canning), and included children in these practices while they were home from school. The movement toward growing and sustainably harvesting locally available foods and medicines led to increased family and cultural connectedness for many people.^{22,49}

"I was so happy to hear the grocery cards were still being given to us members and it's a life saver as the money I was supposed to spend on groceries had to be spent on a dental emergency and I was sick with worry. I feared I would have to choose between fixing my teeth that were very bad or getting food for me. I called [Métis Nation of Greater Victoria] and explained and was gifted a grocery card immediately and I couldn't be more thankful. . . . I was able to get my tooth fix[ed] and get groceries."

Community member talking about MNBC COVID supports⁵⁰

During the pandemic, many communities provided access to groceries through shared food purchasing and distribution to community members. MNBC gave grocery cards to Métis Citizens who requested assistance. Fraser Valley Métis Association used a food truck to provide hot meals. Waceya Métis Society in Langley supplied grocery gift cards, gas cards, transportation passes, sanitation products, and personal protective equipment to low-income seniors who had lost supplementary income, low-income families where one or both parents had reduced income due to loss of jobs or reduced working hours, people with diverse abilities, vulnerable members who were undergoing medical treatment for disease or addiction, and

99

families who were under quarantine orders and did not have the means to purchase food.

Responses also included seed-starting groups, community gardens, and other localized food production efforts, helping to promote self-sufficiency and food as medicine. These and other community responses and stories reflect resilience, resistance, self-determination, and the diverse needs and priorities of different Métis communities. These initiatives capitalize on cultural strengths and values such as creativity, adaptability, food sharing, and looking out for one another.



Photo credit: L. Shaw, MNBC Ministry of Environmental Protection, Agriculture, and Food Sovereignty

COVID-19, Food (In)security, and Mental Health

"Seniors were lowering the quality and volume of their diets in order to save money for other needs such as medicine, household items and transportation. When we were able to step-in with grocery gift cards this allowed seniors to allocate limited incomes to these items. Seniors were very appreciative and admitted that the ability to purchase good food in adequate quantities was enormous. The benefit was both in better physical health, but definitely expressed to us in improved mental well-being."

> Waceya Métis Society (Langley), reporting on MNBC COVID supports⁵¹

Food security is associated with positive mental health, spiritual well-being, and self-determination. Conversely, food insecurity creates stress and can be associated with depression, mood and anxiety disorders, and suicidal thoughts.³⁸ Among children, food insecurity is associated with hyperactivity and inattention.³⁸ Given the history of colonial oppression in BC and Canada, a lack of control over one's own food supply can also be psychologically triggering for many Métis people.

During the pandemic, mental health-related impacts disproportionately affected Métis and other Indigenous people. Higher proportions of Métis people in BC reported experiencing stress related to the COVID-19 pandemic, with 25.0% of Métis rating the amount of stress in their lives as quite or extremely significant, compared to 18.3% for BC overall.^{39,40} Métis people also more frequently reported concern about vulnerable family members and their access to the resources they needed. In May 2020, more than half of Métis SPEAK respondents (52.1%) rated their mental health as slightly or much worse than before the pandemic, compared to 46.4% of the BC population overall.^{39,40} By 2021, those who rated their mental health as worse than it was before the pandemic had increased to

59.6% for Métis respondents, compared to 57.1% for BC overall. In both years, a higher proportion of Métis respondents in more remote locations reported worsened mental health $(57.6\%^* \text{ in } 2020 \text{ and } 81.0\%^* \text{ in } 2021).^{40}$

A sense of family and community belonging also promotes mental and emotional health and is a critical determinant of health for Métis people.⁵² Such belonging and connectedness is also linked to food security. The concepts of *kiyokewin* (or *keeoukaywin*, a Cree word for ways of visiting) and *wahkotowin* (a Cree word for kinship) are important for building and maintaining relationships within Métis communities.⁵³ Food-sharing practices help to build these connections and strengthen Métis identity, health, and wellness.⁵²

According to BC COVID-19 SPEAK data, during the first year of the pandemic, 59.5% of Métis survey respondents reported a strong sense of community belonging (compared to 64.5% for BC overall).⁴⁰ In 2020, a higher proportion of Métis people in remote locations reported strong feelings of community belonging (89.9%*) than Métis in rural, semi-urban, and urban locations.^d By the following year, however, strong community belonging had decreased to 44.7% for Métis respondents overall, and more than half of Métis respondents reported feeling a weak sense of community belonging.⁴⁰ Of Métis people in all age groups, those age 30-39 (61.7%) and 40-49 (61.3%) most often reported a weak sense of community belonging in 2021.40

A weak sense of community belonging and feeling less connected to family and friends could be linked to concerns related to COVID-19 itself, as well as to public health response measures such as social/physical distancing and restrictions on gathering sizes. The inability to gather with friends and family over a prolonged period may have weakened connections to community and loved ones while also limiting opportunities to engage in the food-sharing practices that are so important to Métis culture.

^d The difference between remote, rural, semi-urban, and urban locations is based on one's postal code and Community Health Service Area.

Métis Nation British Columbia Climate Change & Food Access Survey

In 2022, MNBC's Ministry of Environmental Protection, Agriculture, and Food Sovereignty administered a Climate Change and Food Access Survey among Métis.⁵⁴ The purpose of the survey was to understand how access to food is affecting Métis in British Columbia, especially in relation to climate change and the COVID-19 pandemic.

Historically, due to colonial/assimilative policies, Métis were discouraged from practicing or passing down traditional knowledge to their children and grandchildren. This included food and traditional subsistence behaviours and protocols (e.g., hunting, fishing, gathering). Métis today are attempting to reclaim and (re)learn these traditional ways of knowing, and they understand the importance of food in Métis culture. Approximately 66% of Métis in BC who responded to the Climate Change and Food Access Survey reported consuming traditional foods in the last year, but this relationship is vulnerable. According to survey respondents, their most urgent concern in accessing food was cost. When asked to estimate the percentage of their income spent on food, Métis responded with an average of 35%. This is extremely high, especially considering the average Métis income in BC is less than that of non-Indigenous BC residents.²⁵



Photo credit: L. Shaw, MNBC Ministry of Environmental Protection, Agriculture, and Food Sovereignty

The comments below (and elsewhere in this report) from anonymous survey respondents express the important connection that exists between food and Métis culture, and the barriers Métis people face in nurturing that relationship:

"I believe it can be very difficult for people to focus on culture and identity when they are focused on surviving by finding food—of course there are traditional foods and food which can be obtained through hunting and gathering, but that is not accessible for many people. Many people must go to the grocery store[s], which have very high prices, or the food banks, which often lack nutritious foods. Those who are focused on finding cheap, nutritious food may not be as focused on connecting with their culture or how food plays into culture."

"It's all about respect for all relations...I would say that food is integral to our culture because it is a way in which we come together for a hot meal, provide for each other, and continue showing our respect to the land."

"I think food is an important connection to all cultures, including Métis. It brings people together in community. It brings us out on the land. It makes us feel gratitude. It is extremely important to our identity as Métis people. The lack of connection to the land and our food attributes to health problems, including physical, mental, spiritual, and emotional."⁵⁴

In addition, Métis must consider the cost of fuel when obtaining or accessing food. About 82% of Métis rely on a personal vehicle for transportation. As gas prices in BC remain high compared to other provinces in Canada, Métis must consider all costs that go into buying and accessing food. This is especially important for the almost 30% of Métis who must travel over 30 minutes or over 50 kilometres to access nutritious food. The costs of obtaining a Possession and Acquisition License (PAL), CORE training, and hunting and fishing licenses may create additional financial barriers for Métis people.

Canning and the preservation of foods are practices that support longer-term food sustainability. These practices are helpful when preparing for natural disasters, pandemics, or food emergencies, but are impacted by food costs and lack of knowledge transference. According to MNBC's Climate Change and Food Access Survey, the two biggest barriers to canning and preserving food among Métis people in BC are lack of knowledge (28%) and the cost of supplies (18%).

The cost and availability of food, as well as the way Métis practice subsistence behaviours, are impacted by climate change. For almost 80% of survey respondents, climate change is *very* to *extremely* important. In most cases, these respondents have seen the impacts of climate change on their environment, including in their gardens and food availability in grocery stores.



Photo credit: L. Shaw, MNBC Ministry of Environmental Protection, Agriculture, and Food Sovereignty

Looking toward the future, one-quarter of Métis (25%) were confident that their communities did *not* have plans to monitor climate-related outcomes such as chronic illness, food insecurity, and climate anxiety. An additional 42% were unsure if their community had made any plans.

As food insecurity, climate change, and COVID-19 persist, government and community leaders are served well to listen to the lived experience of Métis to help combat these issues. Following are several suggestions for improving food security from anonymous Métis respondents to the MNBC Climate Change and Food Access Survey:

"Go into specific communities and find out their specific needs. Every community is different and there isn't an approach that will work for all. Work with Chartered Community presidents to find the best solutions. I would also like to see... modern gardening ideas such as food forests in communities."

"I think it's a great idea to teach people how to garden and preserve food. However, I think it's important to recognize this will not be accessible for all people, so ensuring there is a food system in place which can help people in urban, rural, or remote communities access nutritious foods would be beneficial. Perhaps partnering with grocery stores (similar to Loop program) to make food hampers full of nutritious food that is otherwise going to be thrown away—possibly having these food hampers handed out at Chartered Communities or shipped to people."

"Métis Community kitchens & cupboards for low-income families & Elders. Teaching families & Elders how to make healthy meals on fixed incomes."

"Work together with First Nation people to gain a better understanding of what Métis people can do to be good guests on the lands our people lodge on. Work with knowledge keepers to record knowledge that can then be distributed. Develop programming to teach traditional practices, with priority for youth in/from care or who do not otherwise have opportunities to learn from family. Create capacity within chartered communities to run programming, and preserve and store food. Continue to advocate for equity for Métis people in all areas of society. Invest in wide-spread good food boxes. Develop programming to provide grocery hampers, or partner with a chain store to provide gift cards for Métis people struggling with groceries."⁵⁴

Métis Nation British Columbia K–12 School Food Survey

In fall 2022, MNBC's Ministry of Education surveyed Métis Citizens and self-identifying Métis in BC on the school food needs and nutritional literacy of K–12 families.^e

Echoing the Métis food needs highlighted throughout this report, the survey revealed that the number one barrier to food access for Métis K–12 families in the previous 12 months was the high cost of food (92%). In addition, most respondents access foods at "big box" stores such as Superstore and Walmart (89%), as well as grocery stores (64%). Traditional Métis subsistence activities, such as harvesting (16.8%), were practiced at lesser rates.⁵⁵ This reliance on stores to access foods places Métis families in difficult food environments where healthy, traditional foods are less accessible.

Overall, Métis families would prefer to use local resources in BC (e.g., local food producers, community gardens) and move away from processed foods. There is also a desire for more opportunities to discuss traditional foods with Elders, in community, and in schools.⁵⁵ The food experiences of Métis K–12 families in BC speak to the larger picture of Métis food (in)security and food as medicine in the province.

^e "K–12 families" refers to Métis families with at least one child attending school between Kindergarten and Grade 12. MNBC plans to publish a report on the K–12 School Food Survey in 2023/2024, at which point survey findings will be accessible to the public.



© Carly Nabess, Métis artist

Equity Considerations

"In addition to [providing support for other community members, including] a young family and a cancer patient, we have been proud to have been able to provide assistance to our Elders. When we did our telephone wellness calls in the early stages of the pandemic we were under the impression that our seniors had good food security and their prescription medicine requirements well in hand. That optimism, as conveyed to us, may have been due to seniors having too much pride to admit they needed assistance. Seniors did have side jobs that they used to augment their incomes. Seniors were also dependent on family members to provide a little extra every month. As the pandemic continued these sources of help became less dependable and the actual need became apparent."

> Waceya Métis Society (Langley), reporting on MNBC COVID supports⁵¹

As discussed in this report, inequities related to food security and food as medicine may affect certain populations disproportionately, including women, children, Elders, lone-parent families, 2SLGBTQQIA+ people, people with lower incomes, people with diverse abilities, and people in urban centres, as well as those living in rural, remote, isolated, and/or northern communities. These inequities are the result of settler colonialism, sex and gender discrimination, ableism, and other complex socio-economic factors.

What Métis Nation British Columbia is Doing to Address Food (In)Security

"The COVID-19 pandemic has brought to light the real and long-standing issue of food security in our society. The ability to create new initiatives that help make communities more self-sufficient, like the launch of Métis Nation British Columbia's new Home Gardening Pilot Project, is the first step in addressing some of the gaps that exist. As we slowly emerge from the pandemic, we must not lose sight of the importance of these investments, and how critical they are for creating healthy and self-sufficient communities."

Lissa Dawn Smith, President,
 Métis Nation British Columbia⁵⁶

For Métis in British Columbia, food insecurity has been increasing in recent years and has been further exacerbated by COVID-19. The MNBC Board of Directors and community members have identified food security as a key priority to focus future initiatives. MNBC developed and launched the Home Garden Pilot Project (HGPP) in response to requests for Métis people to be more self-sufficient in food security. The project was supported through the Indigenous Services Canada (ISC) COVID-19 needs-based funding and included 100 Métis households throughout the province. Participants received seed kits and a small grant to purchase soil and tools. In a post-program survey, 82% of respondents felt that their garden contributed to food security in their household. Some other benefits listed included quality time spent with family, stress relief and benefits to mental health, less money spent on produce, food for the winter, and learning culture.

Due to the success of the HGPP, it has continued as the Home Garden Program, supporting 150 households with more seeds and a gardening manual in 2022 (the gardening manual is available online: <u>https://www.mnbc.ca/homegarden-program-manual</u>). The Home Garden Program launched a monthly gardening resource newsletter in February 2022, and has grown to support 300 Métis households in 2023. MNBC aims to keep building its gardening network.

"Unable to access the rivers much this year due to covid restrictions. In need of new fishing rod \$250-\$400. Also in need of dehydrator for future chanterelle harvest season \$250."

Community member talking about MNBC COVID supports⁴²

Through other ISC COVID funds, MNBC also launched a harvester relief fund. Métis harvesters and land users who were not able to harvest. access the land, or purchase required gear or licenses due to COVID-19, either directly or through the unintended consequences of COVID-19 (such as loss of employment, increased costs of fuel, taking care of family members who were sick or immunocompromised, etc.), were able to access a small grant to assist with the purchase of harvesting supplies or food. Items included, but were not limited to, butchering of wild game, fishing rods, fishing tackles, fishing lures and bait, ammunition, freezer costs, seeds, gardening tools, and soils. For more information, see www.mnbc.ca/work-programs/programsservices/harvesting-and-id-cards. In December 2021, 1,300 pounds of food were distributed to one of MNBC's Métis Chartered Communities as part of a Christmas Food Hamper pilot initiative.

Considerations for Further Action

This section provides considerations for action based on the findings of this report. These are not formal recommendations, but rather ideas to consider when shaping recommendations and actions related to this topic.

"One very interesting response that we heard and particularly from elders and larger families is how much they appreciated receiving the gift certificates from the butcher shop because they said they rarely purchased meat because it is so expensive."

> MIKI'SIW Métis Association (Comox Valley), reporting on MNBC COVID supports⁵⁷

- Develop a combination of immediate, mid-range, and longer-term strategies to address severe food shortages and emergency situations (immediate need) in Métis communities while also promoting intermediate and longer-term sustainability.
- Provide funding and support for Métis-led food security/food as medicine work. Funding programs should follow distinctions-based principles, including Métis-specific funding to support the challenges of food insecurity.
- Establish mechanisms for governments to work with Métis people and communities to find real, sustainable, culturally appropriate solutions that address the root causes of food insecurity and promote food as medicine.
- Establish strategies to increase food security and access to food as medicine that build on community strengths and values (e.g., looking out for one another, kinship networks, the cultural importance of food-sharing), promote self-determination, and reflect the diverse priorities and needs of distinct communities.
- Develop long-term solutions that address root causes and do not rely on short-term funding—*sustainable* solutions.



Photo credit: L. Shaw, MNBC Ministry of Environmental Protection, Agriculture, and Food Sovereignty

- Incorporate a focus on climate change into food security and food as medicine initiatives and planning.
- Support internal capacity-building within the Métis Nation to better determine, and then meet, the unique needs of each Métis community.
- BC is a large and geographically diverse province, with varying access to foods and resources, as well as diverse growing conditions and subsequent access to fresh food. Food security policies, programs, and services should be community/regionally specific. Additionally, Métis people have unique food security needs that need to be addressed distinctly from those of First Nations and Inuit.



Appendix 6-A: Métis Nation British Columbia and Governance of Métis Data

Métis Nation British Columbia (MNBC) represents the Section 35 Rights^f of over 25,000 Métis Citizens registered with MNBC and advocates on behalf of the over 98,000 self-identified Métis in the province.

The Province supports the work of MNBC as a Governing Member of the Métis National Council, towards self-determination as part of the broader collective work of expressing the rights and interests of Métis people in Canada. MNBC is democratically mandated by its over 25,000 Métis citizens to hold the Citizenship Registry and related data for Métis in the province.

As the Métis Government in BC, MNBC has a mandate to create opportunities for Métis people, communities, and children to flourish. MNBC works to ensure access to a range of programs and services to bridge socio-economic gaps and increase overall well-being for Métis in BC. This mandate is driven and upheld via a democratic process overseeing the election of the MNBC Board, which is comprised of seven (7) Elected Regional Directors, the elected representative for the Métis Women of British Columbia, the elected representative of the Métis Youth of British Columbia, the President, and the Vice President for a total of eleven (11) Members.

Métis Nation British Columbia Provincial Agreements

MNBC and the Province of BC signed a Métis Nation Relationship Accord in 2006 and renewed the agreement in 2016, which set out objectives to address health, housing, education, economic opportunities, children and families, information sharing, justice, wildlife stewardship, Métis identification and data collection, as well as any opportunities for engaging in a tripartite relationship with the federal government. A new Letter of Intent, signed in 2021, proposes a whole of government approach to Métis relations as a partnership between MNBC and British Columbia that respects Métis self-determination and moving to a Reconciliation Agreement.

Canada's Métis Nation Accord

On April 13, 2017, Prime Minister Trudeau, the MNC President, and the Presidents of the MNC Governing Members signed the Canada-Métis Nation Accord during the first Métis Nation-Crown Summit in Ottawa. The Accord marks a significant step towards a renewed government-to-government relationship based on recognition of rights, respect, cooperation, and partnership. It outlines the ways in which the Government of Canada and the MNC and its Governing Members will work together to set priorities and develop policy in areas of shared interest.

^f Section 35 of Canada's *Constitution Act, 1982*, recognizes and affirms the Aboriginal and Treaty Rights of Indigenous Peoples (First Nations, Métis, and Inuit) in Canada.

Appendix 6-B: Data and Methodology Notes

BC COVID-19 Survey on Population Experiences, Action, and Knowledge (SPEAK) Data

The BC COVID-19 SPEAK was funded by the BCCDC Foundation for Public Health. Data from self-identified Métis respondents were provided to Métis Nation British Columbia for this report. The SPEAK data in this report are from the first two rounds of the survey: Round 1 was conducted from May 12–31, 2020, early on in the pandemic, and Round 2 was conducted from April 8 to May 9, 2021, just over a year from when the public health response measures began in March 2020. The total of Métis respondents for SPEAK Round 1 was 6,384 and for Round 2 it was 3,065. However, in the analysis of the data, incomplete responses could not be analyzed, so each reported question reflects a smaller fraction of these voices.

Public SPEAK data and methodology notes are accessible here: <u>http://www.bccdc.ca/health-professionals/data-reports/bc-covid-19-speak-dashboard</u>. Further notes regarding SPEAK methodology are available here: <u>https://link.springer.com/article/10.17269/s41997-022-00708-7</u>.⁵⁸

108

References

1 Cyr M, Slater J. Honouring the grandmothers through (re)membering, (re)learning, and (re)vitalizing Métis traditional foods and protocols. Canadian Food Studies. 2019 May;6(2):51–72. Available from: https://canadianfoodstudies. uwaterloo.ca/index.php/cfs/article/download/339/319/1903.

2 Adese J. Spirit gifting: ecological knowing in Métis life narratives. Decolonization: Indigeneity, Education & Society. 2014;3(3):48–66.

3 Gibson M. Food security – a commentary: what is it and why is it so complicated? Foods. 2012 Dec;1(1):18–27.

4 Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Trade reforms and food security: conceptualizing the linkages. Rome, Italy: Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations; 2003 [cited 2021 Jun 21]. Available from: http://www.fao.org/3/y4671e/y4671e06.htm.

5 PROOF Food Insecurity Policy Research. Indigenous peoples and food insecurity [Internet]. Toronto, ON: PROOF Food Insecurity Policy Research; 2021 [cited 2021 Jun 21]. Available from: https://proof.utoronto.ca/resources/researchpublications/aboriginal-peoples-and-food-insecurity/.

6 Settee P, Shukla S (editors). Indigenous food systems: concepts, cases, and conversations. Toronto, ON: Canadian Scholars; 2020.

7 Barkwell LJ. La michinn: traditional Metis medicines and healing. Winnipeg, MB: Louis Riel Institute; 2018. Available from: <u>https://www.</u> metismuseum.ca/media/document.php/148985.La%20 Michinn%20revised%20and%20catalogued.pdf.

8 Indigenous Food Systems Network. Indigenous food systems network [Internet]. Chase, BC: Working Group on Indigenous Food Sovereignty; [cited 2023 Feb 15]. Available from: https://www.indigenousfoodsystems.org/.

9 BC Centre for Disease Control. Defining food security & food insecurity in British Columbia. Vancouver, BC: BC Centre for Disease Control, Population and Public Health; 2022 Oct 18 [cited 2023 Jan 05]. Available from: http://www.bccdc.ca/Documents/ FoodSecurity_FoodInsecurity_Definitions_FINAL.pdf.

10 De Schutter O. A/HRC/22/50/Add.1. Report of the Special Rapporteur on the right to food, Olivier De Schutter [addendum: mission to Canada]. Geneva, Switzerland: United Nations General Assembly, Human Rights Council; 2012 Dec 24. Available from: <u>https://</u> www.ohchr.org/Documents/HRBodies/HRCouncil/ RegularSession/Session22/AHRC2250Add.1_English.PDF.

11 Métis Nation British Columbia. Kaa-wiichihitoyaahk: Métis perspectives on cultural wellness. Surrey, BC: Métis Provincial Council of British Columbia; 2021.

12 Métis Centre, National Aboriginal Health Organization. Métis cookbook and guide to healthy living (2nd ed.). Ottawa, ON: National Aboriginal Health Organization; 2008. **13** Métis Nation—Saskatchewan, Canadian Geographic. History & culture: food & harvesting [Internet]. Métis Gathering website. Saskatoon, SK: Métis Nation—Saskatchewan, Canadian Geographic; 2022 [cited 2022 Sep 13]. Available from: <u>https://</u> metisgathering.ca/history-culture/food-harvesting/.

14 Mintz C. The history of food in Canada is the history of colonialism. The Walrus. 2019 Mar 12 [updated 2020 Mar 27; cited 2022 Sep 12]. Available from: <u>https://thewalrus.ca/the-history-of-food-in-canada-is-the-history-of-colonialism/</u>.

15 Métis Nation British Columbia. Métis knowledge and climate change [Internet]. Surrey, BC: Métis Nation British Columbia; 2022 [cited 2022 Sep 14].

16 Scrip [Internet]. Indigenous Peoples' Atlas of Canada: Métis. Ottawa, ON: Canadian Geographic. Available from: https://indigenouspeoplesatlasofcanada.ca/article/scrip/.

17 Métis Nation British Columbia. Stories of scrip – Wayne Wapeemukwa [podcast]. Métis Speaker Series, Season 2. Surrey, BC: Métis Nation British Columbia; 2022 Sep 12 [cited 2022 Sep 15]. Available from: https://www.metispodcastseries.ca/.

18 Road allowance people [Internet]. Indigenous Peoples' Atlas of Canada: Métis. Ottawa, ON: Canadian Geographic. Available from: https://indigenouspeoplesatlasofcanada. ca/article/road-allowance-people/.

19 Native Women's Association of Canada. Food policy: the Native Women's Association of Canada engagement results. Akwesasne, ON: Native Women's Association of Canada; 2018 May. Available from: <u>https://nwac.ca/assets-knowledge-centre/NWAC-Food-Policy-Report.pdf</u>.

20 Loppie S, Reading C, de Leeuw S. Indigenous experiences with racism and its impacts. Prince George, BC: National Collaborating Centre for Aboriginal Health; 2014.

21 Jongbloed K, Hendry J, Behn Smith D, Gallagher J (K^wunuhmen). Towards untying colonial knots in Canadian health systems: a net metaphor for settler-colonialism. Healthc Manage Forum. 2023 Jul;36(4):228–34. Available from: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC10291485/.

22 Mashford-Pringle A, Skura C, Stutz S, Yohathasan T. What we heard: Indigenous Peoples and COVID-19. Toronto, ON: Waakebiness-Bryce Institute for Indigenous Health, Dalla Lana School of Public Health, University of Toronto; 2021 Feb. Available from: <u>https://www.canada.ca/en/public-health/ corporate/publications/chief-public-health-officer-reportsstate-public-health-canada/from-risk-resilience-equityapproach-covid-19/indigenous-peoples-covid-19-report.html.</u>

23 Reading C. Structural determinants of Aboriginal peoples' health. In: Greenwood M, de Leeuw S, Lindsay NM, editors. Determinants of Indigenous peoples' health: beyond the social. 2nd ed. Toronto, ON: Canadian Scholars/CSP Books Inc; 2018.

24 Robinson A, Filice M. Métis scrip in Canada. Toronto, ON: The Canadian Encyclopedia; 2018 Nov 06 [edited 2019 Oct 02, cited 2023 Oct 12]. Available from: <u>https://www.</u> thecanadianencyclopedia.ca/en/article/metis-scrip-in-canada. 25 Métis Nation British Columbia, BC Office of the Provincial Health Officer. Taanishi kiiya? Miiyayow Métis saantii pi miyooayaan didaan BC: Métis Public Health Surveillance Program – baseline report, 2021. Surrey & Victoria, BC: Métis Nation British Columbia, BC Office of the Provincial Health Officer; 2021. Available from: <u>https://www2.gov.bc.ca/gov/</u> content/health/about-bc-s-health-care-system/office-of-theprovincial-health-officer/reports-publications/annual-reports.

26 Muzyka K. Forced to live on roadsides: the dark history of Métis road allowances. CBC Radio: Unreserved. 2019 Apr 26 [updated 2020 Feb 13; cited 2023 Mar 13]. Available from: https://www.cbc.ca/radio/unreserved/from-scrip-to-road-allowances-canada-s-complicated-history-with-the-m%C3%A9tis-1.5100375/forced-to-live-on-roadsides-the-dark-history-of-m%C3%A9tis-road-allowances-1.5100660.

27 Mador R. Health system approaches to promoting health equity: a discussion paper. Vancouver, BC: Provincial Health Services Authority; 2010 Aug [cited 2020 Apr 28]. Available from: http://www.bccdc.ca/pop-public-health/ Documents/HealthSystemApproaches_FINAL.pdf.

28 Métis Nation British Columbia. MNBC launches food security pilot project [Internet]. Surrey, BC: Métis Nation British Columbia; 2021 [cited 2022 Sep 12].

29 BC Association of Aboriginal Friendship Centres. Urban Indigenous wellness report: a BC Friendship Centre perspective. Victoria, BC: BC Association of Aboriginal Friendship Centres; 2020 Fall [cited 2021 Jul 22]. Available from: <u>https://bcaafc.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/11/</u> <u>BCAAFC-Urban-Indigenous-Wellness-Report.pdf</u>.

30 Infinity Consulting. Métis maternal and child health: a discussion paper. Ottawa, ON: Métis Centre, National Aboriginal Health Organization; 2010 Mar 26 [cited 2021 Jun 08]. Available from: https://ruor.uottawa.ca/ bitstream/10393/30556/1/2011 maternal health report.pdf.

31 Métis Centre, National Aboriginal Health Organization. The nutritional habits of Métis children and youth in Canada: a preliminary examination. Prince George, BC: National Collaborating Centre for Aboriginal Health; 2011.

32 Tarasuk V, Mitchell A. Household food insecurity in Canada, 2017-18. Toronto, ON: PROOF Food Insecurity Policy Research; 2020 [cited 2020 Oct 07]. Available from: <u>https://proof.utoronto.ca/</u>.

33 Prokopenko E, Kevins C. Vulnerabilities related to COVID-19 among LGBTQ2+ Canadians. StatCan COVID-19: data to insights for a better Canada. Ottawa, ON: Statistics Canada; 2020 Dec 15 [cited 2022 Sep 12]. Available from: <u>https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/</u> pub/45-28-0001/2020001/article/00075-eng.htm.

34 Hunt S. An introduction to the health of Two-Spirit people: historical, contemporary and emergent issues. Prince George, BC: National Collaborating Centre for Aboriginal Health; 2016.

35 Disability Alliance BC. Food where I live research project. Vancouver, BC: Disability Alliance BC; 2017 [cited 2023 Mar 23]. Available from: <u>https://disabilityalliancebc.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/01/DABCFood-Where-I-Live-execsummaryJan_18.pdf</u>.

36 Arriagada P, Hahmann T, O'Donnell V. Indigenous people in urban areas: vulnerabilities to the socioeconomic impacts of COVID-19. StatCan COVID-19: data to insights for a better Canada. Ottawa, ON: Statistics Canada; 2020 May 26 [cited 2022 Sep 15]. Available from: <u>https://www150.statcan. gc.ca/n1/pub/45-28-0001/2020001/article/00023-eng.htm</u>.

37 Smith A, Poon C, Martin-Ferris S, Beggs MK, McCreary Centre Society. Ta saantii deu/neso: a profile of Métis youth health in BC. Vancouver, BC: McCreary Centre Society; 2019.

38 PROOF Food Insecurity Policy Research. Household food insecurity in Canada [Internet]. Toronto, ON: PROOF Food Insecurity Policy Research; [cited 2021 Jun 08]. Available from: https://proof.utoronto.ca/food-insecurity/#1.

39 Turpel-Lafond ME. In plain sight: addressing Indigenousspecific racism and discrimination in BC health care. Victoria, BC: BC Ministry of Health; 2020 Nov [cited 2023 Mar 13]. Available from: https://engage.gov.bc.ca/app/uploads/ sites/613/2020/11/In-Plain-Sight-Full-Report-2020.pdf.

40 BC Centre for Disease Control. BC COVID-19 SPEAK: your story, our future [special tabulation]. Vancouver, BC: BC Centre for Disease Control; 2020 and 2021 [cited 2023 Mar 23]. Available from: <u>http://www.bccdc.ca/health-</u> info/diseases-conditions/covid-19/covid-19-survey.

41 BC Centre for Disease Control. BC COVID-19 SPEAK Round 1 dashboard. Vancouver, BC: BC Centre for Disease Control; 2020 [cited 2023 Mar 13]. Available from: <u>http://www.bccdc.ca/health-professionals/</u> <u>data-reports/bc-covid-19-speak-dashboard</u>.

42 Métis Nation British Columbia Ministry of Environment and Natural Resources. MNBC COVID-19 Harvester Grant survey (unpublished). Surrey, BC: Métis Nation British Columbia.

43 Government of BC. Rural, remote, First Nations and Indigenous COVID-19 response framework. Victoria, BC: Government of BC; 2020 May 26. Available from: <u>https://www2.gov.bc.ca/assets/gov/public-safety-and-emergency-services/emergency-preparedness-response-recovery/gdx/rural-and-remote-covid-19-response-framework.pdf.</u>

44 Government of BC. British Columbia: building relationships with Indigenous peoples [Internet]. https://www2.gov.bc.ca/gov/content/governments/ indigenous-people/new-relationship.

45 Government of BC. Reconciliation & other agreements [Internet]; cited 2020 Nov 23. Available from: <u>https://</u>www2.gov.bc.ca/gov/content/environment/natural-resource-stewardship/consulting-with-first-nations/first-nations/reconciliation-other-agreements.

46 Government of BC. Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples Act [Internet]. <u>https://www2.gov.bc.ca/gov/content/governments/indigenous-people/new-relationship/united-nations-declaration-on-the-rights-of-indigenous-peoples</u>

47 Métis Nation British Columbia. COVID-19 Métis Nation British Columbia provincial needs assessment survey report 2020 (unpublished). Surrey, BC: Métis Nation British Columbia; 2020.

48 Lemoine-Courcelles C, Chartier M. Food racism. Winnipeg, MB: Canadian Sport Centre Manitoba; 2021 [cited 2022 Sep 15]. Available from: <u>https://cscm.ca/wp-</u> content/uploads/2021/03/Food-Racism-Infographic.pdf. **49** Johnston S, Shaw L. MNBC Ministry of Environmental Protection and Métis Rights report on Home Garden Pilot Project 2021. Surrey, BC: Métis Nation British Columbia; 2021 Oct 19 [cited 2022 Sep 15]. Available from: https://www.mnbc.ca/media/563.

50 Community member, personal communication to Métis Nation British Columbia's Ministry of Environment and Natural Resources regarding COVID-19 Chartered Community Emergency Response Funding, 2020–2021.

51 Waceya Métis Society (Langley), personal communication to Métis Nation British Columbia's Ministry of Environment and Natural Resources regarding COVID-19 Chartered Community Emergency Response Funding, 2020–2021.

52 Auger M, Jones C, Monchalin R, Willow P. "It's in my blood. It's in my spirit. It's in my ancestry": identity and its impact on wellness for Métis women, Two-Spirit, and gender diverse people in Victoria, British Columbia. First Peoples Child and Family Review. 2022;17(1):20–38. Available from: https://fpcfr.com/index.php/FPCFR/article/view/585/367.

53 Flaminio AC, Gaudet JC, Dorion LM. Métis women gathering: visiting together and voicing wellness for ourselves. AlterNative: An International Journal of Indigenous Peoples. 2020 Feb 03;16(1). Available from: https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/1177180120903499.

54 Métis Nation British Columbia, Ministry of Environmental Protection and Natural Resources. Climate Change & Food Access Survey (unpublished). Surrey, BC: Métis Nation British Columbia; 2022.

55 Métis Nation British Columbia, Ministry of Education: Early Learning I K-12. K-12 School Food Survey: project summary report (unpublished). Surrey, BC: Métis Nation British Columbia; 2022–2023.

56 Indigenous Services Canada. Government of Canada works with communities and organizations to support food security for Indigenous Peoples during COVID-19 [news release]. Ottawa, Traditional unceded Algonquin Territory, ON: Government of Canada; 2021 May 26 [cited 2021 Jul 20]. Available from: https://www.canada.ca/en/indigenous-services-canada/news/2021/05/government-of-canada-works-with-communities-and-organizations-to-support-food-security-for-indigenous-peoples-during-covid-19.html.

57 MIKI'SIW Métis Association (Comox Valley), personal communication to Métis Nation British Columbia's Ministry of Environment and Natural Resources regarding COVID-19 Chartered Community Emergency Response Funding, 2020–2021.

58 Sandhu J, Demlow E, Claydon-Platt K, Gully M, Chong M, Oakey M, et al. British Columbia's COVID-19 surveys on population experiences, action, and knowledge (SPEAK): methods and key findings from two large cross-sectional online surveys. Can J Public Health. 2023 Feb;114(1):44–61.



Chapter 7

Missed or Delayed Routine Childhood Immunizations

(Reported July 2021)

Key Findings:

- Lower percentages of infants and toddlers received their immunizations on time in March 2020, compared to March 2019, in most health regions.
- The percentages of infants and toddlers who received their routine immunizations on time improved between March and July 2020; however, percentages in July 2020 were still lower than July 2019 for most regions.

Situation

Routine immunizations are essential services¹ and were not suspended through response measures to COVID-19; however, numerous factors created delays or missed doses of routine childhood immunizations. Some factors included: public health staff being redeployed to meet the most urgent health-care needs, in-person health-care visits were reduced to prevent COVID-19 transmission,² some parents/guardians were hesitant to enter health-care facilities due to fears of exposure to COVID-19,³ and the suspension of in-classroom learning for several months impacted the delivery of immunizations in schools.

Background

Vaccines are developed to prevent people from contracting serious and life-threatening diseases, such as meningitis, tetanus, measles, and polio.⁴ Vaccines have been around since the late 18th century^{5,6,7} and they work by training the immune system to recognize and combat pathogens, including viruses or bacteria.⁸ Today, vaccines prevent 2 to 3 million deaths worldwide every year.⁹ In Canada, vaccines have saved more lives than any other medical intervention in the past 50 years.¹⁰

BC's routine childhood immunization schedule recommends that infants, toddlers, children, and youth receive the vaccines listed in Table 7.1.¹¹

Table 7.1 BC's Routine Childhood Immunization Schedule

Age	Routine vaccination scheduled
2 months	 DTaP-HB-IPV-Hib: Diphtheria, Tetanus, Pertussis, Hepatitis B, Polio, and <i>Haemophilus influenzae</i> type b Meningococcal C Conjugate (Men-C) Pneumococcal Conjugate (PCV 13) Rotavirus
4 months	 DTaP-HB-IPV-Hib: Diphtheria, Tetanus, Pertussis, Hepatitis B, Polio, and <i>Haemophilus influenzae</i> type b PCV 13 Rotavirus
6 months	 DTaP-HB-IPV-Hib: Diphtheria, Tetanus, Pertussis, Hepatitis B, Polio, and Haemophilus influenzae type b Rotavirus
12 months	 Varicella (Chickenpox) Measles, Mumps, and Rubella (MMR) Men-C PCV 13
18 months	 DTaP-IPV-Hib: Diphtheria, Tetanus, Pertussis, Polio, and Haemophilus influenzae type b
4-6 years	 MMRV: Measles, Mumps, Rubella, and Varicella DTaP-IPV: Diphtheria, Tetanus, Pertussis, and Polio
Grade 6	 Catch-up doses if needed for: Chickenpox and Hepatitis B Human Papillomavirus (HPV) (2-3 doses in Gr. 6)
Grade 9	Meningococcal QuadrivalentDTaP: Diphtheria, Tetanus, and Pertussis

In addition to the vaccines listed here, Canada's National Advisory Committee on Immunization recommends that everyone 6 months of age and older should get a yearly influenza vaccination (with rare exceptions).¹¹ For more information about routine vaccinations, see: <u>https://www.healthlinkbc.ca/tools-videos/bc-immunization-schedules</u>.

Vaccines are delivered by a variety of practitioners in BC, including public health nurses, physicians, nurse practitioners,¹² and pharmacists.¹³ Infants, toddlers, children, and youth can receive their routine immunizations at their local public health unit, community health centre, or doctor's office, and if over the age of 5, at their local pharmacy.¹⁴ Public health units also organize clinics at schools to administer vaccines.¹⁵ In rural areas, vaccines are more commonly administered by public health personnel, whereas they are delivered by a greater mix of practitioners in urban areas.¹² Receipt of routine vaccinations is tracked in BC immunization registries. Parents/guardians can also track routine vaccinations in BC's Child Health Passport.¹⁶

In March and April, 2020, public health units observed that parents were cancelling immunization appointments for fear of potentially contracting COVID-19 when visiting a health-care facility.³ International and national health agencies have issued a call for efforts to ensure continuity of immunization against childhood vaccine preventable diseases.^{17,18,19,20}

Findings

This section provides an overview of the changes between 2019 and 2020, in the percentages of infants and toddlers who were "immunized on time"^a by vaccine, month of expected vaccination, and health region. (See Appendix 7-A for more information about data sources and methodology).

Overall, analyses of immunization data about on-time vaccinations that compare the same months in 2019 and 2020, show changes in percentages of infants and toddlers who were immunized on time at 2, 4, 6, and 18 months of age for diphtheria, tetanus, pertussis, hepatitis B, polio, and *Haemophilus influenzae* type b (DTaP-HB-IPV-Hib). Analyses also show changes in the percentages (between 2019 and 2020) of infants who were immunized on time at 12 months of age for measles, mumps, and rubella (MMR).

At the time of this reporting, the most recent data available to the project team was up to July 2020, for vaccinations of toddlers age 2 months, 4 months, 6 months, 12 months, and 18 months. Analyses of on-time immunizations for more recent months, as well as for 4–6-year-old children, and for youth in grades 6–9 were not available to the project team at the time of reporting.

^a "Immunized on time" is defined as receiving the recommended number of doses of the indicated vaccine within one month of the recommended age milestone in the BC Routine Immunization Schedule (<u>https://immunizebc.ca/children/immunization-schedules/</u> <u>infants-young-children</u>). For example, for the 4-month DTaP-HB-IPV-Hib measure, children are counted as immunized on time if they received their second dose of DTaP-HB-IPV-Hib before they turned 5 months of age.



Notes: At the time of reporting, data for this variable was not available for the Fraser, Northern, and Vancouver Coastal health regions. "On Time" means received by age 2 months + 30 days. Immunizations include first dose of Diphtheria, Tetanus and Pertussis (DTaP), Hepatitis B (HB), Polio (IPV), and Haemophilus Influenzae type b (Hib), due at 2 months of age, January-May 2020 Birth Cohort vs January-May 2019 Birth Cohort. Source: BC Centre for Disease Control, extracted October 2020. Prepared by Population Health Surveillance and Epidemiology, Office of the Provincial Health Officer, BC Ministry of Health, May 2021.

Figure 7.1 shows the changes between 2019 and 2020, in the percentages of infants who received their 2-month DTaP-HB-IPV-Hib vaccine on time in the Interior and Island health regions.^b In the Island health region, the proportion of 2-month old infants who received their vaccine on time was 6.1% lower in March 2020, compared with March 2019, but it improved over the following four months. By July 2020, the proportion of 2-month old infants in the Island and Interior health regions who received their vaccinations on time was 2.2% higher in July 2020 compared to July 2019.

^b At the time of reporting, data for this variable was not available for the Fraser, Northern, and Vancouver Coastal health regions.



Figure 7.2 shows the changes between 2019 and 2020, in the percentages of infants who received their 4-month DTaP-HB-IPV-Hib vaccine on time in the Interior and Island health regions.^c The proportion of 4-month old infants who were immunized on time in the Interior health and Island health regions was lower in March 2020, compared to March 2019 (-0.5% and -2.2%, respectively). In April 2020, however, a higher proportion of 4-month old infants were immunized on time in both health regions, compared to April 2019. By July 2020, the proportion of 4-month old infants who were immunized on time in both were immunized on time was lower than it was in July 2019.

[°] At the time of reporting, data for this variable was not available for the Fraser, Northern, and Vancouver Coastal health regions.



Notes: "On Time" means received by age 6 months + 30 days. Immunizations include third dose of Diphtheria, Tetanus and Pertussis (DTaP), Hepatitis B (HB), Polio (IPV), and *Haemophilus Influenzae* type b (Hib), due at 6 months of age for September 2019-January 2020 Birth Cohort vs September 2018-January 2019 Birth Cohort.

Source: BC Centre for Disease Control, extracted October 2020. Prepared by Population Health Surveillance and Epidemiology, Office of the Provincial Health Officer, BC Ministry of Health, May 2021.

Figure 7.3 shows the changes in the percentages of infants who received their 6-month DTaP-HB-IPV-Hib vaccine on time between 2019 and 2020, in all five regional health areas and for BC in total. Overall, BC experienced a decrease in the proportion of infants who received their 6-month vaccinations on time from March to July 2020, compared to those months in 2019. The proportion of infants vaccinated on time in the Fraser and Vancouver Coastal health regions, was lower in 2020 compared to 2019 for all five months. In contrast the proportion of infants in the Island health region who received their 6-month vaccines on time was higher in 2020 than 2019, for all five months.


Notes: "On Time" means received by age 12 months + 30 days. Immunization includes Measles, Mumps, and Rubella (MMR), due at 12 months of age for March 2019-July 2019 Birth Cohort vs March 2018-July 2018 Birth Cohort.

Source: BC Centre for Disease Control, extracted October 2020. Prepared by Population Health Surveillance and Epidemiology, Office of the Provincial Health Officer, BC Ministry of Health, May 2021.

Figure 7.4 shows the changes between 2019 and 2020, in the percentages of infants who received their 12-month MMR vaccine on time for all five health regions. Overall, BC experienced a decrease in the proportion of infants who were vaccinated on time in all five months from March to July 2020, compared to the same months in 2019. Fraser Health experienced the largest decreases in all five months shown. The decrease in the proportions of on-time immunizations at age 12 months are larger than those for 2-month, 4-month and 6-month immunizations.



Notes: "On Time" means received by age 18 months + 30 days. Immunizations include Diphtheria, Tetanus and Pertussis (DTaP), Polio (IPV), and Haemophilus Influenzae type b (Hib), due at 18 months of age for September 2018-January 2019 Birth Cohort vs September 2017-January 2018 Birth Cohort. Source: BC Centre for Disease Control, extracted October 2020. Prepared by Population Health Surveillance and Epidemiology, Office of the Provincial Health Officer, BC Ministry of Health, May 2021.

Figure 7.5 shows the changes between 2019 and 2020, in the percentages of toddlers who received their 18-month DTaP-HB-IPV-Hib vaccination on time for all five health regions. Overall, BC experienced a decrease in the proportion of toddlers who were vaccinated on time in March, April, and June 2020, compared to the same months in 2019. While the proportion of toddlers who received their vaccination on time was lower for all health regions in March 2020 compared to March 2019, other months show mixed results.

Equity Considerations

Analyses to identify linkages between on-time vaccinations and socio-economic factors, such as household income or access to transportation, are not currently possible. Geographic analyses shown here based on health region does show differences between regions, with lower percentages of infants and toddlers being immunized on time in March 2020 compared to 2019 in most health regions, but especially for the Fraser health region.

Truth and Reconciliation: Immunization and Cultural Safety

For many Indigenous (First Nations, Métis, and Inuit) individuals and communities, public health restrictions were layered onto the existing stresses of intergenerational trauma, ongoing structural racism, and culturally unsafe health-care settings. This combination of factors exacerbated challenges to accessing routine childhood vaccinations at in-person health-care settings during the COVID-19 pandemic. More engagement with Indigenous partner organizations and analyses are required to ensure Indigenous Peoples are appropriately and respectfully supported in catch-up immunization programs.

Actions Initiated or Planned to Address Unintended Consequence

The British Columbia Centre for Disease Control (BCCDC) issued guidelines to support continuity of immunization services during the COVID-19 response measures on April 9, 2020, and a public information campaign promoting immunization services as essential and safe from COVID-19 transmission began on April 15, 2020.²¹ Guidelines for immunization continuity have also been issued by the National Advisory Committee on Immunization and the Canadian Paediatric Society to continue immunization programs during the COVID-19 pandemic.^{22,23}

Promotion of immunization as an essential service, and collaboration with immunization providers, will continue to be conducted to optimize and prioritize vaccination in the infant/ toddler period when on-time immunization is most important for disease prevention.

Considerations for Further Action

This section provides considerations for action based on the findings of this report. These are not formal recommendations, but rather ideas to consider when shaping recommendations and actions related to this topic.

- 3. Expand capacity for providing immunization services for children and youth through engagement with additional potential immunization providers in communities.
- 4. Continue to promote the importance of on-time immunizations for the health and well-being of children, including increased education and awareness of COVID-19 safety protocols in place in health-care settings where vaccinations are available.
- 5. Promote immunization catch-up programs by leveraging mass immunization processes and technologies established for COVID-19 vaccinations.
- 6. Increase the capacity for timely monitoring and surveillance across BC by facilitating data entry into the provincial immunization registry for monitoring all routine childhood immunizations from birth to Grade 9, and beyond.

Appendix 7-A: Data Methodology Notes

1. Charts provided by Population Health Surveillance and Epidemiology, Office of the Provincial Health Officer.

For questions contact: <u>HLTH.PHSE@gov.bc.ca</u>.

2. Methodology

Figures 7.1–7.5 compare the proportion of infants/toddlers immunized on time per health region with the previous year's cohorts. "On time vaccination" is defined as immunization within 30 days of the recommended age. Data for analyses were extracted from the provincial immunization registry. These figures compare the on-time receipt of vaccines for infants/toddlers turning 2-, 4-, 6-, and 18-months of age during the months of March through July 2020, compared to the corresponding cohorts who turned those ages during March through July 2019.

Collection and entry into the registry for this age cohort by Vancouver Coastal Health may not reflect all children in this health region due to a geographic difference in practice. Due to this practice, children in licensed daycares are overrepresented, while other children in some parts of this region may not have records in the registry or the record entry may lag when reported later by physician providers.

Data for infants turning 2-months and 4-months of age during March through July 2020 were not available for Fraser, Northern and Vancouver Coastal regional health authorities.

References

1 ImmunizeBC. Immunization during COVID-19 [Internet]. Victoria, BC. Government of British Columbia; [cited 2021 Jun 21]. Available from: https://immunizebc.ca/immunization-during-covid-19.

2 CBC News. B.C. doctors now available on the phone and online, in bid to reduce coronavirus spread [Internet]. CBC News; 2020 Apr 3. Available from: <u>https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/</u> <u>british-columbia/doctors-of-bc-phone-video-virtual-appointmentscovid-19-1.5520682.</u>

3 Members of the BC Immunization Committee. Personal communication. BC Immunization Committee; 2020 Apr 1.

4 World Health Organization. How do vaccines work? [Internet]. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization; [cited 2020 Dec 8]. Available from: <u>https://www.who.int/news-room/feature-stories/</u> <u>detail/how-do-vaccines-work</u>.

5 The Immunisation Advisory Centre. A brief history of vaccination [Internet]. Auckland, NZ: The Immunisation Advisory Centre; [cited 2021 Jun 21]. Available from: <u>https://www.immune.org.nz/vaccine-development/brief-history-vaccination</u>.

6 Stern AM, Markel H. The history of vaccines and immunization: familiar patterns, new challenges [Internet]. Health Affairs. 2005 May/Jun; 24(3). Available from: <u>https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/hlthaff.24.3.611</u>.

7 Plotkin S. History of vaccination. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences. 2014 Aug;111(34):12283-7. Available from: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4151719/.

8 Public Health. Health guides: how vaccines work [Internet]. Seattle, WA: Public Health; [cited 2021 Jun 21]. Available from: https://www.publichealth.org/public-awareness/prenatal-care/ vaccines-work/.

9 World Health Organization. Immunization [Internet]. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization; [cited 2021 Jun 21]. Available from: <u>https://www.who.int/news-room/facts-in-pictures/</u> detail/immunization.

10 ImmunizeBC. Why vaccinate? [Internet]. Victoria, BC: Government of British Columbia; [cited 2020 May 19]. Available from: <u>https://immunizebc.ca/why-vaccinate</u>.

11 HealthLinkBC. B.C. immunization schedules [Internet]. Victoria, BC: Government of British Columbia; cited 2021 Jun 21]. Available from: <u>https://www.healthlinkbc.ca/tools-videos/bc-</u> immunization-schedules#child.

12 Government of British Columbia. Immunize BC: A strategic framework for immunization in B.C. [Internet]. British Columbia: Ministry of Health; 2007 February [cited 2020 Sept 30]. Available from: https://www.health.gov.bc.ca/library/publications/year/2007/immunizebc.pdf.

13 Government of British Columbia. Pharmacists and publicly funded vaccines in B.C.: general information [Internet]. Victoria, BC. British Columbia: Ministry of Health; [cited 2021 July 21]. Available from: https://www2.gov.bc.ca/assets/gov/health/health-drug-coverage/pharmacare/vaccine-guide.pdf.

14 Government of British Columbia. Health unit finder [Internet]. British Columbia: Immunize BC; 2020 [cited 2020 Sept 30]. Available from: <u>https://immunizebc.ca/</u> finder#10/49.4226/-122.9417. **15** Government of British Columbia. What vaccines do schoolage children need and when? [Internet]. British Columbia: Immunize BC; 2020 [cited 2020 Sept 30]. Available from <u>https://</u> immunizebc.ca/what-vaccines-do-school-age-children-needand-when.

16 Government of British Columbia. Child health passport. Available from: <u>https://www.healthyfamiliesbc.ca/sites/hfbcprox-prod.health.gov.bc.ca/files/documents/child-health-passport_eng_2018_web.pdf.https://www.healthyfamiliesbc.ca/sites/ hfbcprox-prod.health.gov.bc.ca/files/documents/child-health-passport_eng_2018_web.pdf.</u>

17 McDonald HI, Tessier E, White JM, Woodruff M, Knowles C, Bates C, Parry J, Walker JL, Scott JA, Smeeth L, Yarwood J. Early impact of the coronavirus disease (COVID-19) pandemic and physical distancing measures on routine childhood vaccinations in England, January to April 2020. Eurosurveillance. 2020 May 14;25(19):2000848. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.2807/1560-7917.ES.2020.25.19.2000848</u>.

18 Santoli JM. Effects of the COVID-19 pandemic on routine pediatric vaccine ordering and administration—United States, 2020. MMWR. Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report. 2020;69. Available from: https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/69/wr/mm6919e2.htm.

19 Bramer CA, Kimmins LM, Swanson R, Kuo J, Vranesich P, Jacques-Carroll LA, Shen AK. Decline in child vaccination coverage during the COVID-19 pandemic—Michigan Care Improvement Registry, May 2016–May 2020. Available from: https://stacks.cdc.gov/view/cdc/88101.

20 World Health Organization. At least 80 million children under one at risk of diseases such as diphtheria, measles and polio as COVID-19 disrupts routine vaccination efforts, warn Gavi, WHO and UNICEF [Internet]. Geneva; 2020 [cited 2020 Aug31]. Available from: https://www.who.int/news-room/detail/22-05-2020-atleast-80-million-children-under-one-at-risk-of-diseases-suchas-diphtheria-measles-and-polio-as-covid-19-disrupts-routinevaccination-efforts-warn-gavi-who-and-unicef.

21 Government of British Columbia. Continuity, prioritization and safe delivery of immunization services during COVID-19 response. British Columbia: BC Centre for Disease Control and BC Ministry of Health; 2020 [cited 2020 Aug 31]. Available from: <u>https://www.canvax.ca/continuity-prioritization-and-safe-delivery-immunization-services-during-covid-19-response.</u>

22 Government of Canada. Interim guidance on continuity of immunization programs during the COVID-19 pandemic [Internet]. Canada; 2020 [cited 2020 Aug 31]. Available from: <u>https://www.canada.ca/en/public-health/services/immunization/national-advisory-committee-on-immunization-naci/interim-guidance-immunization-programs-during-covid-19-pandemic.html.</u>

23 Canadian Paediatric Society. Stick to immunization schedule during the COVID-19 pandemic, paediatricians urge [Internet]. Canada; 2020 [cited 2020 Aug 31]. Available from: https://www.cps.ca/en/media/stick-to-immunization-schedule-during-the-covid-19-pandemic.

Chapter 8

Emergency Department Use

(Reported January 2024)

Key Findings:

- There was a decrease in the number of emergency department visits from March to April 2020, compared to the same period in 2019. The number of emergency department visits returned to close to pre-pandemic numbers by June 2021.
- Among those who accessed emergency department services, the proportion of visits requiring the most urgent level of care increased in 2020, compared to previous years, while the proportion requiring less urgent care decreased.

Situation

Emergency department (ED) visits in BC changed during the early months of the COVID-19 pandemic. Likely reasons for this are as follows:

- Public messaging highlighting the prioritization of hospital resources, as well as changes to ED policies and procedures, to prevent overburdening the health system;^{1,2}
- Public reluctance to attend health-care settings due to concerns about contracting SARS-CoV-2 (the virus that causes COVID-19);
- Hospitals changing ED triaging and admitting processes impacting how, when, and who used EDs; and
- Reduced ED capacity after putting new COVID-19 measures in place (e.g., increased distancing in wait rooms, staff reallocation, staff illness and burnout, isolation requirements resulting from contact with confirmed cases).^{3,4,5,6}

Truth and Reconciliation in the Health-care System

Truth and reconciliation in the health-care system includes acknowledging and addressing historical injustices and dismantling systemic barriers to equitable care for Indigenous Peoples (First Nations, Métis, and Inuit). This requires health-care providers in emergency departments to take actions that ensure Indigenous Peoples feel safe and respected when receiving care.

The health system in BC continues to inflict interpersonal and systemic racism on Indigenous Peoples, often making it unsafe for them to seek health services, including emergency health services. For many Indigenous Peoples and communities, the challenges of public health restrictions during the COVID-19 pandemic added to the cumulative barriers and stresses faced every day as a result of colonialism, intergenerational trauma, manufactured poverty, and pervasive racism and discrimination. Further, those with limited access to hospital emergency departments before the pandemic (e.g., people living in rural, remote, and northern communities) may have experienced even less access during the pandemic. Urgent actions to uphold recommendations found in the *In Plain Sight* report are required to eradicate anti-Indigenous racism and discrimination in emergency departments. Continued engagement with Indigenous partner organizations and distinctions-based analyses are required to ensure Indigenous Peoples' inherent right to culturally safe and quality emergency health services is upheld.

Background

The COVID-19 pandemic and measures to reduce SARS-CoV-2 transmission, including changes to processes in EDs, may have impacted access to EDs, as well as individual attitudes towards visiting EDs and behaviour when using them.

Individuals: Reasons for avoiding EDs in the early part of the pandemic included concerns related to SARS-CoV-2 exposure, unknowingly transmitting SARS-CoV-2 to health-care providers or other patients in health-care settings, and overburdening the health system with mild or non-urgent concerns.^{7,8,9,10,11} Similar findings of reduced ED use and increased severity of reason for visiting the ED were reported among pediatric populations.^{12,13} In some jurisdictions, this resulted in a substantial overall decline in ED use but increased hospital admission rates, suggesting that patients presenting to EDs had more severe symptoms and diagnoses.^{10,14} In BC, preliminary research shows that the proportion of those who died at home between February and April 2020 increased from 18% to 26%, which may be associated with delaying or not seeking care.¹⁵ Virtual care visits increased considerably for family physicians during this time.^{60,61}

Emergency Departments: EDs across BC revised infection prevention and control protocols to reduce the risk of SARS-CoV-2 transmission. These newly adopted protocols changed the way patients experienced EDs (e.g., physical flow, wait times) and may have influenced how and when patients sought care. Some examples include the following:

- Physical spaces: setting up triaging stations outdoors, increasing space between waiting patients, creating COVID-19-specific units;^{16,36}
- Personal protective equipment (PPE) use and other infection prevention and control materials: health authorities experiencing issues related to accessing sufficient PPE in the initial months of the pandemic,¹⁷ and-due to varying supplies of masks, hand sanitizer, and other PPE¹⁸-continually updating protocols around which PPE to use and when;
- COVID-19 assessments before and during hospital triage: implementing virtual triage and assessment processes to manage and reduce

less urgent ED visits and to prevent possible SARS-CoV-2 exposures and transmission;¹⁹ encouraging patients during the initial phases of the pandemic to complete the COVID-19 self-assessment prior to presenting at an ED, followed by additional COVID-19 screening questions (e.g., exposures, travel) at the hospital;²⁰ and

• **Caregiver/visitor regulations:** restricting the number of people accompanying a patient (e.g., only one accompanying individual).^{21,22}

Findings

Data from the first round of the BC COVID-19 Survey on Population Experiences, Action, and Knowledge (SPEAK) conducted May 12-31, 2020, show that, among the 33.3% of BC residents who reported avoiding health-care services since the pandemic began, 6.4% reported avoiding emergency or urgent care departments.⁷ Regional variation was seen among those who reported avoiding EDs. Among those who said they had avoided health care since the pandemic began, the following percentages avoided emergency or urgent care: 5.1% in Vancouver Coastal Health, 6.1% in Island Health, 6.7% in Fraser Health, 7.2% in Interior Health, and 9.0% in Northern Health. The age groups with the highest proportions reporting avoidance of EDs were 18–29 (8.0%), 30–39 (7.9%), and 40–49 (7.2%).⁷

BC COVID-19 SPEAK data also found that among the 22.6% of BC residents who reported difficulty in accessing health-care services, 4.0% reported having difficulty accessing EDs during the first months of the pandemic, with similar findings across the five health authority regions (ranging from 3.1% in the Vancouver Coastal region to 5.2% in the Northern Health region).⁷

Figures 8.1A–8.1C, 8.2, 8.3, and 8.4A–8.4C in this report are based on data from facilities that report to the National Ambulatory Care Reporting Service (NACRS). NACRS-reporting facilities are based mostly in the Vancouver Coastal and Fraser Health Authorities, reflecting largely urban areas, and are not reflective of the whole of BC. Please refer to Appendix 8-A for a list of NACRS-reporting facilities.

Trends in Emergency Department Use in BC





Source: National Ambulatory Care Reporting System (NACRS). Prepared by BC Centre for Disease Control (data and analysis) and Population Health Surveillance and Epidemiology, Office of the Provincial Health Officer, BC Ministry of Health (visualizations), November 2023.

Figure 8.1A shows the number of ED visits for all causes, by month and year, from January 2019 to December 2022. There was a clear decrease in ED visits in March and April 2020 when compared to the previous year. In April 2020, 77,058 ED visits were recorded, compared to 129,989 ED visits in April 2019. This was followed by a sharp increase in May 2020, and a gradual increase followed by a gradual decrease, before a stabilizing of ED visits at the end of the year. The number of ED visits did not return to pre-pandemic levels until June 2021.⁶³

It is important to note that ED use may have decreased in part because of the reduced occurrence of medical events requiring emergency services during the COVID-19 pandemic. The literature suggests that:

- The incidence of many respiratory diseases (e.g., influenza) was significantly lower in 2020 compared to previous years;^{24,25,26,27} and
- There was either no change in, or decreased incidence of, physical traumas (e.g., sports-related injuries,²⁸ blunt assault, motor vehicle crashes).^{29,63}

The occurrence of some medical events (e.g., myocardial infarction) is likely to have stayed the same despite reduced presentation in EDs.³⁰ Other conditions, such as toxic drug poisoning/overdose, increased during the COVID-19 pandemic due to the worsening unregulated drug emergency. These findings suggest that the data may reflect a change in the use of EDs rather than a change in the need for visits to EDs overall.^{11,30,31,32}



Figure 8.1B shows the number of ED visits for all causes from January 2019 to December 2022, by regional health authority, among facilities that report to NACRS. As noted earlier, the majority of these facilities are based in the Vancouver Coastal and Fraser Health authority regions (see Appendix 8-A). Because of this, and because Fraser Health has a substantially higher population than the other health regions,⁶² this health region has higher counts. This chart shows that the substantial decrease in ED visits in 2020 demonstrated in Figure 8.1A was experienced across all health regions.



Figure 8.1C shows the number of ED visits for all causes from January 2019 to December 2022, by sex. This chart shows a clear and significant decline in the number of ED visits by both sexes from February to April 2020. There does not appear to be a difference between female and male^a patients—both show the same decline and rebound in number of ED visits. Please refer to Appendix 8-B for a detailed data table related to this chart.

CHAPTER 8: EMERGENCY DEPARTMENT USE 129

^a In this report, data presented by sex (female/male) may reflect biological sex assigned at birth. Therefore, Two-Spirit, transgender, non-binary, intersex, and gender diverse people may be misidentified in the data.

Trends in Acuity of Emergency Department Cases Across BC and Canada

The previous section focused on the change in number of ED visits early in the pandemic. Looking at the change in acuity of ED visits provides more nuanced information about how people changed their use of EDs in response to COVID-19 and related measures. Data in this section come from Canadian Triage Acuity Scale (CTAS) scores.³³ The CTAS is used to triage patients presenting at EDs based on urgency. Lower CTAS scores represent more urgent needs.

In Canada:

Compared to March 2019, March 2020 saw a 25% drop in the number of ED visits across Canada.²³ This reduction in visits was not distributed evenly across all levels of acuity. Less urgent (CTAS 4) visits decreased the most (by 29%), but there was also a 14% decrease in the most urgent cases (CTAS 1). Additionally, there were sizeable decreases at levels CTAS 2 (emergent-25%), CTAS 3 (urgent-23%), and CTAS 5 (non-urgent-18%).³⁴



In BC:

FIGURE 8.2



Figure 8.2 shows the percentage of ED visits by CTAS level across BC, comparing CTAS scores during pandemic months of 2020 (i.e., April 1–December 31) with average scores during the same months in pre-pandemic years spanning 2015–2019. The proportion of visits with more urgent CTAS scores was higher in 2020 than in previous years. Additional analyses of these data indicate that these trends are similar by sex and across age groups.³⁵ All differences reported are statistically significant when comparing 2020 to previous years' averages. These findings are consistent with national reporting, which showed that many people avoided the ED for less severe conditions.²³

Trends in Reasons for Seeking Care in Emergency Departments Across BC

FIGURE 8.3



Notes: NACRS-reporting facilities in BC are mostly located in the Lower Mainland and account for 75% of total emergency department visits in BC. Overall reasons for emergency department visits using the patients' presenting complaints, coded with the Canadian Emergency Department Information System (CEDIS) Presenting Complaint List, version 5.1.

Source: National Ambulatory Care Reporting System (NACRS). Prepared by BC Centre for Disease Control (data and analysis) and Population Health Surveillance and Epidemiology, Office of the Provincial Health Officer, BC Ministry of Health (visualizations), November 2023.

Figure 8.3 shows the percentage change in number of ED visits from March–April 2019 to March–April 2020, by cause, in BC. The negative values indicate the percentage decrease from 2019 to 2020. Across BC, the values range from a 17% decrease in the number of ED visits for general and minor conditions to a 42% decrease for orthopedic conditions.

Emergency Department Experiences Across BC

FIGURE 8.4A



Notes: NACRS-reporting facilities in BC are mostly located in the Lower Mainland and account for 75% of total emergency department visits in BC. Wait time is the time between triage time or registration time (whichever is earlier) and the time of physician initial assessment. Source: National Ambulatory Care Reporting System (NACRS). Prepared by Population Health Surveillance and Epidemiology, Office of the Provincial Health Officer, BC Ministry of

Source: National Ambulatory Care Reporting System (NACRS). Prepared by Population Health Surveillance and Epidemiology, Office of the Provincial Health Officer, BC Ministry of Health, April 2021.

Figure 8.4A shows the 50th percentile (median) and 90th percentile wait times in hours for an initial assessment by an ED physician,^{b,37} comparing 2020 to the average for 2015–2019. Wait times from March to June 2020 were lower than in previous years, with the shortest wait times in April. There are no differences when comparing wait times by sex or age. A comparison of wait times by CTAS score had not yet been done at the time this report was written, but it may offer further insights into the impact of the urgency of ED visits on wait times for physician initial assessments.

^b This indicator measures the time between the earlier of either triage date/time or registration date/time, and the date/time of the physician initial assessment in the ED. The 90th percentile of this indicator is interpreted as the longest wait time in hours among 90% of patients waiting for the physician initial assessment in an ED, as only 10% of ED patients waited longer than this benchmark to be seen. Similarly, the 50th percentile represents the longest wait time in hours among half of those waiting for the physician initial assessment shorter wait times.



Source: National Ambulatory Care Reporting System (NACRS). Prepared by Population Health Surveillance and Epidemiology, Office of the Provincial Health Officer, BC Ministry of Health, April 2021.

Figure 8.4B shows the monthly percentage of ED patients who left without being seen by a physician. The trend appears correlated with ED wait times, and is consistent with decreased ED use. In addition, the data may reflect a greater proportion of patients with higher-acuity health problems visiting EDs in 2020 compared to previous years. There are no significant trends seen when comparing sexes.



Figure 8.4C shows the monthly percentage of patients who left without being seen by a physician from January 2018 to December 2020, comparing three age groups: 0–19, 20–69, and 70 and older. There was a substantial decline in 2020 for all age groups from January/February to April, with percentages steadily increasing from May to August, followed by another decline from September to December. This decline might suggest that, with fewer people using the ED (see Figures 8.1A–8.1C) and wait times steadily decreasing during the early months of the pandemic, patients below age 70 chose to wait to see a physician, whereas previously they might have chosen to leave without being seen. The decline might also speak to the severity of the issue necessitating an ED visit and the need for urgent care (see Figure 8.2) in which triaging would result in decreased wait times. Figure 8.4C also shows a clear peak in the monthly percentage of patients who left without being seen by a physician in March 2019. The reason for this peak has not been determined and is outside the scope of this report, but similar—though lower in magnitude—peaks were observed in the colder months of preceding years, from 2016 to 2018.° Please refer to Appendix 8-B for a detailed data table related to this chart.

^c These peaks were observed by Population Health Surveillance and Epidemiology, Office of the Provincial Health Officer, in the same data set charted in Fig. 8.4C. As determining the cause of the peaks is outside the scope of the current report, this was not investigated further. The cause of the peaks is not known.

Equity Considerations

Several populations already experienced inequitable access to EDs prior to the pandemic, which may have worsened during the early months of the COVID-19 pandemic.³⁸ For example:

- Those with limited access to EDs before the pandemic (e.g., people living in rural, remote, and northern communities) may have experienced even less access.
- Populations with lower socioeconomic status were disproportionately affected by the pandemic. These populations were more likely to work in frontline positions, and less likely to have paid sick leave or the time to seek health-care services.^{36,39,40,41}
- Women who bore unequal burdens of caregiving responsibilities may have experienced increased barriers to ED access. For example, if they were not permitted or did not wish to bring their children with them when they needed to access the ED, they may have delayed or chosen not to go.^{42,43,44}
- Indigenous Peoples (First Nations, Métis, and Inuit) consistently experience interpersonal and systemic racism in the BC health system, which contributes to reluctance to access health services.^{45,46,47,48,49}
- Those who identify as non-binary already faced distinct challenges in accessing safe care due to discrimination experienced in health-care settings.^{50,51}
- Refugee, immigrant, and racialized communities continually faced unique challenges in accessing health services both prior to and during the pandemic.^{52,53,54} Examples of these challenges include administrative challenges with enrolling in the Medical Services Plan/ Health Insurance BC,⁵⁵ language and cultural barriers,⁵⁶ experiences of poverty,⁵⁷ lack of access to technology as health services transitioned to virtual care,⁵⁸ health systems that are difficult to navigate,⁵⁶ and avoidance of the health system due to fears of medical professionals.⁵⁶

Considerations for Further Action

This section provides considerations for action based on the findings of this report. These are not formal recommendations, but rather ideas to consider when shaping recommendations and actions related to this topic. The scope of this report does not permit a complete cataloguing of all actions currently underway in BC on this report topic. The considerations below may lend support to actions already underway that address the issues identified and provide a starting place for discussion if action has not yet begun.

- Commit to offering culturally safe health care informed by anti-racist policies, including in EDs, and acting on the 24 recommendations outlined in the <u>In Plain Sight</u> report, an independent review of Indigenous-specific racism in the BC health-care system.^{45,59}
- 2. Continue long-term monitoring to evaluate and address the short- and long-term impacts of the pandemic and related response measures on access to primary care, care avoidance, and ways to ensure that emergency services continue to be available during pandemic situations.
- 3. Explore initiatives started during the COVID-19 pandemic (such as virtual triage and assessment processes)¹⁹ and alternative urgent care structures (such as urgent and primary care centres) to determine the impact on demand for ED services, and to understand the regional and rural/urban differences in ED visits and wait times.

Appendix 8-A: Data Methodology Notes

- 1. The BC Observatory for Population and Public Health completed data acquisition, analysis, and interpretation for Figures 8.1A, 8.1B, 8.1C, and 8.3. Analysis and interpretation for Figures 8.2, 8.4A, 8.4B, and 8.4C, as well as chart visualizations for all figures, were completed by Population Health Surveillance and Epidemiology, Office of the Provincial Health Officer, BC Ministry of Health. For questions, contact <u>HLTH.PHSE@gov.bc.ca</u>.
- 2. BC COVID-19 SPEAK Data: The BC COVID-19 SPEAK was funded by the BCCDC Foundation for Public Health. The SPEAK data are publicly accessible here: <u>http://www.bccdc.ca/health-professionals/data-reports/bc-covid-19-speak-dashboard</u>.

3. National Ambulatory Care Reporting System (NACRS) Charts: Figures 8.1A–8.1C, 8.2, 8.3, and 8.4A–8.4C report on emergency department visits from NACRS. NACRS provides information on all levels of ambulatory care within Canada. There are 30 sites in BC that report to NACRS as of fiscal year 2020, most of which are in the Lower Mainland. This data limitation results in an underrepresentation of events that take place in the Interior and Northern Health Authorities in NACRS data.

The following table lists the hospitals with emergency departments that reported to NACRS during 2015–2020. There are three facilities that did not report to NACRS for the entire time period, as noted in the table.

NACRS Reporting Facilities

Health Authority	Hospital Name
Interior	Kelowna General Hospital
Interior	Royal Inland Hospital
Fraser	Royal Columbian Hospital
Fraser	Langley Memorial Hospital
Fraser	Surrey Memorial Hospital
Fraser	Burnaby Hospital
Fraser	Peace Arch District Hospital
Fraser	Delta Hospital
Fraser	Eagle Ridge Hospital and Health Care Centre
Fraser	Chilliwack General Hospital
Fraser	Mission Memorial Hospital
Fraser	Ridge Meadows Hospital and Health Care Centre
Fraser	Fraser Canyon Hospital
Fraser	Abbotsford Regional Hospital and Cancer Centre
Vancouver Coastal	Vancouver General Hospital
Vancouver Coastal	St. Paul's Hospital
Vancouver Coastal	Mount Saint Joseph Hospital
Vancouver Coastal	Lions Gate Hospital
Vancouver Coastal	Richmond Hospital
Vancouver Coastal	UBC Health Sciences Centre
Vancouver Coastal	BC Children's Hospital
Vancouver Island	Royal Jubilee Hospital
Vancouver Island	Victoria General Hospital
Vancouver Island	Cowichan District Hospital
Vancouver Island	Saanich Peninsula Hospital
Vancouver Island	Nanaimo Regional General Hospital
Vancouver Island	St. Joseph's General Hospital (closed in October 2017)
Vancouver Island	North Island Hospital, Comox Valley (opened in October 2017)
Vancouver Island	North Island Hospital, Campbell River and District
Vancouver Island	West Coast General Hospital (started reporting in March 2020)
Northern	The University Hospital of Northern British Columbia

Appendix 8-B: Data tables

Figure 8.1B-Data: Emergency Department Visits for All Causes, by Regional Health Authority, BC, January 2019 to December 2022

	Regional Health Authority				
Month/Year	Interior	Fraser	Vancouver Coastal	Vancouver Island	Northern
Jan-2019	12,715	63,698	30,527	24,308	4,131
Feb-2019	11,346	55,583	27,035	21,096	3,529
Mar-2019	13,584	65,776	32,121	25,028	4,424
Apr-2019	13,203	59,936	29,010	23,747	4,093
May-2019	13,350	62,744	30,632	24,940	4,401
Jun-2019	12,530	60,486	29,599	24,030	4,050
Jul-2019	13,082	61,722	30,534	24,758	4,222
Aug-2019	10,154	60,171	29,543	24,658	3,974
Sep-2019	12,789	58,963	28,729	23,347	4,057
Oct-2019	12,927	57,356	28,862	23,826	3,950
Nov-2019	12,656	58,912	28,559	22,885	3,803
Dec-2019	13,398	63,764	30,515	24,849	4,215
Jan-2020	13,418	63,587	30,466	24,787	4,413
Feb-2020	12,821	60,298	28,003	23,955	4,063
Mar-2020	10,394	48,567	22,453	20,060	3,269
Apr-2020	7,572	35,126	15,988	15,995	2,377
May-2020	10,549	47,186	21,808	22,400	3,056
Jun-2020	11,222	50,825	23,927	23,523	3,338
Jul-2020	11,878	54,852	25,886	25,588	3,822
Aug-2020	12,182	55,825	26,489	25,384	3,607
Sep-2020	11,632	53,536	25,192	24,183	3,281
Oct-2020	11,560	52,531	25,031	24,029	3,403
Nov-2020	10,735	47,642	22,074	22,060	3,208
Dec-2020	10,870	47,597	22,591	21,677	2,898
Jan-2021	11,021	49,388	23,321	22,549	3,138
Feb-2021	9,960	46,639	21,658	21,362	2,827
Mar-2021	11,720	53,960	25,819	24,340	3,340
Apr-2021	11.884	54.625	25.391	24.421	3,315

Figure 8.1B-Data: Emergency Department Visits for All Causes, by Regional Health Authority, BC, January 2019 to December 2022 *continued*

	Regional Health Authority				
Month/Year	Interior	Fraser	Vancouver Coastal	Vancouver Island	Northern
May-2021	13,204	61,004	29,231	26,863	3,776
Jun-2021	13,167	61,329	30,260	27,429	3,829
Jul-2021	14,094	65,363	32,831	29,170	4,112
Aug-2021	13,398	63,533	32,063	28,405	4,025
Sep-2021	11,639	59,324	29,303	25,923	3,744
Oct-2021	11,975	61,041	29,767	25,787	3,683
Nov-2021	11,995	59,976	28,953	25,148	3,594
Dec-2021	11,740	58,709	28,670	24,999	3,323
Jan-2022	11,973	57,565	27,925	24,614	3,646
Feb-2022	11,229	52,195	25,786	23,470	3,514
Mar-2022	13,193	61,592	30,499	27,452	4,068
Apr-2022	12,850	63,638	30,349	27,445	3,939
May-2022	13,728	68,685	32,103	29,126	4,279
Jun-2022	13,098	67,602	31,706	28,255	4,194
Jul-2022	13,240	66,781	31,908	28,491	4,241
Aug-2022	12,896	63,453	31,174	27,969	4,097
Sep-2022	12,507	61,109	29,596	26,487	3,982
Oct-2022	12,985	64,887	30,474	27,552	4,165
Nov-2022	12,788	66,162	29,595	26,981	3,908
Dec-2022	12,516	60,323	28,766	26,813	4,047

Figure 8.1C-Data: Emergency Department Visits for All Causes, by Sex, BC, January 2019 to December 2022

Month-Year	Male	Female	Month-Year	Male	Female
Jan-2019	65,683	69,675	Jan-2021	52,882	56,525
Feb-2019	57,434	61,139	Feb-2021	49,606	52,826
Mar-2019	68,656	72,258	Mar-2021	57,979	61,188
Apr-2019	63,618	66,347	Apr-2021	58,660	60,961
May-2019	67,124	68,931	May-2021	65,417	68,650
Jun-2019	64,520	66,153	Jun-2021	66,953	69,046
Jul-2019	66,124	68,162	Jul-2021	71,805	73,738
Aug-2019	63,131	65,353	Aug-2021	69,841	71,564
Sep-2019	62,577	65,280	Sep-2021	64,481	65,421
Oct-2019	62,390	64,508	Oct-2021	65,404	66,806
Nov-2019	61,431	65,376	Nov-2021	63,557	66,090
Dec-2019	67,044	69,687	Dec-2021	63,093	64,325
Jan-2020	66,595	70,068	Jan-2022	61,437	64,269
Feb-2020	63,236	65,889	Feb-2022	56,505	59,664
Mar-2020	52,592	52,143	Mar-2022	66,213	70,572
Apr-2020	39,246	37,805	Apr-2022	67,241	70,964
May-2020	52,779	52,215	May-2022	72,912	74,974
Jun-2020	56,553	56,274	Jun-2022	71,556	73,260
Jul-2020	60,414	61,599	Jul-2022	70,821	73,816
Aug-2020	60,982	62,497	Aug-2022	68,360	71,202
Sep-2020	58,142	59,672	Sep-2022	65,683	67,969
Oct-2020	57,601	58,942	Oct-2022	68,862	71,164
Nov-2020	51,827	53,883	Nov-2022	68,600	70,813
Dec-2020	51,577	54,044	Dec-2022	65,123	67,323

Figure 8.4C-Data: Monthly Percentage of Emergency Department Patients Who Left Without Being Seen by an Emergency Department Physician, by Age Group, NACRS-reporting Facilities, BC, January 2018 to December 2020

	Age Group			
Month/Year	0–19	20–69	70+	
Jan-2018	4.7	5.4	1.9	
Feb-2018	4.0	4.6	1.4	
Mar-2018	4.8	5.0	1.7	
Apr-2018	3.8	4.6	1.5	
May-2018	4.5	5.2	1.9	
Jun-2018	4.2	4.6	1.6	
Jul-2018	4.7	5.1	2.0	
Aug-2018	4.0	4.9	1.9	
Sep-2018	3.7	4.7	1.7	
Oct-2018	3.7	4.4	1.6	
Nov-2018	3.6	4.2	1.3	
Dec-2018	4.8	4.7	1.6	
Jan-2019	4.5	4.8	1.8	
Feb-2019	4.6	4.6	1.6	
Mar-2019	7.1	6.2	2.1	
Apr-2019	4.3	4.7	1.7	
May-2019	4.6	4.8	1.7	
Jun-2019	4.7	4.6	1.7	
Jul-2019	4.1	4.8	1.8	
Aug-2019	4.2	4.8	1.7	
Sep-2019	3.9	4.4	1.5	
Oct-2019	3.2	4.2	1.4	
Nov-2019	3.7	4.3	1.4	
Dec-2019	4.7	4.6	1.5	
Jan-2020	4.7	4.8	1.6	
Feb-2020	4.6	4.4	1.5	
Mar-2020	3.6	3.6	1.0	
Apr-2020	0.9	1.8	0.4	
May-2020	1.5	2.5	0.8	
Jun-2020	1.9	2.9	0.8	
Jul-2020	2.4	3.4	1.2	
Aug-2020	2.7	3.5	1.3	
Sep-2020	2.2	3.2	1.1	
Oct-2020	2.1	3.0	1.0	
Nov-2020	1.6	2.8	0.8	
Dec-2020	1.5	2.7	0.7	

References

1 Government of British Columbia. COVID-19 BC update, April 15 [video file]. 2020 Apr 15 [cited 2021 Oct 29]. Available from: <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=5UHmlidODMs</u>.

2 Government of British Columbia. Joint statement on B.C.'s COVID-19 response and latest updates [news release]. Victoria, BC: Government of British Columbia; 2020 Mar 16 [cited 2021 Oct 29]. Available from: <u>https://news.gov.bc.ca/</u> releases/2020HLTH0086-000499.

3 CBC News. Some communities across B.C. lose healthcare services as Omicron cuts into staffing. CBC [Internet]. 2022 Jan 20 [cited 2022 Mar 30]. Available from: <u>https://www. cbc.ca/news/canada/british-columbia/bc-small-town-healthcare-concerns-1.6322480.</u>

4 Coyne T. B.C. health-care workers missed nearly 28,000 shifts last week due to illness. CBC [Internet]. 2022 Jan 12 [cited 2022 Mar 30]. Available from: <u>https://vancouverisland.ctvnews.ca/b-c-health-care-workers-missed-nearly-28-000-shifts-last-week-due-to-illness-1.5736146</u>.

5 CBC News. COVID-19 patients in B.C.'s north being flown elsewhere for care as local hospitals hit limits. CBC [Internet]. 2021 Sep 21 [cited 2022 Mar 30]. Available from: https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/british-columbia/covid-19-update-sept-21-1.6184078.

6 Maunder RG, Heeney ND, Strudwick G, Shin HD, O'Neill B, Young N, et al. Burnout in hospital-based healthcare workers during COVID-19. Science Briefs of the Ontario COVID-19 Science Advisory Table. 2021;2(46). doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.47326/ocsat.2021.02.46.1.0</u>.

7 BC Centre for Disease Control. BC COVID-19 SPEAK Results [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: BC Centre for Disease Control; 2020 Dec 3 [cited 2021 Aug 4]. Available from: https://public.tableau.com/app/profile/bccdc/viz/BCCOVID-19SPEAKSurvey/BCCOVID-19SPEAKresults.

8 Canadian Press. Doctors worry people are dying as they avoid ERs due to coronavirus fears. The Globe and Mail [Internet]. 2020 Apr 18 [cited 2020 Aug 25]. Available from: https://www.theglobeandmail.com/canada/article-doctorsworry-people-are-dying-as-they-avoid-ers-due-to-coronavirus/.

9 Wong LE, Hawkins JE, Langness S, Murrell KL, Iris P, Sammann A. Where are all the patients? Addressing Covid-19 fear to encourage sick patients to seek emergency care. NEJM Catalyst Innovations in Care Delivery. Waltham, MA: NEJM Group; 2020 [cited 2021 Aug 4]. Available from: <u>https://catalyst. nejm.org/doi/pdf/10.1056/CAT.20.0193</u>.

10 Jeffery MM, D'Onofrio G, Paek H, Platts-Mills TF, Soares WE, Hoppe JA, et al. Trends in emergency department visits and hospital admissions in health care systems in 5 states in the first months of the COVID-19 pandemic in the US. JAMA Intern Med. 2020;180(10):1328–33. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jamainternmed.2020.3288</u>.

11 Grunau B, Helmer J, Lee S, Acker J, Deakin J, Armour R, et al. Decrease in emergency medical services utilization during early stages of the COVID-19 pandemic in British Columbia. CJEM. 2021;23(2):237–41. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s43678-020-00062-y</u>.

12 Finkelstein Y, Maguire B, Zemek R, Osmanlliu E, Kam AJ, Dixon A, et al. Effect of the COVID-19 pandemic on patient volumes, acuity, and outcomes in pediatric emergency departments: a nationwide study. Pediatr Emerg Care. 2021;37(8):427–34. doi: https://doi.org/10.1097%2FPEC.00000000002484.

13 Goldman RD, Grafstein E, Barclay N, Irvine MA, Portales-Casamar E. Paediatric patients seen in 18 emergency departments during the COVID-19 pandemic. Emerg Med J. 2020;37(12):773–7. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/ emermed-2020-210273</u>.

14 Schlenker A, Tadrous C, Ching G, Iovieno A, Nathoo N, Liu T, et al. Retrospective analysis of ophthalmology referrals during the COVID-19 pandemic compared to prepandemic. Can J Ophthalmol. 2021;56(4):217–22. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jcjo.2021.02.034</u>.

15 Henderson S. Personal communication. BC Centre for Disease Control; 2022 Jun 24.

16 Scott S. B.C.'s health-care system is ramping up its COVID-19 response. Here's what's changing. CTV News [Internet]. 2020 Mar 17 [cited 2020 Sep 7]. Available from: https://bc.ctvnews.ca/b-c-s-health-care-system-is-rampingup-its-covid-19-response-here-s-what-s-changing-1.4856426.

17 Provincial COVID-19 Task Force. COVID-19: emergency prioritization in a pandemic personal protective equipment (PPE) allocation framework. Victoria, BC: BC Ministry of Health, BC Centre for Disease Control; 2020 Mar 25 [cited 2021 Sep 29]. Available from: http://www.bccdc.ca/Health-Professionals_Site/Documents/COVID19_ppe_allocation_framework.pdf.

18 BC Ministry of Health, BC Centre for Disease Control. COVID-19: personal protective equipment recommendations for endotracheal intubation of suspected or confirmed COVID-19 patients in critical care and emergency departments. Victoria, BC: BC Ministry of Health; 2020 [cited 2021 Sep 3]. Available from: http://www.bccdc.ca/Health-Professionals-Site/ Documents/PPE_Recommendations_Endotracheal_Intubation_ Suspect_Confirmed_COVID.pdf.

19 Government of Canada. COVID-19 pandemic guidance for the health care sector [Internet]. Ottawa, ON: Government of Canada [updated 2020 Apr 22; cited 2020 Sep 6]. Available from: https://www.canada.ca/en/public-health/ services/diseases/2019-novel-coronavirus-infection/healthprofessionals/covid-19-pandemic-guidance-health-care-sector. html.

20 ECHO, ARCHE, TREKK. What to expect at the emergency department (ED) [Internet]. Edmonton, AB: ECHO Research and ARCHE; 2020 [cited 2020 Sep 7]. Available from: <u>http://echokt.ca/covidemergency/</u>.

21 Vancouver Coastal Health. Visitor restrictions at all VCH sites [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: Vancouver Coastal Health; [cited 2023 Nov 28]. Available from: <u>https://www.vch.ca/en/press-release/visitor-restrictions-all-vch-sites</u>.

22 Sinai Health. Emergency department during COVID-19 [Internet]. Toronto, ON: Sinai Health; [cited 2023 Nov 28]. Available from: https://www.sinaihealth.ca/covid19/emergencydepartment-during-covid-19. 23 Canadian Institute for Health Information. Canadian emergency department visits drop 25% in early weeks of COVID-19 pandemic [Internet]. Ottawa, ON: Cision; 2020 Aug 24 [cited 2020 Aug 26]. Available from: <u>https://www.newswire.</u> ca/news-releases/canadian-emergency-department-visitsdrop-25-in-early-weeks-of-covid-19-pandemic-859585020. html.

24 Galvin CJ, Li YC, Malwade S, Syed-Abdul S. COVID-19 preventive measures showing an unintended decline in infectious diseases in Taiwan. Int J Infect Dis. 2020;98:18–20. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijid.2020.06.062</u>.

25 Huh K, Kim YE, Ji W, Kim DW, Lee EJ, Kim JH, et al. Decrease in hospital admissions for respiratory diseases during the COVID-19 pandemic: a nationwide claims study. Thorax. 2021;76(9):939–41. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/thoraxjnl-2020-216526</u>.

26 Isen SJ, Azziz-Baumgartner E, Budd AP, Brammer L, Sullivan S, Pineda RF, et al. Decreased influenza activity during the COVID-19 pandemic — United States, Australia, Chile, and South Africa, 2020. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. 2020;69:1305–9. doi: https://doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm6937a6.

27 Jones N. How COVID-19 is changing the cold and flu season. Nature. 2020;588(7838):388–90. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/d41586-020-03519-3</u>.

28 Van Aert GJ, Van der Laan L, Boonman-de Winter LJ, Berende CA, de Groot HG, Van Hensbroek PB, et al. Effect of the COVID-19 pandemic during the first lockdown in the Netherlands on the number of trauma-related admissions, trauma severity and treatment: the results of a retrospective cohort study in a level 2 trauma centre. BMJ Open. 2021;11(2). doi: https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2020-045015.

29 Giudici R, Lancioni A, Gay H, Bassi G, Chiara O, Mare C, et al. Impact of the COVID-19 outbreak on severe trauma trends and healthcare system reassessment in Lombardia, Italy: an analysis from the regional trauma registry. World J Emerg Surg. 2021;16(1). doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s13017-021-00383-y</u>.

30 Heart and Stroke Foundation. News release: new data confirms significant drop in heart attack patients presenting at hospital [news release]. Ottawa, ON: Heart and Stroke Foundation; 2020 Apr 30 [cited 2021 Jun 3]. Available from: https://www.heartandstroke.ca/what-we-do/media-centre/ news-releases/news-release-new-data-confirms-significant-drop-in-heart-attack-patients-presenting-at-hospital.

31 BC Centre for Disease Control. Dual public health emergencies: overdose in BC during COVID-19. Vancouver, BC: BC Centre for Disease Control; 2021 Mar 31 [cited 2022 Mar 4]. Available from: <u>http://www.bccdc.ca/resource-gallery/</u> Documents/Statistics%20and%20Research/Statistics%20 and%20Reports/Overdose/2021.04.16 Infographic OD%20 Dashboard.pdf.

32 Canadian Press. 'Distressing' drop in people seeking care for heart attacks in Canada, data suggests. CBC [Internet]. 2020 May 1 [cited 2021 Jun 3]. Available from: <u>https://www.cbc.ca/news/health/heart-attacks-covid-1.5552090</u>.

33 Canadian Association of Emergency Physicians. The Canadian Triage and Acuity Scale combined adult/paediatric educational program – participants manual. Version 2.5b. Ottawa, ON: Canadian Association of Emergency Physicians; 2013 [cited 2021 Jan 7]. Available from: http://ctas-phctas.ca/wp-content/uploads/2018/05/participant_manual_v2.5b november 2013 0.pdf.

34 Canadian Institute for Health Information. NACRS emergency department visits: comparison of January to March 2019 and January to March 2020. Ottawa, ON: Canadian Institute for Health Information; 2020 [cited 2020 Sep 5]. Available from: <u>https://www.cihi.ca/sites/default/files/</u> document/nacrs-ed-visits-comparison-jan-mar-2019-and-janmar-2020-data-tables_en.xlsx.

35 Population Health Surveillance and Epidemiology. Percentage of emergency department visits, by triage level, NACRS-reporting facilities [dataset]. Victoria, BC: Office of the Provincial Health Officer; 2021 Apr [cited 2021 Aug 4].

36 Island Health. Supporting safe health-care at hospitals and clinics during COVID-19 [Internet]. Victoria, BC: Island Health; [cited 2023 Nov 29]. Available from: https://www.islandhealth.ca/news/news-releases/supporting-safe-health-care-hospitals-and-clinics-during-covid-19.

37 Canadian Institute for Health Information. Emergency department wait time for physician initial assessment (90% spent less, in hours) [Internet]. Ottawa, ON: Canadian Institute for Health Information; 2021 [cited 2021 May 10]. Available from: <u>https://www.cihi.ca/en/indicators/emergency-department-wait-time-for-physician-initial-assessment-90-spent-less-in-hours.</u>

38 Public Health Agency of Canada. From risk to resilience: an equity approach to COVID-19. The Chief Public Health Officer of Canada's report on the state of public health in Canada 2020. Ottawa, ON: Public Health Agency of Canada; 2020 [cited 2022 Mar 30]. Available from: <u>https://www.canada.</u> ca/content/dam/phac-aspc/documents/corporate/publications/ chief-public-health-officer-reports-state-public-health-canada/ from-risk-resilience-equity-approach-covid-19/cpho-covidreport-end.pdf.

39 Persaud N, Woods H, Workentin A, Adekoya I, Dunn JR, Hwang SW, et al. Recommendations for equitable COVID-19 pandemic recovery in Canada. CMAJ. 2021;193(49):E1878–88. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1503/cmaj.210904</u>.

40 Wolfson JA, Leung CW. An opportunity to emphasize equity, social determinants, and prevention in primary care. Ann Fam Med. 2020;18(4):290–1. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1370/afm.2559</u>.

41 Berkowitz SA, Cené CW, Chatterjee A. Covid-19 and health equity—time to think big. New Engl J of Med. 2020;383(12). doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1056/nejmp2021209</u>.

42 BC Women's Health Foundation. Women and COVID-19 [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: BC Women's Health Foundation; 2020 Apr 9 [cited 2020 Aug 26]. Available from: <u>https://www. bcwomensfoundation.org/women-and-covid-19/</u>.

43 Reich A. The invisibility of the single parent during COVID-19. Chatelaine [Internet]. 2020 Jul 28 [cited 2021 Oct 29]. Available from: https://www.chatelaine.com/opinion/single-parent-covid-19/.

44 Clopton J. COVID rules sending the sick to hospitals alone. WebMD [Internet]. 2020 Apr 6 [cited 2021 Oct 29]. Available from: <u>https://www.webmd.com/lung/news/20200406/</u>covid-rules-sending-the-sick-to-hospitals-alone.

45 Turpel-Lafond ME. In plain sight: addressing Indigenousspecific racism and discrimination in B.C. health care. Victoria, BC: Addressing Racism Review; 2020 [cited 2021 Jan 20]. Available from: https://engage.gov.bc.ca/app/uploads/ sites/613/2020/11/In-Plain-Sight-Summary-Report.pdf.

46 Monchalin R, Smylie J, Nowgesic E. "I guess I shouldn't come back here": racism and discrimination as a barrier to accessing health and social services for urban Métis women in Toronto, Canada. J Racial Ethn Health Disparities. 2020;7(2):251–61. doi: <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s40615-019-00653-1</u>.

47 Etowa J, Kohoun B, Etowa EB, Kiros G, Mbagwu I, Muray M, et al. "Leaving no one behind": COVID-19 response in Black Canadian communities. Witness: The Canadian Journal of Critical Nursing Discourse. 2020;2(2):124–30. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.25071/2291-5796.84</u>.

48 Nelson SE, Wilson K. Understanding barriers to health care access through cultural safety and ethical space: Indigenous People's experiences in Prince George, Canada. Soc Sci Med. 2018;218:21–7. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.</u> <u>socscimed.2018.09.017</u>.

49 Tang SY, Browne AJ. 'Race' matters: racialization and egalitarian discourses involving Aboriginal people in the Canadian health care context. Ethn Health. 2008;13(2):109–27. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/13557850701830307</u>.

50 Trans PULSE Canada COVID Cohort Working Group. COVID-19 testing and diagnosis among transgender and non-binary people in Canada [Internet]. Ontario: Trans PULSE Canada; 2020 Dec 8 [cited 2021 Aug 5]. Available from: <u>https://</u> transpulsecanada.ca/results/report-covid-19-testing-anddiagnosis-among-transgender-and-non-binary-people-incanada/.

51 Morgan R, Baker P, Griffith DM, Klein SL, Logie CH, Mwiine AA, et al. Beyond a zero-sum game: how does the impact of COVID-19 vary by gender? Front. Sociol. 2021;6. doi: https://doi.org/10.3389/fsoc.2021.650729.

52 Mawani R, Territory UM. A historical account of the pandemic: health, colonialism and racism in Canada [Internet]. Royal Society of Canada; 2020 Nov 12 [cited 2021 Aug 05]. Available from: https://rsc-src.ca/en/covid-19/impact-covid-19-in-racialized-communities/historical-account-pandemic-health-colonialism.

53 Reitmanova S, Gustafson DL, Ahmed R. "Immigrants can be deadly": critical discourse analysis of racialization of immigrant health in the Canadian press and public health policies. Canadian Journal of Communication. 2015:11;40. doi: https://doi.org/10.22230/cjc.2015v40n3a2831.

54 Hyman I. Racism as a determinant of immigrant health [Internet]. Ottawa: Strategic Initiatives and Innovations Directorate of the Public Health Agency of Canada; 2009 [cited 2021 Aug 5]. Available from: https://www.researchgate. net/publication/255654375 Racism as a determinant of immigrant health.

55 Government of British Columbia. MSP response to COVID-19 [Internet]. Victoria, BC: Government of British Columbia [cited 2021 Aug 5]. Available from: <u>https://www2.gov.bc.ca/gov/content/health/health-drug-coverage/msp/bc-residents/msp-covid-19-response</u>.

56 Pottie K, Greenaway C, Feightner J, Welch V, Swinkels H, Rashid M, et al. Evidence-based clinical guidelines for immigrants and refugees. CMAJ. 2011;183(12):E824–925. doi: https://doi.org/10.1503/cmaj.090313.

57 Social Policy and Projects Research and Data Team. Populations disproportionately impacted by COVID-19: current state assessment. Vancouver, BC: City of Vancouver; 2021 [cited 2021 Jun 3]. Available from: <u>https://vancouver.ca/files/</u> cov/pdi-covid-current-state-report-january-2021.pdf.

58 MOSAIC. Annual report 2019/2020. Vancouver, BC: MOSAIC; 2020 [cited 2021 Jun 3]. Available from: <u>https://www.</u> mosaicbc.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/09/MOSAIC-Annual-Report-19-20-Double-sided-FSC-Linked-Copy_compressed.pdf.

59 BC Ministry of Health. Minister's statement on the first anniversary of the report on Indigenous-specific racism in B.C.'s health-care system [news release]. Victoria, BC: BC Ministry of Health; 2021 Nov 30 [cited 2022 Apr 20]. Available from: https://news.gov.bc.ca/releases/2021HLTH0075-002294.

60 Canadian Institute for Health Information. COVID-19's impact on physician services [Internet]. Ottawa, ON: Canadian Institute for Health Information; 2021 [cited 2023 Oct 18]. Available from: https://www.cihi.ca/en/covid-19-resources/ impact-of-covid-19-on-canadas-health-care-systems/ physician-services.

61 Canadian Institute for Health Information. Virtual care: A major shift for Canadians receiving physician services [Internet]. Ottawa, ON: Canadian Institute for Health Information; 2022 [cited 2023 Oct 18]. Available from: <u>https://www.cihi.ca/en/virtual-care-a-major-shift-for-canadians-receiving-physician-services</u>.

62 BC Stats. Population estimates & projections for British Columbia [Internet]. Victoria, BC: BC Stats; [cited 2023 Nov 29]. Available from: <u>https://bcstats.shinyapps.io/popApp/</u>.

63 Yao J, Irvine MA, Klaver B, Zandy M, Dheri A, Grafstein E, Smolina K. Changes in emergency department use in British Columbia, Canada, during the first 3 years of the COVID-19 pandemic. CMAJ. 2023;195(34):E1141-1150. doi: https://doi.org/10.1503/cmaj.221516.

Chapter 9

Selected Communicable Diseases other than COVID-19

(Reported September 2022)

Key Findings:

- Response measures introduced to reduce transmission of COVID-19 and changes in individuals' behaviour may have also led to the decline in cases of several reportable communicable diseases compared to previous years.
- Decreases in communicable diseases during 2020 may be due to reduced social contacts, travel restrictions, more frequent cleaning (i.e., surfaces and hands), and increased use of personal protective equipment. Decreases in testing may have also contributed to the decline in cases identified.

Vaccines are available for some of the communicable diseases discussed in this report. For information on BC's Immunization Schedules, please see details from HealthLinkBC (https://www.healthlinkbc.ca/bc-immunizationschedules) for:

- Infants and Children (<u>https://www.healthlinkbc.</u> ca/bc-immunization-schedules#child)
- School Age Children (<u>https://www.healthlinkbc.</u> ca/bc-immunization-schedules#school)
- Adults, Seniors, and Individuals at High Risk (<u>https://www.healthlinkbc.ca/bc-immunization-schedules#adult</u>)

Situation

Response measures to the COVID-19 pandemic included temporary restrictions on traveling; visiting long-term care or seniors' assisted living facilities; indoor dining at restaurants, pubs, and bars; and gatherings and events.^{1,2} People were encouraged to physically distance themselves from others, sanitize frequently touched surfaces and objects more often than usual, wear masks, wash hands, and self-isolate if exposed to anyone infected with COVID-19.² Many workplaces also implemented remote working policies, and enhanced infection control practices with guidance

from WorkSafeBC.^{3,4} In addition to reducing the transmission of COVID-19, these measures may have decreased the number of new cases for several other communicable diseases in 2020, compared to previous years.

Background

Communicable diseases are infectious diseases that are contagious. They can be spread from person to person, through a vector (e.g., insects), through contaminated foods, water, or surfaces, or from the environment.⁵ Infectious agents include bacteria, viruses, or parasites.⁶ Some communicable diseases are reportable in British Columbia under the Reporting Information Affecting Public Health Regulation (B.C. Reg. 167/2018), under the *Public Health Act.*⁷ The BC Centre for Disease Control (BCCDC) monitors, evaluates, and reports on more than 80 reportable

For more information about public health measures during COVID-19, see:

https://www2.gov.bc.ca/gov/content/health/ about-bc-s-health-care-system/office-of-theprovincial-health-officer/current-health-issues/ covid-19-novel-coronavirus

Truth and Reconciliation: Communicable Disease and Decolonizing Care

As the original Peoples of what is now known as Canada, First Nations, Métis, and Inuit Peoples have pre-existing rights (commonly referred to as Indigenous or Aboriginal rights) that are recognized and affirmed by Section 35 of the *Constitution Act*, 1982. First Nations, Métis, and Inuit Peoples are distinct Indigenous groups in Canada that each have their own customs, practices, and traditions.

Prior to contact, communicable diseases amongst First Nations and Inuit were limited and did not pose an existential threat. The arrival of Europeans introduced new communicable diseases that caused devastating illness and death. First Nations, Métis, and Inuit Peoples continue to face many historical and ongoing structural inequities that make them more susceptible to many kinds of communicable diseases. In addition, the BC health-care system continues to discriminate against Indigenous Peoples (First Nations, Métis, and Inuit) as documented in the In Plain Sight report (https://engage.gov.bc.ca/ addressingracism/). As a result, many Indigenous individuals face challenges in accessing culturally safe health services. Indigenous Peoples have remained strong and resilient through the COVID-19 pandemic. Indigenous leaders and communities have prioritized public health supports to manage both COVID-19 and other communicable diseases, while ensuring community wellness and cultural priorities continued to be met through these challenging times.

communicable diseases in the province, including respiratory (droplet and airborne infections), enteric or water/foodborne, sexually transmitted and bloodborne, vector-borne, and zoonotic diseases.^{a,7,8}

Some public health measures put in place to limit the spread of COVID-19 may have impacted the incidence of other reportable communicable diseases. As COVID-19 is a respiratory infection, public health measures to slow the spread of COVID-19 may have slowed and prevented the spread of other respiratory infections (e.g., influenza, pertussis). Restrictions or limitations on the size of gatherings, as well as physical distancing measures, can also limit the spread of respiratory infections. Additionally, restrictions on travel, particularly to tropical destinations where certain infections are more common than in BC (e.g., malaria, Shigella infections, typhoid fever, hepatitis A), have likely led to fewer reports of these infections in BC in returning travellers. Environmental measures may have similarly reduced the potential for infections to be transmitted through contaminated surfaces (e.g., through more frequent cleaning). Lastly, decreased testing may have resulted in fewer diagnoses of reportable communicable diseases. This is more likely for reportable communicable diseases that are mildly symptomatic and those that may be present without symptoms (e.g., sexually transmitted infections).

The diseases included in this report were chosen because they are examples of respiratory, foodborne, or travel-related diseases, and therefore likely to have been affected by COVID-19 response measures. Sexually transmitted and bloodborne infections are not included here because they are being considered for separate reporting. For further information on reportable diseases in BC, including surveillance reports, please visit the BCCDC webpage on communicable diseases (http://www.bccdc.ca/ health-professionals/data-reports/communicablediseases).

^a This report provides an overview of recent trends in selected respiratory and foodborne diseases only.

Equity Considerations

Due to structural inequities in our society, some groups of people are more likely to contract communicable diseases, get sicker, and take longer to recover.⁹ Specifically, the social determinants of health (e.g., income, housing, food security) affect the distribution of infectious diseases by influencing exposure to diseases, impacting access to health services, and rendering some people more likely to experience adverse effects.¹⁰ For example, poverty can be associated with reduced access to material and social resources that can lead to unsafe habitation (e.g., crowded living conditions), food insecurity and malnutrition (including maternal-fetal malnutrition), poor water quality, and increased exposure to infectious agents, as well as environmental toxins.¹¹ These circumstances can contribute in turn to the spread of many pathogens, including acute and chronic infectious diseases.^{11,12} An overview of inequities between groups of people for each of the eight diseases examined in the findings section is out of scope for this report; however, please see the following for more information about communicable diseases and the social determinants of health:

- Canada communicable disease report: Social determinants of health (<u>https://nccdh.ca/</u> <u>resources/entry/canada-communicable-</u> <u>disease-report-social-determinants-of-health</u>)
- Infectious disease, social determinants and the need for intersectoral action (<u>https://doi.org/10.14745/ccdr.v42is1a04</u>)

Findings

This section describes case counts for selected communicable diseases in BC, before and after March 2020 (see Appendix 9-A for information about data sources and methodology). Of note, case counts reflect diagnoses for these communicable diseases. The number of diagnoses may be impacted by delays or avoidance in seeking medical care (e.g., difficulty accessing medical care or avoidance due to concern regarding COVID-19 infection).^{13,14,15} In addition, health provider and testing resources may have been less available due to re-deployment to respond to COVID-19.¹⁶

Table 9.1 provides an overview of trends in the moving averages of cases of selected respiratory and foodborne diseases in 2020, compared to previous years (see Appendix 9-A for a definition of the moving average). Three out of eight communicable diseases analyzed in this report showed sustained decreases in the moving averages in 2020, following the implementation of public health measures, compared to the moving averages in previous years. Temporary declines in moving averages were observed for the other five diseases in 2020, compared to the moving averages in previous years.

Primary Transmission Route	Diseases with Sustained Decrease in 2020	Diseases with Temporary Decrease in 2020
Respiratory	 Mumps*† 	 Invasive pneumococcal disease (IPD)**
	 Pertussis*† 	Invasive group A streptococcal disease (iGAS)
Foodborne	• Shigella^	Campylobacter
		• Shiga-toxigenic Escherichia coli (E. coli)
		• Giardia

Table 9.1 Overall Trend in Select Communicable Diseases in BC in 2020, Compared to Previous Years

Legend: *vaccines are available; **vaccines are available for many but not all pneumococcal serotypes; †impacting mainly children, with severe outcomes primarily impacting infants; ^commonly travel-associated.

Respiratory Diseases: Influenza-like Illness, Mumps, Pertussis, Invasive Pneumococcal Disease, and Invasive Group A Streptococcal Disease

FIGURE 9.1



Figure 9.1 shows the percentage of patients who presented to the BC Children's Hospital Emergency Room due to influenza-like illness between August 25, 2019 (epi week 35) and December 19, 2020 (epi week 51), compared to previous years (see Appendix 9-A for details about epidemiological [epi] weeks). A public health emergency was declared in response to COVID-19 on March 17, 2020. This date is marked on the chart for reference. A substantial reduction in the percentage of patients who visited the emergency department due to influenza-like illnesses occurred from the end of April to December 2020. While a decrease in April 2020 would generally be expected since it was the end of the flu season, a sustained decrease through the fall and into December 2020 was not expected — this shows that the percentage of visits was far below the historical average. In fact, as of May 1, 2021, there was no sign of influenza virus circulation throughout the 2020/21 fall-winter season when respiratory viruses usually circulate.^{b,17}

^b For more information about influenza in BC, see: <u>http://www.bccdc.ca/health-professionals/data-reports/communicable-diseases/</u> influenza-surveillance-reports.

FIGURE 9.2



Figures 9.2 to 9.9 show the three-week moving average of selected respiratory communicable diseases in 2020, compared to the moving average in previous years. A public health emergency was declared in response to COVID-19 on March 17, 2020. This date is marked on all of the charts for reference.

Figure 9.2 shows the three-week moving average of mumps infections in BC in 2020 compared to the 2015–2019 moving average in the corresponding epi weeks. Mumps is a disease caused by the mumps virus.¹⁸ Mumps is characterized by the acute onset of unilateral or bilateral, tender, self-limited swelling of the salivary glands. Mumps can sometimes cause complications, such as orchitis (inflammation of one or both testicles), encephalitis or meningitis (inflammation of the brain or infection of the lining of the brain), and temporary or permanent deafness.¹⁸ The figure shows that the moving average of the number of reported mumps cases fell to zero beginning in April 2020 (epi week 17), and remained close to zero until the end of 2020. Of note, mumps is an uncommon infection in BC because of a highly effective vaccine and high rates of immunization.¹⁸

FIGURE 9.3



Figure 9.3 shows the three-week moving average of pertussis infections in BC in 2020 compared to the 2015–2019 moving average in the corresponding epi weeks. Pertussis is caused by a bacterium, *Bordetella pertussis*, found in the mouth, nose, and throat of a person who is infected.¹⁹ Pertussis, also called whooping cough, can cause pneumonia, seizures, brain damage, and death.¹⁹ Approximately one in 170 infants with pertussis will die from it.¹⁹ In BC, pertussis is rare, as the vaccine for pertussis is part of BC's childhood immunization schedule. The figure shows that, beginning in March–April 2020 (epi week 14), the three-week moving average for the number of reported pertussis cases fell far below the three-week moving average of the previous five years. The three-week moving average declined to zero beginning in June (epi week 25), and stayed at zero until the end of 2020.



Figure 9.4 shows the three-week moving average of invasive pneumococcal infections²⁰ in BC residents over 16 years of age[°] in 2020, compared to the 2015–2019 moving average in the corresponding epi weeks. Invasive pneumococcal disease occurs when the bacterium *Streptococcus pneumoniae* infects a part of the body that is normally free of germs, such as blood (also known as bacteremia), bone, or joint fluid. It is a serious disease and typically requires care in a hospital. Non-invasive pneumococcal infections are more frequent but not reportable. Immunization against pneumococcal infections is part of BC's childhood immunization schedule. A pneumococcal vaccine is also available for free to seniors age 65 years and older.²¹ The three-week moving average for the number of cases reported of invasive pneumococcal infections in adults over 16 years of age fell below the three-week moving average of the previous five years beginning in March 2020 (epi week 10). With the exception of November 22–28 (epi week 48), the three-week moving average remained below the three-week moving average of the previous five years until the end of 2020.^d

CHAPTER 9: SELECTED COMMUNICABLE DISEASES OTHER THAN COVID-19

^c Case counts for people under 16 years of age are low. BC Centre for Disease Control provides information for all age groups in its Reportable Diseases Data Dashboard: <u>http://www.bccdc.ca/health-professionals/data-reports/reportable-diseases-data-dashboard</u>.

^d The three-week moving average for weeks 47 and 49 in 2020 may appear to be higher than the three-week moving average for the same weeks in the previous five years. This is due to spatial constraints with visualizing this data. Values for weeks 47 and 49 in 2020 are not higher than the three-week moving average in the previous five years.



Figure 9.5 shows the three-week moving average of invasive group A streptococcal (iGAS) infections in BC in 2020 compared to the 2015–2019 moving average in the corresponding epi weeks. Like invasive pneumococcal disease, iGAS infection occurs when the bacterium, group A *Streptococcus,* infects a part of the body that is normally free of germs. It is a serious disease and typically requires care in a hospital. Non-invasive group A streptococccal infections (e.g., strep throat) are more frequent and are not reportable. The three-week moving average number of iGAS infections reported in 2020 was generally similar to the three-week moving average of the previous five-years, despite occasional fluctuations.
Foodborne Diseases: Campylobacter Infection, E-coli Infection, Giardia, and Shigella





Figure 9.6 shows the three-week moving average of *Campylobacter* infections in BC in 2020 compared to the 2015–2019 moving average in the corresponding epi weeks. *Campylobacter* infection refers to an infection caused by bacteria in the *Campylobacter* genus.²² When a person gets sick from this infection, it is called campylobacteriosis. Campylobacteriosis is a common cause of diarrhea in BC and in other parts of the world. In rare instances, arthritis and Guillain-Barré Syndrome (a neurological condition) can occur after campylobacteriosis.²² The three-week moving average number of *Campylobacter* infections fell below the three-week moving average of the previous five years in March 2020 (epi week 12). The three-week moving average began to rise again beginning in epi week 17 (April 19–25). In August (epi weeks 31–35), the moving average of *Campylobacter* infections was the same as the three-week moving average observed in the 2015–2019 period.



Figure 9.7 shows the three-week moving average of shiga-toxigenic *Escherichia coli (E. coli)* infections in BC in 2020 compared to the 2015-2019 moving average in the corresponding epi weeks. Shiga-toxigenic *E. coli* infection refers to an infection caused by *E. coli* bacteria that produces the shiga toxin (also known as enterohemorrhagic *E. coli* [EHEC] and verotoxigenic *E. coli* [VTEC]).²³ Shiga-toxigenic *E. coli* can cause much more severe disease than non-shiga-toxigenic *E. coli*, and symptoms can include severe diarrhea, serious complications, and death.²³ The 2020 three-week moving average number of shiga-toxigenic *E. coli* infections fell far below the 2015–2019 moving averages beginning in late March 2020 (epi week 12) and down to zero by mid-April (epi week 15). The moving average began to rise beginning in late April (epi week 17) until the end of August (epi week 35), after which the three-week moving average of shiga-toxigenic *E. coli* infections remained below the three-week moving average of the previous five years for the rest of 2020.

FIGURE 9.8



Figure 9.8 shows the three-week moving average of *Giardia* infections in BC in 2020 compared to the 2019 moving average in the corresponding epi weeks. *Giardia* infections are caused by an enteric parasite, *Giardia lamblia,* and the corresponding clinical illness is characterized by diarrhea, abdominal cramps, bloating, weight loss, or malabsorption.²⁴ Unlike gastrointestinal infections caused by *Campylobacter*, and shigatoxin-producing *E. coli,* both of which are usually short-lasting, *Giardia* infections can last for months. For this reason, the diagnosis date for *Giardia* infections can be days or months after exposure. The moving average for the number of *Giardia* infections fell below the 2019 moving average beginning in March 2020 (epi week 13). The three-week moving average began to rise beginning in May (epi week 19) up until July (epi week 28), when it again fell below the 2019 three-week moving average and generally stayed below it for the rest of the year.

FIGURE 9.9



Figure 9.9 shows the three-week moving average of *Shigella* infections in BC in 2020 compared to the 2015–2019 moving average in the corresponding epi weeks. *Shigella* infections are caused by four species of *Shigella* bacteria: *Shigella* sonnei, *Shigella* flexneri, *Shigella* boydii, and *Shigella* dysenteriae.²⁵ People with a *Shigella* infection may experience diarrhea, fever, and stomach pain.²⁵ The figure shows that the three-week moving average for the number of *Shigella* infections fell far below the range of the moving average of the previous five years beginning in mid-March 2020 (epi week 12). The moving average remained below the moving average of the previous five years, and close to zero, from May (epi week 18) until the end of 2020.

Considerations for Further Action

This section provides considerations for action based on the findings of this report. These are not formal recommendations, but rather ideas to consider when shaping recommendations and actions related to this topic.

The findings of this report suggest that COVID-19 public health measures may have decreased cases of other communicable diseases, though further analysis would be needed to explore other potential contributing factors before drawing conclusions about the role of COVID-19 public health measures in the observed decreases. The following are ideas to consider for the future:

- 1. Continued attentiveness to routine infection control practices (such as hand washing), and continued supports for staying home from work and school when ill, including public messaging encouraging these practices.
- 2. Continued monitoring of disease trends, and further examination of data to investigate the reasons for the case count declines, including changes in transmission dynamics as well as potential artefactual reasons (e.g., decreased or delayed testing and reporting).
- 3. Continued immunizations for vaccine preventable diseases. While not directly evaluated in this report, immunizations have played a valuable role in reducing the burden of many communicable diseases.
- 4. Expanded support for community-led infection control practices among populations that experience a higher communicable disease burden (e.g., isolation supports and accommodations), and attention to the socioeconomic factors driving higher disease burden in certain populations.

Appendix 9-A: Data Methodology Notes

1. Charts provided by Population Health Surveillance and Epidemiology, Office of the Provincial Health Officer.

For questions contact: <u>HLTH.PHSE@gov.bc.ca</u>.

2. Methodology

The analysis in Figure 9.1 was provided by the Influenza and Emerging Respiratory Pathogens Team at the BC Centre for Disease Control (BCCDC), based upon the BC Children's Hospital (BCCH) Admitting, Discharge, Transfer database (ADT). Data include records with a triage chief complaint of "flu," "influenza," or "fever/cough." The five-year historical average is based on the 2014-15 to 2018-19 seasons. The data table for this figure is downloadable from the main project website (<u>http://www.bccdc.ca/health-professionals/data-reports/societal-consequences-covid-19</u>) as an Excel workbook.

The data and analyses for Figures 9.2–9.9 were provided by Communicable Diseases and Immunization Service at the BCCDC. The data tables for these figures are downloadable from the main project website (see link above) as an Excel workbook.

Moving average: In Figures 9.2–9.9, the three-week moving average of new cases is reported for each week. A moving average smooths out short-term (weekly, in this case) fluctuations by reporting the average over a longer period of time (three weeks in this case). It is referred to as a "moving" average because the three-week window moves along with the reporting week. That is, the value reported for epi week 9 is the average of epi weeks 8, 9, and 10, while the value reported for epi week 10 is the average of epi weeks 9, 10, and 11.

Epidemiological week (epi week): Many disease measures in this report use the epi week as the unit of time. Using epi weeks allows for a standardized way to number weeks in a year and for comparison of weekly measures across years. An epi week begins on Sunday and ends on Saturday. The first epi week of each year ends on the first Saturday of January, as long as that week has at least four days. This means that the first epi week of some years begins in the previous year. For instance, epi week 1 of 2019 is December 30, 2018 to January 5, 2019. Most years have 52 epi weeks, but some years, such as 2020, have 53 epi weeks.

Epi Week Number	2015	2016	2017	2018	2019	2020
1	Jan 10	Jan 09	Jan 07	Jan 06	Jan 05	Jan 04
2	Jan 17	Jan 16	Jan 14	Jan 13	Jan 12	Jan 11
3	Jan 24	Jan 23	Jan 21	Jan 20	Jan 19	Jan 18
4	Jan 31	Jan 30	Jan 28	Jan 27	Jan 26	Jan 25
5	Feb 07	Feb 06	Feb 04	Feb 03	Feb 02	Feb 01
6	Feb 14	Feb 13	Feb 11	Feb 10	Feb 09	Feb 08
7	Feb 21	Feb 20	Feb 18	Feb 17	Feb 16	Feb 15
8	Feb 28	Feb 27	Feb 25	Feb 24	Feb 23	Feb 22
9	Mar 07	Mar 05	Mar 04	Mar 03	Mar 02	Feb 29

The following table shows the final day of each epi week for the years 2015 through 2020.

Epi Week						
Number	2015	2016	2017	2018	2019	2020
10	Mar 14	Mar 12	Mar 11	Mar 10	Mar 09	Mar 07
11	Mar 21	Mar 19	Mar 18	Mar 17	Mar 16	Mar 14
12	Mar 28	Mar 26	Mar 25	Mar 24	Mar 23	Mar 21
13	Apr 04	Apr 02	Apr 01	Mar 31	Mar 30	Mar 28
14	Apr 11	Apr 09	Apr 08	Apr 07	Apr 06	Apr 04
15	Apr 18	Apr 16	Apr 15	Apr 14	Apr 13	Apr 11
16	Apr 25	Apr 23	Apr 22	Apr 21	Apr 20	Apr 18
17	May 02	Apr 30	Apr 29	Apr 28	Apr 27	Apr 25
18	May 09	May 07	May 06	May 05	May 04	May 02
19	May 16	May 14	May 13	May 12	May 11	May 09
20	May 23	May 21	May 20	May 19	May 18	May 16
21	May 30	May 28	May 27	May 26	May 25	May 23
22	Jun 06	Jun 04	Jun 03	Jun 02	Jun 01	May 30
23	Jun 13	Jun 11	Jun 10	Jun 09	Jun 08	Jun 06
24	Jun 20	Jun 18	Jun 17	Jun 16	Jun 15	Jun 13
25	Jun 27	Jun 25	Jun 24	Jun 23	Jun 22	Jun 20
26	Jul 04	Jul 02	Jul 01	Jun 30	Jun 29	Jun 27
27	Jul 11	Jul 09	Jul 08	Jul 07	Jul 06	Jul 04
28	Jul 18	Jul 16	Jul 15	Jul 14	Jul 13	Jul 11
29	Jul 25	Jul 23	Jul 22	Jul 21	Jul 20	Jul 18
30	Aug 01	Jul 30	Jul 29	Jul 28	Jul 27	Jul 25
31	Aug 08	Aug 06	Aug 05	Aug 04	Aug 03	Aug 01
32	Aug 15	Aug 13	Aug 12	Aug 11	Aug 10	Aug 08
33	Aug 22	Aug 20	Aug 19	Aug 18	Aug 17	Aug 15
34	Aug 29	Aug 27	Aug 26	Aug 25	Aug 24	Aug 22
35	Sep 05	Sep 03	Sep 02	Sep 01	Aug 31	Aug 29
36	Sep 12	Sep 10	Sep 09	Sep 08	Sep 07	Sep 05
37	Sep 19	Sep 17	Sep 16	Sep 15	Sep 14	Sep 12
38	Sep 26	Sep 24	Sep 23	Sep 22	Sep 21	Sep 19
39	Oct 03	Oct 01	Sep 30	Sep 29	Sep 28	Sep 26
40	Oct 10	Oct 08	Oct 07	Oct 06	Oct 05	Oct 03
41	Oct 17	Oct 15	Oct 14	Oct 13	Oct 12	Oct 10
42	Oct 24	Oct 22	Oct 21	Oct 20	Oct 19	Oct 17
43	Oct 31	Oct 29	Oct 28	Oct 27	Oct 26	Oct 24

Epi Week Number	2015	2016	2017	2018	2019	2020
44	Nov 07	Nov 05	Nov 04	Nov 03	Nov 02	Oct 31
45	Nov 14	Nov 12	Nov 11	Nov 10	Nov 09	Nov 07
46	Nov 21	Nov 19	Nov 18	Nov 17	Nov 16	Nov 14
47	Nov 28	Nov 26	Nov 25	Nov 24	Nov 23	Nov 21
48	Dec 05	Dec 03	Dec 02	Dec 01	Nov 30	Nov 28
49	Dec 12	Dec 10	Dec 09	Dec 08	Dec 07	Dec 05
50	Dec 19	Dec 17	Dec 16	Dec 15	Dec 14	Dec 12
51	Dec 26	Dec 24	Dec 23	Dec 22	Dec 21	Dec 19
52	Jan 02, 2016	Dec 31	Dec 30	Dec 29	Dec 28	Dec 26
53						Jan 02, 2021

References

1 Government of British Columbia. COVID-19 (novel coronavirus) orders and notices [internet]. Victoria, BC: Government of British Columbia; 2022 [cited 2022 Aug 31]. Available from: https://www2.gov.bc.ca/gov/content/health/about-bc-s-health-care-system/office-of-the-provincial-health-officer/current-health-issues/covid-19-novel-coronavirus.

2 Government of British Columbia. Province-wide restrictions [Internet]. Victoria, BC: Government of British Columbia; 2022 [cited 2022 Mar 31]. Available from: <u>https://</u> www2.gov.bc.ca/gov/content/covid-19/info/restrictions.

3 WorkSafeBC. COVID-19 and communicable disease [Internet]. Victoria, BC: WorkSafeBC; [cited 2022 Mar 31]. Available from: <u>https://www.worksafebc.com/en/covid-19</u>.

4 WorkSafeBC. COVID-19 health and safety: designing effective barriers [Internet]. Victoria, BC: WorkSafeBC; 2022 Jan [cited 2022 Mar 31]. Available from: <u>https://www.worksafebc.</u> <u>com/en/resources/health-safety/information-sheets/covid-19-</u> <u>health-safety-designing-effective-barriers?lang=en</u>.

5 Wong J. Personal communication. BC Centre for Disease Control; 2021 Dec.

6 Northern Health. Communicable diseases [Internet]. Prince George, BC: Northern Health [cited 2022 Mar 31]. Available from: https://www.northernhealth.ca/services/ environmental-health/communicable-diseases#foodborneillness.

7 BC Centre for Disease Control. Communicable diseases [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: BC Centre for Disease Control [cited 2022 Mar 31]. Available from: <u>http://www.bccdc.ca/health-</u> professionals/data-reports/communicable-diseases.

8 BC Centre for Disease Control. Annual summaries of reportable diseases [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: BC Centre for Disease Control [cited 2022 Mar 31]. Available from: http://www.bccdc.ca/health-professionals/data-reports/communicable-diseases/annual-summaries-of-reportable-diseases.

9 National Collaborating Centre for Determinants of Health. Canada communicable disease report: social determinants of health [Internet]. Antigonish, NS: National Collaborating Centre for Determinants of Health [cited 2022 Mar 31]. Available from: https://nccdh.ca/resources/entry/canada-communicabledisease-report-social-determinants-of-health.

10 Moloughney BW. Social determinants of health: what can public health do to address inequities in infectious disease? Can Commun Dis Rep. 2016;42(Suppl 1):S14-7. Available from: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5868716/pdf/ CCDR-42-S1-14.pdf.

11 Beech BM, Ford C, Thorpe Jr RJ, Bruce MA, Norris KC. Poverty, racism, and the public health crisis in America. Front Public Health. 2021:9. Available from: <u>https://www.frontiersin.</u> org/articles/10.3389/fpubh.2021.699049/full.

12 Braveman P. Accumulating knowledge on the social determinants of health and infectious disease. Public Health Reports. 2011;126(Suppl 3):28-30. Available from: <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3150126/</u>.

13 Czeisler MÉ, Marynak K, Clarke KE, Salah Z, Shakya I, Thierry JM, et al. Delay or avoidance of medical care because of COVID-19-related concerns—United States, June 2020. MMWR Surveill Summ. 2020;69(36):1250-7. Available from: https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/69/wr/mm6936a4.htm. 14 Jackson H. Doctors worry Canadians skipping appointments, creating backlog amid COVID-19. Global News. 2020 May 27 [cited 2022 Mar 31]. Available from: <u>https://</u> globalnews.ca/news/6990904/coronavirus-canadians-medicalappointments/.

15 Canadian Institute for Health Information. COVID-19's impact on emergency departments [Internet]. Toronto, ON: Canadian Institute for Health Information; 2021 Dec 09 [cited 2022 Mar 31]. Available from: <u>https://www.cihi.ca/en/covid-19-resources/impact-of-covid-19-on-canadas-health-care-systems/how-covid-19-affected.</u>

16 Narita M, Hatt G, Gardner Toren K, Vuong K, Pecha M, Jereb JA, et al. Delayed tuberculosis diagnoses during the coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) pandemic in 2020— King County, Washington. Clinical Infectious Diseases. 2021;73(Supplement_1):S74-6. Available from: <u>https://academic.oup.com/cid/article/73/Supplement_1/S74/6270740</u>.

17 BC Centre for Disease Control. British Columbia (BC) influenza surveillance bulletin [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: BC Centre for Disease Control; 2021 [cited 2022 Mar 31]. Available from: http://www.bccdc.ca/resource-gallery/Documents/ Statistics%20and%20Research/Statistics%20and%20 Reports/Epid/Influenza%20and%20Respiratory/2020-2021/ Week_17_BC_Influenza_Surveillance_Bulletin_2020-21.pdf.

18 BC Centre for Disease Control. Mumps [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: BC Centre for Disease Control [cited 2022 Mar 31]. Available from: <u>http://www.bccdc.ca/health-info/diseasesconditions/mumps</u>.

19 BC Centre for Disease Control. Whooping cough/ pertussis [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: BC Centre for Disease Control [cited 2022 Mar 31]. Available from: <u>http://www.bccdc.</u> ca/health-info/diseases-conditions/whooping-cough-pertussis.

20 Government of Canada. Invasive pneumococcal disease [Internet]. Ottawa, ON: Government of Canada; 2021 [cited 2022 Mar 31]. Available from: <u>https://www.canada.ca/en/</u> <u>public-health/services/immunization/vaccine-preventable-</u> <u>diseases/invasive-pneumococcal-disease/health-professionals.</u> <u>html</u>.

21 ImmunizeBC. Pneumococcal disease [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: ImmunizeBC; 2022 [cited 2022 Mar 31]. Available from: <u>https://immunizebc.ca/pneumococcal</u>.

22 BC Centre for Disease Control. Campylobacter [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: BC Centre for Disease Control [cited 2022 Mar 31]. Available from: <u>http://www.bccdc.ca/health-info/diseasesconditions/campylobacter</u>.

23 BC Centre for Disease Control. E.coli infection [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: BC Centre for Disease Control [cited 2022 Mar 31]. Available from: <u>http://www.bccdc.ca/health-info/diseasesconditions/e-coli-infection</u>.

24 BC Centre for Disease Control. Giardiasis [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: BC Centre for Disease Control [cited 2022 Mar 31]. Available from: <u>http://www.bccdc.ca/health-info/diseasesconditions/giardiasis</u>.

25 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Shigella – Shigellosis [Internet]. Atlanta, GA: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention; 2020 [cited 2022 Mar 31]. Available from: https://www.cdc.gov/shigella/general-information.html.

Chapter 10 **Mental Health**

(Reported June 2021)

Key Findings:

- The COVID-19 pandemic and related response measures have negatively impacted mental health and may lead to lasting poor mental health and mental illness for some people.
- In a survey conducted by Statistics Canada, over half of respondents age 15+ in BC reported experiencing "somewhat worse" or "much worse" mental health due to COVID-19 and related measures. Females and individuals age 15–24 and 25–44 were more likely to report worsened mental health.
- Experiences of greater stress and worsened mental health were reported more among individuals living with disabilities, people with a pre-existing mental health issue, gender diverse individuals, recent immigrants, and individuals earning lower levels of income. This reflects multiple deeply entrenched and intersecting forms of discrimination, oppression, and inequity throughout society.

Situation

The COVID-19 pandemic and related response measures introduced in BC to curb the spread of COVID-19 have contributed to worsened mental health and increased stress. People are reporting concerns about immediate health impacts of COVID-19 (e.g. fear of infection), dying or the death of family members from COVID-19, uncertainty regarding the future, reduced or lost employment and/or income, and increased childcare responsibilities.^{1,2} Physical distancing, travel restrictions, and other measures have disrupted social networks and social supports, and increased social isolation.³

Background

Pandemics and other large-scale emergencies can negatively affect mental health both during the event and long after.^{3,4} *Mental health* refers to a "state of well-being in which an individual realizes his or her own abilities, can cope with the normal

stresses of life, can work productively, and is able to make a contribution to their community."⁵ Specific stressors or demands can contribute to poor mental health. While this is usually temporary, it can be permanent.⁶ In contrast, *mental illness* refers to a health condition that challenges a person's ability to function due to persistent and intense disturbances in thoughts, feelings, and perceptions.^{7,8}

Mental health and mental illness are related but distinct concepts.⁹ A person may have poor mental health, sometimes known as "languishing" (i.e., low levels of well-being and functioning), but not have a mental illness.^{9,10} Alternatively, a person may have good mental health, sometimes known as 'flourishing' (i.e., elevated well-being, positive feelings, and functioning well), but be living with a mental illness. Both mental health and mental illness exist along a continuum and both can change over time.

While it is normal for individuals to experience stress in response to changes in circumstances and pressures, severe and/or long-term stress contributes to poor mental health, which increases the risk of developing mental illness and/or physical health problems.¹¹

Groups at higher risk for experiencing poorer mental health during the COVID-19 pandemic include:^{4,12,13,14}

- · Older adults already struggling with isolation,
- Frontline health-care workers,
- People at higher risk of contracting or at risk of experiencing severe symptoms of COVID-19,
- Those who already face marginalization and social exclusion,
- People in vulnerable situations or experiencing concentrated stressors (i.e., socioeconomic inequities, family violence, children in care),
- Children and youth disconnected from schools and supports, and
- Individuals with pre-existing mental illness, especially if access to mental health services is reduced.

Protective health behaviours that build resilience have decreased during COVID-19, particularly for children and youth (e.g., physical activity).¹⁵ At the same time, behavioural risk factors (e.g., excess internet and social media use), which are linked to mental distress in youth, have increased.¹⁶

Findings

A survey of over 50,000 individuals in the UK one month into the COVID-19 response measures found that the proportion of respondents reporting substantial levels of mental distress rose from 19% in 2018/19 up to 27% in April 2020. The study found that increases in mental distress were reported the most among younger people (age 18–34), women, and people living with young children.² A study in Spain also found that people living with children reported higher levels of mental distress during the COVID-19 pandemic.¹³

Across Canada there is also evidence of worsened mental health since COVID-19 began. For example, there has been a substantial increase in calls to mental health crisis lines since the onset of the pandemic. Crisis Services Canada reported a 30–50% increase in call volume for crisis or mental health support.¹⁷ Crisis lines reported additional operating expenses and the inability to continually retain enough staff to respond to the increased call volume.¹⁷

In a national longitudinal survey by the Canadian Mental Health Association and University of British Columbia, 42% of BC respondents reported their mental health deteriorated during the COVID-19 pandemic. This includes 60% of those aged 18-24 years (compared to 21% of those ages 75+), 45% of women (compared to 34% of men), and 61% of unemployed individuals.¹⁸ Worsening mental health was reported by 62% of those with a pre-existing mental health issue, 50% of those with a disability, 54% of LGBTQ2S respondents, and 50% of respondents with children under 18. Stressors identified by parents/caregivers with children under 18 included finances (48%), job loss (36%), and having enough food to meet their family's needs (27%). Parents/caregivers were 1.5-2 times more likely to report increased use of alcohol, fear of domestic violence, and suicidal thoughts.¹⁹ Of Canadians reporting a mental health concern in this survey, 48% felt they were not in need of help, 22% did not know resources existed, 21% did not believe resources would be helpful, and 18% preferred in-person supports.¹⁸



Figures 10.1 to 10.3 present data from national sources, focusing on data for BC respondents. See Appendix 10-A for more information about data sources and methodology.

As shown in Figure 10.1, in a Statistics Canada survey that collected data between April 24, 2020, and May 11, 2020, over half of respondents age 15 and up in BC reported experiencing worsened mental health compared to before the COVID-19 response measure of physical distancing.



Figures 10.2 and 10.3 present the same Statistics Canada survey using BC data to assess impacts with analyses by gender and by age. Figure 10.2 shows that female respondents in BC were more likely to report mental health as "somewhat worse" or "much worse" compared to male respondents. Male respondents were more likely than females to report that their mental health was "about the same" (42.8% compared to 33.9%, respectively).



Figure 10.3 shows that a greater proportion of younger respondents reported worsened mental health, specifically those age 15–24 and 25–44.



The following seven figures present results from the BC COVID-19 SPEAK Survey, including analyses of worsening mental health and/or stress, by regional health authority (Figure 10.4), age group (Figure 10.5), household income (Figure 10.6), education level (Figure 10.7), disability (Figure 10.8), and racialized group (Figure 10.9). BC COVID-19 SPEAK Survey analyses by sex and gender are forthcoming and will be included in future reports.

Figure 10.4 shows that nearly half of survey respondents reported worsening mental health during COVID-19, with a provincial average of 47.0% reporting this, and only slight variation between regions.



Figure 10.5 shows the percentage of individuals who reported that they have been "quite" or "extremely" stressed since the COVID-19 pandemic began, based on age. It shows that a greater proportion of younger respondents (those age 18 to 49) reported feeling quite/extremely stressed. This may reflect the impact of suspension of in-class learning and physical distancing on youth, young adults, and on parents/caregivers of children and youth, as well socioeconomic and employment impacts for young adults, parents, and caregivers.



Figure 10.6 shows that British Columbians who reported household income levels in the lowest category (<\$20,000) were more likely to report being "quite" or "extremely" stressed since the pandemic. Other than the lowest income category, household income level does not clearly link to high levels of stress reported.



Figure 10.7 shows that high levels of stress since the pandemic were reported across education levels with little variation.



Figure 10.8 presents responses to the BC COVID-19 SPEAK Survey regarding stress levels since the beginning of the pandemic, based on whether respondents had one or more disabilities. It shows that individuals with at least one disability were more likely to report being "quite" or "extremely" stressed compared with individuals who did not report any disability (23.7% compared to 16.0%). This finding may reflect many complexities navigating the pandemic for those with one or more disability. People with disabilities may have reduced ability to access health and other essential services (e.g., medical appointments, obtaining groceries), difficulty using virtual care and service options, have concerns about ability to adhere to response measures or stay safe (e.g., physical distancing, avoiding high-touch areas), or be at increased risk of contracting or having more serious health outcomes if they contract COVID-19 due to other underlying health conditions.



Figure 10.9 shows analyses of BC COVID-19 SPEAK Survey data indicating that some racialized groups in BC reported higher percentages of feeling "quite" stressed or "extremely" stressed since the pandemic. The highest proportions are reported among Korean (26.1%), Arab (25.6%), and West Asian (24.9%) respondents. Reduced ability to engage in social and cultural gatherings as well as socioeconomic impacts may be a contributing factor to feelings of increased stress across all racialized groups in BC.

Equity Considerations

Risk factors at the individual, family, and societal levels may result in disproportionate mental health impacts on some groups.

- Statistics Canada found that gender diverse people reported worse mental health than people identifying as male or female during the COVID-19 pandemic.²⁰
- COVID-19 response measures may cause additional challenges for individuals with disabilities because more than a quarter (28%) live alone and require outside support.²¹ In addition, one in five Canadians living with disabilities reported they did not use the internet,²¹ which can limit access to virtual mental health services during the pandemic.
- Parents of children with disabilities in Canada were more likely to report being very or extremely concerned for their children's mental health during the pandemic compared to parents of children without disabilities (60% compared to 43%).²²
- Recent immigrants (five years or less since admission to Canada) were more likely to rate their mental health as fair or poor (28%) since the introduction of COVID-19 response measures compared to more established immigrants (20%) and Canadian-born participants (24%).²³ This may be a shift related to COVID-19 response measures because previous research suggests that self-perceived mental health of immigrants is typically better upon arrival in Canada and decreases over time.²⁴

Truth and Reconciliation: Settler Colonialism and Mental Health

The mental health and wellness of Indigenous Peoples has been adversely impacted by past and present colonialism, which has deliberately undermined the cultural practices that are central to holistic wellness and community resilience. The stresses of public health restrictions were layered onto the cumulative stresses of intergenerational trauma, manufactured poverty and pervasive racism and discrimination. Despite the cumulative impacts of these stresses, Indigenous Peoples remain strong and resilient and continue to assert that their inherent rights must be respected and upheld.

176

Actions Initiated or Planned to Address Unintended Consequence

- The Province is providing \$5 million to expand existing mental health programs and services and launch new services to provide support for people of all ages during COVID-19.²⁵ The funding will also provide greater access to mental health supports for Indigenous, rural, and remote communities, and individuals with pre-existing mental health conditions.²⁵
- Enhanced virtual services are now available in the province to help people with mental health needs arising from the COVID-19 pandemic. See Appendix 10-B for a list of available virtual mental health services.
- In September 2019, the Province announced \$8.87 million would be provided over three years to improve students' mental health through wellness supports and programs.²⁶ On September 2, 2020, the Province added \$2 million for school-based wellness programs and supports.²⁷
- There is research planned and/or underway to better understand the impacts on mental health in BC and Canada from a number of research teams. Research will focus on various groups, including Indigenous Peoples, children, youth, families, older adults, sexual minorities and gender diverse People, vulnerable populations, health-care workers, employees, Asian-Canadians, and men. See Appendix 10-C for a more detailed list of planned and/or underway research.

This list provides examples of actions taken or initiated and is not a comprehensive list. Readers are encouraged to visit the websites of ministries involved in this work to find the latest information. www.gov.bc.ca/mmha

Considerations for Further Action

- 1. Foster positive mental health in individuals, families, and communities during COVID-19.²⁸
 - Provide evidence-based information for individuals, families, and communities to promote mental health in places such as in the home, schools, workplaces, and care facilities.
 - Actively promote protective health behaviours (i.e., getting enough sleep, physical activity, reducing screen time, stress management) that are important for active coping and are affordable, accessible, and within current pandemic response restrictions.
 - Collaborate across sectors and partners to increase support for determinants of mental health, including factors that foster mental health resilience.
- 2. Ensure early identification of mental health issues and timely access to mental health services.
 - Increase access to early screening and identification for those at risk.
 - Increase awareness of and provide access to timely mental health support services, including crisis support, as well as virtual care.
 - Increase availability of training and mental health consultation supports for care providers (such as primary care) across settings, including rural and remote communities.
- 3. Monitor mental health status as the pandemic continues, particularly among females, younger age groups, and racialized populations.
- 4. Develop a comprehensive mental health strategy for BC, including monitoring/ surveillance, expanding prevention initiatives, access to treatment, and addressing adverse conditions.
- 5. Investigate causes and propose solutions to address significant differences between men and women for self-reported mental health.

CHAPTER 10: MENTAL HEALTH 177

Appendix 10-A: Data Methodology Notes

1. Charts provided by Population Health Surveillance and Epidemiology, Office of the Provincial Health Officer.

For questions contact: <u>HLTH.PHSE@gov.bc.ca</u>.

2. Statistics Canada Survey on the Impacts of COVID-19 on Canadians

The Statistics Canada surveys on the Impacts of COVID-19 on Canadians are designed to assess the quality and viability of a more timely collection model using willing participants (voluntary) and web-only collection. In the context of this product, the term *crowdsourcing* refers to the process of collecting information via an online questionnaire. The crowdsourcing data was collected through a completely non-probabilistic approach which does not involve a random selection of respondents like other traditional Statistics Canada surveys. Consequently, results pertain only to the participants and cannot be used to draw conclusions about the larger population of Canadians. Standardized benchmarking factors have been applied to compensate for the over/underrepresentation of the participants resulting from the use of crowdsourcing data.

For this crowdsourcing initiative, a three-category gender variable was derived. Write-in responses to the gender questions were coded to "Male," "Female," or "Gender diverse" if the participant provided a valid write-in response. Participants with a missing or an invalid write-in response were considered out-of-scope and were removed from the file. While the three-category gender variable is retained on the analytical master file, a derived binary variable for gender was also created for inclusion on the Public Use Microdata File (PUMF). This was done in order to match available control totals for benchmarking, as well as to safeguard the confidentiality of participants due to the small number of write-in responses. This binary gender variable was derived by randomly assigning responses of "Gender diverse" to either "Male" or "Female." Figures 10.1 to 10.3 of this report is based on the PUMF data and therefore reports on the derived binary variable for gender.

3. BCCDC COVID-19 SPEAK Survey

Survey administration: The BC COVID-19 SPEAK Survey was primarily an online survey administered from May 12, 2020 to May 31, 2020 across British Columbia. A call centre was also created to support individuals who wished to take the survey with assistance. The survey was available in English and Simplified Chinese (online), with language guides in downloadable electronic format available for nine other languages (Arabic, American Sign Language, Farsi, French, Korean, Punjabi, Spanish, Traditional Chinese and Vietnamese). All other languages were available through the call centre from PHSA Provincial Language Services.

Sampling: The target population for the survey was residents of British Columbia who were 18 years of age or older. In order to achieve a large and representative sample, a response target of 2% of the urban population and 4% for rural/remote communities were set as determined by the Community Health Service Area (CHSA) density designation. Targets were also established for age, gender, income, education and ethnicity by each geographic area. Progress towards these targets was monitored daily and purposeful promotion and stakeholder outreach was done in order to better reach certain geographies and population demographics. Population targets were surpassed for each Regional Health Authority. However, not all sub-regions or demographic groups by geography did reach their target. Specifically, rural communities, populations with lower education, lower incomes, and some visible minorities were less reached and were prioritized for outreach. The final analytical dataset, which only included surveys where a Health Service Delivery Area geography, age, and gender were assigned and where the respondent must have completed at least 33% of the survey, contained 394,382 responses.

Weighting: Statistical weighting is often used in large surveys to ensure that the sample of collected responses reflects the overall target population. This type of weighting compensates for the fact that certain demographics are less likely to respond to a survey. By establishing detailed socio-demographic targets at the outset for each geographic area of interest within the survey area, it allowed for more focused participant recruitment with the ultimate benefit of applying smaller weights. The BC COVID-19 SPEAK results presented in this chapter were weighted using 2016 Canadian Census data by demographic and geographic variables, as appropriate (e.g., age, sex, ethnicity, education level, local health area), to account for residual differences in sample demographics and to ensure that the sample is as representative as possible of the overall geographic population that is being reported on. This set of survey weights is slightly different than those used to produce the public BC COVID-19 SPEAK Round 1 Dashboard, so the results in this report are not directly comparable to the public Dashboard.

Data Limitations: BC COVID-19 SPEAK Survey is a non-randomized voluntary survey subject to self selection bias among those who choose to respond to the survey. To adjust the sample to the population and enhance representativeness, quota-based sampling by geography and post collection weighting are used. Correction for unknown population characteristics is not possible. This limitation is not unique to non-randomized surveys as self selection bias is apparent in voluntary randomized surveys as well where a significant proportion of those offered to take a survey choose not to participate. Despite attempts for outreach to underrepresented communities and statistical weighting and the creation of multiple points of access, this survey may be limited in its ability to fully reflect the experiences of members of communities unable to complete the survey due to language or access barriers.

Note on disability status: Respondents included in the "At least 1 disability reported" population are those that selected one or more of the following responses to the question "Do you have a permanent or long-term disability? If so please indicate what type (check all that apply)": Vision; Hearing; Mobility (e.g. difficulty walking); Flexibility (e.g. difficulty bending down and picking up an object); Dexterity (e.g. difficulty in using hands or fingers); Pain-related; Learning (e.g. attention difficulties); Developmental (e.g. autism); Mental health-related (e.g. anxiety disorder); Memory (e.g. frequent episodes of confusion); or Other (please specify).

Notes on racialized groups: Figure 10.9 shows BC COVID-19 SPEAK responses disaggregated by non-Indigenous racialized groups. This report analyzes data by racialized groups "to reveal and address systemic inequalities in social determinants of health and access to health care," as per the report, *Disaggregated demographic data collection in British Columbia: The Grandmother Perspective*, by the BC Office of the Human Rights Commissioner.^a

Some of the categories charted were abbreviated for space. The category "Filipinx" is a gender-neutral term used in place of "Filipino" and/or "Filipina." The question asked, "Do you consider yourself to be (check all that apply)"

The options included "First Nations," "Métis," and "Inuit." Respondents who selected "First Nations," "Métis," or "Inuit" are not reported in these figures. In accordance with Indigenous Data Governance practices in BC, data from Indigenous respondents is provided to the First Nations Health Authority and Métis Nation British Columbia to determine how best to use the data in planning and engaging Indigenous communities across the province.

The options also included "White (European descent)," "Chinese," "South Asian (e.g., East Indian, Pakistani, Sri Lankan)," "Black (e.g., African or Caribbean)," "Filipino," "Latin American/Hispanic," "Southeast Asian (e.g., Vietnamese, Cambodian, Malaysian, Laotian)," "Arab," "West Asian (e.g., Iranian, Afghan)," "Korean," "Japanese," "Other, please specify," and "Prefer not to answer."

Respondents are reported in every category they selected.

^a BC Office of the Human Rights Commissioner. Disaggregated demographic data collection in British Columbia: the grandmother perspective. Vancouver, BC: BC Office of the Human Rights Commissioner; 2020 Sep [cited 2022 Aug 23]. Available from: https://bchumanrights.ca/wp-content/uploads/BCOHRC_Sept2020_Disaggregated-Data-Report_FINAL.pdf.

Appendix 10-B: List of Virtual Mental Health Supports

Virtual mental health supports for everyone²⁹

- **BounceBack** Expanded access to free online, video, and phone-based coaching and skills-building program so that more seniors, adults, and youth who are experiencing low mood, mild to moderate depression, anxiety, stress or worry, can receive care.
- Virtual counselling services Expanded access to virtual community counselling for individuals or groups at low or no cost.
- **Peer support and system navigation** Expanded access to virtual mentoring and supports by increasing the number of peer support and system navigation workers.
- Living Life to the Full Launched access to free virtual Living Life to the Full peer support and
 practical skills courses for coping with stress, problem solving, and boosting mood. The eight-week
 course is led by a trained facilitator.
- B.C. COVID-19 mental health self-assessment tool Launched a set of mental health screening self-tests alongside the COVID-19 self-assessment tool.

Virtual support for frontline health-care workers

- **Mobile Response Team (MRT)** In addition to supporting workers on the front lines of the overdose public health emergency, the MRT provides psychosocial support to frontline health-care workers, including long-term care and community-care workers, who are experiencing mental health issues in response to the pandemic.³⁰
- Free online mental health first aid (BC Psychological Association) New online psychological supports for frontline health-care workers.³¹
- Online resource hub (Canadian Mental Health Association BC Division) Online resources expanded to include information on psychological and social supports and provide mental health and well-being strategies for frontline workers.²⁹
- Virtual peer support service (Canadian Mental Health Association BC Division, SafeCareBC, and other health partners) – Phone and text-based peer support service that provides confidential support and referrals to other services. Staffed by former long-term care and home support workers.²⁹

Virtual support for community clinicians

 Compass – Child and Youth Mental Health, BC Children's Hospital, PHSA – Virtual service delivered by an interprofessional team (psychiatry, nursing, social work) that provides information and resources to community care providers across BC servicing children and youth with mental health and substance use issues.³²

Virtual mental health supports for youth

- Foundry Virtual Clinic Nine existing virtual Foundry centres are providing virtual walk-in counselling. A
 new province-wide youth-focused virtual clinic with counselling, peer support, primary care, and family
 support for young people age 12–24 and their families will be available via voice, video, and chat.³³
- Kelty Mental Health Online BC mental health and substance use information, system navigation, resources, tools and peer support for youth, parents/caregivers, health-care professionals, and school professionals. Includes new resources for parenting during COVID-19.³⁴

Virtual mental health supports for seniors

 bc211 – bc211, which is a province-wide information and referral service, matches seniors whose support network has been affected by the COVID-19 pandemic with volunteers.³⁵ This service will take calls from people who would like to volunteer to help seniors in their community with basic needs, including grocery shopping and pharmacy drop-offs and check-ins.

Virtual mental health supports for victims of family or sexual violence

 VictimLink BC – Immediate 24/7 crisis support for victims of family or sexual violence is available by phone through VictimLink BC's 24/7 telephone service.³⁶

Appendix 10-C: List of Research Planned and/or Underway

Study Group	Research
General Population	 The Centre for Addiction and Mental Health is conducting multiple waves of research on mental health and substance use among Canadians.³⁷
(Canada & BC)	• Emily Jenkins (University of British Columbia) is leading research with the Canadian Mental Health Association on COVID-19 mental health outcomes that will monitor mental health over 12 months (Assessing the Mental Health Impacts of COVID-19: A National Survey). Some results of this study have been highlighted in this report. ¹⁹
	 Statistics Canada conducted a crowdsourcing survey, 'Impacts of COVID-19 on Canadians' (ICC), which included questions on mental health from April 24 to May 11, 2020.³⁸
	 In addition: Topic: Mental Health and Covid-19: Knowledge Synthesis to Support and Promote Mental Wellness and Resilience [general population]; Researcher(s): Joseph Puyat, University of British Columbia; Funding: Canadian Institutes of Health Research.
	 Topic: Measuring Mental Well-being During a Pandemic Study [general population]; Researcher(s): Scott A. Lear, Simon Fraser University; Funding: Researcher's funds.
	 Topic: COVID+PA: Physical activity and well-being during a period of pandemic [general population]; Researcher(s): Guy Faulkner, University of British Columbia; Funding: Unspecified.
Indigenous Peoples	 Alanaise Goodwill (Simon Fraser University) is conducting research about the impacts of COVID-19 on the mental health of Indigenous communities. Funding: Canadian Institutes of Health Research Operating Grant, Knowledge Synthesis Grant: COVID-19 Rapid Research Funding Opportunity in Mental Health.³⁹
Children & Youth & Families	 Joint research teams from UBC and the BC Children's Hospital (BCCH) are examining the impacts of COVID-19 and public health measures on the mental health of children and youth.⁴⁰
	 In addition: Topic: Personal Impacts of COVID-19/Coronavirus Study (PICS) [mental health of families and children described as vulnerable]; Researcher(s): S. Evelyn Stewart, University of British Columbia; Funding: Unspecified.
	 Topic: NPW Survey; The Northern Pediatric Wellness (NPW) Survey [child wellness, NHA]; Researcher(s): Kathryn Leccese, University of British Columbia; Funder: Unfunded.
	 Topic: Children's Mental Health: Responding to COVID-19 [children's mental health]; Researcher(s): Charlotte Waddell, Simon Fraser University; Funding: BC Representative for Children and Youth.
	 Topic: Youth Mental Health and Substance Use in the Context of COVID-19 [youth]; Researcher(s): Skye Barbic, University of British Columbia; Funding: Canadian Institutes of Health Research.
	 Topic: Youth Health and COVID-19 Survey; Assessing the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on social health [young adults, including mental health]; Researcher(s): Rodney Knight, PHC; Funding: Grant – Canadian Institutes of Health Research.
Asian-Canadians	 Topic: COVID-19 and Mental Health Resources for Asians in Canada [Asian ancestry]; Researcher(s): Fred Chou, University of Victoria; Funding: Faculty of Education COVID-19 Emergency Research Fund.

Study Group	Research
Sexual & Gender Minorities	 Topic: Service Provider Perspectives on Tools to Improve Access to Mental Health Supports for Sexual and Gender Minorities [MHSU services for sexual and gender minorities]; Researcher(s): Travis Salway, Simon Fraser University, BC Centre for Disease Control; Funding: BC SUPPORT Unit Fraser Centre, Canadian Institutes of Health Research – Strategy for Patient- Oriented Research – Knowledge Translation Award for Patient Oriented Research.
Health-care Workers	 Topic: COVID-19 Impact of General Surgeon Mental Health Survey; Psychological and Workplace-Related Effects [health-care workers]; Researcher(s): Morad Hameed, University of British Columbia; Funding: Unfunded.
	 Topic: COVID-19 Survey: Clinicians' Quality of Life and Moral Injury During the COVID-19 Pandemic [frontline clinicians and their spouses/partners; including mental health]; Researcher(s): David Barbic, Providence Health Care; Funding: Unfunded.
Men	 Topic: COVID-19 Study; Men's Experiences of the COVID-19 Pandemic [men's mental health]; Researcher(s): John Ogrodniczuk, University of British Columbia; Funding: Unfunded.
Employees	 Morneau Shepell is conducting monthly research on the mental health of Canadians who are employed or were employed in the last six months.⁴¹ Disaggregated data for BC are being reported to the Ministry of Mental Health and Addictions.
	 Topic: COVID-19 Anxiety: Anxiety and Coping During COVID-19 Pandemic [employees] 'Organizational bad actors: What happens to them?'; Researcher(s): Sandra Robinson, University of British Columbia Sauder School of Business; Funding: Social Sciences and Humanities Research Council of Canada.

References

1 Taylor S. The psychology of pandemics: preparing for the next global outbreak of infectious disease. Cambridge Scholars Publishing. Newcastle upon Tyne: 2019.

2 Pierce M, Hope H, Ford T, Hatch S, Hotopf M, John A, et al. Mental health before and during the COVID-19 pandemic: a longitudinal probability sample survey of the UK population. Lancet Psychiatry. 2020 Jul 21.

3 Reynolds DL, Garay JR, Deamond SL, Moran MK, Gold W, Styra R. Understanding, compliance and psychological impact of the SARS quarantine experience. Epidemiol Infect. 2008 Jul;136(7):997-1007.

4 United Nations. Policy brief: COVID-19 and the need for action on mental health. New York: United Nations; 2020 May 13 [cited 2020 Aug 26]. Available from: https://unsdg.un.org/sites/default/files/2020-05/UN-Policy-Brief-COVID-19-and-mental-health.pdf.

5 World Health Organization. Mental health: strengthening our response. Geneva: World Health Organization; [cited 2021 Jan 11]. Available from: <u>https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/mental-health-strengthening-our-response</u>.

6 Ridner S. Psychological distress: a concept analysis. J Am Nursing. 2004;45(5):536-545.

7 Canadian Mental Health Association. Mental health: what is it, really? [Internet]. Toronto, ON: Canadian Mental Health Association; 2020 Jan 13 [cited 2021 Jun 08]. Available from: https://cmha.ca/blogs/mental-health-what-is-it-really#_ ftn1https://mdsc.ca/docs/MDSC_Quick_Facts_4th_Edition_ EN.pdf.

8 Canadian Mental Health Association, Alberta Central Region. What is mental health and mental illness? Red Deer, AB: Canadian Mental Health Association, Alberta Central Region; [cited 2021 May 26]. Available from: <u>https://reddeer.</u> <u>cmha.ca/wp-content/uploads/2017/04/mental-health-and-</u> <u>mental-illness.pdf</u>.

9 Westerhof GJ, Keyes CL. Mental illness and mental health: the two continua model across the lifespan. J Adult Dev. 2010 Jun;17(2):110-119.

10 Keyes CL. The mental health continuum: from languishing to flourishing in life. J Health So. Behav. 2002 Jun 1:207-22.

11 Centre for Addiction and Mental Health. Stress [Internet]. Toronto, ON: Centre for Addiction and Mental Health; [cited 2020 Dec 18]. Available from: <u>https://www.camh.ca/en/healthinfo/mental-illness-and-addiction-index/stress</u>.

12 Sistovaris M, Fallon B, Miller S, Birken C, Denburg A, Jenkins J, et al. Child welfare and pandemics [Internet]. Toronto, ON: Policy Bench, Fraser Mustard Institute of Human Development, University of Toronto; 2020 [cited 2020 Dec 24]. Available from: https://cwrp.ca/sites/default/files/publications/ Child%20Welfare%20and%20Pandemics%20Information%20 Sheet_ENGLISH.pdf.

13 Gómez-Salgado J, Andrés-Villas M, Domínguez-Salas S, Díaz-Milanés D, Ruiz-Frutos C. Related Health Factors of Psychological Distress During the COVID-19 Pandemic in Spain. Int J Environ Res Public Health. 2020 Jan;17(11):3947.

14 Moreno C, Wykes T, Galderisi S, Nordentoft M, Crossley N, Jones N, et al. How mental health care should change as a consequence of the COVID-19 pandemic. Lancet Psychiatry. 2020 Jul 16.

15 Moore SA, Faulkner G, Rhodes RE, Brussoni M, Chulak-Bozzer T, Ferguson LJ, et al. Impact of the COVID-19 virus outbreak on movement and play behaviours of Canadian children and youth: a national survey. Int. J Behav Nutr Phys Act. 2020 Dec;17(1):1-1.

16 Chen IH, Chen CY, Pakpour AH, Griffiths MD, Lin CY. Internet-related behaviors and psychological distress among school children during COVID-19 school suspension. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry. 2020 Oct 1;59(10).

17 The Canadian Press. Crisis lines face volunteer, cash crunch even as COVID-19 drives surge in calls. CBC. 2020 Apr 27 [cited 2020 Aug 20]. Available from: <u>https://www.cbc.</u> ca/news/canada/british-columbia/crisis-lines-cash-volunteer-crunch-covid-19-coronavirus-1.5546202.

18 Canadian Mental Health Association. Summary of mental health impacts of COVID-19: wave 2. Toronto, ON: Canadian Mental Health Association; [cited 2020 Dec 08]. Available from: https://cmha.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/12/CMHA-UBC-wave-2-Summary-of-Findings-FINAL-EN.pdf.

19 University of British Columbia. COVID-19 survey highlights growing suicide and mental health risks across various groups [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: University of British Columbia; 2020 [cited 2020 Aug 26]. Available from: https://news.ubc.ca/2020/06/25/covid-19-survey-highlights-growing-suicide-and-mental-health-risks-across-various-groups/.

20 Moyser M. Gender differences in mental health during the COVID-19 pandemic. Ottawa, ON: Statistics Canada; 2020 Jul 9 [cited 2020 Aug 27]. Available from: <u>https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/en/pub/45-28-0001/2020001/article/00047-eng.</u>pdf?st=QibcYQrT.

21 Statistics Canada. The vulnerability of Canadians with disabilities during the COVID-19 pandemic. Ottawa, ON: Statistics Canada; 2020 Jul 6 [cited 2020 Aug 27]. Available from: https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/daily-guotidien/200706/dg200706a-eng.htm.

22 Statistics Canada. The impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on Canadian families of children with disabilities. Ottawa, ON: Statistics Canada; 2020 Aug 27 [cited 2020 Sep 21]. Available from: https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/en/pub/45-28-0001/2020001/article/00066-eng.pdf?st=RDGtyQiC.

23 Evra R, Mongrain E. Mental Health Status of Canadian immigrants during the COVID-19 Pandemic. Ottawa, ON: Statistics Canada; 2020 Jul 14 [cited 2020 Aug 27]. Available from: https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/en/pub/45-28-0001/2020001/article/00050-eng.pdf?st=MpYDomRg.

24 Salami B, Hegadoren K, Bautista L, Ben-Shlomo Y, Diaz E, Rammohan A, et al. Mental health of immigrants and nonimmigrants in Canada: evidence from the Canadian health measures survey and service provider interviews in Alberta. Edmonton, AB: PolicyWise for Children and Families; 2017 [cited 2020 Dec 18]. Available from: https://policywise.com/ wp-content/uploads/resources/2017/04/2017-04APR-27-Executive-Summary-15SM-SalamiHegadoren.pdf. **25** Government of British Columbia. New virtual mental health supports for COVID-19 on the way [news release]. Victoria, BC: Government of British Columbia; 2019 Apr 9 [cited 2020 Sep 21]. Available from: <u>https://news.gov.bc.ca/</u>releases/2020MMHA0009-000655.

26 Government of British Columbia. Increased funding to improve students' mental health [news release]. Victoria, BC: Government of British Columbia; 2019 Sep 4 [cited 2020 Sep 21]. Available from: <u>https://news.gov.bc.ca/releases/2019MMHA0100-001708</u>.

27 Government of British Columbia. Enhanced mental health programs support a safe return to school [news release]. Victoria, BC: Government of British Columbia; 2020 Sep 2 [cited 2020 Sep 21]. Available from: https://news.gov.bc.ca/releases/2020MMHA0049-001632.

28 Orpana H, Vachon J, Dykxhoorn J, McRae L, Jayaraman G. Monitoring positive mental health and its determinants in Canada: the development of the positive mental health surveillance indicator framework. Health Promot Chronic Dis Prev Can. 2016 Jan;36(1):1-10.

29 Canadian Mental Health Association. COVID-19 stay well in uncertain times [Internet]. Toronto, ON: Canadian Mental Health Association; [cited 2020 Aug 27]. Available from: www.cmha.bc.ca/covid-19.

30 Government of British Columbia. Mobile response team [Internet]. Victoria, BC: Government of British Columbia; [cited 2020 Aug 27]. Available from: <u>https://www2.gov.bc.ca/gov/content/overdose/mobile-response-team</u>.

31 British Columbia Psychological Association. COVID-19 psychological first aid service: information and signup [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: British Columbia Psychological Association; 2020 [cited 2020 Aug 27]. Available from: https://www.psychologists.bc.ca/covid-19-resources.

32 BC Children's Hospital. Compass Mental Health: Supporting Providers [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: BC Children's Hospital; [cited 2020 Sep 21]. Available from: <u>http://www.</u> <u>bcchildrens.ca/health-professionals/clinical-resources/mental-health/compass-1-855-702-7272</u>.

33 Foundry. Find. Forge. Found [Internet]. Victoria, BC: Foundry; [cited 2020 Aug 27]. Available from: <u>www.foundrybc.ca.</u>

34 Kelty Mental Health Resource Centre. Kelty mental health resource centre [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: Kelty Mental Health Resource Centre; [cited 2020 Sep 21]. Available from: https://keltymentalhealth.ca/.

35 bc211. Welcome to bc211 [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: bc211; 2019 [cited 2020 Aug 27]. Available from: http://www.bc211.ca/.

36 Government of British Columbia. VictimlinkBC [Internet]. Victoria, BC: Government of British Columbia; [cited 2020 Aug 27]. Available from: <u>https://www2.gov.bc.ca/gov/content/justice/criminal-justice/victims-of-crime/victimlinkbc</u>.

37 Centre for Addiction and Mental Health. Results at a glance [Internet]. Toronto, ON: Centre for Addiction and Mental Health; 2020 [cited 2020 Aug 27]. Available from: <u>http://www.delvinia.com/camh-coronavirus-mental-health/?utm_source=CAMH per cent20Landing per cent20Page&utm_medium=button&utm_campaign=Camh-Delvinia.</u>

38 Statistics Canada. Impacts of COVID-19 on Canadians: first results from crowdsourcing. Ottawa, ON: Statistics Canada; 2020 Apr 23 [cited 2020 Sep 21]. Available from: https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/en/daily-quotidien/200423/ dq200423a-eng.pdf?st=3AKggUPY.

39 British Columbia Academic Health Science Network. COVID-19 research inventory [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: British Columbia Academic Health Science Network; 2020 [cited 2020 Aug 27]. Available from: https://bcahsn.ca/covid-19-response/ covid-19-research-inventory/.

40 BC Children's Hospital. New study looks into impact of pandemic on the mental health of young Canadians [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: BC Children's Hospital; [cited 2020 Sep 21]. Available from: https://bcchr.ca/research/stories/new-study-looks-impact-pandemic-mental-health-young-canadians.

41 Morneau Shepell. The mental health index report Canada, June 2020. Spotlight on the mental health impact of the COVID-19 pandemic. Toronto, ON: Morneau Shepell; 2020 Jun; [cited 2020 Sep 21]. Available from: <u>https://www. morneaushepell.com/permafiles/92827/mental-health-indexreport-canada-june-2020.pdf.</u>

Chapter 11

Social Isolation of Residents in Long-term Care & Assisted Living

(Reported July 2021)

Key Findings:

- Residents of care homes, including long-term care and assisted living residences, are at higher risk of serious illness, complications, and death due to COVID-19.
- Infection prevention measures in long-term care and assisted living residences have included restrictions on visitors, social gatherings, and activities. These measures have led to increased social isolation and decreased physical health, mental health, and quality of life for residents.
- When limited visits were allowed to resume, 61% of family members reported that their loved ones in care homes seemed worse than when they had last seen them, in terms of reduced cognitive function (58%), mood and emotional well-being (58%), and/or physical function (46%).

Situation

Since March 2020, COVID-19 response measures have included restrictions to visitors, social events, and other activities at long-term care (LTC)^{a,1} and assisted living (AL)^{b,2} facilities to help protect those at higher risk of serious illness and death from COVID-19.³ Restrictions have protected many residents from contracting COVID-19, but have also increased social isolation and negatively impacted their mental and physical health and well-being.⁴

Background

LTC and AL residents are at higher risk of serious illness, complications, and death due to COVID-19 due to their older age, physical frailty, and/or chronic illness(es).^{5,6} Residents often need help with personal care, and close physical contact with care aides who assist multiple residents increases the chance of COVID-19 infection and spread.⁷

Several changes were made to help prevent COVID-19 infections and protect these high risk residents from illness and death in BC's LTC and AL facilities (referred to collectively in this report as "care homes"). From March to June 2020, only essential visits were allowed.^{c.3,8} After June 30, 2020, care homes had to develop safety protocols to allow limited family/social visits (one designated visitor per resident).⁸ Many health authority

^a LTC facilities provide 24-hour professional supervision and care for people who have complex care needs and can no longer be cared for in their own homes or in an AL residence.

187

^b AL facilities provide housing, hospitality services, and personal care services for adults who can live independently and make decisions on their own behalf but require a supportive environment due to physical and functional health challenges. AL facilities can range from a unit in a high rise apartment complex to a private home.

^c Essential visits include visits for critical illness, end-of-life, essential personal care/assistance, and decision-making. Health authority or facility staff are responsible for determining whether or not a visit is essential.

programs were discontinued, including adult day programs, respite services, and outings.⁸ Care home operators cancelled group entertainment, group meals, and social events. The restrictions affected approximately 560 LTC and AL homes with approximately 40,000 beds.⁹

Social support from one's spouse, friends, and family has a positive effect on care home residents' health and well-being, and is a resource to help cope with stressful life events.¹⁰ Secure social connections are linked with better mental health. Social isolation or disconnection is linked with worse anxiety, depression, and stress;¹¹ poor mood and sleep;¹² and decreased cognition and coping abilities.¹³ Feelings of loneliness are linked with increased cortisol (a stress hormone), decreased immunity and increased body weight.14 Social isolation was an issue for some care home residents before the COVID-19 pandemic. The restricted visits and canceled social activities have resulted in or exacerbated isolation and loneliness for many residents.^{4,15} About 64% of BC LTC residents have dementia, and almost half of these have severe cognitive impairment.¹⁶ The changes were particularly stressful for these residents, as dementia makes it more difficult to adapt to new routines and unfamiliar people.17,18,19

Across Canada, as of May 25, 2020, 81% of COVID-19 deaths had occurred among residents of LTC sector facilities.^{d,20} As of June 1, 2020, the estimated case fatality rate among LTC sector residents with COVID-19 (that is, the proportion of residents with the virus who died) ranged from 20% in Alberta to 42% in Quebec.^{e,21} In BC, the estimated case fatality rate was 32%.²¹

From the start of the pandemic until October 24, 2020, there were 111 COVID-19 outbreaks^f in BC health-care facilities;⁹ 93 of these were in LTC or AL facilities.^{9,22} As of November 2, 2020, 866 residents and staff had been infected through

care homes. This represented almost 90% of all health-care-associated COVID-19 infections, and 6.4% of all COVID-19 infections reported in BC.^{9,22}

On April 1, 2021, new visitor guidelines for BC LTC and AL facilities came into effect, including relaxation of many of the previous visitor restrictions. For example, there are no longer limits to the duration or frequency of visits. LTC and AL residents are no longer limited to a single designated family/social visitor, and may have up to two adults and one child visit indoors at the same time. Outdoor visits with larger numbers are also possible, as long as they align with public health guidelines.²³

Equity Considerations

Although physical distancing and increased social isolation affect all residents living in care homes, some have been more severely impacted.

- Residents who have greater frailty, require more complex care, suffer from cognitive decline, have fewer financial resources, and have less family support may experience greater physical and mental health impacts.
- Measures may exacerbate pre-existing mental illness for residents experiencing isolation and loneliness.
- Residents with poorer health, cognitive decline, lower income or education, or less familiarity with technology have more difficulty accessing Internet-based resources, such as virtual visits and activities.²⁴
- Residents in smaller or more crowded care homes may have more limited outdoor or communal spaces for physically distanced visits.

^d The source document from the Canadian Institute for Health Information defines the "LTC sector" as including "both residential facilities with 24-hour nursing care and facilities with fewer services, such as retirement homes and assisted-living facilities."

^e Note that this is among six provinces only: as of June 1, 2020, no resident infections had been reported in New Brunswick, Prince Edward Island, or any of the territories, and there had been too few cases reported in Manitoba, Newfoundland and Labrador, and Saskatchewan to provide meaningful estimates for those provinces.

^f A COVID-19 outbreak in a BC care facility is declared when one or more residents or staff have a laboratory-confirmed COVID-19 diagnosis.

⁹ Care facilities include community care and acute care facilities. Community care includes LTC, AL, group homes (community living), independent living, and other residential facilities.

Truth and Reconciliation: Elders and Cultural Connectedness

For many Indigenous people and communities, Elders hold a special place as knowledge keepers and teachers of cultural practices. Physical barriers and restrictions to visiting Elders and others in LTC and AL facilities protected residents from COVID-19 but disrupted family and community connectedness. Policies that limit residents' self-determination in institutional settings may resurface traumas previously inflicted on Indigenous people who survived residential school. Indigenous Peoples must be engaged to inform institutional policies.

Findings

The BC Office of the Seniors Advocate report, Staying Apart to Stay Safe: The Impact of Visit Restrictions on Long-Term Care and Assisted Living Survey,⁹ is based on a survey of BC care home residents and family members. The survey was conducted between August 26 and September 30, 2020, and found the following:

- At the time of the survey, only 25% of families visited several times a week—less than half as many as before the pandemic (55%). During the pandemic, one in three visits was 30 minutes or less, whereas before the pandemic only 4% of visits were 30 minutes or less.⁹
- When family visits increased, 61% of visitors reported that their family members in care facilities had worsened cognitive function (58%), mood and emotional wellbeing (58%), and/or physical functioning (46%) since the restrictions began.⁹
- Only 40% of LTC residents had access to a personal phone, and almost three-quarters of the residents required help to make a telephone or video call.⁹

A scan of provincial news media conducted before the restrictions were eased revealed six main themes related to social isolation of seniors in care homes:

1. Some care home residents were not receiving adequate levels of care.

The pandemic revealed pre-existing issues in many care homes, where there were gaps in capacity for resident care. Before the visitor restrictions came into force, the contributions of family caregivers allowed care home staff more time to focus on other residents. The removal of family caregivers revealed the inability of some facilities to provide adequate levels of care to all residents-particularly those with issues such as dementia.¹⁹ This was worsened by increased demands on staff due to COVID-19 restrictions, protocols, outbreaks, and staff shortagesincluding restricting staff to working at a single LTC/AL facility²⁵ and the added workload of monitoring virtual and in-person family visits.18 It has become increasingly clear that the mental, emotional, and physical supports provided by family caregivers are an essential part of the caregiving continuum, and a critical supplement to services provided by care home staff.

2. Families felt frustrated and helpless.

Family members felt frustrated and helpless when COVID-19 restrictions prevented them from providing the usual mental and physical supports to loved ones in care homes. In some cases, care homes did not approve family caregivers as "essential visitors," so they were unable to provide care, even when their family member's health was in decline.^{19,26,27} Although visiting restrictions were eased slightly in June 2020, the ability for family members to provide direct care was still limited.²⁸ Some family caregivers demanded further changes to the visitor policy and more opportunities to care for their loved ones.^{26,28}

3. Social isolation is particularly challenging for seniors with dementia.

COVID-19 response measures such as visitor restrictions reduced important social and family support and connections for residents with dementia, and substantially reduced their quality of life.¹⁷ Technological options such as virtual visits (e.g., video chat) often do not benefit seniors with dementia, and may even increase their confusion or delirium.²⁹

4. Families and care homes are making extra efforts to keep residents connected to loved ones.

Friends, family members, and care home staff are finding safe and sometimes creative alternatives to traditional visits. These include telephone and virtual (online) visits,^{19,30} and visiting or playing music from outside the resident's window.^{18,31,32,33}

5. Mental health and quality of life have decreased for many seniors.

Many seniors have experienced increased loneliness, depression, and anxiety during the pandemic.³⁴ The reductions in family visits, social support, and levels of care, as well as disruption to routines, have contributed to reduced guality of life and mental health for care home residents.^{18,34} Some couples were separated and unable to see each other for many weeks because one spouse was living in LTC or AL.¹⁹ Familiarity and feelings of connectedness help residents, especially those with dementia, to make sense of the world around them.^{19,26,27} The appearance of staff and visitors in masks and other personal protective equipment has been alarming to many residents, and can also add to feelings of isolation.¹⁷

6. Many seniors experienced deterioration of their physical health.

For many residents reduced visits and activities led to more sitting or laying down. Decreased physical activity can decrease one's ability to perform basic daily tasks and increase the risk of falling.³⁵ Due to social isolation, fewer group activities, and lack of attention and care normally provided by family caregivers, many LTC residents lost weight, experienced mood swings, and were more likely to fall.^{19,26}

Actions Initiated or Planned to Address Unintended Consequence

This list provides examples of actions taken or initiated and is not a comprehensive list. Readers are encouraged to visit the websites of ministries involved in this work to find the latest information.

- BC Ministry of Health (BC MoH):
 - In March 2020, the work of the COVID-19 Seniors Working Group co-chaired by the BC MoH and BC Seniors Advocate led to increased funding for the bc211 information and referral service. The funding expands bc211 services to the entire province and helps connect volunteers with seniors who require assistance with basic needs like grocery shopping.³⁶
 - In June 2020, the BC MoH allocated \$160 million to increase staffing and ensure adequate infection prevention and control measures for safer care home visits.³⁷
 - In January 2021, the BC MoH and BC Centre for Disease Control developed guidelines for safer LTC and AL visits during COVID-19.³⁸
- BC Ministry of Mental Health and Addictions (BC MMHA): In June 2020, the BC MMHA committed \$5 million for virtual mental health supports for targeted populations, including isolated seniors. Programs will include skillbuilding tools, virtual counselling services, peer support, and system navigation for managing stress during COVID-19.³⁹ The 2021 provincial budget contained additional funding to expand mental health supports, including \$61 million over three years to improve access and quality of mental health services.⁴¹
- **BC Care Providers Association** (BCCPA): In April 2020, BCCPA and the BC MoH launched EquipCare BC, a \$10 million program providing funding to LTC and AL facilities for enhanced safety and infection control equipment and supplies.⁴⁰ In addition, the BC MoH engages with BCCPA to promote services and policy alignment when delivering seniors' services during the COVID-19 pandemic.
- Alzheimer Society BC and other seniorcentred non-profit societies: These societies provide COVID-19 information and support to individuals, families, and caregivers to help them cope with isolation, and provide alternative ways for staying connected.
- Current research underway in BC: Dr. Farinaz Havaei (UBC) is conducting an evaluation study of rapid redesign and resource deployment in LTC facilities during COVID-19.

Considerations for Further Action

This section provides considerations for action based on the findings of this report. These are not formal recommendations, but rather ideas to consider when shaping recommendations and actions related to this topic.

- Through ongoing stakeholder consultation, monitoring, and research, continue to gain understanding of the short- and long-term impacts of social isolation due to COVID-19 measures on the health of seniors and other residents living in LTC and AL facilities.
- Consult stakeholders to balance the risks of COVID-19 and other mental and physical health needs of seniors during the pandemic and as BC recovers from the pandemic, including public health, health professionals, seniors' advocates, patients, families, and other caregivers.
- Increase access to user-friendly technologies that support virtual connection of seniors with their family, friends, and communities inside and outside of care homes.
- 4. Support LTC and AL operators to innovate and develop new ways to increase social connectedness. A survey of LTC service providers in Interior Health found some preferred strategies, such as hallway activities (residents participate in games or social activities from their doorways), one-on-one activities with recreational staff, and contactless care package delivery systems.

References

1 BC Ministry of Health. Long-term care services [Internet]. Victoria, BC: BC Ministry of Health; [cited 2021 Apr 27]. Available from: https://www2.gov.bc.ca/gov/content/health/ accessing-health-care/home-community-care/care-optionsand-cost/long-term-care-services.

2 BC Ministry of Health. Assisted living [Internet]. Victoria, BC: BC Ministry of Health; [cited 2021 Apr 27]. Available from: https://www2.gov.bc.ca/gov/content/health/accessing-healthcare/home-community-care/care-options-and-cost/assistedliving.

3 BC Ministry of Health. Policy communique: infection prevention and control for novel coronavirus (COVID-19). Victoria, BC: BC Ministry of Health; 2020 May 19 [cited 2020 Dec 15]. Available from: http://docs.openinfo.gov.bc.ca/ Response_Package_HTH-2020-02184.pdf.

4 Li HO-Y, Huynh D. Long-term social distancing during COVID-19: a social isolation crisis among seniors? CMAJ. 2020;192(21):E588.

5 Michels G, Heppner H-J. Prioritization of geriatric patients in care homes and residential homes in the context of the COVID pandemic: Corona-Pandemie 2020. MMW Fortschr Med. 2020;162(9):48–51.

6 Stall NM, Wu W, Lapointe-Shaw L, Fisman DN, Giannakeas V, Hillmer MP, et al. Sex- and age-specific differences in COVID-19 testing, cases and outcomes: a population-wide study in Ontario, Canada. J Am Geriatr Soc. 2020 Oct;68(10):2188-2191.

7 Munanga A. Critical infection control adaptations to survive COVID-19 in retirement communities. J Gerontol Nurs. 2020;46(6):3–5.

8 BC Centre for Disease Control, BC Ministry of Health. Infection prevention and control requirements for COVID-19 in long term care and seniors' assisted living. Vancouver, BC: BC Centre for Disease Control; 2020 Jun 30 [cited 2020 Dec 01]. Available from: <u>http://www.bccdc.ca/Health-Info-Site/</u> Documents/COVID19 LongTermCareAssistedLiving.pdf.

9 Office of the Seniors Advocate. Staying apart to stay safe: the impact of visit restrictions on long-term care and assisted living survey. Victoria, BC: Office of the Seniors Advocate; 2020 [cited 2020 Dec 03]. Available from: https://www.seniorsadvocatebc.ca/app/uploads/sites/4/2020/11/StayingApartToStaySafe-Report.pdf.

10 Cohen S, Wills TA. Stress, social support, and the buffering hypothesis. Psychol Bull. 1985;98(2):310–57.

11 Santini ZI, Jose PE, York Cornwell E, Koyanagi A, Nielsen L, Hinrichsen C, et al. Social disconnectedness, perceived isolation, and symptoms of depression and anxiety among older Americans (NSHAP): a longitudinal mediation analysis. Lancet Public Health. 2020;5(1):e62–70.

12 Cacioppo JT, Hawkley LC. Perceived social isolation and cognition. Trends Cogn Sci. 2009;13(10):447–54.

13 Steptoe A, Owen N, Kunz-Ebrecht SR, Brydon L. Loneliness and neuroendocrine, cardiovascular, and inflammatory stress responses in middle-aged men and women. Psychoneuroendocrinology. 2004;29(5):593–611.

14 Cacioppo JT, Hawkley LC, Crawford LE, Ernst JM, Burleson MH, Kowalewski RB, et al. Loneliness and health: potential mechanisms. Psychosom Med. 2002;64(3):407–17.

15 Cacioppo JT, Cacioppo S. The growing problem of loneliness. Lancet Public Health. 2018;391(10119):426.

16 Office of the Seniors Advocate. British Columbia longterm care facilities quick fact directory. Victoria, BC: Office of the Seniors Advocate; 2019 [cited 2020 Dec 03]. Available from: https://www.seniorsadvocatebc.ca/app/uploads/ sites/4/2019/09/QuickFacts2019-Summary.pdf.

17 Halek M, Reuther S, Schmidt J. Challenges of COVID-19 for nursing care in nursing homes. MMW Fortschr Med. 2020;162(9):51–4.

18 Van Emmerik K. Coronavirus: 'isolation' toll growing on Okanagan care-home residents [Internet]. Global News. 2020 Apr 14 [cited 2020 Nov 24]. Available from: <u>https://globalnews.</u> ca/news/6819138/coronavirus-isolation-toll-okanagan-carehome-residents/.

19 Bramham D. Care and respect for those with dementia is needed now more than ever. Vancouver Sun. 2020 Jun 30 [cited 2020 Nov 24]. Available from: <u>https://vancouversun.com/news/daphne-bramham-care-and-respect-for-those-with-dementia-is-needed-more-now-than-ever?fbclid=lwAR1gt1FR Sdei6VBiiaKBIsVzojiisTdLprockJFVfe6_bKpcTHX4LrZO2jE.</u>

20 Canadian Institute for Health Information. Pandemic experience in the long-term care sector—how does Canada compare with other countries? Ottawa, ON: Canadian Institute for Health Information; 2020 Jun [cited 2020 Dec 03]. Available from: https://www.cihi.ca/sites/default/files/document/covid-19-rapid-response-long-term-care-snapshot-en.pdf.

21 Hsu AT, Lane N, Sinha SK, Dunning J, Dhuper M, Kahiel Z, et al. Understanding the impact of COVID-19 on residents of Canada's long-term care homes—ongoing challenges and policy responses. LTCcovid.org, International Long-Term Care Policy Network, CPEC-LSE; 2020 [updated 2020 June 04, cited 2020 Oct 27]. Available from: https://tccovid.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/06/LTCcovid-country-reports_Canada_June-4-2020.pdf.

22 BC Centre for Disease Control. British Columbia weekly COVID-19 surveillance report, week 73: October 18 - October 24, 2020. Vancouver, BC: BC Centre for Disease Control; 2020 Oct [cited 2020 Dec 03]. Available from: <u>http://www.bccdc.</u> ca/Health-Info-Site/Documents/COVID_sitrep/Week 43_BC_ COVID_19_Situation_Report.pdf.

23 BC Ministry of Health. Ministry of Health—overview of visitors in long-term care and seniors' assisted living. Victoria, BC: BC Ministry of Health; 2021 Apr 01 [cited 2021 Apr 27]. Available from: http://www.bccdc.ca/Health-Info-Site/Documents/Visitors_Long-Term_Care_Seniors_Assisted_Living.pdf.

24 Chen Y-RR, Schulz PJ. The effect of information communication technology interventions on reducing social isolation in the elderly: a systematic review. J Med Internet Res. 2016;18(1):e18.

25 BC Ministry of Health. Order of the Provincial Health Office: Facility Staff Assignment Order. Victoria, BC: Office of the Provincial Health Officer; 2020 Apr 15 [cited 2020 Dec 01]. Available from: https://www2.gov.bc.ca/assets/gov/health/ about-bc-s-health-care-system/office-of-the-provincial-healthofficer/covid-19/covid-19-pho-order-long-term-care-facilitystaff-assignment.pdf.

26 Lawrence A. 'He's so sad': loved ones rally for increased visitation at long-term care homes. CHEK News. 2020 Sep 30 [cited 2020 Nov 24]. Available from: <u>https://www.cheknews.ca/loved-ones-rally-increased-visitation-long-term-care-homes-705546/.</u>

27 'They want their families:' Nanaimo residents plead to visit COVID-19 closed care homes. CHEK News. 2020 Jun 21 [cited 2020 Nov 24]. Available from: https://www.cheknews.ca/theywant-their-families-nanaimo-residents-plead-to-visit-covid-19closed-care-homes-677288/.

28 B.C. families demand changes to rules so they can see loved ones in long-term care more often. CBC News. 2020 Sep 30 [cited 2020 Nov 27]. Available from: <u>https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/british-columbia/ltc-rally-september-29-1.5744153</u>.

29 Trabucchi M, De Leo D. Nursing homes or besieged castles: COVID-19 in northern Italy. Lancet Psychiatry. 2020;7(5):387–8.

30 Controlled in-person visits to B.C. care homes could be allowed in the coming weeks. CHEK News. 2020 Jun 23 [cited 2020 Nov 25]. Available from: https://www.cheknews.ca/controlled-in-person-visits-to-b-c-care-homes-could-be-allowed-in-the-coming-weeks-677705/.

31 Devlin M. Soprano serenades opera fan outside Victoria care home. Times-Colonist. 2020 Oct 20 [cited 2020 Nov 24]; Available from: <u>https://www.timescolonist.com/news/local/soprano-serenades-opera-fan-outside-victoria-carehome-1.24223435</u>.

32 Little S. Their dads are quarantined with Coronavirus in B.C. care homes. This is their message. Global News. 2020 Mar 25 [updated 2020 Mar 27, cited 2020 Nov 24]. Available from: https://globalnews.ca/news/6726805/bc-parents-with-coronavirus-in-seniors-homes/.

33 Johnston J. Visits are happening again at long-term care homes in B.C. This is what they look like. CBC News. 2020 Aug 17 [cited 2020 Nov 24]. Available from: <u>https://www.cbc.</u> ca/news/canada/british-columbia/long-term-care-home-visitscovid-19-1.5687276.

34 Daughter of man at Lynn Valley Care Centre says loneliness is a big issue. Global News. 2020 Mar 18 [cited 2020 Nov 24]. Available from: https://globalnews.ca/news/6696963/ daughter-of-man-at-lynn-valley-care-centre-says-loneliness-isa-big-issue/. **35** de Rezende LFM, Rey-López JP, Matsudo VKR, do Carmo Luiz O. Sedentary behavior and health outcomes among older adults: a systematic review. BMC Public Health. 2014;14(1):333.

36 BC Ministry of Health. Safe seniors, strong communities during COVID-19 [news release]. Victoria, BC: BC Ministry of Health; 2020 Mar 26 [cited 2020 Aug 28]. Available from: https://news.gov.bc.ca/releases/2020HLTH0109-000570.

37 BC Ministry of Health. Investments mean safer visits at long-term care, seniors' facilities [news release]. Victoria, BC: BC Ministry of Health; 2020 Jun 30 [cited 2020 Aug 28]. Available from: https://news.gov.bc.ca/releases/2020HLTH0211-001207.

38 BC Ministry of Health. Ministry of Health—overview of visitors in long-term care and seniors' assisted living. Victoria, BC: BC Ministry of Health; 2021 Jan 07 [cited 2021 Feb 24]. Available from: https://www2.gov.bc.ca/assets/gov/health/about-bc-s-health-care-system/office-of-the-provincial-health-officer/covid-19/covid-19-guidance-visitors-care-assisted.pdf.

39 Government of British Columbia. Virtual mental health supports during COVID-19 [Internet]. Victoria, BC: Government of British Columbia; 2020 Jun 30 [cited 2020 Aug 21]. Available from: https://www2.gov.bc.ca/gov/content/health/managing-your-health/mental-health-substance-use/virtual-supports-covid-19.

40 BC Ministry of Health and the BC Care Providers Association. Enhancing infection prevention, control in seniors' care homes [news release]. Victoria, BC: BC Ministry of Health and the BC Care Providers Association; 2020 Apr 03 [cited 2021 Apr 27]. Available from: https://news.gov.bc.ca/ releases/2020HLTH0121-000628.

41 Government of British Columbia. Budget 2021: Better health and mental health care [backgrounder]. Victoria, BC: Government of British Columbia; 2021 Apr 20 [cited 2022 Feb 7]. Available from: <u>https://www.bcbudget.gov.bc.ca/2021/</u> pdf/2021_Backgrounder_2_HealthandMentalHealth.pdf.

Chapter 12 **Self-harm & Suicide**

(Reported June 2021)

Key Findings:

- COVID-19 response measures have increased social isolation and stress and made it harder to access mental health care. These factors may exacerbate existing mental illness and contribute to heightened risk of self-harm and suicide.
- Self-harm occurs most frequently among young females and non-binary individuals, while the suicide rate is highest among middle-aged males. Populations who have been subject to marginalization, such as transgender and non-binary individuals, people with low income, and people with mental illness are disproportionately affected by both. As a result of cultural genocide, intergenerational trauma, and structural racism, Indigenous Peoples are also disproportionately affected by both self-harm and suicide. These patterns apply both before and during the pandemic.
- Self-harm hospitalization and suicide rates in BC both decreased slightly during the initial months of the pandemic, then increased to levels similar to those seen prior to the pandemic. These findings should be interpreted with caution, however, given data limitations and delays in reporting.

Situation

The public health response to COVID-19 has included safety measures such as physical distancing, self-isolation, and temporarily closing businesses and suspending in-class education. These measures have reduced social connection and led to unemployment and loss of income for many people. As a result, many people are experiencing increased stress and poorer mental health, which increases the potential for mental illness (e.g., depression and anxiety) and the risk of self-harm and suicide. Barriers to accessing mental health care include stigma and the reduced capacity of mental health services to respond to the needs of the population (e.g., staffing shortages, physical distancing, and other measures during COVID-19). However, an increase in the availability of virtual mental health services may be helping to meet demand.^{1,2}

Background

Self-harm (also known as *non-suicidal self injury*) describes a self-inflicted injury or injuries typically caused without the intent to end one's life.3 Self-harm is often a repeated pattern of behaviour rather than a one-time event, and may be used to cope with or communicate feelings of anxiety, anger, or emotional pain;⁴ to exert control; or to punish oneself.⁵ Low self-esteem, abuse, neglect, childhood trauma, and mental illness are all risk factors for self-harm.⁵ Self-harm, in turn, can be a risk factor for suicide, though it is not necessarily linked to suicidal intent.⁵ The most common forms of self-harm are cutting one's skin, burning one's skin, and self-hitting, often causing bruises and sometimes breaking bones.⁵ Most self-harm behaviours begin between the ages of 12 and 15.⁵ In 2013 and 2014 in Canada, 2,500 youth age 10–17 were hospitalized for self-harm.⁵ Self-harm and associated hospitalization is higher among females, especially younger females.⁶ Across

Canada, females account for 72% of self-harm hospitalizations among those age 10–19.⁷ Transgender and gender dysphoric children^{a,8} and youth⁹ are also more likely to self-harm. The 2018 BC Adolescent Health Survey indicated that 17% of BC students age 12–19 had self-harmed in the previous year, up from 15% in 2013.¹⁰ Those most likely to self-harm included students age 13 to 15, non-binary youth (47%), and females (23%), compared to 11% of males.¹⁰

Suicide is death caused by self-inflicted injury with the intent to end one's life.¹¹ Suicide is the ninth leading cause of death in Canada, resulting in about 4,000 deaths each year.^{b,12} Women are three to four times more likely than men to attempt suicide,13 but suicide rates in Canada are three times higher among males: almost 30% of suicide deaths are middle-aged and older males age 45-64.14 Recent data indicate that 11.8% of Canadians report having had suicidal thoughts, 4.0% report having made suicide plans, and 3.1% report at least one prior suicide attempt in their lifetime.c,12 Mental illness and feelings of hopelessness make people more likely to consider or attempt suicide.15,16 According to the Public Health Agency of Canada, 90% of Canadians who die by suicide lived with a mental health problem or illness.⁷ There were more than 575 suicide deaths in BC in 2018,¹⁷ and suicide is the second-leading cause of death among BC youth age 15 to 24.18

Large-scale traumatic events, such as pandemics and natural disasters, can negatively affect mental health, both during the event and long after. These types of events may lead to increased incidence of psychiatric disorders,¹⁹ which may in turn increase the risk of self-harm and suicide.²⁰ Effects on population mental health and wellness cannot be measured in the short term as they may not begin to manifest until years after the traumatic event.^{19,21} COVID-19 response measures have aggravated many of the factors that increase an individual's risk of self-harm, suicidal ideation (thinking about suicide), and attempting or committing suicide. These include living alone and feeling lonely²²; poor health, disability,²³ and chronic pain^{24,25}; mental distress and mental illness^{20,26}; having self-harmed or attempted suicide in the past^{24,25}; financial stress^{23,27}; risk of domestic/ intimate partner violence^{28,29,30}; and substance use.^{20,31} Many of these factors are interrelated. For example, an active social network is associated with lower rates of self-harm and suicide.³²

COVID-19 response measures may reduce an individual's actual or perceived access to support, making feelings of loneliness and isolation worse.33 Mental illness (e.g., depression, anxiety, posttraumatic stress) may develop or worsen due to social isolation and fear, resulting in increased symptoms of mental distress,34 which may be linked to increased use of alcohol and other substances.³¹ Increased time at home, greater financial stress, and increased substance use may increase the risk of domestic/intimate partner violence. Domestic/intimate partner violence, in turn, can negatively affect mental health and worsen depression, which is both a short- and long-term risk factor for self-harm and suicide.^{28,29,30} People quarantined due to COVID-19 exposure or infection may also experience stigma (intolerance and avoidance), fear, and frustration.³⁵ Meanwhile, reduced mental health, emergency, and social services, especially in rural/ remote regions, has made accessing support more difficult.²⁶ Mental health,³⁶ violence,³⁷ and suicide³⁸ crisis lines in BC and Canada have reported significantly higher call volumes since the pandemic began, and many lack the capacity to respond to the increased demand.³⁶

^a "Gender dysphoria" refers to extreme discomfort and mental distress caused by the feeling that one's assigned sex does not match their gender.

^b Numbers are known to be underreported due to associated stigma and additional factors, as discussed in the following section of this report.

^c These data are based on the Canadian Institute of Health Information's Discharge Abstract Database, Statistics Canada's Vital Statistics Database, and the 2016 Canadian Community Health Survey.

Findings

More than half of BC respondents to a Statistics Canada Crowdsourcing survey on the impact of COVID-19 reported worse mental health compared to before the COVID-19 pandemic. People age 15 to 44 were most affected, and Indigenous people were more affected than non-Indigenous people.³⁹ In another Canadian survey, 2% of respondents reported having tried to harm themselves in response to COVID-19.40 As the pandemic progressed, the proportion of respondents reporting deliberate self-harm and/or suicidal thoughts or feelings increased, particularly among populations experiencing marginalization or social exclusion (e.g., people with a pre-existing mental illness, Indigenous Peoples, people with a disability, and people who identify as LGBTQ+).^{23,41}

This section includes eight charts (Figures 12.1-12.8) presenting data on self-harm hospitalizations and suicides in BC, both before and during the COVID-19 pandemic, which was declared in March 2020. These data should be interpreted with caution due to many factors limiting data, such as difficulty classifying some injuries and deaths, underreporting of self-harm and suicide resulting from stigma,¹² and other factors.⁶ It is not always clear whether a death or injury is accidental or intentional, so some suicides may incorrectly be recorded as accidental deaths. Individuals who self-harm or survive a suicide attempt may not disclose to health-care providers that the resulting injury was self-inflicted, so these incidents may also be recorded as accidental. When someone receives medical attention for a suicide attempt. the incident may erroneously be recorded as self-harm rather than attempted suicide. Cases of self-harm and attempted suicide may not always receive medical attention, so these incidents may never be reflected in self-harm and suicide data at all. This may be particularly true during the pandemic, when many people have had difficulty accessing, or have been actively avoiding, health-care institutions.⁴² Finally, suicide rates in BC are based on BC Coroners Service data, which are considered preliminary and may change subject to further investigation into individual deaths.43



Figure 12.1 shows injury hospitalizations due to self-harm in BC from January 2015 to September 2020. It indicates there has been an overall decline in self-harm injury hospitalizations in BC from April to September 2020 compared to this period in previous years. This is particularly noteworthy for May, because in some previous years, May shows a seasonal peak. Due to the overall increase in population stress and mental health concerns, this trend may reflect a decline in people accessing hospital services for self-injury, and/or a decrease in patients disclosing the cause of injury in hospital.



Figure 12.2 shows injury hospitalizations due to self-harm in BC, by sex, from January 2019 to September 2020. It indicates that self-harm injury hospitalizations in BC are consistently higher among females than males. This is in contrast to Figure 12.6, which shows an opposite pattern for suicide deaths in BC.



Figure 12.3 shows injury hospitalizations due to self-harm in BC by health authority for April–July 2019 and April–July 2020. Rates for April–July of each year are highest in Northern Health and Interior Health, followed by Island Health. Rates are lowest in Vancouver Coastal Health. In April–July 2020, the first four-month period since the pandemic was declared, rates of self-harm injury hospitalization showed a decrease in all health authorities over the same period in 2019.



Figure 12.4 shows injury hospitalizations due to self-harm in BC, by age group, for April–July 2019 and April–July 2020. These data illustrate that self-harm injury hospitalizations in BC are highest among younger age groups (age 10–19 and 20–29). In April–July 2020, the first four-month period since the pandemic was declared, self-harm injury hospitalizations decreased among almost all age groups compared to the same period in 2019 (the exceptions were those age 80+, among whom there was an increase, and age 60–69, whose rate of self-harm injury hospitalizations remained virtually the same).



Figure 12.5 shows the monthly rate of suicide deaths in BC from January 2015 to July 2020. From March through May 2020 (the period with the strictest social/physical distancing measures), suicide deaths decreased in BC. This is consistent with findings from other jurisdictions experiencing disasters, where suicide deaths stayed the same or decreased in the period following the disaster. This may reflect a "coming together" effect,⁴⁴ where some people gain a renewed sense of purpose from societal efforts to respond to a large-scale traumatic event.^{45,46,47} As Figure 12.5 also shows, suicide deaths increased substantially in June 2020, up to a level similar to the pre-pandemic period (for death counts for Figure 12.5, see Appendix 12-A). In May 2021, the Government of BC issued a news release confirming that there had not been an overall increase in suicide deaths in BC during the COVID-19 pandemic.⁴⁸



Figure 12.6 shows the monthly number and rate of suicide deaths in BC, by sex, from January 2019 to July 2020. The male rate was from two to four times higher than the rate for females, which is consistent with longer-term analyses by sex.⁶



Interpretee with caution. Inter is up to a two-year delay in the reporting of deaths by suicide in BC; suicide deaths may therefore be underrepresented in the 2019 and 2020 dat because deaths from these years may still have been under investigation at the time of reporting. Rates calculated using mid-year population from each year. **Sources:** BC Coroners Service; mid-year populations from PEOPLE2020. Prepared by Population Health Surveillance and Epidemiology, Office of the Provincial Health Officer, BC Ministry of Health, May 2020.

Figure 12.7 shows the four-month suicide rate in BC, by health authority, for April–July 2019 and April–July 2020. Overall, suicide rates were lower in Fraser Health and Vancouver Coastal Health. However, given their higher populations, these health authorities had the highest *numbers* of suicide deaths – almost half (48.2%) of all suicide deaths in BC during this period.⁴⁹ The regional distribution of suicide deaths is consistent with patterns observed since 2008.¹⁷ Also consistent with patterns observed in BC's overall population, the rate of suicide decreased in each health authority in April–July 2020, the first fourmonth period after the start of the COVID-19 pandemic, compared to the same period in 2019.

FIGURE 12.8



Figure 12.8 shows the nine-month suicide rate in BC for March to November 2020, by age group. Suicide rates among youth (age 10–19) were lower than for all other age groups. The March to November 2020 suicide rate for those age 80+ (11.4 per 100,000 population) was the highest among all age groups for this period. This may reflect increased illness and social isolation and reduced physical and social support due to physical distancing measures. Similarly elevated rates among all working-age groups (age 20–59) may reflect stressors such as lost income, loss of employment, missed educational opportunities, increased demands for child and elder care, and difficulty accessing mental health care during the pandemic.

Equity Considerations

As described in this report, COVID-19 response measures may worsen existing inequities and exacerbate mental illness, thus increasing the risk of self-harm and/or suicide among already high-risk and/or marginalized populations. These include the following:

- People with a pre-existing mental health condition or illness⁵⁰ and/or substance use disorder.⁵¹
- Indigenous people (especially youth).⁵²
- People (especially youth) who identify as trans, gender non-conforming, non-binary, LGBTQ+, and/or Two-Spirit.^{8,9,10,53}
- Youth. A larger percentage of young adults had suicidal thoughts than other age groups (19% of those age 18–24 and 21% of those age 25–34).⁴¹
- Parents of young children who lack access to childcare. During COVID-19, 13% of parents surveyed reported suicidal thoughts due to stress associated with increased childcare burden.⁴¹ This may affect females disproportionately.
- People (especially older adults^{54,55}) living with poor health, disability,²³ and chronic pain.^{24,25}
- Frontline workers (including nurses⁵⁶) and people who have had COVID-19.^{26,57}
- People at risk of domestic/intimate partner violence, who are disproportionately female.^{29,30}
- People with lower socio-economic status

 (e.g., lower income, lower levels of education, unemployed or at risk of unemployment or homelessness, living in poverty).^{23,27,58,59} Loss of employment has increased for all working-age groups in BC since the start of the pandemic, but is most severe among youth (15–24 years) and females.⁶⁰ Research suggests that increased unemployment could increase suicide risk by 20% to 30% worldwide.^{61,62}
- Residents of rural/remote communities who may have reduced access to mental health, social, and emergency services.²⁶

Data presented here also show that males (especially youth and middle-aged/older men) are more likely to commit suicide, while females (especially young women and girls) and non-binary/transgender youth and adults are at higher risk of hospitalization due to attempted suicide and/or self-harm.

Suicidal thoughts were more commonly reported during the pandemic and escalated as the pandemic progressed. Before the pandemic, 2.5% of Canadians reported having had suicidal thoughts in the previous year.¹² During the pandemic, a repeated survey of 3,000 people found that the proportion of Canadians who reported suicidal thoughts increased from 6% in May 2020 to 10% in September 2020.⁶³ According to this survey, between May and September 2020, suicidal thoughts increased substantially among the following groups:

- LGBTQ2+ (from 14% to 28%);
- People with a pre-existing mental health condition (from 18% to 27%);
- People with a disability (from 15% to 24%);
- Indigenous Peoples (from 16% to 20%); and
- Parents of children under age 18 (from 9% to 13%).⁴¹

Truth and Reconciliation: Colonial Trauma

Indigenous Peoples' diverse ancestral knowledge systems of health and wellness have enabled them to survive multiple pandemics since contact with European settlers; however, Indigenous Peoples did not come into the pandemic on an equal footing. Due to the ongoing harms of historic and current colonialism, institutional racism, and systemic violence, self-harm and suicide were already disproportionately high for Indigenous Peoples and communities.52,64 There are reports of COVID-19 contributing to a rise in Indigenous Peoples' distress and increase in accessing mental health crisis services for support related to anxiety, loneliness, and substance use.65

Actions Initiated or Planned to Address Unintended Consequence

- **Province of BC:** offers a website with information for accessing support services for self-harm and suicide (<u>https://www2.gov.bc.ca/gov/content/mental-health-support-in-bc/suicide-and-self-harm</u>).
- BC Ministry of Mental Health and Addictions: \$5 million for virtual mental health supports, with a focus on frontline health-care workers, youth and families, and isolated seniors. Programs include virtual counselling services, peer support, and stress management during COVID-19.² In December 2020, the Ministry invested \$2.3 million in suicide prevention programs for Indigenous youth and postsecondary students.⁶⁶
- BC Ministry of Social Development and Poverty Reduction: emergency financial support for people on income or disability assistance and low-income seniors, and COVID-19 resources for Community Living BC clients and families.⁶⁷
- BC Ministry of Municipal Affairs and Housing: temporary rental supplements and amended Tenancy Policy Guidelines to increase protection for renters.⁶⁸
- Canadian Mental Health Association: developing a report with the University of British Columbia on the effects of COVID-19 on vulnerable populations.⁶⁹
- **Current Research in BC:** John Ogrodniczuk (UBC) is researching men's experiences, including men's health and suicide, during the COVID-19 pandemic.⁷⁰

Considerations for Further Action

Although immediate increases in self-harm and suicide due to the pandemic and associated response measures have not been seen, as this report indicates, risk has increased among several populations. It is therefore important to monitor trends in risk factors such as depression and substance use and ensure there are ample mental health and crisis intervention supports available to prevent a delayed surge.

Repercussions of COVID-19 and the response measures may still have an impact on self-harm, suicidal ideation, and suicide deaths in the longer term.⁴⁴

- Continue to monitor suicide rates and risk and protective factors, particularly for at-risk populations (e.g., non-binary, female, and Indigenous youth).
- Implement a coordinated cross-ministry campaign to raise awareness of self-harm and suicide and promote resilience. Include a focus on existing peer and community supports.⁷¹
- Develop strategies to promote population mental health and wellness⁷² and reduce the risk of self-harm and suicide, including but not limited to the following:
 - Refresh and expand the provincial Suicide PIP Framework for BC (<u>https://</u> <u>suicidepipinitiative.wordpress.com/</u> <u>framework-and-planning-template/</u>).
 - Promote best practices from the Provincial Suicide Prevention Clinical Framework (<u>http://</u><u>www.bcmhsus.ca/Documents/the-provincial-</u><u>suicide-clinical-framework.pdf</u>).
 - Expand access to mental health and substance use services.^{26,73}
 - Update provincial mental health strategies in BC such as *A Pathway to Hope: a roadmap for making mental health and addictions care better for people in British Columbia*¹⁸ to reflect the increased and changed need for services that COVID-19 is creating, including monitoring, expanding prevention and treatment, and addressing challenges to accessing services.

- Reduce wait-times for mental health services.
- Work to reduce stigma and emphasize the importance of seeking help if experiencing suicidal thoughts.
- Enhance social connectedness and cohesion, and other protective factors.
- Facilitate active coping strategies and health promoting behaviours including stress management, substance use reduction, physical activity, and sleep hygiene.
- Develop evidence-based resources for parents and caregivers to support youth and young adults at risk of suicide.
- Support curricula for social and emotional learning and resilience, and enhance access to counselling in school settings.
- Address the impact of school closures on children and youth and their mental health and wellness. This includes addressing their increased stress and anxiety regarding the pandemic, as well as addressing the lost months of social, peer and teacher/mentor supports and services for mental health, selfharm and suicidal ideation/completion.
- Work in meaningful partnership with Indigenous rightsholders and Indigenous organizations to implement culturally safe and appropriate mental health services that arrest racism and address experiences of colonialism, collective trauma and genocide, and current pandemic fears and stress.

Appendix 12-A: Data Methodology Notes

1. Charts provided by Population Health Surveillance and Epidemiology, Office of the Provincial Health Officer.

For questions contact: <u>HLTH.PHSE@gov.bc.ca</u>.

Year Month	2015	2016	2017	2018	2019	2020
Jan	56	62	46	43	54	61
Feb	45	54	39	40	54	60
Mar	43	57	66	48	57	48
Apr	52	49	48	41	56	37
May	60	49	50	63	63	39
Jun	52	50	46	52	45	60
Jul	56	45	62	62	49	52
Aug	58	50	58	44	61	
Sep	50	49	33	54	64	
Oct	61	56	43	55	41	
Nov	33	38	40	41	50	
Dec	49	44	42	35	54	

2. Data table for Figure 12.5: Monthly suicide death counts, Age 10+, BC, January 2015 to July 2020

Notes: Suicide is defined as a death resulting from self-inflicted injury, with the intent to cause death. Recent suicide data are preliminary and subject to change, and should be interpreted with caution. Causes are still under coroner's investigation and are considered suspect cases. Rates calculated using mid-year population from each year.

Source: BC Coroners Service, Mid-year populations from PEOPLE2020. Prepared by Population Health Surveillance and Epidemiology, Office of the Provincial Health Officer, BC Ministry of Health, January 2021.

3. Methodology

Figures 12.1 to 12.4 report on hospitalizations (i.e., number of hospital inpatient admissions) due to injuries determined to be caused by self-harm. Case ascertainment follows the framework of the BC Injury Surveillance Working Group, which is briefly summarized here. This methodology excludes patients admitted for day surgery, records without an external cause of injury ICD-10 code **and** a diagnosis of injury ICD-10 code. Secondary diagnosis (type 3) are excluded from case ascertainment. Complications due to medical and surgical care are excluded from case ascertainment. Sequelae of injury are excluded from case ascertainment. Direct transfers of inpatients between acute care facilities generate multiple records but are only counted as one hospitalization. After considering these inclusion and exclusion criteria, hospital admissions with an external cause of injury along with a diagnosis of self-harm (ICD-10-CA codes X60-X84 and Y87.0) are identified as self-harm injury hospitalizations.

Figures 12.5 to 12.8 report on suicide deaths, which are defined as a death resulting from self-inflicted injury, with the intent to cause death, based on the coroner's investigation. The BC Coroners Service states that data and trends for 2020 and 2021 should be interpreted with caution as the data require time to settle. Cases that are currently classified as undetermined may be updated and those classified as suicide may also change as the coroner's investigation concludes.

References

1 BC Ministry of Mental Health and Addictions. New virtual mental health supports for COVID-19 on the way [news release]. Victoria, BC: BC Ministry of Mental Health and Addictions; 2020 Apr 09 [cited 2021 May 27]. Available from: https://news.gov.bc.ca/releases/2020MMHA0009-000655.

2 Government of British Columbia. Virtual mental health supports during COVID-19 [Internet]. Victoria, BC: Government of British Columbia; 2020 Jun 30 [cited 2020 Aug 21]. Available from: https://www2.gov.bc.ca/gov/content/health/managingyour-health/mental-health-substance-use/virtual-supportscovid-19.

3 Canadian Mental Health Association, British Columbia Division. Self-harm [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: Canadian Mental Health Association, British Columbia Division; [cited 2020 Sep 24]. Available from: <u>https://cmha.bc.ca/documents/self-harm-2/</u>.

4 National Alliance on Mental Illness. Self-harm [Internet]. Arlington, VA: National Alliance on Mental Illness; [cited 2021 Apr 28]. Available from: <u>https://www.nami.org/About-Mental-Illness/Common-with-Mental-Illness/Self-harm</u>.

5 Canadian Mental Health Association Centre for Suicide Prevention. Self-harm and suicide toolkit [Internet]. Calgary, AB: Canadian Mental Health Association Centre for Suicide Prevention; [cited 2021 Apr 06]. Available from: <u>https://www. suicideinfo.ca/self-harm-suicide-toolkit/</u>.

6 Skinner R, McFaull S, Draca J, Frechette M, Kaur J, Pearson C, et al. Suicide and self-inflicted injury hospitalizations in Canada (1979 to 2014/15). Health Promot Chronic Dis Prev Can. 2016;36(11):243–51.

7 Public Health Agency of Canada. Suicide in Canada: infographic [Internet]. Ottawa, ON: Public Health Agency of Canada; 2016 [cited 2020 Dec 08]. Available from: https://www. canada.ca/en/public-health/services/publications/healthyliving/suicide-canada-infographic.html.

8 Aitken M, VanderLaan DP, Wasserman L, Stojanovski S, Zucker KJ. Self-harm and suicidality in children referred for gender dysphoria. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry. 2016;55(6):513–20.

9 Veale JF, Watson RJ, Peter T, Saewyc EM. Mental health disparities among Canadian transgender youth. J Adolesc Health. 2017;60(1):44–9.

10 Smith A, Peled M, Reinhart S, Thawer Z, McCreary Centre Society. Doing OK? Checking in on the mental health of BC youth. Vancouver, BC: McCreary Centre Society; 2021.

11 Crosby AE, Ortega L, Melanson C. Self-directed violence surveillance: uniform definitions and recommended data elements. Version 1.0. Atlanta, GA: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Center for Injury Prevention and Control; 2011.

12 Public Health Agency of Canada. Suicide in Canada: key statistics (infographic) [Internet]. Ottawa, ON: Public Health Agency of Canada; 2020 [cited 2021 Feb 12]. Available from: https://www.canada.ca/en/public-health/services/publications/healthy-living/suicide-canada-key-statistics-infographic.html.

13 Canadian Mental Health Association, British Columbia Division. Suicide – facts and figures [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: Canadian Mental Health Association, British Columbia Division; [cited 2021 Apr 28]. Available from: <u>https://cmha.bc.ca/suicide-facts-and-figures/</u>.

14 Canadian Institute for Health Information. Thousands of Canadians a year are hospitalized or die after intentionally harming themselves [Internet]. Ottawa, ON: Canadian Institute for Health Information; [cited 2021 Feb 12]. Available from: https://www.cihi.ca/en/thousands-of-canadians-a-year-are-hospitalized-or-die-after-intentionally-harming-themselves.

15 Bradvik L. Suicide risk and mental disorders. Int J Env Resol Public Health. 2018 Sep;15(9):2028.

16 Klonsky ED, May AM. The three-step theory (3ST): a new theory of suicide rooted in the "ideation-to-action" framework. Int J Cogn Ther. 2015;8(2):114-29.

17 BC Coroners Service. Suicide deaths in BC, 2008-2018. Vancouver, BC: BC Ministry of Public Safety and Solicitor General; 2020 Apr 22 [cited 2021 Apr 29]. Available from: https://www2.gov.bc.ca/assets/gov/birth-adoption-deathmarriage-and-divorce/deaths/coroners-service/statistical/ suicide.pdf.

18 BC Ministry of Mental Health and Addictions. A pathway to hope: a roadmap for making mental health and addictions care better for people in British Columbia. Victoria, BC: BC Ministry of Mental Health and Addictions; 2019 [cited 2021 Apr 29]. Available from: https://www2.gov.bc.ca/assets/gov/british-columbians-our-governments/initiatives-plans-strategies/mental-health-and-addictions-strategy/bcmentalhealthroadmap_2019web-5.pdf.

19 Goldmann E, Galea S. Mental health consequences of disasters. Annu Rev Public Health. 2014;35:169–83.

20 Bachmann S. Epidemiology of suicide and the psychiatric perspective. Int J Environ Res Public Health. 2018;15(7).

21 United Nations. Policy brief: COVID-19 and the need for action on mental health. Geneva, Switzerland: United Nations; 2020 May 13 [cited 2020 Dec 03]. Available from: https://unsdg.un.org/sites/default/files/2020-05/UN-Policy-Brief-COVID-19-and-mental-health.pdf.

22 Ceniti AK, Heinecke N, McInerney SJ. Examining suiciderelated presentations to the emergency department. Gen Hosp Psychiatry. 2020;63:152–7.

23 UBC News. COVID-19 survey highlights growing suicide and mental health risks across various groups [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: University of British Columbia; 2020 Jun 25 [cited 2020 Aug 26]. Available from: <u>https://news.ubc.</u> ca/2020/06/25/covid-19-survey-highlights-growing-suicideand-mental-health-risks-across-various-groups/.

24 Ilgen MA, Bohnert ASB, Ganoczy D, Bair MJ, McCarthy JF, Blow FC. Opioid dose and risk of suicide. Pain. 2016;157(5):1079–84.

25 Sinyor M, Tse R, Pirkis J. Global trends in suicide epidemiology. Curr Opin Psychiatry. 2017;30(1):1–6.

26 Gunnell D, Appleby L, Arensman E, Hawton K, John A, Kapur N, et al. Suicide risk and prevention during the COVID-19 pandemic. Lancet Psychiatry. 2020 Jun 01;7(6):468-71.

27 Elbogen EB, Lanier M, Montgomery AE, Strickland S, Wagner HR, Tsai J. Financial strain and suicide attempts in a nationally representative sample of US adults. Am J Epidemiol. 2020 Nov;189(11):1266–74.

28 BC Women's Health Foundation. 10 facts on genderbased violence [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: BC Women's Health Foundation; 2020 [cited 2020 Sep 24]. Available from: <u>https://</u> www.bcwomensfoundation.org/10-facts-on-gender-basedviolence/.

29 Devries KM, Mak JY, Bacchus LJ, Child JC, Falder G, Petzold M, et al. Intimate partner violence and incident depressive symptoms and suicide attempts: a systematic review of longitudinal studies. PLoS Med. 2013;10(5):e1001439.

30 van Gelder N, Peterman A, Potts A, O'Donnell M, Thompson K, Shah N, et al. COVID-19: reducing the risk of infection might increase the risk of intimate partner violence. EClinicalMedicine. 2020;21:100348.

31 Clay JM, Parker MO. Alcohol use and misuse during the COVID-19 pandemic: a potential public health crisis? Lancet Public Health. 2020;5(5):e259.

32 Erlangsen A, Banks E, Joshy G, Calear AL, Welsh J, Batterham PJ, et al. Measures of mental, physical, and social wellbeing and their association with death by suicide and selfharm in a cohort of 266,324 persons aged 45 years and over. Soc Psychiatry Psychiatr Epidemiol. 2020;56:295–303.

33 Conejero I, Berrouiguet S, Ducasse D, Leboyer M, Jardon V, Olié E, et al. Épidémie de COVID-19 et prise en charge des conduites suicidaires: challenge et perspectives. Encephale. 2020;46(3S):S66–72.

34 Yao H, Chen J-H, Xu Y-F. Patients with mental health disorders in the COVID-19 epidemic. Lancet Psychiatry. 2020;7(4):e21.

35 Robertson E, Hershenfield K, Grace SL, Stewart DE. The psychosocial effects of being quarantined following exposure to SARS: a qualitative study of Toronto health care workers. Can J Psychiatry. 2004;49(6):403–7.

36 CBC. Crisis lines face volunteer, cash crunch even as COVID-19 drives surge in calls [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: CBC; 2020 [cited 2020 Aug 20]. Available from: <u>https://www.cbc.</u>ca/news/canada/british-columbia/crisis-lines-cash-volunteer-crunch-covid-19-coronavirus-1.5546202.

37 Pablo C. COVID-19: calls to crisis line of Vancouver's Battered Women's Support Services rise over 100 percent [Internet]. The Georgia Straight. 2020 Mar 27 [cited 2020 Sep 21]. Available from: https://www.straight.com/covid-19pandemic/vancouvers-battered-womens-support-servicesrise-over-100-percent.

38 BC Women's Health Foundation. Women and COVID-19 [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: BC Women's Health Foundation; 2020 [cited 2020 Aug 14]. Available from: <u>https://www. bcwomensfoundation.org/women-and-covid-19/</u>.

39 Statistics Canada. Impacts of COVID-19 on Canadians: data collections series, mental health, public use microdata file. Prepared by Population Health Surveillance and Epidemiology, Office of the Provincial Health Officer, BC Ministry of Health; 2020. **40** University of British Columbia, Canadian Mental Health Association. COVID-19 effects on the mental health of vulnerable populations. Vancouver, BC: University of British Columbia, Canadian Mental Health Association; 2020 [cited 2021 May 10]. Available from: https://cmha.ca/wp-content/ uploads/2020/06/EN_UBC-CMHA-COVID19-Report-FINAL.pdf.

41 University of British Columbia, Canadian Mental Health Association. Summary of findings: mental health impacts of COVID-19: Wave 2. Vancouver, BC: University of British Columbia, Canadian Mental Health Association; 2020.

42 City of Vancouver Social Policy and Projects Research and Data Team. Populations disproportionately impacted by COVID 19: current state assessment. Vancouver, BC: City of Vancouver; 2021 Jan [cited 2021 Apr 30]. Available from: https://vancouver.ca/files/cov/pdi-covid-current-state-report-january-2021.pdf.

43 BC Coroners Service. BC Coroners Service (BCCS) suicide data – knowledge update to August 31, 2020. Vancouver, BC: BC Ministry of Public Safety and Solicitor General; [cited 2020 Oct 06]. Available from: https://www2.gov.bc.ca/assets/gov/birth-adoption-death-marriage-and-divorce/deaths/coroners-service/statistical/suicide_knowledge_update.pdf.

44 Luymes G. BC suicide rate declined 26 per cent in first eight months of COVID pandemic. Vancouver Sun. 2021 Apr 17 [cited 2021 Jun 01]. Available from: <u>https://vancouversun.com/</u> <u>health/b-c-suicide-rate-declined-26-per-cent-in-first-eight-</u> months-of-covid-pandemic.

45 Gordon KH, Bresin K, Dombeck J, Routledge C, Wonderlich JA. The impact of the 2009 Red River flood on interpersonal risk factors for suicide. Crisis. 2011;32(1):52–5.

46 De Leo D, Too LS, Kõlves K, Milner A, Ide N. Has the suicide rate risen with the 2011 Queensland floods? J Loss Trauma. 2013;18(2):170–8.

47 Tanaka T, Okamoto S. Suicide during the COVID-19 pandemic in Japan [Internet]. medRxiv. 2020 [cited 2021 Jan 07]. Available from: <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1101/2020.08.30.20184168</u>.

48 BC Coroners Service. No increase in suicide deaths during pandemic [news release]. Victoria, BC: BC Ministry of Public Safety and Solicitor General; 2021 May 18 [cited 2021 May 26]. Available from: <u>https://news.gov.bc.ca/</u>releases/2021PSSG0043-000929.

49 BC Coroners Service. Mid-year populations from PEOPLE2020. Prepared by Population Health Surveillance and Epidemiology, Office of the Provincial Health Officer, BC Ministry of Health; 2020 Oct.

50 Moreno C, Wykes T, Galderisi S, Nordentoft M, Crossley N, Jones N, et al. How mental health care should change as a consequence of the COVID-19 pandemic. Lancet Psychiatry. 2020 Jul 16.

51 Canadian Centre on Substance Use and Addiction, the Mental Health Commission of Canada. Mental health and substance use during COVID-19: summary report. Ottawa, ON: Canadian Centre on Substance Use and Addiction, the Mental Health Commission of Canada; [cited 2021 Jun 02]. Available from: https://www.mentalhealthcommission.ca/sites/default/ files/2021-04/mhcc_ccsa_covid_leger_poll_eng.pdf.

52 Hunter E, Harvey D. Indigenous suicide in Australia, New Zealand, Canada, and the United States. Emerg Med (Fremantle). 2002;14(1):14–23.

53 Saewyc EM, Li G, Gower AL, Watson RJ, Erickson D, Corliss HL, et al. The link between LGBTQ-supportive communities, progressive political climate, and suicidality among sexual minority adolescents in Canada. Prev Med. 2020;139:106191.

54 Neufeld E, Hirdes JP, Perlman CM, Rabinowitz T. Risk and protective factors associated with intentional self-harm among older community-residing home care clients in Ontario, Canada: self-harm among older adults in home care. Int J Geriatr Psychiatry. 2015;30(10):1032–40.

55 Fässberg MM, Cheung G, Canetto SS, Erlangsen A, Lapierre S, Lindner R, et al. A systematic review of physical illness, functional disability, and suicidal behaviour among older adults. Aging Ment Health. 2016;20(2):166–94.

56 Havaei F, MacPhee M, Ma A, Gear A, Sorensen C. A provincial study of nurses' COVID-19 experiences and psychological health and safety in British Columbia, Canada: executive summary. Vancouver, BC: University of British Columbia and BC Nurses' Union; 2020 [cited 2021 Jun 01]. Available from: https://open.library.ubc.ca/soa/ cIRcle/collections/facultyresearchandpublications/52383/ items/1.0394563.

57 Sher L. Post-COVID syndrome and suicide risk. QJM. 2021 Apr 27;114(2):95-8.

58 Stuckler D, Basu S, Suhrcke M, Coutts A, McKee M. The public health effect of economic crises and alternative policy responses in Europe: an empirical analysis. Lancet. 2009;374(9686):315–23.

59 Zandy M, Zhang LR, Kao D, Rajabali F, Turcotte K, Zheng A, et al. Area-based socioeconomic disparities in mortality due to unintentional injury and youth suicide in British Columbia, 2009–2013. Health Promot Chronic Dis Prev Can. 2019;39(2):35–44.

60 Statistics Canada. Table 14-10-0017-02. Labour force characteristics by province, monthly, unadjusted for seasonality. Ottawa, ON: Statistics Canada; 2020.

61 Nordt C, Warnke I, Seifritz E, Kawohl W. Modelling suicide and unemployment: a longitudinal analysis covering 63 countries, 2000-11. Lancet Psychiatry. 2015 Mar;2(3):239-45.

62 McIntyre RS, Lee Y. Projected increases in suicide in Canada as a consequence of COVID-19. Psychiatry Research. 2020 Aug; 290:113104.

63 University of British Columbia Faculty of Medicine. New national survey finds Canadians' mental health eroding as pandemic continues [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: University of British Columbia; 2020 Dec 03 [cited 2021 May 27]. Available from: https://www.med.ubc.ca/news/new-national-survey-finds-canadians-mental-health-eroding-as-pandemic-continues/.

64 Smith A, Poon C, Martin-Ferris S, Beggs MK, McCreary Centre Society. Ta Saantii Deu/Neso: a profile of Métis youth health in BC. Vancouver, BC: McCreary Centre Society; 2019 [cited 2020 Apr 28]. Available from: <u>https://www.mcs.bc.ca/pdf/</u> ta_saantii_deu_neso.pdf.

65 Auger O. Indigenous Crisis Line KUU-US Sees Rise in COVID-19 Related Calls. IndigiNews. 2020. [Internet, cited: 2020 Sep 28] Available from: https://indiginews.com/ vancouver-island/indigenous-crisis-line-kuu-us-sees-rise-incovid-19-related-calls?fbclid=IwAR3YXoT7mW2tZMGuH3VHX 27hn6HjR0k4AOdUyYIQ48IUp2HVkWDtORUB7ik.

66 BC Ministry of Mental Health and Addictions. Expanded suicide prevention programs support Indigenous youth, post-secondary students [news release]. Victoria, BC: BC Ministry of Mental Health and Addictions; 2020 Dec 03 [cited 2021 Apr 29]. Available from: https://news.gov.bc.ca/releases/2020MMHA0063-001999.

67 Government of British Columbia. COVID-19 support for people with disabilities [Internet]. Victoria, BC: Government of British Columbia; 2020 Aug 17 [cited 2020 Aug 21]. Available from: <u>https://www2.gov.bc.ca/gov/content/family-social-supports/income-assistance/covid/support-people-disabilities</u>.

68 Government of British Columbia. COVID-19 and tenancies [Internet]. Victoria, BC: Government of British Columbia; 2020 Aug 14 [cited 2020 Aug 21]. Available from: <u>https://www2.gov. bc.ca/gov/content/housing-tenancy/residential-tenancies/</u> <u>covid-19</u>.

69 University of British Columbia. Assessing the mental health impacts of COVID-19: a national survey study [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: University of British Columbia; 2020 [cited 2021 May 03]. Available from: https://covid19.research.ubc.ca/ research/assessing-mental-health-impacts-covid-19-national-survey-study.

70 University of British Columbia. Men's experiences of the COVID pandemic [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: University of British Columbia; 2020 [cited 2021 May 03]. Available from: https://covid19.research.ubc.ca/research/mens-experiences-covid-pandemic.

71 Mann JJ, Apter A, Bertolote J, Beautrais A, Currier D, Haas A, et al. Suicide prevention strategies: a systematic review. JAMA. 2005;294(16):2064–74.

72 Canadian Public Health Association. A public health approach to population mental wellness. Ottawa, ON: Canadian Public Health Association; 2021 Mar 02 [cited 2021 Jun 01]. Available from: <u>https://www.cpha.ca/public-health-approach-population-mental-wellness</u>.

73 Torok M, Han J, Baker S, Werner-Seidler A, Wong I, Larsen ME, et al. Suicide prevention using self-guided digital interventions: a systematic review and meta-analysis of randomised controlled trials. Lancet Digit Health. 2020;2(1):e25–36.

Chapter 13

Problematic Alcohol Use

(Reported June 2021)

Key Findings:

- Population survey and alcohol sales suggest that the COVID-19 pandemic has led to increased alcohol consumption among youth and adults in BC.
- Since the start of the pandemic, the self-reported consumption and alcohol sales across BC have increased, but support systems and treatment programs for alcohol use disorders became more difficult to access during COVID-19 due to public health measures to prevent transmission.
- The BC COVID-19 SPEAK results show alcohol consumption during COVID-19 in BC is much higher than what has been reported nationally. The increase in alcohol consumption in BC shows high rates among those age 18 to 49 years, and those with higher levels of education and household income.

Situation

Public health and other response measures introduced to reduce the spread of COVID-19 have impacted the general population, including increased stress, increased social isolation, less income and/or economic stability, disruptions to daily routines, and boredom. These factors may contribute to increased use of alcohol and other substances, and a potential corresponding decline in mental health.

Background

There is a continuum of alcohol use, from low-risk drinking where consumption is safer (though not risk-free),¹ to at-risk drinking, problematic use, and finally to dependence.² *Alcohol use disorders* (AUD) are clinically diagnosed conditions related to high-risk alcohol consumption (e.g., dependence) that are often underreported but can cause considerable harm to the individual and those around them (e.g., health outcomes like cancer

and injuries; premature death and disability; economic, health, and social costs; and intimate partner violence).^{3,4} There are additional risks for women in their childbearing years, as well as those who are pregnant (e.g., fetal alcohol spectrum disorder [FASD], stillbirth).⁵

In the years leading up to the COVID-19 pandemic, alcohol consumption was increasing more in BC than in the rest of Canada: it has continued to increase since 2013, whereas other Canadian jurisdictions report stable or declining rates. In BC in 2017/2018, the volume of pure ethanol consumed per person on a yearly basis among those 15 years and over rose to 9.44L. This is the highest rate of consumption in 16 years and is higher than the national average of 8.2L.⁶ Additionally, in 2017, revised liquor legislation came into effect in BC, expanding alcohol availability.⁷

Youth in BC reported high levels of alcohol use before COVID-19. According to the 2018 BC Adolescent Health Survey (BCAHS), among youth age 12–17 who drank alcohol the Saturday prior to the survey, 61% reported binge drinking.^a The 2018 BCAHS also found that females were more likely to binge drink than males (63% compared to 59%, respectively).⁸

The World Health Organization reports that alcohol use may increase susceptibility to COVID-19 because it is associated with risk-taking behaviours and can weaken the immune system.⁹ If someone with AUD contracts COVID-19, they may be at a higher risk for infection, severe illness, and worse health outcomes.^{10,11,12}

During COVID-19, new changes in the Liquor Control and Licensing Regulations were introduced. These changes were expected to ease financial burdens in the hospitality sector, as well as to ensure an available supply of alcohol to minimize withdrawal risks for those with AUD. Some examples have included:

- Allowing licensed establishments (e.g., restaurants) to sell and deliver packaged liquor for off-site consumption with a purchased meal;
- Extending store hours and delivery services for buying alcohol from 7 a.m. to 7 p.m.; and
- Approving a temporary wholesale pricing model that allows liquor licensees to buy beer, wine, and spirits at lower cost.

Some COVID-19 response measures (e.g., limiting availability of in-person community services) have reduced or discouraged access to related health-care and addiction services (including clinical treatment and social supports) for those with AUD, which may lead to worsened AUD and/or harmful effects on health.¹³ However, some support services continued to be available through explicit exemptions in the public health orders to allow support groups (e.g., Alcoholics and Narcotics Anonymous) to continue in-person meetings where safe to do so.¹⁴ Additionally, some community-based services transitioned to holding online meetings.^{15,16}

An increase in problematic alcohol use in BC will likely lead to increased health concerns during and after the pandemic, if trends continue. This could include: increased mental health concerns;¹⁷ increased intentional and unintentional injury including self-harm, suicide¹⁸ and gender-based violence or intimate partner violence;^{12,19} perinatal health impacts for pregnant/new parents and infants;²⁰ more children and youth experiencing or witnessing alcohol/substance use; child abuse or neglect;²¹ and poor long-term physical health outcomes (e.g., cancers, damage to liver, heart, pancreas).²²

Findings

Alcohol consumption may be associated with declining mental health during COVID-19. During the pandemic, several sources show deteriorating mental health (e.g., increased anxiety, stress, depression, loneliness²³) as well as an increase in alcohol consumption.^{24,25,26} Those experiencing increased mental distress and overall stress during the pandemic (see Chapter 8: Mental Health) may increase their consumption and/or reliance on substances, including alcohol, to cope. For example, in the Canadian Perspectives Survey Series (CPSS, Series 1) conducted March 29 to April 3, 2020, 14.0% of Canadians 15 years and older reported having increased their weekly alcohol consumption during the initial weeks of COVID-19 public health measures.²⁷ The same survey found that Canadians reporting poorer mental health are more likely to have increased their use of alcohol during COVID-19, compared to those reporting "excellent," "very good," or "good" self-perceived mental health.27

The CPSS also found that nearly 30% of respondents reported having "fair" or "poor" mental health and having increased their alcohol consumption, while only 10% of those reporting better mental health reported increased alcohol consumption.²⁷ A subsequent CPSS survey conducted January 25–31, 2021, found similar results.²⁸ It is important to note that there are also other factors that are related to increased alcohol use during the pandemic that are not necessarily directly linked to mental health. The Canadian Centre on Substance Use and Addiction reported that survey respondents cited stress (38%),

^a "Binge drinking" is when males consume four or more alcoholic drinks within a couple of hours and females consume three or more.

boredom (44%), lack of regular schedule (48%), and loneliness (17%) as the top four reasons for increased alcohol use since the start of May 2020 compared to pre-pandemic times.²⁹

In 2020, alcohol sales (a measure for alcohol consumption) were higher than recorded in 2019. Table 13.1 shows the comparison of sales in 2019 and 2020. It shows the percentage change were particularly high in March (10.2%), July (9.1%), and September (12.9%). Sales slightly decreased for the months of April (-1.1%), May (-2.0%) and

August (-0.6%) as compared to the same months in 2019.³⁰ The increases seen in February and March may be partially due to panic-buying and stocking up in fear that stores would run out or close. Alcohol sales were highest at private liquor stores and government stores from February to April, while sales at bars and restaurants were significantly lower during the same time period in comparison to 2019 sales.³¹ The increases in July and September may be related to the easing of public health measures.



	2019 (\$ million)	2020 (\$ million)	\$ Change (\$ million)	% Change
January	228.04	228.99	0.94	+0.4%
February	232.51	247.66	15.14	+6.5%
March	274.45	302.40	27.96	+10.2%
April	291.90	288.67	-3.23	-1.1%
Мау	325.18	318.67	-6.51	-2.0%
June	343.98	348.92	4.94	+1.4%
July	357.36	390.05	32.69	+9.1%
August	358.43	356.41	-2.02	-0.6%
September	291.83	329.45	37.62	+12.9%
October	306.85	319.26	12.41	+4.0%



Figure 13.1 shows alcohol sales by health authority in millions of Canadian dollars (\$Millions) and shows similar patterns across the regions of BC. All health authority regions saw an overall increase in sales from January 2020 to July 2020, followed by slight declines afterwards; this is consistent with the pattern seen in 2019. Sales were highest across Vancouver Coastal health region with lowest sales in the Northern and Island regions.



Figures 13.2 and 13.3 show the percentage of respondents of the same national survey who reported their alcohol consumption increased, decreased, or did not change. Figure 13.2 shows that Canadian males and females reported similar patterns.

FIGURE 13.3



Analyses by age (Figure 13.3) shows that the highest increases in alcohol consumption were reported by those age 15–24 years (16.0%) and 25–44 years (22.8%).



Figures 13.4 to 13.7 show results from BC COVID-19 SPEAK, including analyses of alcohol consumption by racialized group (Figure 13.4), household income (Figure 13.5), education level (Figure 13.6), and population density (Figure 13.7).

Figure 13.4 shows differences in self-reported alcohol use across racialized groups in BC. Increased alcohol consumption was reported at higher rates by survey respondents who identify as Black (29.8%), white (29.4%), Korean (27.7%), Latin American/Hispanic (27.7%), and Japanese (26.7%). Increased alcohol consumption was reported at lower rates by Chinese (15.6%), Filipinx (20.1%), and Arab (20.8%) populations.



Figure 13.5 shows BC COVID-19 SPEAK respondents who reported increased alcohol consumption, with analyses by household income level. It illustrates that a higher proportion of households who reported higher household incomes reported increased alcohol consumption. This ranged from 20% in the lowest household income group (reporting <\$20,000) to 37.3%, in the highest income group (\geq \$140,000).



Figure 13.6 shows BC COVID-19 SPEAK respondents who reported increased alcohol consumption, with analyses by education level. It reveals a pattern of increasing self-reported alcohol use as level of education increased: 30.1% of those with university degrees reported increased alcohol consumption, whereas only 17.3% of those not having completed high school reported an increase in consumption.



Figure 13.7 shows BC COVID-19 SPEAK respondents who reported increased alcohol consumption, with analyses by population density. It shows almost no difference in self-reported alcohol consumption between those living in urban and suburban areas (27.6% and 27.0%, respectively), during the first months of the pandemic. Slightly fewer respondents in rural areas reported increased alcohol consumption (24%).

A national survey found that 20.5% of Canadians who drink alcohol and have been staying home more due to COVID-19, drink alcohol *more often* than before the pandemic.²⁹ This suggests that (when combined with results and sales data discussed above), the issue of alcohol consumption during the pandemic reflects the population drinking both more frequently and in greater amounts.

Equity Considerations

As described above, youth, females, and those with poorer mental health or with AUD may be especially vulnerable for alcohol-related risks during COVID-19.^{32,33,34} People with AUD are vulnerable both to increased alcohol consumption as well as increased risk of poor health outcomes due to COVID-19.¹² Many of the clinical and social supports for those with AUD have been closed or have moved to a virtual care model, which creates inequitable barriers for those without access to related technologies (e.g., financial barriers to technology, rural and remote with no access to in-person or virtual care).¹²

Truth and Reconciliation: Alcohol Use

Due to deeply rooted ideologies of settler supremacy and historical and contemporary colonial practices, many Indigenous Peoples did not enter the COVID-19 pandemic on an equal footing with other residents. As a result. they sometimes experienced disproportionate impacts from COVID-19 and associated public health measures. Indigenous Peoples and communities faced a sudden increase in pre-existing stigma, racism, and systemic barriers, which can influence patterns of alcohol consumption. In rural or remote areas, or on reserve, there may be a sudden or unexpected shortage of safe alcohol supply, as well as a reduction in available treatment options: consequently, those who regularly consume alcohol face the potential risk of withdrawal. Meanwhile, more people may use alcohol and other substances to cope with the compounding stressors of living during the COVID-19 pandemic.

Actions Initiated or Planned to Address Unintended Consequence

Initiated actions:

- Ministry of Mental Health and Addictions (MMHA): MMHA has made new funding available for substance use treatment and supportive recovery services which have experienced financial hardship due to COVID-19 "Substance Use: Treatment and Recovery COVID-19 Support Grant Program."³⁵
- BC Centre on Substance Use (BCCSU): in April 2020, the BCCSU released new guidance on AUD management during COVID-19, "COVID-19: Information for Health Care Providers Regarding Alcohol Use Disorder and Withdrawal Management."³⁶
- Canadian Institute for Substance Use Research (CISUR): The CISUR has released new guidelines "Safer Drinking Tips during COVID-19."³⁷
- In January 2021, the federal government announced an investment of \$1.5 million over three years awarded to the BCCSU to develop the "National Guideline for the Clinical Management of High-Risk Drinking and Alcohol Use Disorder."³⁸
- Recent and currently ongoing research related to alcohol consumption during COVID-19 is listed in Appendix 13-B.

Considerations for Action

More work is needed to understand the short- and long-term impacts of increased alcohol consumption in BC, including the impacts on mental and physical health, links to other unintended consequences (e.g., violence, injuries), and the altered or increased need for support services.

- 1. British Columbians will continue to be vulnerable, now and into the future, to the impacts of policy changes that have increased access to and availability of alcohol.
- Re-assess alcohol policy and legislation changes, and revise changes introduced in 2017-2020 to support less hazardous drinking. Understanding the full impact of ongoing policy changes on access to and availability of alcohol will be critical in building BC back better.
- 3. Consider other health-care actions, including health education and other prevention campaigns; broadening screening and brief intervention in primary care for the population for at-risk drinking, with additional supports for people living with AUD; improving access to virtual supports for those requiring alcohol treatment services.³⁹
- Conduct ongoing comprehensive monitoring of COVID-19 impacts on alcohol consumption in BC, including longer term effects resulting from increased consumption.
- 5. Pursue action to implement the pricing policies of alcohol and its economic availability as recommended in the 2008 BC Provincial Health Officer report "*Public Health Approach to Alcohol Policy*."⁴⁰ These recommendations can help to reduce the already high rates of alcohol use in BC and curb the increases seen since March 2020.

Alcohol Policy

Alcohol policy influences the amount of alcohol consumed, which impacts public health. Policies that increase access to, and the availability of. alcohol, or decrease the price of alcohol, lead to increased alcohol consumption. Increased alcohol consumption leads to greater likelihood of associated harms.

Several alcohol policy changes implemented in BC during the COVID-19 pandemic, including the following, have served to relax controls and increase access to alcohol:

- Designating liquor outlets an essential service, which allowed continued operation and extended hours of service throughout the pandemic;
- Providing wholesale pricing to "liquor primary licensees" (restaurants, pubs, and bars), which has enabled them to offer lower-priced alcohol to customers;
- Allowing the sale and delivery of alcohol from liquor retail outlets and liquor primary licensees; and
- Extending the hours of service of liquor retail stores.
- Several communities in BC have also allowed alcohol consumption on public properties such as parks, beaches, and squares.

Although implemented to address critical issues related to the pandemic, some changes that were originally implemented on a temporary basis have been made permanent. As such, these policies are expected to increase pressure on the health-care and criminal justice systems, and to have cumulative and ongoing negative impacts on the health and wellbeing of British Columbians.

Appendix 13-A: Data Methodology Notes

1. Charts provided by Population Health Surveillance and Epidemiology, Office of the Provincial Health Officer.

For questions contact: <u>HLTH.PHSE@gov.bc.ca</u>.

2. Statistics Canada The Canadian Perspective Survey Series 1

The frame for surveys of the Canadian Perspective Survey Series (CPSS) is Statistics Canada's pilot probability panel. The counts represent population estimates of the number of people within each age group/sex. The probability panel was created by randomly selecting a subset of the Labour Force Survey (LFS) respondents. Therefore, the survey population is that of the LFS, with the exception that full-time members of the Canadian Armed Forces are included. Excluded from the survey's coverage are: persons living on reserves and other Aboriginal settlements in the provinces; the institutionalized population, and households in extremely remote areas with very low population density. Data collection occurred between March 29, 2020 and April 3, 2020.

The LFS is a household survey carried out monthly by Statistics Canada. The survey is conducted in 54,000 households across Canada. Information is obtained from all members of the selected household who are 15 years old and older, whether they work or not.

3. BC COVID-19 SPEAK Survey

Survey administration details: The BC COVID-19 SPEAK Survey was primarily an online survey administered from May 12, 2020 to May 31, 2020 across British Columbia. A call centre was also created to support individuals who wished to take the survey with assistance. The survey was available in English and Simplified Chinese (online), with language guides in downloadable electronic format available for 9 other languages (Arabic, American Sign Language, Farsi, French, Korean, Punjabi, Spanish, Traditional Chinese and Vietnamese). All other languages were available through the call centre from PHSA Provincial Language Services.

Sampling details: The target population for the survey was residents of British Columbia who were 18 years of age or older. In order to achieve a large and representative sample, a response target of 2% of the urban population and 4% for rural/remote communities were set as determined by the Community Health Service Area (CHSA) density designation. Targets were also established for age, gender, income, education and ethnicity by each geographic area. Progress towards these targets was monitored daily and purposeful promotion and stakeholder outreach was done in order to better reach certain geographies and population demographics. Population targets were surpassed for each Regional Health Authority. However, not all sub-regions or demographic groups by geography did reach their target. Specifically, rural communities, populations with lower education, lower incomes, and some visible minorities were less reached and were prioritized for outreach. The final analytical dataset, which only included surveys where a Health Service Delivery Area geography, age, and gender were assigned and where the respondent must have completed at least 33% of the survey, contained 394,382 responses.

Weighting details: Statistical weighting is often used in large surveys to ensure that the sample of collected responses reflects the overall target population. This type of weighting compensates for the fact that certain demographics are less likely to respond to a survey. By establishing detailed socio-demographic targets at the outset for each geographic area of interest within the survey area, it allowed for more focused participant recruitment with the ultimate benefit of applying smaller weights. The BC COVID-19 SPEAK results presented in this chapter were weighted using 2016 Canadian Census data by demographic and geographic variables, as appropriate (e.g., age, sex, ethnicity, education level, local health area), to account for residual differences in sample demographics and to ensure that the sample is as representative as possible of the overall geographic population that is being reported on. This set of survey weights is slightly different than those used to produce the public BC COVID-19 SPEAK Round 1 Dashboard, so the results in this report are not directly comparable to the public Dashboard.

Limitations: BC COVID-19 SPEAK Survey is a non-randomized voluntary survey subject to self selection bias among those who choose to respond to the survey. To adjust the sample to the population and enhance representativeness, quota-based sampling by geography and post collection weighting are used. Correction for unknown population characteristics is not possible. This limitation is not unique to non-randomized surveys as self selection bias is apparent in voluntary randomized surveys as well where a significant proportion of those offered to take a survey choose not to participate. Despite attempts for outreach to underrepresented communities and statistical weighting and the creation of multiple points of access, this survey may be limited in its ability to fully reflect the experiences of members of communities unable to complete the survey due to language or access barriers.

Notes on racialized groups: Figure 13.4 shows BC COVID-19 SPEAK responses disaggregated by non-Indigenous racialized groups. This report analyzes data by racialized groups "to reveal and address systemic inequalities in social determinants of health and access to health care," as per the report, *Disaggregated demographic data collection in British Columbia: The Grandmother Perspective*, by the BC Office of the Human Rights Commissioner.^b

Some of the categories charted were abbreviated for space. The category "Filipinx" is a gender-neutral term used in place of "Filipino" and/or "Filipina." The question asked, "Do you consider yourself to be (check all that apply)"

The options included "First Nations," "Métis," and "Inuit." Respondents who selected "First Nations," "Métis," or "Inuit" are not reported in these figures. In accordance with Indigenous Data Governance practices in BC, data from Indigenous respondents is provided to the First Nations Health Authority and Métis Nation British Columbia to determine how best to use the data in planning and engaging Indigenous communities across the province.

The options also included "White (European descent)," "Chinese," "South Asian (e.g., East Indian, Pakistani, Sri Lankan)," "Black (e.g., African or Caribbean)," "Filipino," "Latin American/Hispanic," "Southeast Asian (e.g., Vietnamese, Cambodian, Malaysian, Laotian)," "Arab," "West Asian (e.g., Iranian, Afghan)," "Korean," "Japanese," "Other, please specify," and "Prefer not to answer."

Respondents are reported in every category they selected.

^b BC Office of the Human Rights Commissioner. Disaggregated demographic data collection in British Columbia: the grandmother perspective. Vancouver, BC: BC Office of the Human Rights Commissioner; 2020 Sep [cited 2022 Aug 23]. Available from: https://bchumanrights.ca/wp-content/uploads/BCOHRC_Sept2020_Disaggregated-Data-Report_FINAL.pdf.
Appendix 13-B: Research Initiated to Examine Alcohol Use and COVID-19

Study	Lead	Funder
Youth mental health and substance use in the context of COVID-19: A rapid response multi-component	Skye Barbic, University of BC (UBC)	Canadian Institutes of Health Research (CIHR)
Confidential Virtual Addiction Treatment for Healthcare Workers	Lesley Lutes, Zach Walsh, UBC-Okanagan	Canada's Digital Technology Supercluster COVID-19 program
Pandemic experiences and impacts of COVID-19 on the mental health of Indigenous communities	Alanaise Goodwill, Simon Fraser University (SFU)	CIHR Operating Grant: Knowledge Synthesis Grant: COVID-19 Rapid Research Funding Opportunity in Mental Health
Youth Health and COVID-19 Survey; Assessing the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on social and health	Rodney Knight, Providence Health Care Institute	CIHR
Service provider perspectives on tools to improve access to mental health supports for sexual and gender	Travis Salway, SFU	BC SUPPORT Unit Fraser Centre, CIHR Strategy for Patient- Oriented Research (SPOR)'s Knowledge Translation Award for Patient Oriented Research
Evaluating risk mitigation measures to address the dual public health crisis of COVID-19	Amanda Kathleen Slaunwhite, UBC	CIHR

References

1 Butt P, Beirness D, Gliksman, L, Paradis, C, Stockwell, T. Alcohol and health in Canada: A summary of evidence and guidelines for low-risk drinking. Ottawa, ON: Canadian Centre on Substance Abuse; 2011 [cited 2021 Apr 29]. Available from: https://www.camh.ca/-/media/files/canadas-low-riskguidelines-pdf.pdf.

2 Government of British Columbia. Problem drinking [Internet]. Victoria, BC: Government of British Columbia; 2013 [cited 2021 Apr 29]. Available from: <u>https://www2.gov.bc.ca/</u> gov/content/health/practitioner-professional-resources/bcguidelines/problem-drinking#:~:text=1.,days%20in%20the%20 last%20year.

3 World Health Organization. The ICD-10 classification of mental and behavioural disorders: clinical descriptions and diagnostic guidelines – F10 - F19 mental and behavioural disorders due to psychoactive substance use. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization; 1992 [cited 2021 Apr 29]. Available from: https://cdn.who.int/media/docs/default-source/substance-use/icd10clinicaldiagnosis.pdf.

4 BC Centre on Substance Use. Provincial guideline for the clinical management of high-risk drinking and alcohol use disorder. Vancouver, BC: BC Centre on Substance Use; 2019 [cited 2021 Apr 29]. Available from: https://www.bccsu.ca/wpcontent/uploads/2021/01/AUD-Guideline.pdf.

5 BC Centre on Substance Use. Provincial guideline for the clinical management of high-risk drinking and alcohol use disorder – pregnancy supplement. Vancouver, BC: BC Centre on Substance Use; 2020 Oct [cited 2021 Apr 29]. Available from: https://www.bccsu.ca/wp-content/uploads/2021/03/Pregnancy-Supplement-Provincial-Guideline-for-the-Clinical-Managementof-High-Risk-Drinking-and-Alcohol-Use-Disorder.pdf.

6 Canadian Institute for Substance Use Research. Alcohol consumption [Internet]. Victoria, BC: University of Victoria; 2020 [cited 2020 Aug 15]. Available from: <u>https://www.uvic.ca/</u>research/centres/cisur/stats/alcohol/index.php.

7 Government of British Columbia. New modern liquor laws come into effect [news release]. Victoria, BC: Government of British Columbia; 2013 [cited 2020 Dec 18]. Available from: https://news.gov.bc.ca/releases/2017SBRT0003-000121.

8 Smith A, Forsyth K, Poon C, Peled M, Saewyc E, McCreary Centre Society. Balance and connection in BC: the health and well-being of our youth. Vancouver, BC: McCreary Centre Society; 2019 [cited 2020 Sep 23]. Available from: https://www.mcs.bc.ca/pdf/balance_and_connection.pdf.

9 World Health Organization/Europe. Alcohol does not protect against COVID-19; access should be restricted during lockdown [Internet]. 2020 Apr 14 [cited 2020 Jul 22]. Available from: https://www.who.int/europe/news/item/14-04-2020-alcohol-does-not-protect-against-covid-19-access-should-be-restricted-during-lockdown.

10 BC Centre on Substance Use. New interim clinical guidance in British Columbia to reduce risks for people who use substances during dual public health emergencies. Vancouver, BC; BC Centre on Substance Use. 2020 [cited 2020 Aug 22]. Available from: https://www.bccsu.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/05/Overview-COVID-19-Risk-Mitigation-Interim-Guidance-v2.pdf. **11** Da BL, Im GY, Schiano TD. Coronavirus Disease 2019 Hangover: a rising tide of alcohol use disorder and alcoholassociated liver disease. Hepatology. 2020 Sep;72(3):1102-8.

12 BC Centre on Substance Use. Operational guidance for implementation of managed alcohol for vulnerable populations. Vancouver, BC: BC Centre on Substance Use; 2020 Sep [cited 2021 Apr 29]. Available from: <u>https://www.bccsu.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/10/Operational-Guidance-Managed-Alcohol.pdf</u>.

13 Guilamo-Ramos V, Benzekri A, Thimm-Kaiser M, Abram M, Hagan H. Participation of the nursing workforce to address COVID-19 among people who use alcohol, tobacco, and drugs [published online ahead of print, 2020 Jul 3]. Int J Drug Policy. 2020;102831.

14 Government of British Columbia. Province-wide restrictions: formal meetings [Internet]. Victoria, BC: Government of British Columbia; 2021 May 28 [cited 2021 May 31]. Available from: <u>https://www2.gov.bc.ca/gov/content/</u> covid-19/info/restrictions#social-gatherings.

15 Couto M. Battling addiction in self-isolation: online AA meetings can help. Victoria News. 2020 Mar 20 [cited 2021 May 31]. Available from: <u>https://www.vicnews.com/news/battling-addiction-in-self-isolation-online-aa-meetings-can-help/</u>.

16 Brady S. AA meetings continue online during pandemic – in Kamloops and beyond. Kamloops This Week. 2020 Jun 23 [cited 2021 May 31]. Available from: <u>https://www.kamloopsthisweek.com/news/aa-meetings-continue-online-</u> <u>during-pandemic-in-kamloops-and-beyond-1.24158496</u>.

17 Gilmour H. Self-perceived mental health and healthrelated behaviours of Canadians during the COVID-19 pandemic. Ottawa, ON: Statistics Canada; 2020 May 12 [cited 2020 Aug 24]. Available from: https://www.researchgate. net/profile/Heather_Gilmour/publication/342008480 Selfperceived mental health and health-related behaviours of Canadians during the COVID-19 pandemic/ links/Sede2c5292851cf13869012a/Self-perceived-mentalhealth-and-health-related-behaviours-of-Canadians-duringthe-COVID-19-pandemic.pdf.

18 Lange S, Probst C, Rehm J. Coronavirus disease 2019 crisis and intentional injuries: now is not the time to erode alcohol control policies. Can J Public Health. 2020. 111:466–468.

19 BC Centre of Excellence for Women's Health. Action on intimate partner violence and substance use in the COVID-19 context. Vancouver, BC: BC Centre of Excellence for Women's Health; 2021 [cited 2021 Apr 28]. Available from: https://bccewh.bc.ca/wp-content/uploads/2021/04/CEWH_CovidInfoAction.pdf.

20 Kar P, Tomfohr-Madsen L, Giesbrecht G, Bagshawe M, Lebel C. Alcohol and substance use in pregnancy during the COVID-19 pandemic [Internet]. Calgary, AB: 2020 [cited 2020 Aug 15]. Pre-print available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.31234/osf.io/h3csa</u>.

21 Burkey MD, Ali T, Hobson B, Despins L, Sze S. Addressing adverse childhood experiences (ACEs) in BC: practical approaches. BCMJ. Jan/Feb 2020: 62(1):14-17.

22 HealthLink BC. Alcohol: drinking and your health [HealthLink BC File #130547]. Victoria, BC: HealthLink BC; 2020 July 22 [cited 2021 Apr 29]. Available from: <u>https://www. healthlinkbc.ca/health-topics/alcohol-drinking-and-your-health.</u>

23 Canadian Mental Health Association. Mental health impacts of COVID-19: wave 2. Vancouver, BC: Canadian Mental Health Association; 2020 [cited 2021 Apr 28]. Available from: <u>https://cmha.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/12/CMHA-UBC-wave-2-Summary-of-Findings-FINAL-EN.pdf</u>.

24 Canadian Centre on Substance Use and Addiction. 25% of Canadians (aged 35-54) are drinking more while at home due to COVID-19 pandemic; cite lack of regular schedule, stress and boredom as main factors - CCSA March Omni | Summary Report. Ottawa, ON: Canadian Centre on Substance Use and Addiction; 2020 Apr [cited 2021 Apr 28]. Available from: https://www.ccsa.ca/sites/default/files/2020-04/CCSA-NANOS-Alcohol-Consumption-During-COVID-19-Report-2020-en.pdf.

25 Shield KD, Young M, Agic B, Wells S, Rehm J, Sli S, et al. Alcohol consumption and the COVID-19 pandemic: synthesizing knowledge for policy action. Toronto, ON: Centre for Addiction and Mental Health; 2020 Sep 22 [cited 2021 Apr 28]. Available from: https://cihr-irsc.gc.ca/e/documents/ SHIELD_CMH-KS-Knowledge-Synthesis_2020-09-22.pdf.

26 Canadian Centre on Substance Use and Addiction, Mental Health Commission of Canada. Mental health and substance use during COVID-19 summary report. Ottawa, ON: Canadian Centre on Substance Use and Addiction, Mental Health Commission of Canada; 2021 Apr [cited 2021 Apr 28]. Available from: https://www.mentalhealthcommission.ca/sites/ default/files/2021-04/mhcc ccsa covid_leger_poll_eng.pdf.

27 Rotterman M. Canadians who report lower self-perceived mental health during the COVID-19 pandemic more likely to report increased use of cannabis, alcohol and tobacco. Ottawa, ON: Statistics Canada; 2020 May 07 [cited 2020 Aug 15]. Available from: https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/en/pub/45-28-0001/2020001/article/00008-eng.pdf?st=nMc-Wfr6.

28 Statistics Canada. Alcohol and cannabis use during the pandemic: Canadian Perspectives Survey Series 6. Ottawa, ON: Statistics Canada; 2021 Mar 04 [cited 2021 Apr 28]. Available from: https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/en/daily-guotidien/210304/dq210304a-eng.pdf?st=f5_pAzv3.

29 Canadian Centre on Substance Use and Addiction, NANOS. Boredom and stress drives increased alcohol consumption during COVID-19: NANOS poll summary report. Ottawa, ON: Canadian Centre on Substance Use and Addiction, NANOS; 2020 May [cited 2020 Aug 15]. Available from: https://www.ccsa.ca/sites/default/files/2020-06/CCSA-NANOS-Increased-Alcohol-Consumption-During-COVID-19-Report-2020-en_0.pdf.

30 2018-2020 Alcohol Sales Data File. Provided by the BC Liquor Distribution Branch (BCLDB). Prepared by Population Health Surveillance and Epidemiology, Office of the Provincial Health Officer, BC Ministry of Health, September 2020.

31 Canadian Institute for Substance Use Research. Alcohol consumption. Victoria, BC: University of Victoria; 2020 [cited 2021 May 31]. Available from: <u>https://www.uvic.ca/research/centres/cisur/stats/alcohol/index.php</u>.

32 Dumas TM, Ellis W, Litt DM. What does adolescent substance use look like during the COVID-19 pandemic? Examining changes in frequency, social contexts, and pandemic-related predictors. J Adolesc Health. 2020 Sep 1;67(3):354-61.

33 Richter L. The Effects of the COVID-19 Pandemic on the Risk of Youth Substance Use. J Adolesc Health. 2020 Oct 1;67(4):467-8.

34 Stockwell T, Andreasson S, Cherpitel C, Chikritzhs T, Dangardt F, Holder H, Naimi T, Sherk A. The burden of alcohol on health care during COVID-19. Drug Alcohol Rev. 2021 Jan;40(1):3-7.

35 BC Ministry of Mental Health and Addictions. Recovery services and treatment support. [Internet]. Victoria, BC: BC Ministry of Mental Health and Addictions; 2020 [cited 2020 Aug 24]. Available from: https://www2.gov.bc.ca/gov/content/overdose/what-you-need-to-know/recovery-services-treatment-support#grant.

36 BC Centre on Substance Use. COVID-19: information for health care providers regarding alcohol use disorder and withdrawal management. Vancouver, BC: BC Centre on Substance Use; 2020 Apr 9; [cited 2021 Apr 27]. Available from: https://www.bccsu.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/05/ COVID-19-Bulletin-AUD-v2.pdf.

37 Canadian Institute for Substance Use Research. Safer drinking tips during COVID-19 [Internet]. Victoria, BC: Canadian Institute for Substance Use Research; 2020 [cited 2020 Sep 22]. Available from: <u>https://www.uvic.ca/research/centres/cisur/</u> <u>news/current/safer-drinking-tips-during-covid-19.php</u>.

38 Health Canada. Government of Canada supports first national guideline on high-risk drinking and alcohol use disorder [news release]. Ottawa, ON: Health Canada; 2021 Jan 29 [cited 2021 Apr 28]. Available from: https://www.canada. ca/en/health-canada/news/2021/01/government-of-canadasupports-first-national-guideline-on-high-risk-drinking-andalcohol-use-disorder.html.

39 University of Toronto Family and Community Medicine. Screening for and managing at-risk drinking and alcohol use disorder (AUD) during COVID-19. Toronto, ON: University of Toronto Family and Community Medicine; 2021 Apr [cited 2021 Apr 28]. Available from: <u>https://tools.cep.health/wp-content/</u> <u>uploads/2021/04/CEP_COVID19AUD_20210409.pdf?utm_</u> <u>source=link.cep.health&utm_medium=urlshortener&utm_</u> <u>campaign=audvc</u>.

40 Government of British Columbia. Public health approach to alcohol policy: an updated report from the Provincial Health Officer. Victoria, BC: Office of the Provincial Health Officer; 2008 [cited 2020 Sep 22]. Available from: <u>https://www.health.gov.bc.ca/library/publications/year/2008/alcoholpolicyreview.pdf</u>.

Chapter 14

Increased Overdose Harms and Deaths

(Reported July 2021)

For more information on overdose prevention and response in BC, please visit: <u>https://www2.gov.bc.ca/gov/content/overdose</u>.

To view harm reduction reports, publications, case studies, and program evaluations, please visit: http://www.bccdc.ca/health-professionals/data-reports/harm-reduction-reports#Substance--Use--&--Overdose.

Situation

The COVID-19 pandemic and response measures are compounding the existing overdose public health emergency and increasing the risk of overdose, illness, and death for people who use drugs. Since late March 2020, fatal and non-fatal overdoses have increased in BC and are both at all-time highs.

Background

In BC, the COVID-19 pandemic is compounding the existing overdose public health emergency declared in April 2016. The provincial response to the overdose emergency has been based on evidence-informed interventions and a coordinated response effort to prevent overdoses from happening and to respond effectively when they occur.¹ Many of the strategies used to address the overdose emergency have been overturned or set-back by the COVID-19 pandemic and related response measures introduced to prevent transmission of COVID-19.

Since COVID-19 response measures were introduced in March 2020, overdose prevention services (OPS), supervised consumption sites (SCS), and other services that prevent overdose are less available because of closures and/or reduced hours of service. Similarly, there has been less access to community drug checking services (e.g., reduced hours/services, decreased accessibility due to fear about using public transportation). Physical distancing measures and fears of contracting COVID-19 have made it difficult for people to use the buddy system, so more people have been using drugs alone. The pandemic response disrupted the drug supply chain, which has resulted in growing toxicity and unpredictability of street drugs since March 2020. Multiple drug monitoring sources across the province have found higher fentanyl concentrations and an increase in unexpected, dangerous combinations of drugs (e.g., benzodiazepines).^{4,2}

The increased risk of overdose since March 2020 has occurred in the context of increased social isolation, stress, and anxiety, as well as loss of employment. Some people have benefitted from interventions for marginalized and vulnerable people, including increased income support, safer housing, supportive prescribing options and increased outreach services, while others have faced greater hardships. The March 2020 interim clinical guidance³ continues to be in place to reduce the risk of withdrawal from substances and support clients to follow COVID-19 prevention advice. Client access to safer pharmaceutical alternatives to the toxic drug supply currently varies considerably across BC and is reaching some, but not all who need it. Prescribing is not effective in entirely removing the need to access the unpredictable and highly toxic street drug

supply. Without effective measures to eliminate or reduce the current toxic drug supply in BC, high overdose death rates will continue.

BC is experiencing all-time highs for both fatal and non-fatal overdose events as a result of the combination of these factors. From late March 2020 to the end of April 2021, the number and severity of non-fatal overdoses and the number of overdose deaths have increased substantially.¹

Findings

Illicit Drug Toxicity Deaths

In April 2021, there were 176 suspected illicit drug toxicity deaths, about 5.9 deaths per day. This represents a broader trend for each of the first four months of 2021, in which the monthly death counts set a record each month; therefore, 2021 is on track to exceed the number of illicit drug toxicity deaths in 2020.

Since April 2020, there have been over 123 deaths every month, and for 11 of the past 12 months there have been more than 159 deaths every month. In 2020, there were 1,726 overdose deaths, the highest number of illicit drug toxicity deaths ever recorded in one year. In 2020, there was an average of over 4.7 deaths per day, approximately two more fatalities per day than in 2019.¹

A Note on Terminology, Stigma, and Shame

Despite use of the term "overdose" in this report, and in early characterizations of the related public health emergency ongoing in BC, the drug-related harms and deaths discussed here are now better understood and described as "unregulated drug toxicity" events and deaths. There is considerable variation in the terminology used by people and organizations responding to this public health emergency, and new terms will continue to emerge. The term "overdose" implies that an individual had, or could have had, reliable information about the composition and potency of the substance(s) they used, but intentionally or accidentally took too much. In reality, the lack of supply-side regulation of currently illegal drugs leaves consumers with little or no accurate information about the content or potency of the drugs they buy, other than through limited drug checking services.

The ways we think and talk about substance and the people who use them can contribute to an atmosphere of stigma and shame, or can seek to reduce stigma and shame. Stigma and shame create barriers that can isolate people who use drugs, prevent them from accessing support services, and increase the risk of toxic drug events and deaths. Taking a public health approach to the toxic drug crisis rather than criminalizing, penalizing, or shaming people who use drugs, and ensuring that support services are culturally safe for Indigenous Peoples (First Nations, Métis, and Inuit), can help to remove barriers to accessing harm reduction and treatment options for those who need them.

For more information, see the following links:

First Nations Health Authority, FNHA Releases 2022 Toxic Drug Poisoning Crisis Data, <u>https://www.fnha.ca/what-we-do/mental-wellness-and-substance-use/harm-reduction-and-the-toxic-drug-crisis/toxic-drug-crisis-data</u>

Interior Health, Let's change the way we talk about substance use, <u>https://www.</u> interiorhealth.ca/stories/lets-change-way-wetalk-about-substance-use

BC Ministry of Mental Health and Addictions, BC receives exemption to decriminalize possession of some illegal drugs for personal use, <u>https://news.gov.bc.ca/</u> releases/2022mmha0029-000850

Provincial Health Services Authority, BC Centre for Disease Control, Toward the Heart, Respectful Language and Stigma Regarding People Who Use Substances, <u>http://www. bccdc.ca/resource-gallery/Documents/</u> respectful-language-and-stigma-final_244.pdf

Truth and Reconciliation: The Toxic Drug Crisis

Due to deeply rooted ideologies of settler supremacy and historical and contemporary impacts of colonization such as racism and social exclusion, many Indigenous Peoples experienced additional vulnerabilities to both the overdose emergency and the impacts of COVID-19 and associated public health measures. For many Indigenous individuals and communities, the stresses of public health restrictions were layered onto the cumulative stresses of intergenerational trauma, manufactured poverty and pervasive racism and discrimination. First Nations individuals are highly overrepresented among overdose deaths in BC: while Status First Nations people represent 3.8% of BC's residents,⁷ First Nations people accounted for 16% of all overdose deaths in British Columbia from January to May 2020—a rate 5.6 times higher than other residents.⁸ First Nations women continue to experience particularly high rates of non-fatal overdoses compared to other BC women.⁹ These data suggest that the response to COVID-19 may be exacerbating this issue.

A gap exists in understanding the representation of Métis and Inuit peoples in the available overdose datasets; however, the development of new datasets and analyses are underway to allow Métis-specific data and reporting.

233

FIGURE 14.1



Figures 14.1 to 14.4 show deaths due to illicit drug toxicity from the BC Coroners Service. Illicit drug toxicity deaths include deaths due to:

- · Controlled and illegal drugs: heroin, cocaine, MDMA, methamphetamine, illicit fentanyl;
- Medications not prescribed but obtained/purchased on the street, from unknown means or where drug origin is not known; and
- Combinations of any of the above with prescribed medications.

Figure 14.1 shows that illicit drug toxicity deaths have remained elevated since 2016. While an overall decline was observed from 2018 to the end of 2019, this trend has sharply reversed since March 2020. Since June 2020, there have been three months with over 180 illicit drug toxicity deaths (185 in June 2020, 182 in July 2020; and 185 in January 2021).¹



Figure 14.2 presents illicit drug toxicity deaths per 100,000 population by regional health authority. Since March 2020, death rates have increased across all health authority areas. Similar to the trend shown in Figure 14.1, rates in the Island health region saw a temporary decline in 2020 before seeing a surge late in the year that has continued to increase in 2021. Northern Health reached a high in late 2020 and early 2021 before declining slightly. The Fraser, Vancouver Coastal, and Interior health authority regions continue to have high rates of illicit drug toxicty deaths.

FIGURE 14.3



Figure 14.3 shows that illicit drug toxicity deaths per 100,000 population have increased among both males and females since March 2020. Since the onset of the COVID-19 pandemic, the disparity between sexes has increased.

FIGURE 14.4



Figure 14.4 shows that, since March 2020, illicit drug toxicity deaths have increased in people over 18 years of age, especially for those in the 19–39 and 40–59 age groups.

Toxic Drug Supply

Since late March 2020, many reports of overdoses have included extreme toxicity, increased fentanyl concentrations, and difficulty reviving people due to mixtures of fentanyl and benzodiazepines and other sedatives.² Preliminary BC Coroners Service data in 2021 has found that fentanyl or its analogues have been detected in 86% of all illicit drug toxicity deaths. Since 2017, fentanyl or its analogues have been detected in 82% to 86% of deaths. Post-mortem toxicology results indicate that there were a greater number and proportion of cases with extreme fentanyl concentrations (exceeding >50ug/L micrograms/litre). The proportion found with this extreme concentration increased from 8% for the period of January 2019 to March 2020, up to 12% for the period of April 2020 to March 2021.16

Results from the new expedited testing protocol have found that about 91% of submitted samples have detected fentanyl and/or its analogues, 74% have detected at least one stimulant, 20% have detected at least one other opioid, and 39% have detected at least one benzodiazepine. In particular, benzodiazepines are being increasingly identified in illicit drug toxicity deaths and in the illicit drug supply. In July 2020, benzodiazepines were detected in 15% of samples relating to illicit drug toxicity deaths, increasing to 57% of samples in April 2021. In that same period, the benzodiazepine-related substance etizolam was identified in 37% of illicit drug toxicity deaths that have undergone expedited testing.¹⁶ In April 2021, the BC Centre for Substance Use identified benzodiazepines in approximately 25% of samples thought to contain opioids and the Island Drug Checking Project identified etizolam or other benzodiazepines in 69% of samples expected to contain opioids.^{3,4} Since April 2020, etizolam has been detected in about 60 percent of LifeLabs urine drug screens where benzodiazepines/ thienodiazepine were identified.5

The presence of benzodiazepines in the drug supply is concerning because naloxone, which is normally used to reverse opioid-related overdoses, is not effective against benzodiazepines, and these sedatives are active in the body for long periods. When combined with opiates, benzodiazepines also increase the likelihood of overdose death.

Overdose Prevention and Supervised Consumption Sites

OPS and SCS services provide people who use drugs with a space to consume their substances under the supervision of someone trained to administer naloxone and provide other emergency first aid services. As of February 2021, there were 38 OPS/SCS locations in BC. The largest number are in Vancouver Coastal and Island health regions, which have 10 OPS and 2 SCS each. The Fraser region has 6 OPS and 1 SCS, while the Interior health region has 3 OPS and 3 SCS, and the Northern health region has 1 OPS.

The COVID-19 pandemic and COVID-19 response measures have had unanticipated negative impacts for OPS/SCS. In 2020, the number of visits to OPS/SCS dropped nearly 40% as compared to 2019.

Health authorities are working to implement an episodic-OPS (e-OPS) protocol (*COVID-19: Provincial Episodic Overdose Prevention Services* (*e-OPS*) *Protocol*) at sites across the province that are outside of established OPS/SCS locations. This protocol is intended to provide guidance and support in the context of BC's dual public health emergencies for health and social services staff who may receive requests from patients/clients/ residents to observe substance use and respond to overdose outside of designated or fixed OPS/ SCS locations.¹¹

FIGURE 14.5



Figure 14.5 shows that while the number of visits to OPS/SCS had been declining since reaching a high of 79,247 in October 2019, the COVID-19 pandemic likely resulted in the accelerated decline in the number of visits. Since the lowest number of visits seen in April 2020, visits to OPS/SCS have been increasing and are returning to pre-pandemic levels.

FIGURE 14.6



⁽https://public.tableau.com/app/profile/bccdc/viz/UnregulatedDrugPoisoningEmergencyDashboard/Introduction), May 2021.

The COVID-19 pandemic and the introduction of COVID-19 response measures have not affected health authorities equally. Figure 14.6 shows that attendance at OPS/SCS has been disproportionately changed in Vancouver Coastal and Island health authorities.

Paramedic-attended Overdose Events

BC paramedics attend a range of non-fatal overdose events and overdose deaths every day. People who experience an overdose poisoning and are attended by paramedics have a better chance of surviving. In 2020, BC Emergency Health Services saw its overdose related call volume increase 12% from 24,166 in 2019 to 27,067 in 2020. Overall, since 2015, the number of overdose-related calls across the province has increased over 120%.⁶

Since May 2020, there have been over 1,400 paramedic-attended overdose events every

month, reaching a new monthly high of 1,867 in April 2021.⁵ In total, in 2020, paramedics attended 17,159 overdose events in BC, which was approximately 20% more than in 2019. For the 13-month period from April 2020 through April 2021 covering much of the COVID-19 pandemic response timeline, there were 20,875 paramedic-attended overdose events. This was nearly 45% more paramedic-attended overdose events than the 14,416 events over the 13-month period from April 2019 through April 2020.⁵ From January to April 2021, paramedics have already attended a total of 6,643 overdose events, which is approximately 64% more than in the same fourmonth period in 2020.

FIGURE 14.7



Figures 14.7 to 14.11 present monthly paramedic-attended overdose events, based on patient care records completed by attending paramedics. The algorithm for overdose events includes cases where naloxone was administered by paramedics, cases where the paramedic impression codes indicate overdose due to street drugs, and events related to cardiac arrest that were likely overdose. The algorithm is designed to exclude overdoses primarily due to alcohol or prescription drugs.

Figure 14.7 shows that paramedic-attended overdose events were increasing from 2015 to 2016 (inclusive), and fluctuated considerbly from 2017 to 2019. In March 2019, paramedic-attended overdose events began to decline. Since the onset of the COVID-19 pandemic and the introduction of related response measures, paramedic-attended overdose events increased substantially, continuing to break records and reach new highs.



Figure 14.8 shows the rate per 100,000 population of paramedic-attended overdose events. The rate of paramedic-attended overdose events began to increase in March and April 2020 and has remained high. The sharpest increases in rates per 100,000 population were seen in the Northern and Interior health regions. While sharp increases in the Northern and Interior health authorities are concerning, these results should be interpreted with caution since health authority-specific rates are sensitive to small population fluctuations. The majority of overdose events continue to occur in the Vancouver Coastal and Fraser health authority areas, consistent with trends since the beginning of the overdose public health emergency.

FIGURE 14.9



Similar to Figure 14.7, analyses by sex and by age show that paramedic-attended overdose events have increased during the COVID-19 pandemic. Figure 14.9 shows that rates have increased for both males and females. In April 2021, there were 1,405 paramedic-attended overdose events amongst males, a new all-time high, and 456 amongst females, the second highest number recorded since the start of the ovedose health emergency. The disparity between males and females has also increased.

FIGURE 14.10



Figure 14.10 shows that overdose and paramedic-attended overdose rates have increased in most age groups since COVID-19, with the sharpest increases amongst those age 19–39 and 40–59.



Figure 14.11 presents illicit drug toxicity mortality rates in all Health Service Delivery Areas (HSDAs) in BC, before and after the COVID-19 emergency declaration. During the 289 days prior to the COVID-19 emergency declaration (June 1, 2019 through March 16, 2020), illicit drug toxicity deaths per 100,000 population were generally high, with two HSDAs exceeding 25 deaths per 100,000 population (Northeast and Vancouver). Three additional HSDA populations had between 20.1–25 illicit drug toxicity deaths per 100,000 population (Northern Interior, Thompson Cariboo Shuswap, and Central Vancouver Island).

In the 289-day period after the declaration of the COVID-19 public health emergency (March 17, 2020 through December 31, 2020), 10 HSDA populations in BC had mortality rates exceeding 25 deaths per 100,000. In addition, three HSDAs that previously had rates below 10 deaths per 100,000 saw those figures increase to 20.1–25 deaths per 100,000 population.

Equity Considerations

Several groups have been overrepresented in overdose events and deaths in BC. While COVID-19 response measures have not impacted which groups are overrepresented, they have added to the disproportionate burden on these groups. Subpopulations and groups overrepresented in overdoses and deaths include individuals living in remote communities, people living in small-sized communities, individuals involved in the justice system, men age 20–49, and the perinatal population. For example, in BC, 66% of people who died from illicit drug overdoses between January 2016 to July 2017 had prior BC Corrections involvement.⁶ People who use drugs face multiple forms of discrimination, which is made worse by criminalization. Discrimination creates barriers to accessing health care and social supports. Fear of child apprehension, stigma, and judgment are commonly shared as barriers that prevent pregnant women who use drugs from seeking treatment.^{7,8} A US study found that women with opioid use disorders had an increased risk of overdose during the first year postpartum.⁹ Treatment options may also be ineffective, such as when the dose or length of opioid agonist treatment [OAT] prescription are not adequate.²²

Actions Initiated or Planned to Address Unintended Consequence

- On March 26, 2020, the BC Centre on Substance Use (BCCSU) released Interim Clinical Guidance: Risk Mitigation in the Context of Dual Public Health Emergencies. This risk mitigation guidance aims to support individuals at risk of substance use-related harms exacerbated by the COVID-19 pandemic by improving access to prescribed pharmaceutical alternatives to illicit drugs. In cases where patients' risk cannot be lowered with standard evidence-based approaches, the document provides guidance for prescribing substances to support COVID-19 related self-isolation or physical distancing - including prescription alternatives to the illegal drugs including opioids, stimulants, benzodiazepines, alcohol and nicotine.10
- In May 2020, the BC Centre for Disease Control released the COVID-19: Provincial Episodic Overdose Prevention Services (e-OPS) Protocol which provides step-by-step guidance for health and social services staff to observe substance use and respond to illicit drug toxicity poisoning outside of designated OPS/SCS locations during the COVID-19 pandemic.¹¹
- In May 2020, the Provincial Health Services Authority (PHSA), in partnership with regional health authorities and Lifeguard Digital Health, launched a new made-in-BC resource called the *Lifeguard App*. The app can connect people to emergency responders if an overdose occurs, which can assist people who are using drugs alone.¹⁰
- On August 5, 2020, the Government of BC announced an additional \$10.5 million in funding for 2020/21 to 2023/24 to accelerate the response to the increasingly toxic illicit drug supply exacerbated by the COVID-19 pandemic and related response measures. This funding has increased access to overdose prevention services and interdisciplinary teams, and increased nursing care available for people at risk of overdose.¹²

- On September 16, 2020, the Provincial Health Officer issued a public health order to allow registered nurses (RNs) and registered psychiatric nurses (RPNs) the ability to diagnose, refer, order, and prescribe federally regulated controlled drugs and substances for the purpose of reducing the overdose risk for people with substance use conditions/ disorders.¹³ This is being rolled out in a phased approach starting with first line treatment, Suboxone. Currently, over 90 RNs/RPNs **Registered Nurses and Registered Psychiatric** Nurses have enrolled in education and training for buprenorphine/naloxone. Nurses began prescribing in early 2021. This represents 23 communities across BC, largely in rural and remote areas.
- On February 1, 2021, Health Canada and the BC Ministry of Mental Health and Addictions announced more than \$15 million in federal funding for four safer supply projects for people at risk of overdose in BC. The four projects will provide people with opioid use disorder with a safer, medical alternative from a licensed prescriber, and connect them with important health and social services.¹⁴
- The BC Ministry of Mental Health and Addictions is prioritizing the development of pharmaceutical alternatives to toxic drugs as part of the province's harm reduction approach and ongoing response to the overdose emergency. These alternatives are meant to provide low-barrier, flexible options to the illicit drug supply and do not carry the expectation or requirement that people will enter into treatment or reduce overall substance use. This supports people's autonomy in less clinically-intensive settings.¹¹

Considerations for Further Action

Addressing Inequities for Underserved Populations, Including Structural Discrimination

- 1. Involve the people who use drugs and whose lives are most affected by decisions, in decision-making processes.
- Address the societal stigma and structural discrimination in institutional practices. Planning services for people who use drugs must recognize power imbalances often organized around sex, gender identity, age, race, Indigeneity, sexual orientation, physical ability, socio-economic status, and geography, as well as the stigma and structural discrimination rooted in the criminalization of drug use.¹²
- 3. Ensure that women who are pregnant or parenting are supported through recovery options that prioritize the mothers and their infants/children staying together.

Addressing Criminalization

4. Address the criminalization of people who use drugs. Criminalization creates barriers to accessing health care and other forms of care, and reinforces structural discrimination.

Addressing the Toxic Drug Supply

- Ensure that individuals who use drugs have access to a wide range of pharmaceutical alternatives to reduce/ eliminate reliance on the toxic drug supply.
- 6. Expand the range of pharmaceutical alternatives, including testing and evaluating non-medical models of delivery.

Improving Health Services

- Increase access and effectiveness of mental health services, including more capacity, reduced barriers, and greater alignment between mental health and substance use service delivery, including access to harm reduction measures.
- Enhance harm reduction services, including take-home naloxone, overdose prevention and supervised consumption services (e.g. services for smoking, episodic overdose services, particularly in housing).
- Expand the reach and range of drug checking services around the province, including more advanced technologies (e.g. Fouriertransform infrared spectroscopy [FTIR] spectrometry, mass spectrometry) and flexible service delivery models (e.g., distributed sample submission via drop-off or mail-in).
- 10. Improve treatment by reducing the barriers to opioid agonist treatment (OAT) and enhancing linkages to care through multidisciplinary outreach teams that include people with lived experience and improve retention in care.
- 11. Enhance the role that primary care networks and urgent primary care centres play in providing substance use care.
- 12. Enhance surveillance and monitoring to better understand the circumstances of the crisis. Ensure health authorities have the information they need to understand the circumstances of overdose and to inform planning at the local and regional levels.

248

Appendix 14-A: Ministry of Mental Health and Addictions Comprehensive Package of Health Sector Interventions and COVID-19

The comprehensive package of essential services for overdose prevention in BC includes the following essential health sector interventions:

Naloxone	Ensuring optimal supplies, training, and community-level infrastructure for sustained Naloxone access, including coverage, supplies, trainers and increasing capacity.
Overdose Prevention Services	Supporting a diversity of community-level, low barrier services tailored to population/community needs, such as overdose prevention and supervised consumption services, drug checking services, and the Lifeguard App.
Acute overdose risk case management	Robust surveillance, analytics, and referral system to identify individuals at risk within communities and capacity for follow-up connection to care including fire, ambulance, and police.
Treatment and Recovery	Facilitate low-barrier access to the full spectrum of evidence-based medications, treatment, and recovery services including rapid access addiction clinics and continuum of opioid use disorder (OUD) treatment including Opioid Agonist Treatment (OAT), injectable OAT, and Tablet injectable OAT. Capacity building and supports for prescribers and other clinicians including Learning About Opioid Use Disorder (LOUD) in the Emergency Department initiative, RACE Line, and 24/7 Addiction Medicine Support Clinical Support Line.

Appendix 14-B: Overdose Data and Surveillance

Following the declaration of a public health emergency in response to overdoses and deaths in April 2016, the Provincial Health Officer (PHO) issued nine orders to expedite the collection of suspected and confirmed overdose data. This allowed medical health officers across the province to collect real-time information on overdoses, to immediately identify where risks are arising, and warn and protect people who use drugs.

The Overdose Emergency Response Centre coordinates provincial data and analysis activities including:

- Unlinked data streams: BC Coroners data, BC Emergency Health Services data, BC Emergency Department data, BC Take Home Naloxone program data, supervised consumption and overdose prevention services utilization, PharmaNet data on opioid agonist treatment uptake, and toxicology data from various laboratory services.
- Linked data: BC Provincial Opioid Cohort (ODC), a project of the BC Centre for Disease Control (BCCDC) that links data from the BC Coroners Service, Drug and Poison Information Centre, BC Emergency Health Services, emergency department visits at hospitals across BC, BC Corrections, and data from the Ministry of Social Development and Poverty Reduction (SDPR). The data is supplemented with data holdings from the Ministry of Health (MOH) and BCCDC. The study details the comprehensive health history of people who have experienced possible fatal and non-fatal opioid overdose. The asset is stewarded and analyzed collaboratively with partners engaged in the response.
- Dashboards: Weekly and monthly interactive dashboards and reports for the public published on the BCCDC website (<u>http://www.bccdc.ca/health-professionals/data-reports/substance-use-harm-reduction-dashboard</u>).
- Modelling: A BCCDC-led project to provide ongoing mathematical modelling estimating death events averted as a result of the rapid expansion of harm reduction and other services.
- Cascade of Care: A project with Dr. Bohdan Nosyk, Associate Professor at Simon Fraser University and the BC Centre for Excellence in HIV/AIDS (BCCfE) entitled "Towards a comprehensive performance measurement system for Opioid Use Disorder in British Columbia." The project is based on province-wide linkage of health and other administrative databases, including BC Perinatal Services, Corrections BC, and the Ministry of Social Development and Poverty Reduction.
- Evaluation of the interim guidance document, *Risk Mitigation in the Context of Dual Public Health Emergencies*: This evaluation is ongoing and is conducted using both administrative and survey data to determine the benefits and harms of prescribing under this guidance. The Evaluation Team is led by Dr. Amanda Slaunwhite, BCCDC and is comprised of representatives from Ministry of Mental Health and Addictions, MOH, BCCDC, British Columbia Centre on Substance Use, Canadian Institute of Substance Use Research, and the Centre for Excellence in HIV/AIDS. This evaluation is supported by a broad consortium of over 70 researchers who help to interpret and contextualize findings.

Appendix 14-C: Services for People who are Currently or Recently Incarcerated

In 2017, health-care services in provincial correctional facilities transitioned to Provincial Health Services Authority's Correctional Health Services (CHS). CHS has eliminated the waitlist for Opioid Agonist Therapy (OAT) for people in prison. Currently, 40% of CHS clients are on OAT.¹³

CHS is also piloting Community Transition Teams at five of the ten provincial correctional facilities. These teams provide care coordination and peer mentorship for people leaving prison who are eligible for the program.¹⁴ Naloxone kits (used to reverse the effects of an opioid overdose) are offered to anyone leaving custody.

Support services, delivered by community organizations or regional health authorities, are inconsistently available across the province. Overdose Prevention Sites (OPS) provide space for people to use drugs under supervision. Like other services such as shelters, foodbanks, and treatment centres, during COVID-19, many OPS operated at decreased capacity.

People leaving prison may be less aware of harm reduction initiatives such as the Lifeguard App. Peer mentorship and support programs are a promising practice.^{15,16}

References

1 Government of British Columbia. Overdose emergency response centre. Terms of reference. Victoria, BC: Ministry of Mental Health and Additions; [cited 2020 Aug 27]. Available from: https://www2.gov.bc.ca/assets/gov/overdose-awareness/terms of reference nov 30 final.pdf.

2 BC Coroners Service. Illicit drug toxicity. Type of drug data. Data to April 30, 2021. Burnaby, BC: BC Coroners Service; 2021 [cited 2021 May 5]. Available from: <u>https://www2.gov.bc.ca/assets/gov/birth-adoption-death-marriage-anddivorce/deaths/coroners-service/statistical/illicit-drug-type.pdf</u>.

3 British Columbia Centre on Substance Use. Risk mitigation in the context of dual public health emergencies. Vancouver, BC: British Columbia Centre on Substance Use; 2020 Mar [cited 2020 Aug 27]. Available from: <u>https://www. bccsu.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/05/Risk-Mitigation-in-the-Context-of-Dual-Public-Health-Emergencies-v1.6.pdf.</u>

4 Long V, Tobias S, Lysyshyn M, Sage C, Bridgeman J, Herman D, et al. A supplemental report on British Columbia's unregulated drug supply amidst dual public health emergencies: results from British Columbia's community drug checking service; January 2020 – October 2020. Vancouver: BC Centre on Substance Use; 2020 [cited 2021 June 7]. Available from: https://drugcheckingbc.ca/wp-content/uploads/sites/2/2020/12/BCCSU BCs DC Supplemental Report.pdf.

5 BC Centre for Disease Control. Etizolam in British Columbia's illicit drug market. Vancouver, BC: BC Centre for Disease Control; 2021 Mar 17 [cited 2021 June 7]. Available from: https://towardtheheart.com/assets/uploads/1620768097sldcTgyTPH640 UECbSHJYRMkJdFBZngLCwls5.pdf.

6 BC Coroners Service. BC Coroners Service death review panel: a review of illicit drug overdoses. Burnaby, BC: BC Coroners Service; [cited 2021 May 5]. Available from: <u>https://</u> www2.gov.bc.ca/assets/gov/birth-adoption-death-marriageand-divorce/deaths/coroners-service/death-review-panel/ bccs_illicit_drug_overdose_drp_report.pdf.

7 CanFASD. Substance use during pregnancy. Vancouver, BC: CanFASD; 2014 [cited 2020 Sep 23]. Available from: https://bccewh.bc.ca/wp-content/uploads/2014/09/Canadian. Policy-on.Subst-Use-+-Preg.Sept-2-2014web.pdf.

8 Perinatal Services BC. Treatment of opioid use disorder during pregnancy guideline supplement. Vancouver, BC: Perinatal Services BC; 2018 [cited 2020 Sep 23]. Available from: https://www.bccsu.ca/wp-content/uploads/2018/06/ OUD-Pregnancy.pdf.

9 Schiff DM, Nielsen T, Terplan M, Hood M, Bernson D, Diop H, et al. Fatal and nonfatal overdose among pregnant and postpartum women in Massachusetts. Obstet Gynecol. 2018 Aug;132(2):466.

10 Provincial Health Services Authority. New Lifeguard app launched to help prevent overdoses [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: Provincial Health Services Authority; 2020 May 20 [cited 2021 Jun 22]. Available from: <u>http://www.phsa.ca/about/</u> news-stories/news-releases/2020-news/new-lifeguard-applaunched-to-help-prevent-overdoses. **11** Minister of Mental Health and Addictions. Letter from the Minister of Mental Health and Addictions. 2021 May 26 [cited 2021 Jun 22]. Available from: <u>https://www.bcliberalcaucus.bc.ca/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/Letter-From-the-Minister-of-Mental-HealthAddictions.pdf</u>.

12 Greer AM, Newman C, Burmeister C, Burgess H, Coll M, Choisil P, et al. Peer engagement principles and best practices: a guide for BC health authorities and other providers (version 2). Vancouver, BC: BC Centre for Disease Control; 2017 [cited 2020 Aug 27]. Available from: https://towardtheheart.com/ assets/uploads/151614126904KkCMkq2ytmhx VyGjcQ9DSWtUoI1d8FLnzYdlv.pdf.

13 BC Mental Health & Substance Use Services. Correctional Health Services [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: Provincial Health Services Authority; [cited 2021 Jun 22]. Available from: <u>http://www.bcmhsus.ca/our-services/health-services-for-people-in-custody/correctional-health-services</u>.

14 BC Mental Health and Substance Use Services. Community transition teams aim to prevent overdose deaths among people recently released from a correctional facility [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: Provincial Health Services Authority; 2019 Jan 30 [cited 2020 Aug 27]. Available from: <u>http://www. bcmhsus.ca/news/Pages/Community-transition-teams-aimto-prevent-overdose-deaths-among-people-recently-releasedfrom-a-correctional-facility.aspx.</u>

15 Kouyoumdjian FG, McIsaac KE, Liauw J, Green S, Karachiwalla F, Siu W, et al. A systematic review of randomized controlled trials of interventions to improve the health of persons during imprisonment and in the year after release. Am J Public Health. 2015 Apr;105(4):e13-33.

16 Wang EA, Hong CS, Shavit S, Sanders R, Kessell E, Kushel MB. Engaging individuals recently released from prison into primary care: a randomized trial. Am J Public Health. 2012 Sep;102(9):e22-9.

Chapter 15

Discussion and Recommendations

"From the very early days of the COVID-19 pandemic, I have spoken about how we are all in the same storm, but each of us is in a different boat.... We have learned that we can ride out the roughest moments by working together and supporting each other. But we also know that at every point, with each public health order, there are some people more severely impacted than others—despite our best efforts."

Dr. Bonnie Henry BC Provincial Health Officer April 5, 2022¹

The chapters in this report explore several societal consequences of the COVID-19 pandemic and public health response measures introduced to reduce the spread and impact of COVID-19 in BC. The experience of the COVID-19 pandemic has led to greater awareness of the unintended impacts of public health response measures. In some cases, it may take years of monitoring health outcomes to determine the full effects of the pandemic and related response measures. The lessons learned so far are reflected in three key and deeply interconnected themes that were highlighted over the course of this project:

- 1. The need to uphold inherent Indigenous rights, self-determination, and truth and reconciliation;
- 2. The profound impacts of racism and discrimination; and
- 3. The amplification of pre-existing inequities during the pandemic.

Increasingly, these themes have informed the ongoing public health response to, and recovery from, the COVID-19 pandemic. The Office of the Provincial Health Officer (OPHO) and the BC Centre for Disease Control (BCCDC) are committed to continued collaboration with Indigenous and health sector partners and other organizations to ensure that these themes, which are explored further below, help shape and improve responses to future public health emergencies and recovery from the COVID-19 pandemic.

Key Themes

1. The Need to Uphold Inherent Indigenous Rights, Self-determination, and Truth and Reconciliation

As the First Peoples of the land now known as British Columbia, BC First Nations have inherent Aboriginal and treaty rights and title, affirmed by law, that must be upheld.^{a,2,3} First Nations territories stretch across every inch of this province, as demonstrated by the First Peoples' Map of BC (Figure 15.1). BC is also home to many First Nations, Métis, and Inuit people with ties to other homelands in what is now known as Canada, and they also have rights to selfdetermination, health, and wellness. This includes Métis Nation British Columbia (MNBC) and its Chartered Communities across the province (Figure 15.2). Please see Chapter 6 for more information about MNBC.

In addition to being legally and morally bound to honour Indigenous rights and title, settler-colonial governments, including the government of British Columbia, have committed to uphold the principles of self-determination and truth and reconciliation and to work collaboratively with Indigenous partners to reach these goals.^{4,5,6} The often profound health inequities experienced by Indigenous Peoples (First Nations, Métis, and Inuit), both before and during the pandemic,

^a Please refer to Inherent Rights of Indigenous Peoples in Chapter 1 of this report for further information.

was a recurring theme throughout the *Examining the Societal Consequences of the COVID-19 Pandemic* ("Societal Consequences") project. This theme emerged both through engagement with Indigenous partner organizations and in additional research, and reinforces what Indigenous Peoples have consistently asserted: that self-determination and truth and reconciliation are essential steps in supporting optimal health and wellness for Indigenous people.

2. The Profound Impacts of Racism and Discrimination

The Societal Consequences project highlights the impacts of systemic racism and the importance of dismantling existing power structures to improve equity in general, and health equity in particular, for the benefit of every person in British Columbia. This is another theme that recurred throughout the course of the project, and one that crosscuts every chapter and topic presented in this report. As discussed in Chapter 2, racism, stigma, and discrimination are ongoing and extremely harmful problems that undermine community safety and wellness in BC and across Canada. These issues became significantly worse during the pandemic, as demonstrated by the increase in hate-related incidents (e.g., racist acts, gender-based violence, and other hate crimes) documented in the BC Human Rights Commissioner's report, *From Hate to Hope: Report of the Inquiry into Hate in the COVID-19 Pandemic.*^{7,8}

The United Nations highlighted similar trends at a global level, noting the rise in "scapegoating, stereotyping, stigmatization and the use of derogatory, misogynistic, racist, xenophobic, Islamophobic or antisemitic language'...often coupled with disinformation and misinformation about COVID-19."⁹

The report *In Plain Sight: Addressing Indigenousspecific Racism and Discrimination in BC Health Care*, though not specific to the effects of the pandemic, shows how COVID-19 intersected with pre-existing racism and discrimination to further complicate and reduce access to culturally safe health care for Indigenous people in BC.¹⁰

It is not always possible to report accurately on racism, stigma, and discrimination and their impacts due to the complex nature of these issues, along with challenges such as underreporting and the lack of disaggregated data. Creating effective strategies for collecting data and reporting on racist and discriminatory acts will help policymakers and legislators better understand the scope of the problem and respond appropriately (see text box: The *Anti-Racism Data Act* and Related Definitions).



Vancouver, BC, July 1, 2021. Blake Elliott/Shutterstock.com



© First Peoples' Cultural Council

As this map shows, there are 34 First Nations language groups in BC, whose territories stretch across every inch of this province. To learn more about the First Peoples' Map, visit <u>https://maps.fpcc.ca/</u>.



This map is a living document and is intended to be amended and refined over time. For the latest version, please visit https://www.mnbc.ca/citizens-culture/chartered-communities. This map is the property of Métis Nation British Columbia (2022) and may not be reproduced without written permission.

MNBC, the OPHO, and the BCCDC affirm the inherent and treaty rights of BC First Nations, and their stewardship of the lands now known as British Columbia since time immemorial. This map shows the location of 39 Métis Chartered Communities represented by MNBC. Métis people live in Chartered Communities and throughout the province of British Columbia.

A truly upstream approach to arresting racism and associated inequities requires understanding how racism is rooted in white supremacy and settler colonialism. It requires that students, the public, and health-care and government workers participate in ongoing learning about the profound impacts of racism and discrimination (including discrimination based on factors such as sex, gender, 2SLGBTQQIA+^b identities, level of ability, and socio-economic status) on individuals and communities. Further, an upstream approach necessitates work to promote a culture of **anti-racism** in BC. As outlined in Chapter 1 of this report, the Societal Consequences project partners envisioned an intentional approach to these issues, acknowledging the ongoing impacts of settler colonialism and systemic racism, and embracing the "Grandmother Perspective" espoused by the BC Office of the Human Rights Commissioner on using disaggregated data to highlight race-, sex-, and gender-based inequities.¹¹ Project partners worked to uphold Indigenous self-determination and data governance standards^c throughout the project, with Indigenous partner organizations taking the lead in terms of when and how they

^b The acronym 2SLGBTQQIA+ refers to Indigenous people who identify as Two-Spirit and all people who identify as lesbian, gay, bisexual, trans, queer, questioning, intersex, and/or asexual, as well as those with non-heterosexual/non-binary sex and gender identities who do not see themselves reflected in this acronym.

^c As presented in Chapter 1 of this report, Indigenous data governance standards include the First Nations principles of OCAP® (ownership, control, access, and possession) and the principles of OCAS (ownership, control, access, and stewardship) embraced by Métis Nation British Columbia.

engaged in the project overall and when and how Indigenous data were used. Due to the lack of relationships between the OPHO, the BCCDC, and Inuit in BC, and the lack of data governance protocols for Inuit data in BC, these stories and experiences are absent from this report. Other limitations and successes are explored further in the *Conclusion and Recommendations* section of this chapter.



3. The Amplification of Pre-existing Inequities during the Pandemic

As illustrated throughout this report, populations who experienced socio-economic exclusion pre-pandemic were consistently more likely to report negative impacts as a result of the pandemic and related public health response measures. These populations include Indigenous Peoples, racialized populations (e.g., Black and Asian Canadians), immigrants and newcomers, women, 2SLGBTQQIA+ individuals, people with disabilities, and those with lower socio-economic status.^{14,15,16} Frequently, these identities intersect and overlap, which compounded the impacts of and challenges associated with the pandemic. These impacts and challenges-including substantial mental health and substance use-related harms¹⁷-did not end with the pandemic, and are likely to have longer-term implications and outcomes for many people.

Ongoing population health monitoring and surveillance will help to assess the longerterm effects of the pandemic and public health response measures—particularly for people and groups subject to marginalization and exclusion—as well as revealing persistent health

The Anti-Racism Data Act *and Related Definitions*

On May 2, 2022, the Province of British Columbia introduced the Anti-Racism Data Act to help identify and eliminate systemic racism in government programs and services. Racism and discrimination are systemic problems that undermine the health and wellness of many people in BC. The Province has been working with the Office of the BC Human Rights Commissioner, First Nations and Métis leadership, racialized communities, and others in BC on a secure data collection system to analyze information on "race, ethnicity, faith, gender, sex, ability, income, and other social identity markers," and is building on this work to develop broader antiracism legislation.12

Definitions

Anti-racism: "The practice of actively identifying, challenging, preventing, eliminating, and changing the values, structures, policies, programs, practices, and behaviours that perpetuate racism. It is more than just being 'not racist,' but involves taking action to create conditions of greater inclusion, equality, and justice."^{13(p.4),14}

Systemic racism: Also known as structural or institutional racism, systemic racism "is enacted through routine and societal systems, structures, and institutions such as requirements, policies, legislation, and practices that perpetuate and maintain avoidable and unfair inequalities across ethnic or racial groups, including the use of profiling and stereotyping."^{13(p.4)}

inequities that require ongoing focused attention. Maximizing the benefits and reducing potential harms associated with public health monitoring and surveillance means being aware of ethical issues related to data justice and sovereignty, bioethics, and self-determination.^{18,19,20,21} In addition, it is important to be aware that there are other types and means of collecting health data (e.g., Indigenous research methods, qualitative methods). Supporting the direct involvement of populations who experience health inequities is critical to developing effective solutions.^{22,23}

Conclusion and Recommendations

The Societal Consequences project has laid the foundation for better understanding the health and wellness of the population of BC prior to, during, and in the aftermath of the pandemic. In addition, the project used an equity framework grounded in anti-racism, decolonization, sex and gender parity, and social determinants of health. This work has furthered relationships between the OPHO, the BCCDC, regional health authorities, and the health sector and community-based researchers and Indigenous organizations who collaborated on this project.

The project encountered challenges in meeting its goals. These included gaps in public health surveillance infrastructure. Processes for accessing data, especially data from outside the health system, varied considerably, and were sometimes not well established. This led to delays and suggested the need for improved coordination. In addition, BC's capacity for population health assessment and monitoring was stretched thin by the demands of the pandemic.

One aim of the project was to work collaboratively with the First Nations Health Authority (FNHA), Métis Nation British Columbia (MNBC), and the BC Association of Aboriginal Friendship Centres (BCAAFC) to ensure that the Societal Consequences project explicitly acknowledged and made progress towards upholding inherent Indigenous rights, including the right to selfdetermination, and truth and reconciliation with Indigenous Peoples. Still, the project was conceived of as an OPHO–BCCDC partnership that invited participation from FNHA, MNBC, and BCAAFC after its inception. Co-governance at the project initiation phase, bringing in the expertise and wisdom of "multiple-eyed seeing"^d right from the outset, may have shaped the project differently.

The OPHO and BCCDC could have done more to support FNHA, MNBC, and BCAAFC's capacity to engage throughout the project. Efforts by the OPHO and BCCDC to enhance MNBC and BCAAFC participation by providing additional resources were not sufficient to overcome systemic and longstanding imbalances in power and access to resources that place Indigenous organizations at a disadvantage when partnering with settler-colonial institutions. Contributions from BCAAFC were highly valued; however, due to the high demands on their services during the pandemic, they needed to prioritize their limited resources and withdrew from the project partway through. Understandably, providing services to First Nations, Métis, and Inuit individuals, families, and communities through the fears and hardships of the pandemic was the top priority for FNHA, MNBC, and BCAAFC. These lessons, along with further feedback on the process from FNHA, MNBC, and BCAAFC, will promote improved collaboration in future work together.

The COVID-19 pandemic has underscored the need for better access to robust, consistent, and regularly updated data to rapidly assess the status of and changes to the health of the population and health equity in BC, with a focus on social, cultural, and economic determinants of health. The pandemic has also demonstrated the importance of quickly recognizing the unintended consequences of public health measures and considering those consequences alongside data about the measures' effectiveness. This allows for a process of continual assessment and refinement of public health measures to minimize societal disruption and other adverse impacts. Going forward, continued cross-sectoral collaboration could provide valuable opportunities to promote the benefits of embedding public health partnerships and approaches into the work of organizations outside the health sector, including assessing and monitoring social and other determinants of health.

^d Please refer to the introductory *Commitment to Anti-racist Approaches, Upholding Inherent Indigenous Rights, and Truth and Reconciliation* section in this report for a description of "multiple-eyed seeing."

There is value in continuing with the population health and wellness monitoring and assessment initiated through the Societal Consequences project, for several reasons:

- The effects of COVID-19 and related public health response measures will continue to accrue.²⁴
- Pandemic-related changes to indicators such as birth rates and excess mortality can only be seen and examined once sufficient time has passed for these effects to become apparent in the data.
- Many other societal consequences are yet to be examined and may emerge over time.

This report's recommendations support enhanced collective capacity to monitor and report on up-todate health determinants data linked to population health indicators. This includes important work to advance Indigenous data sovereignty and increase access to disaggregated data to support improved health equity, justice, and system change while minimizing adverse impacts to populations that are often subject to systemic white supremacy, Indigenous-specific racism, and other systems of oppression such as racism, sexism, homophobia, transphobia, and ableism.

Recommendations

- 1. Advance Indigenous population health data sovereignty as an important component of self-determination
 - a. Make substantial investments in advancing First Nations, Métis, and Inuit population health data sovereignty, including but not limited to adequate resourcing that enables Indigenous governing bodies to provide services and undertake real-time population health surveillance.
 - b. Work to advance Indigenous population health data sovereignty by engaging in meaningful partnership with Indigenous governing bodies and organizations to uphold the inherent rights and title of BC First Nations, and the inherent rights of all Indigenous Peoples (First Nations, Métis, and Inuit) in BC through effective co-governance models.

2. Advance population and public health surveillance and assessment capacity, collaboration, and coordination

Make substantial investments in local, regional, provincial, and Indigenous population and public health surveillance and health assessment capacity to monitor population health status and equity, track burden and trends of diseases and injuries, and identify potential and emerging public health risks. In particular, expand surveillance capacity for determinants of health and non-communicable diseases with a focus on enhancing collaboration and coordination across sectors.

3. Clarify and communicate the population and public health surveillance and assessment mandate of the BC Centre for Disease Control (BCCDC) and its commitment to Indigenous population health data sovereignty

Clarify and raise awareness of BCCDC's mandate as the provincial body for BC population and public health surveillance and assessment, including the determinants of health, communicable and non-communicable diseases, and environmental health. At the same time, reaffirm BCCDC's ongoing commitment to collaborate with Indigenous governing organizations and to honour Indigenous data governance standards in this work.

Looking Forward

Together, the people of British Columbia have undergone significant challenges and sustained devastating losses as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic. Through it all, BC residents worked hard to be kind and to help one another, to remain calm in the midst of chaos, and to keep each other safe. BC is now able to review and assess the events of the pandemic, and to take what has been learned into a new era of rebuilding and recovery. The findings discussed in this report will provide opportunities for the Province, Indigenous partners, leaders, residents, and communities across BC to better prepare for and address future public health challenges.

References

1 Henry B. Dr. Bonnie Henry: as we venture out into the world again, let's do so steadily but cautiously [op-ed]. Vancouver Sun. 2022 Apr 05 [cited 2022 Jul 12]. Available from: https://vancouversun.com/opinion/op-ed/dr-bonnie-henry-aswe-venture-out-into-the-world-again-lets-do-so-steadily-butcautiously.

2 BC Treaty Commission. Aboriginal and treaty rights [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: BC Treaty Commission; [cited 2023 Jul 11]. Available from: <u>https://www.bctreaty.ca/aboriginal-rights</u>.

3 Coastal First Nations Great Bear Initiative. Aboriginal rights & title [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: Coastal First Nations Great Bear Initiative; [cited 2022 Aug 29]. Available from: https://coastalfirstnations.ca/our-communities/aboriginal-rights-title/.

4 BC Ministry of Indigenous Relations and Reconciliation. Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples Act action plan 2022-2027. Victoria, BC: Government of British Columbia; 2022 [cited 2022 Aug 29]. Available from: https://www2. gov.bc.ca/assets/gov/government/ministries-organizations/ ministries/indigenous-relations-reconciliation/declaration_act_ action_plan.pdf.

5 BC Treaty Commission. Indigenous rights recognition in BC: collection of key policies, laws and standards. Vancouver, BC: BC Treaty Commission; 2022 Mar [cited 2022 Aug 29]. Available from: https://bctreaty.ca/wp-content/ uploads/2022/04/BC Treaty Commission Rights Recognition Handbook WEB April21_2022_0.pdf.

6 BC Ministry of Indigenous Relations and Reconciliation. Province, Métis Nation BC advance relations with letter of intent [news release]. Victoria, BC: Government of British Columbia; 2021 Nov 04 [cited 2022 Aug 29]. Available from: https://news.gov.bc.ca/releases/2021IRR0066-002101.

7 BC Office of the Human Rights Commissioner. Inquiry into hate in the pandemic: inquiry details [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: BC Office of the Human Rights Commissioner; [cited 2022 Jul 13]. Available from: <u>https://hateinquiry.bchumanrights.ca/</u> inquiry-details/.

8 BC Office of the Human Rights Commissioner. From hate to hope: report of the inquiry into hate in the COVID-19 pandemic. Vancouver, BC: BC Office of the Human Rights Commissioner; 2023 Mar [cited 2023 Jun 05]. Available from: https://bchumanrights.ca/Inquiry-Into-Hate/.

9 United Nations. Hate speech: a pandemic of hate [Internet]. Geneva, Switzerland: United Nations; 2020 [cited 2023 Jun 05]. Available from: <u>https://www.un.org/en/hatespeech/impact-and-prevention/a-pandemic-of-hate</u>.

10 Turpel-Lafond ME. In plain sight: addressing Indigenousspecific racism and discrimination in BC health care. Victoria, BC: BC Ministry of Health; 2020 Nov [cited 2022 Jun 30]. Available from: https://engage.gov.bc.ca/app/uploads/ sites/613/2020/11/In-Plain-Sight-Full-Report-2020.pdf. 11 BC Office of the Human Rights Commissioner. Disaggregated demographic data collection in British Columbia: the grandmother perspective [Internet]. Vancouver, BC: BC Office of the Human Rights Commissioner; [cited 2022 Aug 29]. Available from: https://bchumanrights.ca/publications/ datacollection/.

12 Government of British Columbia. Anti-Racism Data Act [Internet]. Victoria, BC: Government of British Columbia; 2022 [cited 2022 Jun 20]. Available from: <u>https://engage.gov.bc.ca/antiracism/</u>.

13 First Nations Health Authority, First Nations Health Council, First Nations Health Directors' Association. Anti-racism, cultural safety & humility framework. Vancouver, BC: First Nations Health Authority, First Nations Health Council, First Nations Health Directors' Association; 2021 Apr 22 [cited 2023 May 29]. Available from: https://www.fnha.ca/ Documents/FNHA-FNHC-FNHDA-Anti-Racism-Cultural-Safetyand-Humility-Framework.pdf.

14 Bambra C, Riordan R, Ford J, Matthews F. The COVID-19 pandemic and health inequalities. J Epidemiol Community Health. 2020 Nov;74(11):964–968.

15 City of Vancouver Social Policy and Projects Research and Data Team. Populations disproportionately impacted by COVID-19: current state assessment. Vancouver, BC: City of Vancouver; 2021 Jan [cited 2022 Jul 13]. Available from: https://vancouver.ca/files/cov/pdi-covid-current-state-report-january-2021.pdf.

16 Statistics Canada. The social and economic impacts of COVID-19: a six-month update. Ottawa, ON: Statistics Canada; 2020 Sep [cited 2022 Jul 13]. Available from: <u>https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/11-631-x/11-631-x2020004-eng.pdf</u>.

17 Canadian Centre on Substance Use and Addiction. Mental health and substance use during COVID-19 [Internet]. Ottawa, ON: Canadian Centre on Substance Use and Addiction; [cited 2022 Sep 08]. Available from: <u>https://www. ccsa.ca/mental-health-and-substance-use-during-covid-19</u>.

18 Hendl T, Roxanne T. Digital surveillance in a pandemic response: what bioethics ought to learn from Indigenous perspectives. Bioethics. 2022;36:305–312. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1111/bioe.13013.

19 Michaud L, van der Meulen E, Guta A. Between care and control: examining surveillance practices in harm reduction. Contemporary Drug Problems. 2023;50(1):3–24. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1177/00914509221128598.

20 McClelland A, Guta A, Gagnon M. (2020). The rise of molecular HIV surveillance: implications on consent and criminalization. Critical Public Health. 2020;30(4):487–493. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1080/09581596.2019.1582755.

21 Bernard EJ, McClelland A, Cardell B, Chung C, Castro-Bojorquez M, French M, et al. We are people, not clusters! The American Journal of Bioethics. 2020;20(10):1–4. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1080/15265161.2020.1809550. 22 National Collaborating Centre for Determinants of Health. Let's talk: community engagement for health equity. Antigonish, NS: National Collaborating Centre for Determinants of Health, St. Francis Xavier University; 2021 [cited 2022 Dec 06]. Available from: https://nccdh.ca/images/uploads/comments/ Lets-Talk-Community-Engagement-EN.pdf.

23 National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine. Communities in action: pathways to health equity. Washington, DC: National Academies Press; 2017 Jan 11 [cited 2022 Dec 05]. Available from: <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/</u> books/NBK425848/.

24 Bavli I. Harms of public health interventions against covid-19 must not be ignored. BMJ. 2020 Nov 02;371:M4074. Available from: https://www.bmj.com/content/371/bmj.m4074.full.
Supplement A:



FNHA's Statement on the Societal Consequences of BC's COVID-19 Response

BC's response to the COVID-19 pandemic has had a significant impact on people who live in the province since the pandemic was declared a public health emergency on March 17, 2020.

Indigenous peoples have been disproportionately affected by COVID-19 as well as the public health measures taken to respond to it, which have reinforced existing inequities, discrimination and racism present in BC's health system.

Data shows that First Nations people in BC have tested positive for COVID-19 at a higher rate than other residents, have had lower median ages of hospitalization and have higher rates of admission to intensive care units (ICU) and death from COVID-19.

Social determinants such as housing, food security, education and geography are critical aspects of our health and wellness, as are access to primary and emergency care. The impact of COVID-19 on these determinants has had a ripple effect on the health and wellness of First Nations in BC.

However, First Nations people and communities have faced this pandemic and drawn strength and resilience from Indigenous ways of knowing, being and living. As part of the broader First Nations governance structure in BC, the First Nations Health Authority (FNHA) has been proud to serve as a partner, advancing communities' priorities during the COVID-19 pandemic.

STRENGTHS OF THE PANDEMIC RESPONSE

First Nations' responses to the pandemic have showcased strengths and resilience that are grounded in culture and community. First Nations people have found new ways to connect with loved ones, support their communities and keep each other well.

The <u>FNHA's Good Medicine series</u> highlights "good news" stories that demonstrate how communities have adapted positively during the pandemic with creative solutions and how community members have chosen to be kind and support one another.

In acts of self-determination, now recognized by the UN Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples (UNDRIP), many Nations across BC have established checkpoints or closed their communities in an effort to protect Elders, seniors and other vulnerable members from the spread of the virus.

First Nations community leaders and health directors have played instrumental roles in keeping community members safe, leading emergency response operations, obtaining personal protective equipment, coordinating COVID-19 vaccine clinics and planning for the safe resumption of services.

The FNHA has worked quickly to adapt to the emergency, expanding our virtual services to ensure First Nations individuals have access to essential health services during the pandemic.

www.fnha.ca/coronavirus

In April 2020, the FNHA launched the <u>First Nations Virtual Doctor of the Day</u> to increase access to primary care that is close to home. Knowing the impact COVID-19 and related isolation have had on mental health, the FNHA also launched the <u>First Nations Virtual Substance Use and Psychiatry Service</u>, which provides access to specialists in addictions medicine and psychiatry, as well as mental health and wellness care coordinators. The <u>Maternity and Babies Advice Line</u> provides support to expectant and new parents, as well as their families and the health care providers of newborn babies in rural and remote First Nations communities in BC. In recognition that not everyone has access to the technology needed for virtual services, the FNHA partnered with the Social Planning and Research Council of BC to distribute 700 Wi-Fi-enabled tablets to help First Nations people and communities stay connected to health services during the pandemic.

As a partner in health and wellness, the FNHA has worked with communities to identify needs, providing support and services throughout the pandemic. When community transmission of COVID-19 became more common, the FNHA introduced meal, accommodation and transportation supports for people who need to self-isolate. Alternative accommodations, such as hotels or community spaces, were organized where self-isolation at home was not safe. Transportation to and from the isolation location were arranged whenever necessary. Meal supports have been provided and the FNHA increased meal rates to match rising food costs.

Working closely with our federal and provincial health partners, the FNHA and First Nations communities launched a successful immunization campaign that prioritized First Nations and other Indigenous peoples to receive a first dose of COVID-19 vaccines.

Vaccines became available in rural and remote First Nations communities at the end of December 2020 – six weeks earlier than originally anticipated – and by March 31, 2021, first-dose vaccine clinics were completed for every First Nations community in BC.

The FNHA adopted a "whole community" approach in which all eligible people in First Nations communities were offered vaccine doses. The FNHA also advocated for and collaborated with First Nations people who live away from home to ensure they were prioritized for vaccination and had access to culturally safe services.

Indigenous adults became eligible for their first vaccine dose as part of Step 2 of BC's immunization plan. As of early December 2021, more than 118,700 people age 18 and older and more than 11,600 people age 12–17 had received at least one dose of a COVID-19 vaccine in First Nations communities, as well as outside of communities by regional health authorities. Of these individuals, more than 105,200 First Nations people age 18 and over and more than 9,900 First Nations people age 12–17 had received two doses.

First Nations children age 5–11 also began to receive the pediatric COVID-19 vaccine as soon as doses became available in the province.

These actions, which could only have occurred through strong partnerships with communities and the broader health system, helped to keep First Nations people safer and saved many lives. The FNHA continues to work closely with provincial health partners to ensure First Nations people are prioritized to receive a booster dose and to ensure that additional vaccine doses are available in community for anyone who has not yet been vaccinated.

www.fnha.ca/coronavirus

NEGATIVE IMPACTS OF THE PANDEMIC RESPONSE

BC's response to the pandemic has also had negative impacts on First Nations people, especially where the public health response has reinforced long-standing inequities that disadvantage Indigenous peoples. This has been most evident in the toxic drug public health emergency, which has dramatically worsened during the pandemic.

Following the province's call to maintain physical distance and to self-isolate, people who use substances have often done so alone. For a large period of the pandemic, there has been low utilization of treatment facilities, overdose prevention sites and other harm reduction services, even as drug supply toxicity surged.

The consequence has been a significant and disproportionate increase in overdose events and deaths among First Nations people. During the first seven months of 2021, there were 175 First Nations deaths due to toxic drug poisoning, which significantly exceeded the total number of First Nations drug toxicity deaths that occurred in all of 2019. First Nations deaths in 2021 constituted 14.5 percent of all deaths from drug poisoning in BC. From January to July, women represented 39.5 percent of all First Nations drug poisoning events, as compared to 24.1 percent of other residents who were women.

First Nations people have not been alone in experiencing the uncertainties, stresses and losses related to the pandemic and its profound impact on mental health. People around the world have been navigating elevated rates of anxiety, depression and grief.

For many First Nations people, these challenges are layered with the intergenerational trauma and loss associated with previous pandemics, with contemporary trauma, systemic racism in the health system and colonialism more broadly. Distrust of health care providers and the wider health system has contributed to some First Nations people feeling reluctant to access mental health and substance use services and has contributed to lower vaccine uptake in some communities.

In the midst of these challenges, First Nations people in BC have been subjected to a new and ongoing wave of racism and discrimination, both within and beyond the health system. As detailed in the 2020 report *In Plain Sight*, systemic anti-Indigenous racism pervades BC's health system and "results in a range of negative impacts, harm and even death." Over the course of the COVID-19 pandemic, many First Nations individuals and communities have experienced stigma and have been denied access to businesses and services, especially in areas where there have been localized outbreaks of the virus.

At the same time, many First Nations people, especially those who live in rural and remote parts of the province, have experienced reduced access to a wide range of health and wellness services, including primary care, screenings, assessments and immunizations. For many, preventative care and surgeries have been delayed or deferred. Others may have chosen to postpone or cancel health appointments due to concerns about COVID-19.

The pandemic response has also interrupted daily life for First Nations in BC, for those experiencing business closures and reduced family incomes. Communities have also seen a rise in food insecurity due to challenges in production, transportation, access and storage. Some have experienced decreased physical activity due to more time spent at home.

www.fnha.ca/coronavirus

3

265

In the face of these challenges, First Nations people have traditionally drawn strength and resilience from community, culture and ceremony. While communities have worked to find new and safe ways to connect (e.g. virtually), public health orders and measures taken by communities to protect people from COVID-19 have frequently limited important community events and cultural activities. The decreased connection to social support networks and services has been particularly impactful on women, girls and 2SLGBTQA++ people, some of whom have had to face gender-based violence with fewer resources or options.

ENGAGEMENT WITH THE PROVINCE

In the province's examination of the societal consequences of the public response to the pandemic, BC's Office of the Provincial Health Officer (OPHO) and the BC Centre for Disease Control (BCCDC) approached the FNHA early and consistently. The FNHA was invited to participate in the working group set up for this purpose and to provide First Nations–specific input into the development of the project's Societal Consequences reports.

While the OPHO and BCCDC have been supportive of the possible creation of First Nations-specific reports, it became apparent by mid-2021 that there was not capacity to do this fully or in a good way due to multiple interconnected crises. In particular, First Nations communities have grappled with the heartbreaking findings of the unmarked graves of their children across BC, beginning with the findings at the former Kamloops Indian Residential School in late May. In lieu of a series of First Nations reports, this statement serves to capture some of the more significant positive and negative unintended societal consequences of the COVID-19 pandemic for First Nations people in BC.

www.fnha.ca/coronavirus

For more information:

- COVID-19 Community Situation Report (FNHA Public Health Response): <u>https://www.fnha.ca/</u> <u>what-we-do/communicable-disease-control/</u> <u>coronavirus/community-leaders</u>
- FNHA's Good Medicine series: <u>https://www.fnha.</u> ca/wellness/community-wellness/good-medicine
- First Nations Virtual Doctor of the Day: <u>https://</u> www.fnha.ca/what-we-do/ehealth/virtual-doctorof-the-day
- Virtual Substance Use and Psychiatry Service: <u>https://www.fnha.ca/what-we-do/ehealth/virtual-</u> <u>substance-use-and-psychiatry-service</u>

4

 Maternity and Babies Advice Line: <u>https://www.</u> <u>fnha.ca/what-we-do/ehealth/maternity-and-</u> <u>babies-advice-line</u>

Supplement B:

Priority-setting Framework

Using This Document

At the onset of the Societal Consequences project, 60 report themes were identified. This framework was used to determine the order in which reports would be developed.

This framework uses four key criteria (severity/intensity, size of the population impacted, vulnerability of the impacted population, and anticipated duration of the impact), each on a scale of 1 to 10, to determine which tier a report should be placed in. After an initial assessment, more than half of the 60 reports were placed in Tier 1; therefore, Tier 1 was broken down into Batches 1 to 4, using the same criteria. Tier 1, Batch 1 reports are those determined to be most urgent.

TIERS AND BATCHES

TIER 1: Highest Priority: Warrants immediate action/response

Batch 1 \rightarrow Batch 2 \rightarrow Batch 3 \rightarrow Batch 4

TIER 2: Warrants action/response as soon as possible, but is not an immediate/imminent health risk

TIER 3: Action/response will be needed, but is not urgent (compared to Tiers 1-2)

TIER 4: No action/response is needed, but monitoring/assessment will proceed/continue

NEGATIVE/HARMFUL CONSEQUENCES

POSITIVE/BENEFICIAL CONSEQUENCES

A- Severity of the harm (scale from highest = death to lowest = inconvenience)		A+ Intensity of the benefit (scale from highest = markedly improved health outcomes to lowest = superficial benefit)	
1 =	inconvenience	1 =	superficial benefit
3 =	minor health impact (e.g., sprain/break; stress/anxiety)	3 =	minor health benefit
5 =	moderate health impact (e.g., obesity/diabetes; increased problematic substance use)	5 =	moderate health impact (e.g., reduced substance use; increased physical activity; increased family/ community connectedness)
7–8 =	serious health impact or multiple moderate impacts (e.g., non-fatal overdose; cancer severity)	7–8 =	serious physical/mental health benefit or multiple moderate benefits
10 =	death	10 =	longer healthier life; or remedy of chronic issue
B- / B+ Size of the population impacted			
1 = 2–3 = 5 =	less than 10 small groups approximately half the BC population	7 = 8–9 = 10 =	many/most of BC population majority of BC population entire BC population
C- Vulnerability of the population impacted, and likelihood of creating increased inequity for underserved populations (3 aspects: how vulnerable is the population, how much wider does the disparity get, how many disparities/issues are included)		C+ Vulnerability of the population impacted, and likelihood of creating increased inequity for underserved populations (3 aspects: is the impacted population a vulnerable one, does it create improved health outcomes, does it create improved access to health/social services)	
1 =	somewhat vulnerable population with low likelihood of increased disparity	1 =	somewhat vulnerable population with low likelihood of short-term increased access
2–3 =	somewhat vulnerable population with likelihood of short-term disparities	2–3 =	somewhat vulnerable population with some benefits to access
5 =	population with underserved needs, with reasonable likelihood of moderate disparities	5 =	population with underserved needs, with increased access to services and one or more improved health outcomes
7 =	underserved and vulnerable population, with high likelihood of moderate disparities	7–8 =	underserved and vulnerable population, with greater access to several services and improved health outcomes
8–9 =	underserved and vulnerable population, with high likelihood of widening of disparities		
10 =	most underserved and vulnerable population with irreversible widening of multiple disparities	10 =	most underserved and vulnerable population having widespread increased access to services
D- / D+ Anticipated duration of the impact			
1 = 2-3 = 5 =	temporary and short-lived, one-off short-term (~2 months); aligns with COVID-19 phase 1 measures (March 16–May 19, 2020) moderate-term (~6 months); aligns with COVID-19 phase 1 and phase 2 (March 16–Sept 30, 2020)	7 = 8 = 9 = 10 =	longer term (~12–24 months); aligns with COVID-19 phase 3 and phase 4, including post-immunization ~2–10 years more than 10 years lifelong impact







www.health.gov.bc.ca/pho/reports/annual www.bccdc.ca